

COUNTY OF LOS ANGELES

CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICERFesia A. Davenport

HEALTH AND MENTAL HEALTH CLUSTER AGENDA REVIEW MEETING

DATE: Wednesday, August 16, 2023

TIME: 11:30 A.M.

THIS MEETING WILL CONTINUE TO BE CONDUCTED VIRTUALLY AS PERMITTED UNDER THE BOARD OF SUPERVISORS' AUGUST 8, 2023, ORDER SUSPENDING THE APPLICATION OF BOARD POLICY 3.055 UNTIL MARCH 31, 2024.

TO PARTICIPATE IN THE MEETING, PLEASE CALL AS FOLLOWS:

DIAL-IN NUMBER: 1 (323) 776-6996 CONFERENCE ID: 322130288# MS Teams link (Ctrl+Click to Follow Link)

AGENDA

Members of the Public may address the Health and Mental Health Services Meeting on any agenda item. Two (2) minutes are allowed for each item.

THIS TELECONFERENCE WILL BE MUTED FOR ALL CALLERS. PLEASE DIAL *6
TO UNMUTE YOUR PHONE WHEN IT IS YOUR TIME TO SPEAK.

- I. Call to order
- II. Presentation Item(s):
 - a. DHS: Request Approval of Successor Affiliation Agreements with El Camino Community College District for Paramedic Training; and Long Beach Memorial Medical Center for Highly Specialized Paramedic Pediatric Training
 - b. DPW/DHS: LA General Medical Center Burner Replacement Project Establish and Approve Capital Project and Related Appropriation Adjustment, Authorize Use of Job Order Contracting
 - **c. DPH:** Authorization to Accept and Implement Forthcoming Awards and Future Awards and/or Amendments from the California Department of Public Health to Support the California Home Visiting Program (#07126)

- **d. DPH:** Authorization to Accept and Sign Grant Award Number 22-25693-24190-0 and Future Grant Awards and/or Amendments from the California Department of Education for Universal Prekindergarten Mixed Delivery Planning Grant Program (#07137)
- **e. DMH:** Approval to Execute a New Contract with CBRE Managed Services, Inc. for the Provision of Facilities Management Services at the Jacqueline Avant Children and Family Center
- III. Items Continued from a Previous Meeting of the Board of Supervisors or from the Previous Agenda Review Meeting
- IV. Items not on the posted agenda for matters requiring immediate action because of an emergency situation, or where the need to take immediate action came to the attention of the Department subsequent to the posting of the agenda.
- V. Public Comment
- VI. Adjournment

BOARD LETTER/MEMO CLUSTER FACT SHEET

☐ Board Memo ☐ Other **CLUSTER AGENDA** 8/30/2023 **REVIEW DATE BOARD MEETING DATE** 9/12/2023 SUPERVISORIAL DISTRICT **AFFECTED** 1st 2nd ☐ 3rd DEPARTMENT(S) Department of Health Services **SUBJECT** Request approval of successor Affiliation Agreements with El Camino Community College District for the provision of paramedic training; and Long Beach Memorial Medical Center for the provision of highly specialized paramedic pediatric training. **PROGRAM Emergency Medical Services AUTHORIZES DELEGATED** □ No **AUTHORITY TO DEPT** SOLE SOURCE CONTRACT ☐ Yes \boxtimes No If Yes, please explain why: **DEADLINES/** The Paramedic Training Program Affiliation Agreement with the El Camino Community College District (District) and the Paramedic Pediatric Educational Program Affiliation TIME CONSTRAINTS Agreement with LBMMC will replace agreements that expired on June 30, 2023. **COST & FUNDING** Total cost: Funding source: The estimated annual revenue of \$502,772 estimated annual cost from the PTI Program will cover approximately 28 percent of the estimated cost and the remaining 72 percent will be of the PTI program is \$1,798,545 and the covered by the Maddy EMS Fund. The County's estimated LBMMC Program cost annual cost of \$60,582 for participation in the LBMMC is \$60,582 Program is totally offset by the Maddy EMS fund. TERMS (if applicable): The Term for each Agreement shall be effective upon execution following BOS approval through June 30, 2028. Explanation: The County receives a portion of the State's funding that is provided for students enrolled in the District's courses and who participate in the PTI program. The County's allocation of State funding is 60 percent or approximately \$2,904 for each full time equivalent student. In addition, the EMS Agency charges each enrolled student \$1,751 for books and materials, resulting in an estimated cost recovery of \$4,655 per student. Based on current enrollment, the total estimated annual cost of the PTI program is \$1,798,545 which includes salary and employee benefit of \$1,678,545 and services and supplies of \$120,000. The total estimated annual revenue of \$502,772 collected from the District will cover approximately 28 percent of the total cost and the remaining 72 percent will be covered by the Maddy EMS fund. The County's estimated annual cost of \$60,582 for participation in the LBMMC Program is totally offset by the Maddy EMS funds. Funding is included in the Fiscal Year 2023-24 DHS Supplemental Budget Resolution pending Board's approval on October 3, 2023. DHS will request continued funding in future fiscal years, as needed. There is no impact to net County cost. **PURPOSE OF REQUEST** Approval of the Recommendations will allow the Director to execute successor agreements with Paramedic Training Program Affiliation Agreement and Paramedic Pediatric Educational Program Affiliation Agreement to replace the current agreements that expired June 30, 2023; and authorize the Director, or

designee, to amend each agreement to approve, add, delete and/or change

	,		
	terms and conditions as required under federal or State law or regulation, County policy, BOS, and/or CEO; and terminate the Agreements in accordance with termination provisions of the Agreements.		
BACKGROUND (include internal/external issues that may exist including any related motions)	On September 14, 2010, the Board of Supervisors delegated authority to the Department of Health Services (DHS) to enter into affiliation agreements with public and private educational institutions for the provision of undergraduate and graduate training programs with no monetary payment between the parties. Through the recommended affiliation agreement with the District, the Emergency Medical Services (EMS) Agency provides the PTI facilities and instructors for the paramedic training of the District's students enrolled in the program and, in turn, receives a portion of the State funding allocated directly to community colleges for training students enrolled in the District's courses of instruction. In addition, the County also charges enrolled students a fee for books and materials which is intended to offset a portion of the training cost. Through the recommended affiliation agreement with LBMMC, the LBMMC Program will provide specialized pediatric training for PTI paramedic students for which the cost of the Program will be offset by the Maddy EMS fund. The affiliation agreement with the District and LBMMC are scheduled to begin October 2023.		
WAS UTILIZED	☐ Yes ☑ No If Yes, please explain how:		
SUPPORTS ONE OF THE NINE BOARD PRIORITIES	☐ Yes ☐ No If Yes, please state which one(s) and explain how:		
DEPARTMENTAL CONTACTS	Name, Title, Phone # & Email: Richard Tadeo, Emergency Medical Services, Director (562) 378-1610 Rtadeo@dhs.lacounty.gov		

DRAFT

The Honorable Board of Supervisors County of Los Angeles 383 Kenneth Hahn Hall of Administration 500 West Temple Street Los Angeles, CA 90012

Dear Supervisors:

APPROVAL OF THE PARAMEDIC TRAINING PROGRAM AFFILIATION AGREEMENTS (SUPERVISORIAL DISTRICT 4) (3 VOTES)

SUBJECT

Request approval of successor Affiliation Agreements with El Camino Community College District (District) for provision of paramedic training; and Long Beach Memorial Medical Center (LBMMC) for the provision of the highly specialized paramedic pediatric training.

IT IS RECOMMENDED THAT THE BOARD:

- Delegate authority to the Director of Health Services (Director), or designee, to execute a successor Affiliation Agreement with the District, effective upon execution following Board of Supervisors (Board) approval through June 30, 2028, for the provision of paramedic training through the Los Angeles County's (LA County) Paramedic Training Institute (PTI), with estimated revenue to the LA County in the amount of \$502,772.
- 2. Delegate authority to the Director, or designee, to execute a successor Affiliation Agreement with LBMMC, effective upon execution following Board approval through June 30, 2028, for the provision of Paramedic Pediatric Education Program (Program) services at LBMMC with an estimated annual cost of \$60,582, which is 100 percent offset by Maddy Emergency Medical Services (EMS) Funds.
- 3. Delegate authority to the Director, or designee, to execute future amendments to both successor Affiliation Agreements to: (a) approve necessary changes to the scope of work, agreement sum, or payments; (b) add, delete, and/or change non-substantive terms and conditions in the successor Affiliation Agreements; and (c) add, delete, and/or change terms and conditions as mandated by Federal or State law or regulation, LA County policy, the Board, and/or Chief Executive Office

(CEO), subject to prior review and approval by County Counsel, with notice to the Board and CEO.

4. Delegate authority to the Director, or designee, to terminate each successor Affiliation Agreement in accordance with the termination provisions of said successor Affiliation Agreements.

PURPOSE/JUSTIFICATION OF RECOMMENDED ACTIONS

On September 14, 2010, the Board delegated authority to DHS to enter into successor Affiliation Agreements with public and private educational institutions for the provision of undergraduate and graduate training programs with no monetary payment between the parties. However, the agreements for both the District and LBMMC have payment provisions and authority to enact these provisions is necessary. The successor Affiliation Agreement with the District and LBMMC are scheduled to begin October 2023. Through the recommended successor Affiliation Agreement with the District, the EMS Agency provides the PTI facilities and instructors for the paramedic training of the District's students enrolled in the program and, in turn, receives a portion of the State funding allocated directly to community colleges for training students enrolled in the District's courses of instruction. In addition, LA County also charges enrolled students a fee for books and materials which is intended to offset a portion of the training cost. Through the recommended successor Affiliation Agreement with LBMMC, the LBMMC Program will provide specialized pediatric training for PTI paramedic students for which the cost of the Program will be offset by the Maddy EMS fund.

District Agreement Background

LA County, through the DHS EMS Agency, is responsible for the implementation and coordination of the paramedic training program. Paramedic training consists of approximately 1,100 hours of training over a six-month period. Training entails ten weeks of classroom and laboratory modules ranging from basic anatomy to advanced cardiac life support and trauma care; four weeks of hospital clinical internship; and a hands-on field internship lasting at least eight weeks on a paramedic rescue unit. PTI training is conducted by LA County-provided qualified physicians and registered nursing instructors in compliance with applicable State regulations.

Approval of the first recommendation will allow the Director to execute a successor Paramedic Training Program Affiliation Agreement, substantially similar to Exhibit I, with the District to replace the current agreement that expired June 30, 2023. The successor

Affiliation Agreement includes the participation/registration fees previously approved by the Auditor-Controller.

LBMMC Agreement Background

LBMMC specializes in the care of pediatric patients and has the experience to manage pediatric emergencies. The Program provides training to three classes per year for up to 36 students per class, with each student receiving 28 hours of highly specialized hands-on paramedic pediatric training. The sessions include lectures by experts in the field of pediatrics; hands-on simulations; and supervised clinical experience in the pediatric intensive care, newborn nursery, and the emergency department. The Program fulfills the specialized pediatric training required for PTI's paramedic program.

Approval of the second recommendation will allow the Director to execute a successor Paramedic Pediatric Educational Program Affiliation Agreement, substantially similar to Exhibit II, with LBMMC to replace the current agreement that expired June 30, 2023.

District and LBMMC Agreements

Approval of the third recommendation will allow the Director, or designee, to amend each successor Affiliation Agreement to: (a) approve necessary changes to scope of work, agreement sum, or payments; (b) add, delete, and/or change non-substantive terms and conditions in the successor Affiliation Agreements; and (c) add, delete, and/or change terms and conditions as required under Federal or State law or regulation, LA County policy, Board, and/or CEO.

Approval of the fourth recommendation will allow the Director, or designee, to terminate the successor Affiliation Agreements in accordance with the termination provisions of the successor Affiliation Agreements.

These successor Affiliation Agreements will enable LA County to continue to provide quality paramedic education for paramedic students through the EMS Agency's PTI, and to retain PTI's accreditation status with the Commission on Accreditation of Allied Health Education Programs (CAAHEP).

<u>Implementation of Strategic Plan Goals</u>

The recommended actions support Strategy II.2, "Support the Wellness of Our Communities;" and III.3, "Pursue Operational Effectiveness, Fiscal Responsibility, and Accountability," of LA County's Strategic Plan.

FISCAL IMPACT/FINANCING

District Agreement

LA County receives a portion of the State's funding that is provided to the District for students enrolled in the District's courses and who participate in the PTI program. LA County's allocation of State funding is 60 percent or approximately \$2,904 for each full-time equivalent student. In addition, the EMS Agency charges each enrolled student \$1,751 for books and materials, resulting in an estimated cost recovery of \$4,655 per student.

Based on current enrollment, the total estimated annual cost of the PTI program is \$1,798,545 which includes salary and employee benefit of \$1,678,545 and services and supplies of \$120,000. The total estimated annual revenue of \$502,772 collected from the District will cover approximately 28 percent of the total cost and the remaining 72 percent will be covered by the Maddy EMS fund.

LBMMC Agreement

LA County's estimated annual cost of \$60,582 for participation in the Program is totally offset by the Maddy EMS funds.

Funding is included in the Fiscal Year 2023-24 DHS Supplemental Budget Resolution pending Board's approval on October 3, 2023. DHS will request continued funding in future fiscal years, as needed. There is no impact to net County cost.

FACTS AND PROVISIONS/LEGAL REQUIREMENTS

District

Since the inception of LA County's advanced life support (paramedic) training program in 1969, DHS through the EMS Agency and its PTI, has provided paramedic training to private and public agencies in LA County, including the LA County Fire Department and 27 municipal fire departments and safety agencies. This program is one of the oldest and most respected training programs in LA Country and is vital to the maintenance of the emergency services in LA County.

The recommended successor Affiliation Agreement with the District complies with the accreditation requirements of the CAAHEP, which is an agency of accreditation for EMS

programs that accredits postsecondary education programs in 28 health science fields. CAAHEP found that LA County's paramedic education training program is in compliance with the profession's accreditation standards and granted accreditation but requires the program to be affiliated with accredited universities, colleges, or community colleges.

LBMMC

Since 1995, LA County has included quality pediatric education for paramedic students as part of the educational curriculum through the PTI that adheres to the State requirements for paramedic training set forth in Title 22, Division 9, Chapter 4, Article 3, of the California Code of Regulations.

District and LBMMC

Both successor Affiliation Agreements include all Board's required provisions, including the most recent provision - Compliance with LA County's Zero Tolerance Human Trafficking Policy.

Both Programs may be terminated for convenience by LA County upon 10 days prior written notice.

County Counsel has approved Exhibits I and II as to form.

These successor Affiliation Agreements are not Proposition A Agreements as the authority to contract is expressly provided by the California Health & Safety Code, Division 2.5 and, therefore, not subject to the Living Wage Program (LA County Code Chapter 2.201).

CONTRACTING PROCESS

District

The District was selected by LA County as it was located within PTI's geographic area, following the District's completion of an exhaustive application process through the State Chancellor's Office, as well as regional approval by the college districts.

LBMMC

The care of pediatric patients is a specialized service and requires training by experts in the field of pediatric care in an environment that provides exposure to a variety of pediatric

patients. LBMMC specializes in the care of pediatric patients and has both the facility and interest in providing paramedic student with the necessary training, as well as the experience to handle pediatric emergencies. LBMMC was the only respondent to the Request For Interest issued to area hospitals by DHS on March 7, 2008, and due to their qualifications, was awarded the initial successor Affiliation Agreement effective July 1, 2008, and has remained in good standing throughout the subsequent agreement terms.

IMPACT ON CURRENT SERVICES (OR PROJECTS)

Approval of the recommendations will enable the EMS Agency's PTI to continue to provide training and education of paramedics to ensure availability of pre-hospital care personnel in LA County.

Respectfully submitted,

Christina R. Ghaly, M.D. Director

CRG:am

Enclosures

c: Chief Executive Office County Counsel Executive Office, Board of Supervisors

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH SERVICES



AGREEMENT

BY AND BETWEEN

COUNTY OF LOS ANGELES

AND

EL CAMINO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

FOR

PARAMEDIC TRAINING PROGRAM

PAR	AGRAF	PH TITLE	PAGE
REC	ITALS		1
1.0	APPL	LICABLE DOCUMENTS	2
2.0	DEFI	NITIONS	2
3.0	WOR	K	3
4.0	TERM	M OF AGREEMENT	4
5.0	AGR	EEMENT SUM, BILLING AND PAYMENT	4
6.0	ADM	INISTRATION OF AGREEMENT- COUNTY	6
	6.1	COUNTY'S PROJECT DIRECTOR	6
	6.2	COUNTY'S PROJECT MANAGER	6
	6.3	COUNTY'S PROJECT MONITOR	6
7.0	ADM	INISTRATION OF AGREEMENT - DISTRICT	7
	7.1	DISTRICT'S PROJECT MANAGER	7
	7.2	DISTRICT'S AUTHORIZED OFFICIAL(S)	7
	7.3	APPROVAL OF DISTRICT'S STAFF - INTENTIONALLY OMITTED) 7
	7.4	DISTRICT'S STAFF IDENTIFICATION - INTENTIONALLY OMITT	ED 7
	7.5	BACKGROUND AND SECURITY INVESTIGATIONS - INTENTION OMITTED	
	7.6	CONFIDENTIALITY	7
8.0	STAN	NDARD TERMS AND CONDITIONS	9
	8.1	AMENDMENTS	9
	8.2	ASSIGNMENT AND DELEGATION/MERGERS OR ACQUISITION	S 9
	8.3	AUTHORIZATION WARRANTY	11
	8.4	BUDGET REDUCTIONS	11
	8.5	CERTIFICATION REGARDING DEBARMENT, SUSPENSION, INELIGIBILITY AND VOLUNTARY EXCLUSION – LOWER TIER COVERED TRANSACTIONS (2 C.F.R. PART 376)	11
	8.6	COMPLAINTS - INTENTIONALLY OMITTED	12
	8.7	COMPLIANCE WITH APPLICABLE LAWS, RULES & REGULATION)NS . 12
	8.8	COMPLIANCE WITH CIVIL RIGHTS LAWS-ANTI-DISCRIMINATION AND AFFIRMATIVE ACTION LAWS	
	8.9	COMPLIANCE WITH THE COUNTY'S JURY SERVICE PROGRAM	И 15
	8.10	CONFLICT OF INTEREST	17

ARAGRAP	H TITLE	PAGE
8.11	CONSIDERATION OF HIRING COUNTY EMPLOYEES TARGETER FOR LAYOFF OR ON A COUNTY RE-EMPLOYMENT LIST	
8.12	CONSIDERATION OF HIRING GAIN/GROW PARTICIPANTS	18
8.13	DISTRICT RESPONSIBILITY AND DEBARMENT	18
8.14	DISTRICT'S ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF COUNTY'S COMMITMENT TO THE SAFELY SURRENDERED BABY LAW	21
8.15	DISTRICT'S EXCLUSION FROM PARTICIPATING IN A FEDERALLY FUNDED PROGRAM	21
8.16	DISTRICT'S WARRANTY OF ADHERENCE TO COUNTY'S CHILD SUPPORT COMPLIANCE PROGRAM	22
8.17	DISTRICT'S WARRANTY OF COMPLIANCE WITH COUNTY'S DEFAULTED PROPERTY TAX REDUCTION PROGRAM	22
8.18	COUNTY'S QUALITY ASSURANCE PLAN	23
8.19	DAMAGE TO COUNTY FACILITIES, BUILDINGS OR GROUNDS	23
8.20	EMPLOYMENT ELIGIBILITY VERIFICATION	23
8.21	FACSIMILE REPRESENTATIONS	24
8.22	FAIR LABOR STANDARDS	24
8.23	FEDERAL ACCESS TO RECORDS	24
8.24	FORCE MAJEURE	25
8.25	GOVERNING LAW, JURISDICTION, AND VENUE	25
8.26	HEALTH INSURANCE PORTABILITY AND ACCOUNTABILITY AC OF 1996 (HIPAA)	
8.27	INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR STATUS	26
8.28	INDEMNIFICATION	27
8.29	GENERAL PROVISIONS FOR ALL INSURANCE COVERAGE	27
8.30	INSURANCE COVERAGE	32
8.31	LICENSES, PERMITS, REGISTRATIONS, ACCREDITATIONS, AND CERTIFICATES	33
8.32	LIQUIDATED DAMAGES - INTENTIONALLY OMITTED	33
8.33	MOST FAVORED PUBLIC ENTITY – INTENTIONALLY OMITTED.	33
8.34	NON EXCLUSIVITY	33
8.35	NOTICE OF DELAYS	33
8.36	NOTICE OF DISPUTES	34

PARAGRAF	PH TITLE	PAGE
8.37	NOTICE TO EMPLOYEES REGARDING THE FEDERAL EARNED INCOME CREDIT	
8.38	NOTICE TO EMPLOYEES REGARDING THE SAFELY SURRENDERED BABY LAW	34
8.39	NOTICES	34
8.40	PROHIBITION AGAINST INDUCEMENT OR PERSUASION	34
8.41	PUBLIC RECORDS ACT	35
8.42	PUBLICITY	35
8.43	RECORD RETENTION AND INSPECTION/AUDIT SETTLEMENT.	36
8.44	RECYCLED BOND PAPER	37
8.45	RESTRICTIONS ON LOBBYING	38
8.46	SUBCONTRACTING	38
8.47	SURVIVAL	39
8.48	TERMINATION FOR BREACH OF WARRANTY TO MAINTAIN COMPLIANCE WITH COUNTY'S CHILD SUPPORT COMPLIANCE PROGRAM	40
8.49	TERMINATION FOR BREACH OF WARRANTY TO MAINTAIN COMPLIANCE WITH COUNTY'S DEFAULTED PROPERTY TAX REDUCTION PROGRAM	40
8.50	TERMINATION FOR CONVENIENCE	40
8.51	TERMINATION FOR DEFAULT	41
8.52	TERMINATION FOR IMPROPER CONSIDERATION	42
8.53	TERMINATION FOR INSOLVENCY	43
8.54	TERMINATION FOR NON-ADHERENCE OF COUNTY LOBBYIST ORDINANCE	
8.55	TERMINATION FOR NON-APPROPRIATION OF FUNDS	44
8.56	TIME OFF FOR VOTING	44
8.57	UNLAWFUL SOLICITATION	44
8.58	VALIDITY	45
8.59	WAIVER	45
8.60	WARRANTY AGAINST CONTINGENT FEES	45
8.61	COMPLIANCE WITH COUNTY'S ZERO TOLERANCE POLICY ON HUMAN TRAFFICKING	
8.62	COMPLIANCE WITH FAIR CHANCE EMPLOYMENT PRACTICES	46

PARAGRA	PH TITLE	PAGE
8.63	COMPLIANCE WITH THE COUNTY POLICY OF EQUITY	46
8.64	PROHIBITION FROM PARTICIPATION IN FUTURE SOLICITATION	ON(S) 46
9.0 UNIQUE TERMS AND CONDITIONS		
9.1	NO INTENT TO CREATE A THIRD PARTY BENEFICIARY CONTRACT	47
9.2	REPORTING OF CHILD/ELDER AND DEPENDENT ADULT ABU	SE 47
SIGNATUR	ES	48

STANDARD EXHIBITS

- A STATEMENT OF WORK
- B DISTRICT'S EEO CERTIFICATION
- C COUNTY'S ADMINISTRATION
- D DISTRICT'S ADMINISTRATION
- E FORM(S) REQUIRED AT THE TIME OF AGREEMENT EXECUTION
- F JURY SERVICE ORDINANCE
- G SAFELY SURRENDERED BABY LAW

UNIQUE EXHIBITS

H BUSINESS ASSOCIATE UNDER THE HEALTH INSURANCE PORTABILITY AND ACCOUNTABILITY ACT OF 1996 (HIPAA)

AGREEMENT BY AND BETWEEN COUNTY OF LOS ANGELES

AND

EL CAMINO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT FOR

PARAMEDIC TRAINING PROGRAM

This Agreement, including Exhibits, is made and entered into this ____ day of _____, 2023 by and between the County of Los Angeles, hereinafter referred to as "County" and El Camino Community College District, hereinafter referred to as "District". District is located at 16007 Crenshaw Boulevard, Torrance, California 90506.

RECITALS

WHEREAS, County is authorized to conduct a paramedic training program under California Health & Safety Code Section 1797.213; and

WHEREAS, County desires to provide paramedic training to employees of public safety agencies and private students through District's Fire and Emergency Technology Division; and

WHEREAS, County's paramedic training program meets all requirements of the law of the State of California: and

WHEREAS, County is responsible for providing certain components of the training and coordination of the program, it will receive a portion of the State funding provided to the District for paramedic students enrolled in the District courses of instruction.

WHEREAS, this Agreement is therefore authorized under Section 44.7 of the County Charter, County Code Section 2.121.250, and California Code, Government Code Section 31000 which authorizes the Board of Supervisors to contract for Paramedic Training Program Services; and

WHEREAS, the Contractor warrants that it possesses the competence, expertise and personnel necessary to provide services consistent with the requirements of this Agreement and consistent with the professional standard of care for these services.

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants contained herein, and for good and valuable consideration, the parties agree to the following:

1.0 APPLICABLE DOCUMENTS

Exhibits A, B, C, D, E, F, G, and H are attached to and form a part of this Agreement. In the event of any conflict or inconsistency in the definition or interpretation of any word, responsibility, schedule, or the contents or description of any task, deliverable, goods, service, or other work, or otherwise between the base Agreement and the Exhibits, or among Exhibits, such conflict or inconsistency shall be resolved by giving precedence first to the Agreement and then to the Exhibits according to the following priority.

- 1.1 EXHIBIT A Statement of Work
- 1.2 EXHIBIT B District's EEO Certification
- 1.3 EXHIBIT C County's Administration
- 1.4 EXHIBIT D District's Administration
- 1.5 EXHIBIT E Forms Required at the Time of Agreement Execution
- 1.6 EXHIBIT F Jury Service Ordinance
- 1.7 EXHIBIT G Safely Surrendered Baby Law
- 1.8 EXHIBIT H Business Associate Under the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPAA)

This Agreement, including the Exhibits hereto, constitutes the complete and exclusive statement of understanding between the parties, and supersedes all previous agreements, written and oral, and all communications between the parties relating to the subject matter of this Agreement. No change to this Agreement shall be valid unless prepared pursuant to Sub-paragraph 8.1 - Amendments and signed by both parties.

2.0 DEFINITIONS

The headings herein contained are for convenience and reference only and are not intended to define the scope of any provision thereof. The terms and phrases listed below, with the initial letter capitalized where applicable, shall have the following meaning when used in the Agreement unless otherwise apparent from the context in which they are used.

2.1 Agreement: This contract executed between County and District. It sets forth the terms and conditions for the performance and provision of the work, as specified herein, including Exhibit A - Statement of Work.

- **2.2 District:** The sole proprietor, partnership, limited liability company or corporation that has entered into this Agreement with the County to perform or execute the work covered by the Statement of Work.
- **2.3 District's Project Manager:** The individual designated by the District to administer the Agreement operations after the Agreement award.
- **2.4** Day(s): Calendar day(s) unless otherwise specified.
- **2.5 DHS:** County's Department of Health Services.
- **2.6 Director:** The Director of Health Services or authorized designee.
- **2.7 County's Project Director:** Person designated by the County with authority for the County on administrative matters relating to this Agreement that cannot be resolved by the County's Project Manager.
- **2.8 County's Project Manager:** Person designated by County's Project Director to manage the operations under this Agreement.
- **2.9 County's Project Monitor:** Person with responsibility to oversee the day to day activities of this Agreement for inspections of any and all tasks, deliverables, goods, services and other work provided by the District.
- **2.10 Fiscal Year:** The twelve (12) month period beginning July 1st and ending the following June 30th.
- **2.11 Paramedic Training Institute (PTI):** Provides paramedic training through the County's Emergency Medical Services Agency.
- **2.12 Statement of Work:** Terms and conditions of Exhibit A Statement of Work.

3.0 WORK

- 3.1 Pursuant to the provisions of this Agreement, the District shall fully perform, complete and deliver on time, all tasks, deliverables, services and other work as set forth herein.
- 3.2 If the District provides any tasks, deliverables, goods, services, or other work, other than as specified in this Agreement, the same shall be deemed to be a gratuitous effort on the part of the District, and the District shall have no claim whatsoever against the County.

4.0 TERM OF AGREEMENT

- 4.1 The term of this Agreement shall be effective upon execution by the Director, or designee, as authorized by the County's Board of Supervisors, and shall expire on June 30, 2028, unless sooner terminated or extended, in whole or in part, as provided in this Agreement.
- 4.2 The County maintains databases that track/monitor District performance history. Information entered into such databases may be used for a variety of purposes, including determining whether the County will exercise an Agreement term extension option.
- 4.3 The District shall notify DHS when this Agreement is within six (6) months from the expiration of the term as provided for hereinabove. Upon occurrence of this event, the District shall send written notification to the DHS at the address herein provided in Exhibit C County's Administration.

5.0 AGREEMENT SUM, BILLING AND PAYMENT

5.1 District shall reimburse County for the use of County's PTI and instructional services provided, as follows:

A sum equal to sixty percent (60%) of all Full-Time Equivalent Students ("FTES") as that term is defined in the California Association of Community College Registrars and Admissions Officers, "Student Attendance Accounting Manual," less the total compensation costs including benefits, of the District staff member(s), if any, providing on-site instructional support at PTI.

- 5.2 The FTES Unit Formula is as follows:
 - (1) Total Enrollment X Total Class Hours = # of FTES 525 Hours of Instruction represents 1 FTE.
 - (2) # of FTES X State's Current FY FTE rate value X 60% = County's share of revenue.
- 5.3 If Agreement is canceled or terminated on a date other than the last day of the one (1) year contract period (June 30, at Midnight), the amount due County under the above payment provisions shall be prorated, based upon the number of days in the contract period which have passed prior to the termination or cancellation date.

- 5.4 In addition to the District required registration fees charged to students, students shall be charged by County directly for the cost of textbooks and materials which students retain in their possession, and off-campus facility use.
- 5.5 The District shall not be entitled to payment or reimbursement for any tasks or services performed, nor for any incidental or administrative expenses whatsoever incurred in or incidental to performance hereunder, except as specified herein. Assumption or takeover of any of the District's duties, responsibilities, or obligations, or performance of same by any entity other than the District, whether through assignment, subcontract, delegation, merger, buyout, or any other mechanism, with or without consideration for any reason whatsoever, shall occur only with the County's express prior written approval.

5.6 No Payment for Services Provided Following Expiration/ Termination of Agreement

The District shall have no claim against the County for payment of any money or reimbursement, of any kind whatsoever, for any service provided by the District after the expiration or other termination of this Agreement. Should the District receive any such payment it shall immediately notify the County and shall immediately repay all such funds to the County. Payment by the County for services rendered after expiration/termination of this Agreement shall not constitute a waiver of the County's right to recover such payment from the District. This provision shall survive the expiration or other termination of this Agreement.

5.7 Invoices and Payments

- 5.7.1 The County shall invoice the District in arrears only for providing the tasks, deliverables, goods, services, and other work specified in Exhibit A Statement of Work and elsewhere hereunder. The County shall prepare invoices, which shall include the charges owed to the County by the District under the terms of this Agreement.
- 5.7.2 The District shall pay for County service under this Program, as detailed on appropriate County invoices within ninety (90) days following completion of each class.
- 5.7.3 The County's invoices shall contain the information set forth in Exhibit A Statement of Work describing the tasks,

- deliverables, goods, services, work hours, and facility and/or other work for which payment is claimed.
- 5.7.4 All payments under this Agreement are subject to verification by the California Community colleges and other appropriate State agencies.

6.0 ADMINISTRATION OF AGREEMENT - COUNTY

The Director shall have the authority to administer this Agreement on behalf of the County. The Director retains professional and administrative responsibility for the services rendered under this Agreement. A listing of all County Administration referenced in the following Sub-paragraphs is designated in Exhibit C - County's Administration. The County will notify the District in writing of any change in the names or addresses shown.

6.1 County's Project Director

The responsibilities of the County's Project Director include:

- ensuring that the objectives of this Agreement are met; and
- providing direction to the District in the areas relating to County policy, information requirements and procedural requirements.

6.2 County's Project Manager

- 6.2.1 The responsibilities of the County's Project Manager include:
 - meeting with the District's Project Manager on a regular basis: and
 - inspecting any and all tasks, deliverables, goods, services, or other work provided by or on behalf of the District.
- 6.2.2 The County's Project Manager is not authorized to make any changes in any of the terms and conditions of this Agreement and is not authorized to further obligate the County in any respect whatsoever.

6.3 County's Project Monitor

The County's Project Monitor is responsible for overseeing the dayto-day administration of this Agreement. The County's Project Monitor reports to the County's Project Manager.

7.0 ADMINISTRATION OF AGREEMENT - DISTRICT

7.1 District's Project Manager

- 7.1.1 The District's Project Manager is designated in Exhibit F District's Administration. The District shall notify the County in writing of any change in the name or address of the District's Project Manager within five (5) business days of such change.
- 7.1.2 The District's Project Manager shall be responsible for the District's day-to-day activities as related to this Agreement and shall coordinate with County's Project Manager and County's Project Monitor on a regular basis.

7.2 District's Authorized Official(s

- 7.2.1 The District's Authorized Official(s) are designated in Exhibit F District's Administration. The District shall notify the County in writing of any change in the name(s) or address(es) of the District's Authorized Official(s) within five (5) business days of such change.
- 7.2.2 The District represents and warrants that all requirements of the District have been fulfilled to provide actual authority to such officials to execute documents under this Agreement on behalf of the District.
- 7.3 Intentionally Omitted
- 7.4 Intentionally Omitted
- 7.5 Intentionally Omitted
- 7.6 Confidentiality
 - 7.6.1 The District shall maintain the confidentiality of all records and information, including, but not limited to, billings, the County records and patient records, in accordance with all applicable Federal, State and local laws, rules, regulations, ordinances, directives, guidelines, policies and procedures relating to confidentiality, including, without limitation, County policies concerning information technology security and the protection of confidential records and information.
 - 7.6.2 Furthermore, the District shall: (i) not use any such records or information for any purpose whatsoever other than carrying out the express terms of this Agreement; (ii) promptly transmit to the County all requests for disclosure of any such records or information; (iii) not disclose, except as otherwise specifically permitted by this Agreement, any such records or information to any person or organization other than the

County without the County's prior written authorization that the information is releasable; and (iv) at the expiration or termination of this Agreement, return all such records and information to the County or maintain such records and information in accordance with the written procedures that may be provided or made available to the District by the County for this purpose.

- 7.6.3 The District shall indemnify, defend, and hold harmless the County, its Special Districts, elected and appointed officers, employees, and agents, from and against any and all claims, demands, damages, liabilities, losses, costs and expenses, administrative penalties and fines assessed including, without limitation, defense costs and legal, accounting and other expert, consulting, or professional fees, arising from, connected with, or related to any failure by the District, its officers, employees, agents, or subcontractors, to comply with this Sub-paragraph 7.6, as determined by the County in its sole judgment. Any legal defense pursuant to the District's indemnification obligations under this Subparagraph 7.6 shall be conducted by the District and performed by counsel selected by the District and approved by the County. Notwithstanding the preceding sentence, the County shall have the right to participate in any such defense at its sole cost and expense, except that in the event the District fails to provide the County with a full and adequate defense, as determined by the County in its sole judgment, the County shall be entitled to retain its own counsel, including, without limitation, County Counsel, and reimbursement from the District for all such costs and expenses incurred by the County in doing so. The District shall not have the right to enter into any settlement, agree to any injunction, or make any admission, in each case, on behalf of the County without the County's prior written approval.
- 7.6.4 The District shall inform all of its officers, employees, agents and subcontractors providing services hereunder of the confidentiality and indemnification provisions of this Agreement.
- 7.6.5 The District shall sign and adhere to the provisions of the Exhibit E District Acknowledgement and Confidentiality Agreement on behalf of itself and all employees, agents, subcontractors, and other persons who may provide work on behalf of District under this Agreement.

8.0 STANDARD TERMS AND CONDITIONS

8.1 AMENDMENTS

- 8.1.1 For any change which affects the scope of work, term, Agreement Sum, payments, or any term or condition included under this Agreement, an Amendment shall be prepared by the County and then executed by the District and by the Board of Supervisors or its authorized designee.
- 8.1.2 The County's Board of Supervisors or Chief Executive Officer or designee may require the addition and/or change of certain terms and conditions in the Agreement during the term of this Agreement. The County reserves the right to add and/or change such provisions as required by the County's Board of Supervisors, Chief Executive Officer or designee. To implement such changes, an Amendment to the Agreement shall be prepared by the County and then executed by the District and by the Board of Supervisors, or its authorized designee.
- 8.1.3 The Director or designee, may at its sole discretion, authorize extensions of time as defined in Paragraph 4.0 Term of Agreement. The District agrees that such extensions of time shall not change any other term or condition of this Agreement during the period of such extensions. To implement an extension of time, an Amendment to the Agreement shall be prepared by the County and then executed by the District and by the Director or designee.
- 8.1.4 The Director or designee may require, at its sole discretion, the addition and/or change of certain terms and conditions in the Agreement to conform to changes in federal or state law or regulation, during the term of this Agreement. The County reserves the unilateral right to add and/or change such provisions as required by law or regulation, without the need for the District's written consent, to preserve this Agreement's conformity and compliance to federal and state law or regulation. To implement such changes, an Amendment to the Agreement shall be prepared by the County and then executed by the District and by the Director or designee.

8.2 ASSIGNMENT AND DELEGATION/MERGERS OR ACQUISITIONS

8.2.1 The District shall notify the County of any pending acquisitions/mergers of its company unless otherwise legally

prohibited from doing so. If the District is restricted from legally notifying the County of pending acquisitions/mergers, then it should notify the County of the actual acquisitions/mergers as soon as the law allows and provide to the County the legal framework that restricted it from notifying the County prior to the actual acquisitions/mergers.

- 8.2.2 The District shall not assign its rights or delegate its duties under this Agreement, or both, whether in whole or in part, without the prior written consent of the County, in its discretion, and any attempted assignment or delegation without such consent shall be null and void. For purposes of this Sub-paragraph, the County consent shall require a written Amendment to the Agreement, which is formally approved and executed by the parties. Any payments by the County to any approved delegate or assignee on any claim under this Agreement shall be deductible, at the County's sole discretion, against the claims, which the District may have against the County.
- 8.2.3 Shareholders, partners, members, or other equity holders of the District may transfer, sell, exchange, assign, or divest themselves of any interest they may have therein. However, in the event any such sale, transfer, exchange, assignment, or divestment is effected in such a way as to give majority control of the District to any person(s), corporation, partnership, or legal entity other than the majority controlling interest therein at the time of execution of the Agreement, such disposition is an assignment requiring the prior written consent of the County in accordance with applicable provisions of this Agreement.
- 8.2.4 Any assumption, assignment, delegation, or takeover of any of the District's duties, responsibilities, obligations, or performance of same by any entity other than the District, whether through assignment, subcontract, delegation, merger, buyout, or any other mechanism, with or without reason whatsoever without consideration for any the County's express prior written approval, shall be a material breach of the Agreement which may result in the termination of this Agreement. In the event of such termination, the County shall be entitled to pursue the same remedies against the District as it could pursue in the event of default by the District.

8.3 AUTHORIZATION WARRANTY

The District represents and warrants that the person executing this Agreement for the District is an authorized agent who has actual authority to bind the District to each and every term, condition, and obligation of this Agreement and that all requirements of the District have been fulfilled to provide such actual authority.

8.4 BUDGET REDUCTIONS

In the event that the County's Board of Supervisors adopts, in any fiscal year, a County Budget which provides for reductions in the salaries and benefits paid to the majority of the County employees and imposes similar reductions with respect to the County contracts, the County reserves the right to reduce its payment obligation under this Agreement correspondingly for that fiscal year and any subsequent fiscal year during the term of this Agreement (including any extensions), and the services to be provided by the District under this Agreement shall also be reduced correspondingly. The County's notice to the District regarding said reduction in payment obligation shall be provided within thirty (30) calendar days of the Board's approval of such actions. Except as set forth in the preceding sentence, the District shall continue to provide all of the services set forth in this Agreement.

8.5 CERTIFICATION REGARDING DEBARMENT, SUSPENSION, INELIGIBILITY AND VOLUNTARY EXCLUSION – LOWER TIER COVERED TRANSACTIONS (2 C.F.R. PART 376)

The District hereby acknowledges that the County is prohibited from contracting with and making sub-awards to parties that are suspended, debarred, ineligible, or excluded or whose principals are suspended, debarred, ineligible, or excluded from securing federally funded contracts. By executing this Agreement, the District certifies that neither it nor any of its owners, officers, partners, directors, other principals, employees, or independent contractors is currently suspended, debarred, ineligible, or excluded from securing federally funded contracts. Further, by executing this Agreement, the District certifies that, to its knowledge, none of its subcontractors, at any tier, or any owners, officers, partners, directors, other principals, employees, or independent contractors of any subcontractor is currently suspended, debarred, ineligible, or excluded from securing federally funded contracts. The District shall immediately notify the County in writing, during the term of this Agreement, should it or any of the aforementioned parties either be suspended, debarred, ineligible, or excluded from securing federally funded contracts. The District shall reimburse the County for all associated costs (repayment, fine and/or penalty) that may be incurred as a result of inappropriate claims submitted by or on behalf of one of their staff or vendors who was excluded or suspended regardless of the District's prior knowledge of such exclusion or suspension. Failure of the District to comply with this provision shall constitute a material breach of this Agreement upon which the County may immediately terminate or suspend this Agreement.

8.6 INTENTIONALLY OMITTED

8.7 COMPLIANCE WITH APPLICABLE LAWS, RULES AND REGULATIONS

- 8.7.1 In the performance of this Agreement, the District shall comply with all current and applicable Federal, State and local laws, rules, regulations, ordinances, directives, guidelines, policies and procedures, including, but not limited to standards of The Joint Commission, its National Patient Safety Goals, California Code of Regulations, Title 22, Division 5 regulations and all other applicable industry best practices standards. All provisions required thereby to be included in this Agreement are incorporated herein by reference.
- 8.7.2 The District shall indemnify, defend, and hold harmless the County, its officers, employees, and agents, and volunteers from and against any and all claims, demands, damages, liabilities, losses, administrative penalties and fines assessed, costs, and expenses, including, without limitation, defense costs and legal, accounting and other expert, consulting or professional fees, arising from, connected with, or related to any failure by the District, its officers, employees, agents, or subcontractors, to comply with any such laws, rules, regulations, ordinances, directives, quidelines, policies, or procedures, as determined by the County in its sole judgment. Any legal defense pursuant to the District's indemnification obligations under this Subparagraph 8.7 shall be conducted by the District and performed by counsel selected by the District and approved by the County. Notwithstanding the preceding sentence, the County shall have the right to participate in any such defense at its sole cost and expense, except that in the event the District fails to provide the County with a full and adequate defense, as determined by the County in its sole judgment, the County shall be entitled to retain its own counsel, including, without limitation, County Counsel, and reimbursement from the District for all such costs and

expenses incurred by the County in doing so. The District shall not have the right to enter into any settlement, agree to any injunction or other equitable relief, or make any admission, in each case, on behalf of the County without the County's prior written approval.

8.8 COMPLIANCE WITH CIVIL RIGHTS LAWS-ANTI-DISCRIMINATION AND AFFIRMATIVE ACTION LAWS

- 8.8.1 The District hereby assures that it will comply with Subchapter VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, 42 USC Sections 2000 (e) (1) through 2000 (e) (17); the Fair Employment & Housing Act, Government Code Section 12920-12922; and Affirmative Action in County Agreements, Chapter 4.32 of the Los Angeles County Code to the end that no person shall, on the grounds of race, color, religious creed, ancestry, national origin, sex, sexual orientation, age, physical or mental disability, medical condition, marital status, or political affiliation, be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be otherwise subjected to discrimination under this Agreement or under any project, program, or activity supported by this Agreement.
- 8.8.2 The District certifies and agrees that all persons employed by it, its affiliates, subsidiaries, or holding companies are and shall be treated equally without regard to or because of race, color, religious creed, ancestry, national origin, sex, sexual orientation, age, physical or mental disability, medical condition, marital status, or political affiliation, in compliance with all applicable Federal and State anti-discrimination laws and regulations.
- 8.8.3 The District shall take affirmative action to ensure that applicants are employed, and that employees are treated during employment, without regard to race, color, religious creed, ancestry, national origin, sex, sexual orientation, age, physical or mental disability, medical condition, marital status, or political affiliation, in compliance with all applicable Federal and State anti-discrimination laws and regulations. Such action shall include, but is not limited to: employment, upgrading, demotion, transfer, recruitment or recruitment advertising, layoff or termination, rates of pay or other forms of compensation, and selection for training, including apprenticeship.
- 8.8.4 The District certifies and agrees that it will deal with its subcontractors, bidders, or vendors without regard to or

because of race, color, religious creed, ancestry, national origin, sex, sexual orientation, age, physical or mental disability, medical condition, marital status, or political affiliation.

- 8.8.5 The District certifies and agrees that it, its affiliates, subsidiaries, or holding companies shall comply with all applicable Federal and State laws and regulations to the end that no person shall, on the grounds of race, color, religious creed, ancestry, national origin, sex, sexual orientation, age, physical or mental disability, medical condition, marital status, or political affiliation, be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be otherwise subjected to discrimination under this Agreement or under any project, program, or activity supported by this Agreement.
- 8.8.6 The District shall allow County representatives access to the District's employment records during regular business hours to verify compliance with the provisions of this Sub-paragraph 8.8 when so requested by the County.
- 8.8.7 If the County finds that any provisions of this Sub-paragraph 8.8 have been violated, such violation shall constitute a material breach of this Agreement upon which the County may terminate or suspend this Agreement. While the County reserves the right to determine independently that the anti-discrimination provisions of this Agreement have been violated, in addition, a determination by the California Fair Employment Practices Commission or the Federal Equal Employment Opportunity Commission that the District has violated Federal or State anti-discrimination laws or regulations shall constitute a finding by the County that the District has violated the anti-discrimination provisions of this Agreement.
- 8.8.8 The parties agree that in the event the District violates any of the anti-discrimination provisions of this Agreement, the County shall, at its sole option, be entitled to the sum of Five Hundred Dollars (\$500) for each such violation pursuant to California Civil Code Section 1671 as liquidated damages in lieu of terminating or suspending this Agreement.

8.8.9 Anti-discrimination in Services:

The District shall not discriminate in the provision of services hereunder because of race, color, religious creed, national origin, ethnic group identification, ancestry, age, sex, sexual orientation, medical condition, marital status, political affiliation, or physical or mental disability in accordance with requirements of Federal and State laws. For the purpose of this Sub-paragraph, discrimination in the provision of services may include, but is not limited to, the following: Denying any person any service or benefit or the availability of a facility; providing any service or benefit to a person which is not equivalent or is provided in a non-equivalent manner or at a non-equivalent time, from that provided to others; subjecting any person to segregation or separate treatment in any manner related to the receipt of any service; restricting any person in any way in the enjoyment of any advantage or privilege enjoyed by others receiving any service or benefit; and treating any person differently from others in determining admission, enrollment quota, eligibility, membership, or any other requirements or conditions which persons must meet in order to be provided any service or benefit. The District shall take affirmative action to ensure that intended beneficiaries of this Agreement are provided services without regard to race, color, religious creed, national origin, ethnic group identification, ancestry, sex, sexual orientation, age, medical condition, marital status, political affiliation, physical or mental disability.

8.8.10 The District shall certify to, and comply with, the provisions of Exhibit B - District's EEO Certification.

8.9 COMPLIANCE WITH THE COUNTY'S JURY SERVICE PROGRAM

8.9.1 Jury Service Program:

This Agreement is subject to the provisions of the County's ordinance entitled District Employee Jury Service ("Jury Service Program") as codified in Sections 2.203.010 through 2.203.090 of the Los Angeles County Code, a copy of which is attached as Exhibit F and incorporated by reference into and made a part of this Agreement.

8.9.2 Written Employee Jury Service Policy.

 Unless the District has demonstrated to the County's satisfaction either that the District is not a "Contractor" as defined under the Jury Service Program (Section 2.203.020 of the County Code) or that the District qualifies for an exception to the Jury Service Program (Section 2.203.070 of the County Code), the District shall have and adhere to a written policy that provides that its Employees shall receive from the District, on an annual basis, no less than five days of regular pay for actual jury service. The policy may provide that Employees deposit any fees received for such jury service with the District or that the District deduct from the Employee's regular pay the fees received for jury service.

- 2. For purposes of this Sub-paragraph, "Contractor" means a person, partnership, corporation or other entity which has a contract with the County or a subcontract with a County Contractor and has received or will receive an aggregate sum of \$50,000 or more in any 12-month period under one or more County contracts or subcontracts. "Employee" means any California resident who is a full-time employee of the Contractor. "Full-time" means 40 hours or more worked per week, or a lesser number of hours if: 1) the lesser number is a recognized industry standard as determined by the County, or 2) the Contractor has a long-standing practice that defines the lesser number of hours as full-time. Full-time employees providing short-term, temporary services of 90 days or less within a 12-month period are not considered fulltime for purposes of the Jury Service Program. If the Contractor uses any subcontractor to perform services for the County under the Agreement, the subcontractor shall also be subject to the provisions of this Subparagraph. The provisions of this Sub-paragraph shall be inserted into any such subcontract agreement and a copy of the Jury Service Program shall be attached to the Agreement.
- 3. If the District is not required to comply with the Jury Service Program when this Agreement commences, the District shall have a continuing obligation to review the applicability of its "exception status" from the Jury Service Program, and the District shall immediately notify the County if the District at any time either comes within the Jury Service Program's definition of "Contractor" or if the District no longer qualifies for an exception to the Jury Service Program. In either event, the District shall immediately implement a written policy consistent with the Jury Service Program. The County may also require, at any time during the Agreement and at its sole discretion, that the District demonstrate, to the County's satisfaction that the District either continues to remain outside of the Jury Service Program's definition

- of "Contractor" and/or that the District continues to qualify for an exception to the Program.
- 4. The District's violation of this Sub-paragraph of the Agreement may constitute a material breach of the Agreement. In the event of such material breach, County may, in its sole discretion, terminate the Agreement and/or bar the District from the award of future County contracts for a period of time consistent with the seriousness of the breach.

8.10 CONFLICT OF INTEREST

- 8.10.1 No County employee whose position with the County enables such employee to influence the award or administration of this Agreement or any competing contract, and no spouse or economic dependent of such employee, shall be employed in any capacity by the District or have any other direct or indirect financial interest in this Agreement. No officer or employee of the District who may financially benefit from the performance of work hereunder shall in any way participate in the County's approval, or ongoing evaluation, of such work, or in any way attempt to unlawfully influence the County's approval or ongoing evaluation of such work.
- 8.10.2 The District shall comply with all conflict of interest laws, ordinances, and regulations now in effect or hereafter to be enacted during the term of this Agreement. The District warrants that it is not now aware of any facts that create a conflict of interest. If the District hereafter becomes aware of any facts that might reasonably be expected to create a conflict of interest, it shall immediately make full written disclosure of such facts to the County. Full written disclosure shall include, but is not limited to, identification of all persons implicated and a complete description of all relevant circumstances. Failure to comply with the provisions of this Sub-paragraph shall be a material breach of this Agreement.

8.11 CONSIDERATION OF HIRING COUNTY EMPLOYEES TARGETED FOR LAYOFF OR ARE ON A COUNTY RE-EMPLOYMENT LIST

Should the District require additional or replacement personnel after the effective date of this Agreement to perform the services set forth herein, the District shall give first consideration for such employment openings to qualified, permanent County employees who are targeted for layoff or qualified, former County employees who are on a reemployment list during the life of this Agreement.

8.12 CONSIDERATION OF HIRING GAIN/GROW PARTICIPANTS

- 8.12.1 Should the District require additional or replacement personnel after the effective date of this Agreement, the District shall give consideration for any such employment openings to participants in the County's Department of Public Social Services (DPSS) Greater Avenues for Independence (GAIN) Program or General Relief Opportunity for Work (GROW) Program who meet the District's minimum qualifications for the open position.—For this purpose, consideration shall mean that the District will interview qualified candidates. The County will refer GAIN/GROW participants by job category to the District. The District shall report all job openings with job requirements to: GAINGROW@dpss.lacounty.gov and bservices@wdacs.lacounty.gov and DPSS will refer qualified GAIN/GROW job candidates.
- 8.12.2 In the event that both laid-off County employees and GAIN/GROW participants are available for hiring, County employees shall be given first priority.

8.13 DISTRICT RESPONSIBILITY AND DEBARMENT

8.13.1 Responsible Contractor

A responsible Contractor is a Contractor who has demonstrated the attribute of trustworthiness, as well as quality, fitness, capacity and experience to satisfactorily perform the contract. It is the County's policy to conduct business only with responsible Contractors.

8.13.2 Chapter 2.202 of the County Code

The District is hereby notified that, in accordance with Chapter 2.202 of the County Code, if the County acquires information concerning the performance of the District on this or other contracts which indicates that the District is not responsible, the County may, in addition to other remedies provided in the contract, debar the District from bidding or proposing on, or being awarded, and/or performing work on County contracts for a specified period of time, which generally will not exceed five (5) years but may exceed five (5) years or be permanent if warranted by the

circumstances, and terminate any or all existing contracts the District may have with the County.

8.13.3 Non-responsible Contractor

The County may debar a Contractor if the Board of Supervisors finds, in its discretion, that the Contractor has done any of the following: (1) violated a term of a contract with the County or a nonprofit corporation created by the County, (2) committed an act or omission which negatively reflects on the Contractor's quality, fitness or capacity to perform a contract with the County, any other public entity, or a nonprofit corporation created by the County, or engaged in a pattern or practice which negatively reflects on same, (3) committed an act or offense which indicates a lack of business integrity or business honesty, or (4) made or submitted a false claim against the County or any other public entity.

8.13.4 Contractor Hearing Board

- If there is evidence that the District may be subject to debarment, the Department will notify the District in writing of the evidence which is the basis for the proposed debarment and will advise the District of the scheduled date for a debarment hearing before the Contractor Hearing Board.
- 2. The Contractor Hearing Board will conduct a hearing where evidence on the proposed debarment is presented. The District and/or the District's representative shall be given an opportunity to submit evidence at that hearing. After the hearing, the Contractor Hearing Board shall prepare a tentative proposed decision. which shall contain recommendation regarding whether the District should be debarred, and, if so, the appropriate length of time of the debarment. The District and the Department shall be provided an opportunity to object to the tentative proposed decision prior to its presentation to the Board of Supervisors.
- 3. After consideration of any objections, or if no objections are submitted, a record of the hearing, the proposed decision, and any other recommendation of the Contractor Hearing Board shall be presented to the Board of Supervisors. The Board of Supervisors shall

- have the right to modify, deny, or adopt the proposed decision and recommendation of the Contractor Hearing Board.
- 4. If a District has been debarred for a period longer than five (5) years, that District may after the debarment has been in effect for at least five (5) years, submit a written request for review of the debarment determination to reduce the period of debarment or terminate the debarment. The County may, in its discretion, reduce the period of debarment or terminate the debarment if it finds that the District has adequately demonstrated one or more of the following: (1) elimination of the grounds for which the debarment was imposed; (2) a bona fide change in ownership or management; (3) material evidence discovered after debarment was imposed; or (4) any other reason that is in the best interests of the County.
- 5. The Contractor Hearing Board will consider a request for review of a debarment determination only where (1) the District has been debarred for a period longer than five (5) years; (2) the debarment has been in effect for at least five (5) years; and (3) the request is in writing, states one or more of the grounds for reduction of the debarment period or termination of the debarment, and includes supporting documentation. Upon receiving an appropriate request, the Contractor Hearing Board will provide notice of the hearing on the request. At the hearing, the Contractor Hearing Board shall conduct a hearing where evidence on the proposed reduction of debarment period or termination of debarment is presented. This hearing shall be conducted and the request for review decided by the Contractor Hearing Board pursuant to the same procedures as for a debarment hearing.
- 6. The Contractor Hearing Board's proposed decision shall contain a recommendation on the request to reduce the period of debarment or terminate the debarment. The Contractor Hearing Board shall present its proposed decision and recommendation to the Board of Supervisors. The Board of Supervisors shall have the right to modify, deny, or adopt the proposed decision and recommendation of the Contractor Hearing Board.

8.13.5 Subcontractors of Contractor

These terms shall also apply to subcontractors of County Contractors.

8.14 DISTRICT'S ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF COUNTY'S COMMITMENT TO THE SAFELY SURRENDERED BABY LAW

The District acknowledges that the County places a high priority on the implementation of the Safely Surrendered Baby Law. The District understands that it is the County's policy to encourage all County Contractors to voluntarily post the County's "Safely Surrendered Baby Law" poster in a prominent position at the District's place of business. The District will also encourage its subcontractors, if any, to post this poster in a prominent position in the subcontractor's place of business. The District, and its subcontractors, can access posters and other campaign material at https://www.lacounty.gov/residents/family-services/child-safety/safe-surrender/.

8.15 DISTRICT'S EXCLUSION FROM PARTICIPATING IN A FEDERALLY FUNDED PROGRAM

- The District hereby warrants that neither it nor any of its 8.15.1 Subcontractors' owners, officers, partners, directors, other principals, employees or independent contractors is restricted or excluded from providing services under any health care program funded by the Federal government, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, (which includes Medicare, Medi-Cal and Healthy Families) and that the District will notify Director within ten (10) calendar days in writing of: (1) any event that would require the District or any of the aforementioned parties' mandatory exclusion from participation in a Federally funded health care program; and (2) any exclusionary or suspension action taken by any agency of the Federal or State governments against any of the aforementioned parties' barring these parties from participating in a Federally funded health care program, whether such bar is direct or indirect, or whether such bar is in whole or in part.
- 8.15.2 The District shall indemnify and hold the County harmless against any and all loss or damage the County may suffer arising from any exclusion or suspension of the District or its Subcontractors' owners, officers, partners, directors, other principals, employees or independent contractors from such participation in a Federally funded health care program.

8.15.3 Failure by the District to meet the requirements of this Subparagraph shall constitute a material breach of contract upon which the County may immediately terminate or suspend this Agreement.

8.16 DISTRICT'S WARRANTY OF ADHERENCE TO COUNTY'S CHILD SUPPORT COMPLIANCE PROGRAM

- 8.16.1 The District acknowledges that the County has established a goal of ensuring that all individuals who benefit financially from the County through contract are in compliance with their court-ordered child, family and spousal support obligations in order to mitigate the economic burden otherwise imposed upon the County and its taxpayers.
- 8.16.2 As required by the County's Child Support Compliance Program (County Code Chapter 2.200) and without limiting the District's duty under this Agreement to comply with all applicable provisions of law, the District warrants that it is now in compliance and shall during the term of this Agreement maintain in compliance with employment and wage reporting requirements as required by the Federal Social Security Act (42 USC Section 653a) and California Unemployment Insurance Code Section 1088.5, and shall implement all lawfully served Wage and Earnings Withholding Orders or Child Support Services Department Notices of Wage and Earnings Assignment for Child, Family or Spousal Support, pursuant to Code of Civil Procedure Section 706.031 and Family Code Section 5246(b).

8.17 DISTRICT'S WARRANTY OF COMPLIANCE WITH COUNTY'S DEFAULTED PROPERTY TAX REDUCTION PROGRAM

- 8.17.1 The District acknowledges that the County has established a goal of ensuring that all individuals and businesses that benefit financially from the County through contract are current in paying their property tax obligations (secured and unsecured roll) in order to mitigate the economic burden otherwise imposed upon the County and its taxpayers.
- 8.17.2 Unless the District qualifies for an exemption or exclusion, the District warrants and certifies that to the best of its knowledge it is now in compliance, and during the term of this Agreement will maintain compliance, with Los Angeles Code Chapter 2.206.

8.18 COUNTY'S QUALITY ASSURANCE PLAN

The County or its agent will monitor the District's performance under this Agreement on not less than an annual basis. Such monitoring will include assessing the District's compliance with all Agreement terms and conditions and performance standards. The District deficiencies which the County determines are significant or continuing and that may place performance of the Agreement in jeopardy if not corrected will be reported to the Board and listed in the appropriate contractor performance database. The report to the Board will include improvement/corrective action measures taken by the County and the District. If improvement does not occur consistent with the corrective action measures, the County may terminate this Agreement or impose other penalties as specified in this Agreement.

8.19 DAMAGE TO COUNTY FACILITIES, BUILDINGS OR GROUNDS

- 8.19.1 The District shall repair, or cause to be repaired, at its own cost, any and all damage other than normal wear and tear to County facilities, buildings, or grounds caused by the District or employees or agents of the District. Such repairs shall be made immediately after the District has become aware of such damage, but in no event later than thirty (30) days after the occurrence.
- 8.19.2 If the District fails to make timely repairs, the County may make any necessary repairs. All costs incurred by the County, as determined by the County, for such repairs shall be repaid by the District by cash payment upon demand.
- 8.19.3 The County reserves the unilateral right to make any repairs which Director determines, in its sole discretion, to be a public safety issue requiring immediate repair. The County will bill the District for the cost of said repair or deduct said cost from any outstanding amounts owed by the County to the District.

8.20 EMPLOYMENT ELIGIBILITY VERIFICATION

8.20.1 The District warrants that it fully complies with all Federal and State statutes and regulations regarding the employment of aliens and others and that all its employees performing work under this Agreement meet the citizenship or alien status requirements set forth in Federal and State statutes and regulations. The District shall obtain, from all employees performing work hereunder, all verification and other documentation of employment eligibility status required by Federal and State statutes and regulations

including, but not limited to, the Immigration Reform and Control Act of 1986, (P.L. 99-603), or as they currently exist and as they may be hereafter amended. The District shall retain all such documentation for all covered employees for the period prescribed by law.

8.20.2 The District shall indemnify, defend, and hold harmless, the County, its agents, officers, and employees from employer sanctions and any other liability which may be assessed against the District or the County or both in connection with any alleged violation of any Federal or State statutes or regulations pertaining to the eligibility for employment of any persons performing work under this Agreement.

8.21 FACSIMILE REPRESENTATIONS

The County and the District hereby agree to regard appropriate facsimile or digital representations of original signatures of authorized officers received via a facsimile or electronic communicative as legally sufficient evidence, such that the parties need not follow up facsimile or digital/electronic transmissions of such documents with subsequent (non-facsimile) transmission of "original" versions.

8.22 FAIR LABOR STANDARDS

The District shall comply with all applicable provisions of the Federal Fair Labor Standards Act and shall indemnify, defend, and hold harmless the County and its agents, officers and employees from any and all liability, including, but not limited to, wages, overtime pay, liquidated damages, penalties, court costs, and attorneys' fees arising under any wage and hour law, including, but not limited to, the Federal Fair Labor Standards Act, for work performed by the District's employees for which the County may be found jointly or solely liable.

8.23 FEDERAL ACCESS TO RECORDS

If, and to the extent that, Section 1861(v)(1)(I) of the Social Security Act (42 U.S.C. Section 1395x(v)(1)(I) is applicable, the District agrees that for a period of four (4) years following the furnishing of services under this Agreement, the District shall maintain and make available, upon written request, to the Secretary of the United States Department of Health and Human Services or the Controller General of the United States, or to any of their authorized representatives, the Agreements, books, documents and records of the District which are necessary to verify the nature and extent of the costs of services provided hereunder. Furthermore, if the District carries out any of the services

provided hereunder through any subcontract with a value or cost of Ten Thousand Dollars (\$10,000) or more over a twelve (12) month period with a related organization (as that term is defined under Federal law), the District agrees that each such subcontract shall provide for such access to the subcontract, books, documents and records of the subcontractor.

8.24 FORCE MAJEURE

- 8.24.1 Neither party shall be liable for such party's failure to perform its obligations under and in accordance with this Agreement, if such failure arises out of fires, floods, epidemics, quarantine restrictions, other natural occurrences, strikes, lockouts (other than a lockout by such party or any of such party's subcontractors), freight embargoes, or other similar events to those described above, but in every such case the failure to perform must be totally beyond the control and without any fault or negligence of such party (such events are referred to in this Sub-paragraph as "force majeure events").
- 8.24.2 Notwithstanding the foregoing, a default by a subcontractor of the District shall not constitute a force majeure event, unless such default arises out of causes beyond the control of both District and such subcontractor, and without any fault or negligence of either of them. In such case, the District shall not be liable for failure to perform, unless the goods or services to be furnished by the subcontractor were obtainable from other sources in sufficient time to permit the District to meet the required performance schedule. As used in this Sub-paragraph, the term "subcontractor" and "subcontractors" mean subcontractors at any tier.
- 8.24.3 In the event the District's failure to perform arises out of a force majeure event, the District agrees to use commercially reasonable best efforts to obtain goods or services from other sources, if applicable, and to otherwise mitigate the damages and reduce the delay caused by such force majeure event.

8.25 GOVERNING LAW, JURISDICTION, AND VENUE

This Agreement shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of California. The District agrees and consents to the exclusive jurisdiction of the courts of the State of California for all purposes regarding this Agreement and further agrees and consents that venue of any action brought hereunder shall be exclusively in the County of Los Angeles.

8.26 HEALTH INSURANCE PORTABILITY AND ACCOUNTABILITY ACT OF 1996 (HIPAA)

The County is subject to the Administrative Simplification requirements and prohibitions of the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996, Public Law 104-191 (HIPAA), and regulations promulgated thereunder, including the Privacy, Security, Breach Notification, and Enforcement Rules at 45 Code of Federal Regulations (C.F.R.) Parts 160 and 164 (collectively, the "HIPAA Rules"). Under this Agreement, the District provides services to the County and the District creates, has access to, receives, maintains, or transmits Protected Health Information as defined in Exhibit H in order to provide those services. The County and the District therefore agree to the terms of Exhibit H - Business Associate Under Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPAA).

8.27 INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR STATUS

- 8.27.1 This Agreement is by and between the County and the District and is not intended, and shall not be construed, to create the relationship of agent, servant, employee, partnership, joint venture, or association, as between the County and the District. The employees and agents of one party shall not be, or be construed to be, the employees or agents of the other party for any purpose whatsoever.
- 8.27.2 The District shall be solely liable and responsible for providing to, or on behalf of, all persons performing work pursuant to this Agreement all compensation and benefits. The County shall have no liability or responsibility for the payment of any salaries, wages, unemployment benefits, disability benefits, Federal, State, or local taxes, or other compensation, benefits, or taxes for any personnel provided by or on behalf of the District. Consistent with the foregoing, the County shall have no liability, and the District shall be solely and fully liable and responsible, to any of the District's employees, subcontractors or other persons providing work under the Agreement on behalf of the District, if any such person is unable to work or is required to stop working (permanently or temporarily) as a result of the person's exposure to an infectious disease or other hazard while performing work pursuant to the Agreement, even if such person complied with all applicable Federal, State and local laws, rules, regulations, ordinances, directives, guidelines, policies and procedures, including those relating to the work site. Nothing in this Sub-paragraph is intended in any way to alter or release District from obligation to obtain and maintain the

requisite workers' compensation coverage pursuant to Sub-paragraph 8.30.3 – Workers' Compensation and Employers' Liability.

- 8.27.3 The District understands and agrees that all persons performing work pursuant to this Agreement are, for purposes of Workers' Compensation liability, solely employees of the District and not employees of the County. The District shall be solely liable and responsible for furnishing any and all Workers' Compensation benefits to any person as a result of any injuries arising from or connected with any work performed by or on behalf of the District pursuant to this Agreement.
- 8.27.4 The District shall adhere to the provisions stated in Sub-paragraph 7.6 Confidentiality.

8.28 INDEMNIFICATION

The District shall indemnify, defend and hold harmless the County, its Special Districts, elected and appointed officers, employees, agents and volunteers ("County Indemnitees") from and against any and all liability, including but not limited to demands, claims, actions, fees, costs, and expenses (including attorney and expert witness fees), arising from and/or relating to this Agreement, except for such loss or damage arising from the sole negligence or willful misconduct of the County Indemnitees.

8.29 GENERAL PROVISIONS FOR ALL INSURANCE COVERAGE

Without limiting the District's indemnification of the County, and in the performance of this Agreement and until all of its obligations pursuant to this Agreement have been met, the District shall provide and maintain at its own expense insurance coverage satisfying the requirements specified in this Sub-paragraphs 8.29 and Sub-paragraph 8.30 – Insurance Coverage of this Agreement. These minimum insurance coverage terms, types and limits (the "Required Insurance") also are in addition to and separate from any other Contractual obligation imposed upon the District pursuant to this Agreement. The County in no way warrants that the Required Insurance is sufficient to protect the District for liabilities which may arise from or relate to this Agreement.

8.29.1 Evidence of Coverage and Notice to County

 Certificate(s) of insurance coverage (Certificate) satisfactory to the County, and a copy of an Additional Insured endorsement confirming the County and its Agents (defined below) has been given Insured status under the District's General Liability policy, shall be delivered to the County at the e-mail address shown below and provided prior to commencing services under this Agreement.

- Renewal Certificates shall be provided to the County not less than 10 days prior to the District's policy expiration dates. The County reserves the right to obtain complete, certified copies of any required District and/or Sub-Contractor insurance policies at any time.
- Certificates shall identify all Required Insurance coverage types and limits specified herein, reference this Agreement by name or number, and be signed by an authorized representative of the insurer(s). The Insured party named on the Certificate shall match the name of the District identified as the contracting party in this Agreement. Certificates shall provide the full name of each insurer providing coverage, its NAIC (National Association of Insurance Commissioners) identification number, its financial rating, the amounts of any policy deductibles or self-insured retentions exceeding fifty thousand (\$50,000.00) dollars, and list any County required endorsement forms.
- Neither the County's failure to obtain, nor the County's receipt of, or failure to object to a noncomplying insurance certificate or endorsement, or any other insurance documentation or information provided by the District, its insurance broker(s) and/or insurer(s), shall be construed as a waiver of any of the Required Insurance provisions.

Certificates and copies of any required endorsements shall be e-mailed to the County of Los Angeles, Department of Health Services, as the Certificate Holder at:

emsinsurance@dhs.lacounty.gov

The District also shall promptly report to the County any injury or property damage accident or incident, including any injury to a District employee occurring on County property, and any loss, disappearance, destruction, misuse, or theft

of County property, monies or securities entrusted to the District. The District also shall promptly notify the County of any third party claim or suit filed against the District or any of its Sub-Contractors which arises from or relates to this Agreement, and could result in the filing of a claim or lawsuit against the District and/or the County.

8.29.2 Additional Insured Status and Scope of Coverage

The County of Los Angeles, its Special Districts, Elected Officials, Officers, Agents, Employees and Volunteers (collectively County and its Agents) shall be provided additional insured status under the District's General Liability policy with respect to liability arising out of the District's ongoing and completed operations performed on behalf of the County. The County and its Agents additional insured status shall apply with respect to liability and defense of suits arising out of the District's acts or omissions, whether such liability is attributable to the District or to the County. The full policy limits and scope of protection also shall apply to the County and its Agents as an additional insured, even if they exceed the County's minimum Required Insurance specifications herein. Use of an automatic additional insured endorsement form is acceptable providing it satisfies the Required Insurance provisions herein.

8.29.3 Cancellation of or Changes in Insurance

The District shall provide the County with, or the District's insurance policies shall contain a provision that the County shall receive, written notice of cancellation or any change in Required Insurance, including insurer, limits of coverage, term of coverage or policy period. The written notice shall be provided to the County at least ten (10) days in advance of cancellation for non-payment of premium and thirty (30) days in advance for any other cancellation or policy change. Failure to provide written notice of cancellation or any change in Required Insurance may constitute a material breach of the Agreement, in the sole discretion of the County, upon which the County may suspend or terminate this Agreement.

8.29.4 Failure to Maintain Insurance

The District's failure to maintain or to provide acceptable evidence that it maintains the Required Insurance shall

constitute a material breach of the Agreement, upon which the County immediately may withhold payments due to the District, and/or suspend or terminate this Agreement. The County, at its sole discretion, may obtain damages from the District resulting from said breach. Alternatively, the County may purchase the Required Insurance, and without further notice to the District, deduct the premium cost from sums due to the District or pursue the District reimbursement.

8.29.5 Insurer Financial Ratings

Coverage shall be placed with insurers acceptable to the County with A.M. Best ratings of not less than A:VII unless otherwise approved by the County.

8.29.6 District's Insurance Shall Be Primary

The District's insurance policies, with respect to any claims related to this Agreement, shall be primary with respect to all other sources of coverage available to the District. Any County maintained insurance or self-insurance coverage shall be in excess of and not contribute to any District coverage.

8.29.7 Waivers of Subrogation

To the fullest extent permitted by law, the District hereby waives its rights and its insurer(s)' rights of recovery against the County under all the Required Insurance for any loss arising from or relating to this Agreement. The District shall require its insurers to execute any waiver of subrogation endorsements which may be necessary to effect such waiver.

8.29.8 Sub-Contractor Insurance Coverage Requirements

The District shall include all Sub-Contractors as insureds under the District's own policies, or shall provide the County with each Sub-Contractor's separate evidence of insurance coverage. The District shall be responsible for verifying each Sub-Contractor complies with the Required Insurance provisions herein, and shall require that each Sub-Contractor name the County and the District as additional insureds on the Sub-Contractor's General Liability policy. The District shall obtain the County's prior review and approval of any Sub-Contractor request for modification of the Required Insurance.

8.29.9 Deductibles and Self-Insured Retentions (SIRs)

The District's policies shall not obligate the County to pay any portion of any District deductible or SIR. The County retains the right to require the District to reduce or eliminate policy deductibles and SIRs as respects the County, or to provide a bond guaranteeing the District's payment of all deductibles and SIRs, including all related claims investigation, administration and defense expenses. Such bond shall be executed by a corporate surety licensed to transact business in the State of California.

8.29.10 Claims Made Coverage

If any part of the Required Insurance is written on a claims made basis, any policy retroactive date shall precede the effective date of this Agreement. The District understands and agrees it shall maintain such coverage for a period of not less than three (3) years following Agreement expiration, termination or cancellation.

8.29.11 Application of Excess Liability Coverage

The District may use a combination of primary, and excess insurance policies which provide coverage as broad as ("follow form" over) the underlying primary policies, to satisfy the Required Insurance provisions.

8.29.12 Separation of Insureds

All liability policies shall provide cross-liability coverage as would be afforded by the standard ISO (Insurance Services Office, Inc.) separation of insureds provision with no insured versus insured exclusions or limitations.

8.29.13 Alternative Risk Financing Programs

The County reserves the right to review, and then approve, the District use of self-insurance, risk retention groups, risk purchasing groups, pooling arrangements and captive insurance to satisfy the Required Insurance provisions. The County and its Agents shall be designated as an Additional Covered Party under any approved program.

8.29.14 County Review and Approval of Insurance Requirements

The County reserves the right to review and adjust the Required Insurance provisions, conditioned upon the County's determination of changes in risk exposures.

8.30 INSURANCE COVERAGE

8.30.1 Commercial General Liability insurance (providing scope of coverage equivalent to ISO policy form CG 00 01), naming the County and its Agents as an additional insured, with limits of not less than:

General Aggregate: \$2 million

Products/Completed Operations Aggregate: \$1 million

Personal and Advertising Injury: \$1 million

Each Occurrence: \$1 million

- **8.30.2** Automobile Liability insurance (providing scope of coverage equivalent to ISO policy form CA 00 01) with limits of not less than \$1 million for bodily injury and property damage, in combined or equivalent split limits, for each single accident. Insurance shall cover liability arising out of the District's use of autos pursuant to this Agreement, including owned, leased, hired, and/or non-owned autos, as each may be applicable.
- 8.30.3 Workers Compensation and Employers' Liability insurance or qualified self-insurance satisfying statutory requirements, which includes Employers' Liability coverage with limits of not less than \$1 million per accident. If the District will provide leased employees, or, is an employee leasing or temporary staffing firm or a professional employer organization (PEO), coverage also shall include an Alternate Employer Endorsement (providing scope of coverage equivalent to ISO policy form WC 00 03 01 A) naming the County as the Alternate Employer. The written notice shall be provided to County at least ten (10) days in advance of cancellation for non-payment of premium and thirty (30) days in advance for any other cancellation or policy change. If applicable to the District's operations, coverage also shall be arranged to satisfy the requirements

of any federal workers or workmen's compensation law or any federal occupational disease law.

Professional Liability/Errors and Omissions

Insurance covering the District's liability arising from or related to this Agreement, with limits of not less than \$1 million per claim and \$2 million aggregate. Further, the District understands and agrees it shall maintain such coverage for a period of not less than three (3) years following this Agreement's expiration, termination or cancellation.

8.31 LICENSES, PERMITS, REGISTRATIONS, ACCREDITATIONS, AND CERTIFICATES

The District shall obtain and maintain in effect during the term of this Agreement, all valid licenses, permits, registrations, accreditations, and certificates required by law which are applicable to its performance of this Agreement, and shall ensure that all of its officers, employees, and agents who perform services hereunder obtain and maintain in effect during the term of this Agreement, all licenses, permits, registrations, accreditations, and certificates required by law which are applicable to their performance of services hereunder. All such licenses, permits, registrations, accreditations, and certifications relating to services hereunder shall be made available to the County upon request.

8.32 INTENTIONALLY OMITTED

8.33 INTENTIONALLY OMITTED

8.34 NON EXCLUSIVITY

Nothing herein is intended nor shall be construed as creating any exclusive arrangement with the District. This Agreement shall not restrict the Department of Health Services from acquiring similar, equal or like goods and/or services from other entities or sources.

8.35 NOTICE OF DELAYS

Except as otherwise provided under this Agreement, when either party has knowledge that any actual or potential situation is delaying or threatens to delay the timely performance of this Agreement, that party shall, within one (1) business day, give notice thereof, including all relevant information with respect thereto, to the other party.

8.36 NOTICE OF DISPUTES

The District shall bring to the attention of the Facility's Project Manager and/or Facility's Project Director any dispute between the County and the District regarding the performance of services as stated in this Agreement. If the Facility's Project Manager or Facility's Project Director is not able to resolve the dispute, the Director or designee shall resolve it.

8.37 NOTICE TO EMPLOYEES REGARDING THE FEDERAL EARNED INCOME CREDIT

The District shall notify its employees, and shall require each subcontractor to notify its employees, that they may be eligible for the Federal Earned Income Credit under the federal income tax laws. Such notice shall be provided in accordance with the requirements set forth in Internal Revenue Service Notice No. 1015.

8.38 NOTICE TO EMPLOYEES REGARDING THE SAFELY SURRENDERED BABY LAW

The District shall notify and provide to its employees, and shall require each subcontractor to notify and provide to its employees, a fact sheet regarding the Safely Surrendered Baby Law, its implementation in Los Angeles County, and where and how to safely surrender a baby. Exhibit G provides a link to the County's website where the District can access posters and other campaign material.

8.39 NOTICES

All notices or demands required or permitted to be given or made under this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be hand delivered with signed receipt or mailed by first-class registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, or emailed, to the parties as identified in Exhibit C - County's Administration and Exhibit D - District's Administration. Contact information may be changed by either party giving ten (10) days' prior written notice thereof to the other party.

8.40 PROHIBITION AGAINST INDUCEMENT OR PERSUASION

Notwithstanding the above, the District and the County agree that, during the term of this Agreement and for a period of one year thereafter, neither party shall in any way intentionally induce or persuade any employee of one party to become an employee or agent of the other party. No bar exists against any hiring action initiated through a public announcement.

8.41 PUBLIC RECORDS ACT

- 8.41.1 Any documents submitted by the District; all information obtained in connection with the County's right to audit and inspect the District's documents, books, and accounting records pursuant to Sub-paragraph 8.43 - Record Retention and Inspection/Audit Settlement of this Agreement; as well as any documents that may have been submitted in response to a solicitation process for this Agreement, become the exclusive property of the County. All such documents become a matter of public record and shall be regarded as public records. Exceptions will be those elements in the California Government Code Section 6250 et seg. (Public Records Act) and which are marked "trade secret", "confidential", or "proprietary". The County shall not in any way be liable or responsible for the disclosure of any such records including, without limitation, those so marked. if disclosure is required by law, or by an order issued by a court of competent jurisdiction.
- 8.41.2 In the event the County is required to defend an action on a Public Records Act request for any of the aforementioned documents, information, books, records, and/or contents of a proposal marked "trade secret", "confidential", or "proprietary", the District agrees to defend and indemnify the County from all costs and expenses, including reasonable attorney's fees, in action or liability arising under the Public Records Act.

8.42 PUBLICITY

- 8.42.1 The District shall not disclose any details in connection with this Agreement to any person or entity except as may be otherwise provided hereunder or required by law. However, in recognizing the District's need to identify its services and related clients to sustain itself, the County shall not inhibit the District from publishing its role under this Agreement within the following conditions:
 - The District shall develop all publicity material in a professional manner; and
 - During the term of this Agreement, the District shall not, and shall not authorize another to, publish or disseminate any commercial advertisements, press releases, feature articles, or other materials using the name of the County without the prior written consent of

- the Director or designee. The County shall not unreasonably withhold written consent.
- 8.42.2 The District may, without the prior written consent of the County, indicate in its proposals and sales materials that it has been awarded this Agreement with the County of Los Angeles, provided that the requirements of this Subparagraph 8.42 shall apply.

8.43 RECORD RETENTION AND INSPECTION/AUDIT SETTLEMENT

- 8.43.1 The District shall maintain, and provide upon request by the County, accurate and complete financial records of its activities and operations relating to this Agreement in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. The District shall also maintain accurate and complete employment and other records relating to its performance of this Agreement.
- 8.43.2 The District agrees that the County, or its authorized representatives, shall have access to and the right to examine, audit, excerpt, copy, or transcribe any pertinent transaction, activity, or record relating to this Agreement. All such material, including, but not limited to, all financial records, bank statements, cancelled checks or other proof of payment, timecards, sign-in/sign-out sheets and other time and employment records, and proprietary data and information, shall be kept and maintained by the District and shall be made available to the County during the term of this Agreement and for a period of five (5) years thereafter unless the County's written permission is given to dispose of any such material prior to such time. All such material shall be maintained by the District at a location in Los Angeles County, provided that if any such material is located outside Los Angeles County, then, at the County's option, the District shall pay the County for travel, per diem, and other costs incurred by the County to examine, audit, excerpt, copy, or transcribe such material at such other location.
- 8.43.3 In the event that an audit of the District is conducted specifically regarding this Agreement by any Federal or State auditor, or by any auditor or accountant employed by the District or otherwise, including audits conducted by the Medicare and Medi-Cal programs, or both, then the District shall file a copy of each such audit report, including Service Organization Controls (SOC1) Reports, with the County's Auditor-Controller within thirty (30) days of the District's

receipt thereof, unless otherwise provided by applicable Federal or State law or under this Agreement. Subject to applicable law, the County shall make a reasonable effort to maintain the confidentiality of such audit report(s).

- 8.43.4 Failure on the part of the District to comply with any of the provisions of this Sub-paragraph 8.43 shall constitute a material breach of this Agreement upon which the County may terminate or suspend this Agreement.
- 8.43.5 If, at any time during the term of this Agreement or within five (5) years after the expiration or termination of this Agreement, representatives of the County conduct an audit of the District regarding the work performed under this Agreement, and if such audit finds that the County's dollar liability for any such work is less than payments made by the County to the District, then the difference shall be either: a) repaid by the District to the County by cash payment upon demand or b) at the sole option of the County's Auditor-Controller, deducted from any amounts due to the District from the County, whether under this Agreement or otherwise. If such audit finds that the County's dollar liability for such work is more than the payments made by the County to the District, then the difference shall be paid to the District by the County by cash payment, provided that in no event shall the County's maximum obligation for this Agreement exceed the funds appropriated by the County for the purpose of this Agreement.

8.43.6 Educational Records

County and District shall maintain accurate and complete records which shall include a record of educational services provided in sufficient detail to permit an evaluation of services in accordance with Education Code and Health and Safety Code provisions. Such records shall be open to the respective inspection and audit by authorized professional staff of the District, County's Department of Health Services, and the State's EMSA, where such inspection and audit does not conflict with the Pupil Record Act of the Education Code.

8.44 RECYCLED BOND PAPER

Consistent with the Board of Supervisors' policy to reduce the amount of solid waste deposited at the County landfills, the District agrees to use recycled-content paper to the maximum extent possible on this Agreement.

8.45 RESTRICTIONS ON LOBBYING

If any Federal funds are to be used to pay for the District's services under this Agreement, the District shall fully comply with all certification and disclosure requirements prescribed by Section 319 of Public Law 101-121 (31 United States Code Section 1352) and any implementing regulations, and shall ensure that each of its subcontractors receiving funds provided under this Agreement also fully complies with all such certification and disclosure requirements.

8.46 SUBCONTRACTING

- 8.46.1 The requirements of this Agreement may not be subcontracted by the District without the advance written approval of the County. Any attempt by the District to subcontract without the prior consent of the County may be deemed a material breach of this Agreement.
- 8.46.2 If the District desires to subcontract, the District shall provide the following information promptly at the County's request:
 - A description of the work to be performed by the subcontractor;
 - A draft copy of the proposed subcontract; and
 - Other pertinent information and/or certifications requested by the County.
- 8.46.3 The District shall indemnify and hold the County harmless with respect to the activities of each and every subcontractor in the same manner and to the same degree as if such subcontractor(s) were the District employees.
- 8.46.4 The District shall remain fully responsible for all performances required of it under this Agreement, including those that the District has determined to subcontract, notwithstanding the County's approval of the District's proposed subcontract.
- 8.46.5 The County's consent to subcontract shall not waive the County's right to prior and continuing approval of any and all personnel, including subcontractor employees, providing services under this Agreement. The District is responsible to notify its subcontractors of this County right.
- 8.46.6 The Director or designee is authorized to act for and on behalf of the County with respect to approval of any subcontract and subcontractor employees. After approval of the subcontract

by the County, the District shall forward a fully executed subcontract to the County for its files.

- 8.46.7 The District shall be solely liable and responsible for all payments or other compensation to all subcontractors and their officers, employees, agents, and successors in interest arising through services performed hereunder, notwithstanding the County's consent to subcontract.
- 8.46.8 The District shall obtain certificates of insurance, which establish that the subcontractor maintains all the programs of insurance required by the County from each approved subcontractor. The District shall ensure delivery of all such documents to the Certificate Holder, at:

emsinsurance@dhs.lacounty.gov

before any subcontractor employee may perform any work hereunder.

8.47 SURVIVAL

In addition to any provisions of this Agreement which specifically state that they will survive the termination or expiration of this Agreement and any rights and obligations under this Agreement which by their nature should survive, the following Sub-paragraphs and/or Exhibits shall survive any termination or expiration of this Agreement:

Sub-paragraph 5.6 - No Payment for Services Provided Following Expiration/Termination of Agreement

Sub-paragraph 5.7 (Invoices and Payments)

Sub-paragraph 7.6 - Confidentiality

Sub-paragraph 8.7 - Compliance with Applicable Laws, Rules and Regulations

Sub-paragraph 8.25 - Governing Law, Jurisdiction, and Venue

Sub-paragraph 8.28 - Indemnification

Sub-paragraph 8.29 - General Provisions for all Insurance Coverage

Sub-paragraph 8.30 - Insurance Coverage

Sub-paragraph 8.43 - Record Retention and Inspection/Audit Settlement

Sub-paragraph 8.47 – Survival

Sub-paragraph 8.64 - Prohibition from Participation in Future Solicitation(s)

Exhibit H – Business Associate Under the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPAA)

8.48 TERMINATION FOR BREACH OF WARRANTY TO MAINTAIN COMPLIANCE WITH COUNTY'S CHILD SUPPORT COMPLIANCE PROGRAM

Failure of the District to maintain compliance with the requirements set forth in Sub-paragraph 8.16 - District's Warranty of Adherence to County's Child Support Compliance Program, shall constitute default under this Agreement. Without limiting the rights and remedies available to the County under any other provision of this Agreement, failure of the District to cure such default within ninety (90) calendar days of written notice shall be grounds upon which the County may terminate this Agreement pursuant to Sub-paragraph 8.51 - Termination for Default and pursue debarment of the District, pursuant to County Code Chapter 2.202.

8.49 TERMINATION FOR BREACH OF WARRANTY TO MAINTAIN COMPLIANCE WITH COUNTY'S DEFAULTED PROPERTY TAX REDUCTION PROGRAM

Failure of the District to maintain compliance with the requirements set forth in Sub-paragraph 8.17 - District's Warranty of Compliance with County's Defaulted Property Tax Reduction Program shall constitute default under this Agreement. Without limiting the rights and remedies available to the County under any other provision of this Agreement, failure of the District to cure such default within ten (10) days of notice shall be grounds upon which the County may terminate this Agreement and/or pursue debarment of the District, pursuant to County Code Chapter 2.206.

8.50 TERMINATION FOR CONVENIENCE

8.50.1 This Agreement may be terminated, in whole or in part, from time to time, when such action is deemed by the County, in its sole discretion, to be in its best interest. Termination of work hereunder shall be effected by notice of termination to the District specifying the extent to which performance of

work is terminated and the date upon which such termination becomes effective. The date upon which such termination becomes effective shall be no less than ten (10) days after the notice is sent.

- 8.50.2 After receipt of a notice of termination and except as otherwise directed by the County, the District shall:
 - Stop work under this Agreement on the date and to the extent specified in such notice, and
 - Complete performance of such part of the work as shall not have been terminated by such notice.
- 8.50.3 All material including books, records, documents, or other evidence bearing on the costs and expenses of the District under this Agreement shall be maintained by the District in accordance with Sub-paragraph 8.43 Record Retention and Inspection/Audit Settlement.

8.51 TERMINATION FOR DEFAULT

- 8.51.1 The County may, by written notice to the District, terminate the whole or any part of this Agreement, if, in the judgment of the Director or designee:
 - District has materially breached this Agreement; or
 - District fails to timely provide and/or satisfactorily perform any task, deliverable, service, or other work required either under this Agreement; or
 - District fails to demonstrate a high probability of timely fulfillment of performance requirements under this Agreement, or of any obligations of this Agreement and in either case, fails to demonstrate convincing progress toward a cure within five (5) working days (or such longer period as the County may authorize in writing) after receipt of written notice from the County specifying such failure.
- 8.51.2 In the event that the County terminates this Agreement in whole or in part as provided in Sub-paragraph 8.51.1, the County may procure, upon such terms and in such manner as the County may deem appropriate, goods and services similar to those so terminated. The District shall be liable to the County for any and all excess costs incurred by the County, as determined by the County, for such similar goods

- and services. The District shall continue the performance of this Agreement to the extent not terminated under the provisions of this Sub-paragraph.
- 8.51.3 Except with respect to defaults of any subcontractor, the District shall not be liable for any such excess costs of the type identified in Sub-paragraph 8.51.2 if its failure to perform this Agreement arises out of causes beyond the control and without the fault or negligence of the District. Such causes may include, but are not limited to: acts of God or of the public enemy, acts of the County in either its sovereign or Contractual capacity, acts of Federal or State governments in sovereign capacities, fires, floods, quarantine restrictions, strikes, freight embargoes, and unusually severe weather; but in every case, the failure to perform must be beyond the control and without the fault or negligence of the District. If the failure to perform is caused by the default of a subcontractor, and if such default arises out of causes beyond the control of both the District and subcontractor, and without the fault or negligence of either of them, the District shall not be liable for any such excess costs for failure to perform, unless the goods or services to be furnished by the subcontractor were obtainable from other sources in sufficient time to permit the District to meet the required performance schedule. As used in this Sub-"subcontractor(s)" paragraph, the term means subcontractor(s) at any tier.
- 8.51.4 If, after the County has given notice of termination under the provisions of this Sub-paragraph 8.51, it is determined by the County that the District was not in default under the provisions of this Sub-paragraph 8.51, or that the default was excusable under the provisions of Sub-paragraph 8.51.3, the rights and obligations of the parties shall be the same as if the notice of termination had been issued pursuant to Sub-paragraph 8.50 Termination for Convenience.
- 8.51.5 The rights and remedies of the County provided in this Subparagraph 8.51 shall not be exclusive and are in addition to any other rights and remedies provided by law or under this Agreement.

8.52 TERMINATION FOR IMPROPER CONSIDERATION

8.52.1 The County may, by written notice to the District, immediately terminate the right of the District to proceed under this Agreement if it is found that consideration, in any form, was

offered or given by the District, either directly or through an intermediary, to any County officer, employee, or agent with the intent of securing this Agreement or securing favorable treatment with respect to the award, amendment, or extension of this Agreement or the making of any determinations with respect to the District's performance pursuant to this Agreement. In the event of such termination, the County shall be entitled to pursue the same remedies against the District as it could pursue in the event of default by the District.

- 8.52.2 The District shall immediately report any attempt by a County officer or employee to solicit such improper consideration. The report shall be made either to the County manager charged with the supervision of the employee or to the County Fraud Hotline at (800) 544-6861 or http://fraud.lacounty.gov/.
- 8.52.3 Among other items, such improper consideration may take the form of cash, discounts, service, the provision of travel or entertainment, or tangible gifts.

8.53 TERMINATION FOR INSOLVENCY

- 8.53.1 The County may terminate this Agreement forthwith in the event of the occurrence of any of the following:
 - Insolvency of the District. The District shall be deemed to be insolvent if it has ceased to pay its debts for at least sixty (60) days in the ordinary course of business or cannot pay its debts as they become due, whether or not a petition has been filed under the Federal Bankruptcy Code and whether or not the District is insolvent within the meaning of the Federal Bankruptcy Code;
 - The filing of a voluntary or involuntary petition regarding the District under the Federal Bankruptcy Code;
 - The appointment of a Receiver or Trustee for the District; or
 - The execution by the District of a general assignment for the benefit of creditors.
- 8.53.2 The rights and remedies of the County provided in this Subparagraph 8.53 shall not be exclusive and are in addition to

any other rights and remedies provided by law or under this Agreement.

8.54 TERMINATION FOR NON-ADHERENCE OF COUNTY LOBBYIST ORDINANCE

The District, and each County Lobbyist or County Lobbying firm as defined in County Code Section 2.160.010 retained by the District, shall fully comply with the County's Lobbyist Ordinance, County Code Chapter 2.160. Failure on the part of the District or any County Lobbyist or County Lobbying firm retained by the District to fully comply with the County's Lobbyist Ordinance shall constitute a material breach of this Agreement, upon which the County may in its sole discretion, immediately terminate or suspend this Agreement.

8.55 TERMINATION FOR NON-APPROPRIATION OF FUNDS

Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, the County shall not be obligated for the District's performance hereunder or by any provision of this Agreement during any of the County's future fiscal years unless and until the County's Board of Supervisors appropriates funds for this Agreement in the County's Budget for each such future fiscal year. In the event that funds are not appropriated for this Agreement, then this Agreement shall terminate as of June 30 of the last fiscal year for which funds were appropriated. The County shall notify the District in writing of any such non-allocation of funds at the earliest possible date.

8.56 TIME OFF FOR VOTING

The District shall notify its employees, and shall require each subcontractor to notify and provide to its employees, information regarding the time off for voting law (Elections Code Section 14000). Not less than 10 days before every statewide election, every District and subcontractors shall keep posted conspicuously at the place of work, if practicable, or elsewhere where it can be seen as employees come or go to their place of work, a notice setting forth the provisions of Section 14000.

8.57 UNLAWFUL SOLICITATION

The District shall inform all of its officers and employees performing services hereunder of the provisions of Article 9 of Chapter 4 of Division 3 (commencing with section 6150) of Business and Professions Code of the State of California (i.e. State Bar Act provisions regarding unlawful solicitation as a runner or capper for attorneys) and shall take positive and affirmative steps in its

performance hereunder to ensure that there is no violation of said provisions by its officers and employees. The District agrees that if a patient requests assistance in obtaining the services of any attorney, it will refer the patient to the attorney referral service of all those bar associations within Los Angeles County that have such a service.

8.58 VALIDITY

If any provision of this Agreement or the application thereof to any person or circumstance is held invalid, the remainder of this Agreement and the application of such provision to other persons or circumstances shall not be affected thereby.

8.59 WAIVER

No waiver by the County of any breach of any provision of this Agreement shall constitute a waiver of any other breach or of such provision. Failure of the County to enforce at any time, or from time to time, any provision of this Agreement shall not be construed as a waiver thereof. The rights and remedies set forth in this Subparagraph 8.59 shall not be exclusive and are in addition to any other rights and remedies provided by law or under this Agreement.

8.60 WARRANTY AGAINST CONTINGENT FEES

- 8.60.1 The District warrants that no person or selling agency has been employed or retained to solicit or secure this Agreement upon any agreement or understanding for a commission, percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee, excepting bona fide employees or bona fide established commercial or selling agencies maintained by the District for the purpose of securing business.
- 8.60.2 For breach of this warranty, the County shall have the right to terminate this Agreement and, at its sole discretion, deduct from the Agreement price or consideration, or otherwise recover, the full amount of such commission, percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee.

8.61 COMPLIANCE WITH COUNTY'S ZERO TOLERANCE POLICY ON HUMAN TRAFFICKING

- 8.61.1 The District acknowledges that the County has established a Zero Tolerance Policy on Human Trafficking prohibiting contractors from engaging in human trafficking.
- 8.61.2 If District or member of the District's staff is convicted of a human trafficking offense, the County shall require that the

District or member of the District's staff be removed immediately from performing services under this Agreement. The County will not be under any obligation to disclose confidential information regarding the offenses other than those required by law.

8.61.3 Disqualification of any member of the District's staff pursuant to this Sub-paragraph shall not relieve the District of its obligation to complete all work in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement.

8.62 COMPLIANCE WITH FAIR CHANCE EMPLOYMENT PRACTICES

District shall comply with fair chance employment hiring practices set forth in California Government Code Section 12952, Employment Discrimination: Conviction History. District's violation of this Subparagraph of the Agreement may constitute a material breach of the Agreement. In the event of such material breach, County may, in its sole discretion, terminate the Agreement.

8.63 COMPLIANCE WITH THE COUNTY POLICY OF EQUITY

The District acknowledges that the County takes its commitment to preserving the dignity and professionalism of the workplace very seriously, as set forth in the County Policy of Equity (CPOE) (https://ceop.lacounty.gov/). The District further acknowledges that the County strives to provide a workplace free from discrimination, harassment, retaliation and inappropriate conduct based on a protected characteristic, and which may violate the CPOE. The District, including its employees and subcontractors, acknowledges and certifies receipt and understanding of the CPOE. Failure of the District, its employees or its subcontractors to uphold the County's expectations of a workplace free from harassment and discrimination, including inappropriate conduct based on a protected characteristic, may subject the District to termination of contractual agreements as well as civil liability.

8.64 PROHIBITION FROM PARTICIPATION IN FUTURE SOLICITATION(S)

A Proposer, or a District or its subsidiary or Subcontractor ("Proposer/District"), is prohibited from submitting a bid or proposal in a County solicitation if the Proposer/District has provided advice or consultation for the solicitation. A Proposer/District is also prohibited from submitting a bid or proposal in a County solicitation if the Proposer/District has developed or prepared any of the solicitation materials on behalf of the County. A violation of this

provision shall result in the disqualification of the Proposer/District from participation in the County solicitation or the termination or cancellation of any resultant County contract. This provision shall survive the expiration, or other termination of this Agreement.

9.0 UNIQUE TERMS AND CONDITIONS

9.1 NO INTENT TO CREATE A THIRD PARTY BENEFICIARY CONTRACT

Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, the parties do not in any way intend that any person shall acquire any rights as a third party beneficiary of this Agreement.

9.2 REPORTING OF CHILD/ELDER AND DEPENDENT ADULT ABUSE

- 9.2.1 The District staff working on this Agreement shall comply with California Penal Code (hereinafter "PC") Section 11164 et seq., shall report all known and suspected instances of child abuse to an appropriate child protective agency, as mandated by these code sections and shall submit all required information, in accordance with the PC Sections 11166 and 11167.
- 9.2.2 The District staff working on this Agreement shall comply with California Welfare and Institutions Code (WIC), Section 15600 et seq. and shall report all known or suspected instances of physical abuse of elders and dependent adults either to an appropriate County adult protective services agency or to a local law enforcement agency, as mandated by these code sections. The District staff working on this Agreement shall make the report on such abuse, and shall submit all required information, in accordance with the WIC Sections 15630, 15633 and 15633.5.
- 9.2.3 The District staff's failure to report as required is considered a breach of this Agreement subject to immediate termination and is also a misdemeanor, punishable by up to one year in jail, a fine of up to \$5,000 or both.

/

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Board of Supervisors of the County of Los Angeles has caused this Agreement to be executed by the County's Director of Health Services, or designee, and District has caused this Agreement to be executed in its behalf by its duly authorized officer, the day, month, and year first above written.

	COUNTY OF LOS ANGELES	
	ByChristina R. Ghaly, M.D. Director of Health Services	_for
	EL CAMINO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT	
	BySignature	
	Printed Name	
	Title	
APPROVED AS TO FORM: DAWYN R. HARRISON County Counsel		
By Brian T. Chu, Principal Deputy Co	unty Counsel	

STATEMENT OF WORK

TABLE OF CONTENTS

SECTIO	ON TITLE	PAGE
1.0	SCOPE OF WORK	1
2.0	DEFINITIONS	
3.0	ADDITION/DELETION OF FACILITIES, SPECIFIC TASKS AND/OR WORK HOURS	1
4.0	RESPONSIBILITIES	2
	COUNTY 4.1 PERSONNEL 4.2 DUTIES	2
	DISTRICT 4.3 PERSONNEL	2
5.0	QUALITY CONTROL	1
6.0	QUALITY ASSURANCE PLAN	1

EXHIBIT A

STATEMENT OF WORK (SOW)

1.0 SCOPE OF WORK

District shall provide, through the County of Los Angeles (County), approved paramedic training courses in accordance with the requirements contained herein.

2.0 DEFINITIONS

Throughout this SOW, references are made to certain persons, groups, or Departments/Agencies. For convenience, specific terms and definitions can be found in the Agreement, Paragraph 2.0, Definitions.

3.0 ADDITION/DELETION OF FACILITIES, SPECIFIC TASKS AND/OR WORK HOURS

All changes must be made in accordance with Paragraph 8.0, Standard Terms and Conditions, Sub-paragraph 8.1, Amendments, of the Agreement.

4.0 RESPONSIBILITIES

COUNTY

4.1 Personnel

The County will administer the Agreement according to the Agreement, Paragraph 6.0, Administration of Agreement - County. Specific duties will include:

- 4.1.1 Monitoring the District's performance in the daily operation of this Agreement.
- 4.1.2 Providing direction to the District in areas relating to policy, information and procedural requirements.
- 4.1.3 Preparing Amendments in accordance with Paragraph 8.0, Standard Terms and Conditions, Sub-paragraph 8.1, Amendments of the Agreement.

4.2 Duties

- 4.2.1 Furnishing all facilities and instructional services at its Paramedic Training Institute for the conduct of training classes.
- 4.2.2 Determining which portions of the paramedic training program, if any, may be provided at off-site locations and notifying District.

- 4.2.3 Providing qualified instructors, lecturers, equipment, materials, day-to-day management support, and all related overhead necessary to conduct program.
- 4.2.4 Grading students and taking appropriate disciplinary action for deficient academic performance or for violation of County, Emergency Medical Services (EMS) Agency Paramedic Training Institute Student Policies and Procedures Handbook, which is in accordance with State and County regulations and policies.
- 4.2.5 Issuing a course completion record to each student who has successfully completed the training program.
- 4.2.6 Cooperating with District to ensure that all instructional personnel, equipment, and materials used in this program conform to all Title 22, California Code of Regulations requirements governing instructional programs for paramedics. Instructors shall meet the requirement set forth in the applicable El Camino College Board policy:
 - a. AA/AS degree and 6 years related experience
 - b. BA/BS degree with 5 years related experience
- 4.2.7 Providing all required extension course completion information to State licensing agencies regarding students.
- 4.2.8 Maintaining accreditation as an approved paramedic training program under pertinent provisions of the Health and Safety Code and Title 22, California Code of Regulations.
- 4.2.9 Enrolling a minimum of 25 students per class with no less than 100 students per fiscal year to maintain national accreditation.

DISTRICT

4.3 Personnel

The District shall administer the Agreement according to the Agreement, Paragraph 7.0, Administration of Agreement - District. Specific duties shall include:

4.3.1 Providing a Project Manager or designated alternate. County Project Manager shall have access to the District Project Manager, or designee, and must be provided a telephone number where the District Project Manager may be reached during regular business hours, Monday through Friday.

- 4.3.2 Providing a Project Manager who shall act as a central point of contact with the County and be responsible for the District's day-to-day activities as related to this Agreement.
- 4.3.3 Providing certified paramedic associate faculty member who shall provide between twenty (20) to forty (40) hours of instruction per month at PTI.

4.4 Duties

- 4.4.1 Conducting, through County, approved paramedic training courses under its Industry and Technology Division, to satisfy Health and Safety Code requirements for paramedic licensure and to meet the needs of County approved emergency services provider agencies.
- 4.4.2 Ensuring compliance with all appropriate Title V and Education Code requirements to ensure these courses are completely eligible for maximum State apportionment.
- 4.4.3 Collecting fees, registering students, appointing qualified designated County staff as District instructors, and performing other appropriate support services to adequately manage and control its course offerings.
- 4.4.4 Evaluating the quality of instruction to ensure it meets the needs of the students.
- 4.4.5 Giving appropriate units of credit for successful completion of each course of instruction.
- 4.4.6 Providing Workers' Compensation and professional malpractice insurance coverage of those students enrolled in the classes who are not employed by public safety agencies (See Paragraph 8.29, General Provisions for all Insurance Coverage of this Agreement).
- 4.4.7 Accepting, recognizing, and adhering to County, EMS Agency Paramedic Training Institute Student Policies and Procedures Handbook, concerning student academic performance and discipline.
- 4.4.8 Establishing, in cooperation with and satisfactory to the County, required written agreements with hospitals for the purpose of providing supervised clinical experience as per Title 22, California Code of Regulations requirements for students.

- 4.4.9 Establishing, in cooperation with County, required written agreements with paramedic service providers to provide field internship, as required by Title 22, California Code of Regulations, for students not employed by public safety agencies. District shall maintain required service agreements for performance of students' background checks for compliance with clinical rotations.
- 4.4.10 Providing information, upon request of Director of County's Department of Health Services, or designee, or State's Emergency Medical Services Authority (EMSA), regarding student registration and other data which may be required to appropriately license the student as a paramedic.

5.0 QUALITY CONTROL

The District shall establish and utilize a comprehensive Quality Control Plan to assure the County a consistently high level of service throughout the term of the Agreement. The Plan shall be submitted to the County Project Monitor for review. The plan shall include, but may not be limited to the following:

- 5.1 Method of monitoring to ensure that Agreement requirements are being met;
- 5.2 A record of all inspections conducted by the District, any corrective action taken, the time a problem was first identified, a clear description of the problem, and the time elapsed between identification and completed corrective action, shall be provided to the County upon request.

6.0 QUALITY ASSURANCE PLAN

The County will evaluate the District's performance under this Agreement using the quality assurance procedures as defined in Paragraph 8.0, Standard Terms and Conditions, sub-paragraph 8.18, County's Quality Assurance Plan of the Agreement.

6.1 County Observations

In addition to departmental contracting staff, other County personnel may observe performance, activities, and review documents relevant to this Agreement at any time during normal business hours. However, these personnel may not unreasonably interfere with the District's performance.

DISTRICT'S EEO CERTIFICATION

EI C	Camino Community College District		
Cor	ntractor Name		
	07 Crenshaw Boulevard, Torrance, CA 90506		
Add	dress		
	6001060		
Inte	rnal Revenue Service Employer Identification Number		
	GENERAL CERTIFICATION		
	GENERAL CERTIFICATION		
sup sub bec	accordance with Section 4.32.010 of the Code of the County of plier, or vendor certifies and agrees that all persons employe sidiaries, or holding companies are and will be treated equally be ause of race, religion, ancestry, national origin, or sex and crimination laws of the United States of America and the State or	ed by such firm, y the firm withou in compliance	its affiliates, it regard to or
	CONTRACTOR'S SPECIFIC CERTIFICAT	IONS	
1.	The Contractor has a written policy statement prohibiting discrimination in all phases of employment.	Yes □	No □
2.	The Contractor periodically conducts a self analysis or utilization analysis of its work force.	Yes □	No □
3.	The Contractor has a system for determining if its employment practices are discriminatory against protected groups.	Yes □	No □
4.	Where problem areas are identified in employment practices, the Contractor has a system for taking reasonable corrective action, to include establishment of goals or timetables.	Yes □	No □
Aut	horized Official's Printed Name and Title		
Aut	horized Official's Signature	Date	

COUNTY'S ADMINISTRATION

AGREEM	ENT NO		
COUNTY	S PROJECT DIRECTOR:		
Name:	Richard Tadeo		
Title:	EMS Agency Director		
Address:	10100 Pioneer Boulevard, Suite 200, Santa Fe Springs, CA 90670		
Telephone	e: <u>(562) 378-1610</u>	Facsimile: (562) 941-5835	
E-Mail Add	dress: rtadeo@dhs.lacounty.gov		
COUNTY	S PROJECT MANAGER:		
Name:	Miguel Ortiz-Reyes		
Title:	PTI Program Director		
Address:	10100 Pioneer Boulevard.		
	Santa Fe Springs, CA 90670		
Telephone	e: <u>(562) 347-1571</u>	_ Facsimile: <u>(562) 944-6091</u>	
E-Mail Add	dress: meortiz@dhs.lacounty.gov		
COUNTY	S PROJECT MONITOR:		
Name:	Miguel Ortiz-Reyes		
Title:	PTI Program Director		
Address:	10100 Pioneer Boulevard.		
	Santa Fe Springs, CA 90670		
Telephone	e: <u>(562) 347-1571</u>	_ Facsimile: <u>(562) 944-6091</u>	
E-Mail Add	dress: meortiz@dhs.lacounty.gov_		

DISTRICT'S ADMINISTRATION

CONTRACTOR'S NAME: El Camino Community College District				
AGREEMENT NO:				
	OJECT MANAGER:			
Name:	Kevin Huben			
Title:	PTI Coordinator			
Address:	16007 Crenshaw Boulevard			
	Torrance, CA 90506			
Telephone:	(310) 660-3596 X 3619			
Facsimile:	(310) 660-3106			
	khuben@elcamino.edu			
CONTRACTOR	'S AUTHORIZED OFFICIAL(S)			
Name:	Brian Fahnestock			
Title:	Vice President, Administrative Services			
Address:	16007 Crenshaw Boulevard			
	Torrance, CA 90506			
Telephone:	(310) 660-3593 X3107			
Facsimile:	(310) 660-3106			
E-Mail Address:	bfahnestock@elcamino.edu			
Name:	Russell Serr			
Title:	Dean, Health Science and Athletics Division			
Address:	16007 Crenshaw Boulevard.			
	Torrance, CA 90506			
Telephone:	(310) 660-3600 X3106			
Facsimile:	(310) 660-3106			
E-Mail Address:	rserr@elcamino.edu			
Notices to Con	tractor shall be sent to the following:			
Name:	Jeff Baumunk			
Title:	Director, Public Safety Education Programs, Industry & Technology Division			
Address:	16007 Crenshaw Boulevard			
	Torrance, CA 90506			
Telephone:	(310) 660-3593 X4209			
Facsimile:	(310) 660-3106			
E-Mail Address: jbaumunk@elcamino.edu				

Paramedic Training Program Agreement Exhibits 2023

Agreement No._____

CONTRACTOR ACKNOWLEDGEMENT AND CONFIDENTIALITY AGREEMENT

CONTRACTOR NAME: El Camino Community College District

GENERAL INFORMATION:
The Contractor referenced above has entered into an Agreement with the County of Los Angeles to provide certain services to the County. The County requires the Corporation to sign this Contractor Acknowledgement and Confidentiality Agreement.
CONTRACTOR ACKNOWLEDGEMENT:
Contractor understands and agrees that the Contractor employees, consultants, Outsourced Vendors and independent contractors (Contractor's Staff) that will provide services in the above referenced agreement are Contractor's sole responsibility. Contractor understands and agrees that Contractor's Staff must rely exclusively upon Contractor for payment of salary and any and all other benefits payable by virtue of Contractor's Staff's performance of work under the above-referenced Agreement.
Contractor understands and agrees that Contractor's Staff are not employees of the County of Los Angeles for any purpose whatsoever and that Contractor's Staff do not have and will not acquire any rights or benefits of any kind from the County of Los Angeles by virtue of performance of work under the above-referenced Agreement. Contractor understands and agrees that Contractor's Staff will not acquire any rights or benefits from the County of Los Angeles pursuant to any agreement between any person or entity and the County of Los Angeles.
CONFIDENTIALITY AGREEMENT:
Contractor and Contractor's Staff may be involved with work pertaining to services provided by the County of Los Angeles and, if so, Contractor and Contractor's Staff may have access to confidential data and information pertaining to persons and/or entities receiving services from the County. In addition, Contractor and Contractor's Staff may also have access to proprietary information supplied by other vendors doing business with the County of Los Angeles. The County has a legal obligation to protect all such confidential data and information in its possession, especially data and information concerning health, criminal, and welfare recipient records. Contractor and Contractor's Staff understand that if they are involved in County work, the County must ensure that Contractor and Contractor's Staff, will protect the confidentiality of such data and information. Consequently, Contractor must sign this Confidentiality Agreement as a condition of work to be provided by Contractor's Staff for the County.
Contractor and Contractor's Staff hereby agrees that they will not divulge to any unauthorized person any data or information obtained while performing work pursuant to the above-referenced Agreement between Contractor and the County of Los Angeles. Contractor and Contractor's Staff agree to forward all requests for the release of any data or information received to County's Project Manager.
Contractor and Contractor's Staff agree to keep confidential all health, criminal, and welfare recipient records and all data and information pertaining to persons and/or entities receiving services from the County, design concepts, algorithms, programs, formats, documentation, Contractor proprietary information and all other original materials produced, created, or provided to Contractor and Contractor's Staff under the above-referenced Agreement. Contractor and Contractor's Staff agree to protect these confidential materials against disclosure to other than Contractor or County employees who have a need to know the information. Contractor and Contractor's Staff agree that if proprietary information supplied by other County vendors is provided during this employment, Contractor and Contractor's Staff shall keep such information confidential.
Contractor and Contractor's Staff agree to report any and all violations of this agreement by Contractor and Contractor's Staff and/or by any other person of whom Contractor and Contractor's Staff become aware.
Contractor and Contractor's Staff acknowledge that violation of this agreement may subject Contractor and Contractor's Staff to civil and/or criminal action and that the County of Los Angeles may seek all possible legal redress.
SIGNATURE: DATE:/
PRINTED NAME:
POSITION:
Paramodic Training Program Agraamant Exhibits

Title 2 ADMINISTRATION Chapter 2.203.010 through 2.203.090 CONTRACTOR EMPLOYEE JURY SERVICE

Page 1 of 3

2.203.010 Findings.

The board of supervisors makes the following findings. The county of Los Angeles allows its permanent, full-time employees unlimited jury service at their regular pay. Unfortunately, many businesses do not offer or are reducing or even eliminating compensation to employees who serve on juries. This creates a potential financial hardship for employees who do not receive their pay when called to jury service, and those employees often seek to be excused from having to serve. Although changes in the court rules make it more difficult to excuse a potential juror on grounds of financial hardship, potential jurors continue to be excused on this basis, especially from longer trials. This reduces the number of potential jurors and increases the burden on those employers, such as the county of Los Angeles, who pay their permanent, full-time employees while on juror duty. For these reasons, the county of Los Angeles has determined that it is appropriate to require that the businesses with which the county contracts possess reasonable jury service policies. (Ord. 2002-0015 § 1 (part), 2002)

2.203.020 Definitions.

The following definitions shall be applicable to this chapter:

- A. "Contractor" means a person, partnership, corporation or other entity which has a contract with the county or a subcontract with a county contractor and has received or will receive an aggregate sum of \$50,000 or more in any 12-month period under one or more such contracts or subcontracts.
- B. "Employee" means any California resident who is a full-time employee of a contractor under the laws of California.
- C. "Contract" means any agreement to provide goods to, or perform services for or on behalf of, the county but does not include:
 - 1. A contract where the board finds that special circumstances exist that justify a waiver of the requirements of this chapter; or
 - 2. A contract where federal or state law or a condition of a federal or state program mandates the use of a particular contractor; or
 - 3. A purchase made through a state or federal contract; or
 - 4. A monopoly purchase that is exclusive and proprietary to a specific manufacturer, distributor, or reseller, and must match and inter-member with existing supplies, equipment or systems maintained by the county pursuant to the Los Angeles County Purchasing Policy and Procedures Manual, Section P-3700 or a successor provision; or
 - 5. A revolving fund (petty cash) purchase pursuant to the Los Angeles County Fiscal Manual, Section 4.4.0 or a successor provision; or
 - 6. A purchase card purchase pursuant to the Los Angeles County Purchasing Policy and Procedures Manual, Section P-2810 or a successor provision; or
 - 7. A non-agreement purchase with a value of less than \$5,000 pursuant to the Los Angeles County Purchasing Policy and Procedures Manual, Section A-0300 or a successor provision; or

Title 2 ADMINISTRATION Chapter 2.203.010 through 2.203.090 CONTRACTOR EMPLOYEE JURY SERVICE

Page 2 of 3

- 8. A bona fide emergency purchase pursuant to the Los Angeles County Purchasing Policy and Procedures Manual, Section PP-1100 or a successor provision.
- D. "Full time" means 40 hours or more worked per week, or a lesser number of hours if:
 - The lesser number is a recognized industry standard as determined by the chief administrative officer, or
 - 2. The contractor has a long-standing practice that defines the lesser number of hours as full time.
- E. "County" means the county of Los Angeles or any public entities for which the board of supervisors is the governing body. (Ord. 2002-0040 § 1, 2002: Ord. 2002-0015 § 1 (part), 2002)

2.203.030 Applicability.

This chapter shall apply to contractors who enter into contracts that commence after July 11, 2002. This chapter shall also apply to contractors with existing contracts which are extended into option years that commence after July 11, 2002. Contracts that commence after May 28, 2002, but before July 11, 2002, shall be subject to the provisions of this chapter only if the solicitations for such contracts stated that the chapter would be applicable. (Ord. 2002-0040 § 2, 2002: Ord. 2002-0015 § 1 (part), 2002)

2.203.040 Contractor Jury Service Policy.

A contractor shall have and adhere to a written policy that provides that its employees shall receive from the contractor, on an annual basis, no less than five days of regular pay for actual jury service. The policy may provide that employees deposit any fees received for such jury service with the contractor or that the contractor deduct from the employees' regular pay the fees received for jury service. (Ord. 2002-0015 § 1 (part), 2002)

2.203.050 Other Provisions.

- A. Administration. The chief administrative officer shall be responsible for the administration of this chapter. The chief administrative officer may, with the advice of county counsel, issue interpretations of the provisions of this chapter and shall issue written instructions on the implementation and ongoing administration of this chapter. Such instructions may provide for the delegation of functions to other county departments.
- B. Compliance Certification. At the time of seeking a contract, a contractor shall certify to the county that it has and adheres to a policy consistent with this chapter or will have and adhere to such a policy prior to award of the contract. (Ord. 2002-0015 § 1 (part), 2002)

2.203.060 Enforcement and Remedies.

For a contractor's violation of any provision of this chapter, the county department head responsible for administering the contract may do one or more of the following:

- 1. Recommend to the board of supervisors the termination of the contract; and/or,
- 2. Pursuant to chapter 2.202, seek the debarment of the contractor. (Ord. 2002-0015 § 1 (part), 2002)

Title 2 ADMINISTRATION Chapter 2.203.010 through 2.203.090 CONTRACTOR EMPLOYEE JURY SERVICE

Page 3 of 3

2.203.070. Exceptions.

- A. Other Laws. This chapter shall not be interpreted or applied to any contractor or to any employee in a manner inconsistent with the laws of the United States or California.
- B. Collective Bargaining Agreements. This chapter shall be superseded by a collective bargaining agreement that expressly so provides.
- C. Small Business. This chapter shall not be applied to any contractor that meets all of the following:
 - 1. Has ten or fewer employees during the contract period; and,
 - 2. Has annual gross revenues in the preceding twelve months which, if added to the annual amount of the contract awarded, are less than \$500,000; and,
 - 3. Is not an affiliate or subsidiary of a business dominant in its field of operation.

"Dominant in its field of operation" means having more than ten employees and annual gross revenues in the preceding twelve months which, if added to the annual amount of the contract awarded, exceed \$500,000.

"Affiliate or subsidiary of a business dominant in its field of operation" means a business which is at least 20 percent owned by a business dominant in its field of operation, or by partners, officers, directors, majority stockholders, or their equivalent, of a business dominant in that field of operation. (Ord. 2002-0015 § 1 (part), 2002)

2.203.090. Severability.

If any provision of this chapter is found invalid by a court of competent jurisdiction, the remaining provisions shall remain in full force and effect. (Ord. 2002-0015 § 1 (part), 2002)

SAFELY SURRENDERED BABY LAW

For printing purposes, the Fact Sheet and other information is available on the Internet at:

https://www.lacounty.gov/residents/family-services/child-safety/safe-surrender/



BSS_Poster_English _18x24.pdf



BSS POSTER SPANISH.pdf

BUSINESS ASSOCIATE AGREEMENT UNDER THE HEALTH INSURANCE PORTABILITY AND ACCOUNTABILITY ACT OF 1996 ("HIPAA")

County is a Covered Entity as defined by, and subject to the requirements and prohibitions of, the Administrative Simplification provisions of the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996, Public Law 104-191 ("HIPAA"), and regulations promulgated thereunder, including the Privacy, Security, Breach Notification, and Enforcement Rules at 45 Code of Federal Regulations (C.F.R.) Parts 160 and 164 (collectively, the "HIPAA Rules").

Contractor performs or provides functions, activities or services to County that require Contractor in order to provide such functions, activities or services to create, access, receive, maintain, and/or transmit information that includes or that may include Protected Health Information, as defined by the HIPAA Rules. As such, Contractor is a Business Associate, as defined by the HIPAA Rules, and is therefore subject to those provisions of the HIPAA Rules that are applicable to Business Associates.

The HIPAA Rules require a written agreement ("Business Associate Agreement") between County and Contractor in order to mandate certain protections for the privacy and security of Protected Health Information, and these HIPAA Rules prohibit the disclosure to or use of Protected Health Information by Contractor if such an agreement is not in place.

This Business Associate Agreement and its provisions are intended to protect the privacy and provide for the security of Protected Health Information disclosed to or used by Contractor in compliance with the HIPAA Rules.

Therefore, the parties agree as follows:

1. **DEFINITIONS**

- 1.1 "Breach" has the same meaning as the term "breach" at 45 C.F.R. § 164.402.
- "Business Associate" has the same meaning as the term "business associate" at 45 C.F.R. § 160.103. For the convenience of the parties, a "business associate" is a person or entity, other than a member of the workforce of covered entity, who performs functions or activities on behalf of, or provides certain services to, a covered entity that involve access by the business associate to Protected Health Information. A "business associate" also is a subcontractor that creates, receives, maintains, or transmits Protected Health Information on behalf of another business associate. And in reference to the party to this Business Associate Agreement "Business Associate" shall mean Contractor.

- 1.3 "Covered Entity" has the same meaning as the term "covered entity" at 45 C.F.R. § 160.103, and in reference to the party to this Business Associate Agreement, "Covered Entity" shall mean County.
- 1.4 "<u>Data Aggregation</u>" has the same meaning as the term "data aggregation" at 45 C.F.R. § 164.501.
- 1.5 "<u>De-identification</u>" refers to the de-identification standard at 45 C.F.R. § 164.514.
- 1.6 "Designated Record Set" has the same meaning as the term "designated record set" at 45 C.F.R. § 164.501.
- 1.7 "Disclose" and "Disclosure" mean, with respect to Protected Health Information, the release, transfer, provision of access to, or divulging in any other manner of Protected Health Information outside Business Associate's internal operations or to other than its workforce. (See 45 C.F.R. § 160.103.)
- 1.8 "Electronic Health Record" means an electronic record of health-related information on an individual that is created, gathered, managed, and consulted by authorized health care clinicians and staff. (See 42 U.S. C. § 17921.)
- "Electronic Media" has the same meaning as the term "electronic media" at 45 C.F.R. § 160.103. For the convenience of the parties, electronic media means (1) Electronic storage material on which data is or may be recorded electronically, including, for example, devices in computers (hard drives) and any removable/transportable digital memory medium, such as magnetic tape or disk, optical disk, or digital memory card; (2) Transmission media used to exchange information already in electronic storage media. Transmission media include, for example, the Internet, extranet or intranet, leased lines, dial-up lines, private networks, and the physical movement of removable/transportable electronic storage media. Certain transmissions, including of paper, via facsimile, and of voice, via telephone, are not considered to be transmissions via electronic media if the information being exchanged did not exist in electronic form immediately before the transmission.
- 1.10 "Electronic Protected Health Information" has the same meaning as the term "electronic protected health information" at 45 C.F.R. § 160.103, limited to Protected Health Information created or received by Business Associate from or on behalf of Covered Entity. For the convenience of the parties, Electronic Protected Health Information means Protected Health Information that is (i) transmitted by electronic media; (ii) maintained in electronic media.

- 1.11 "Health Care Operations" has the same meaning as the term "health care operations" at 45 C.F.R. § 164.501.
- 1.12 "Individual" has the same meaning as the term "individual" at 45 C.F.R. § 160.103. For the convenience of the parties, Individual means the person who is the subject of Protected Health Information and shall include a person who qualifies as a personal representative in accordance with 45 C.F.R. § 164.502 (g).
- 1.13 "Law Enforcement Official" has the same meaning as the term "law enforcement official" at 45 C.F.R. § 164.103.
- 1.14 "Minimum Necessary" refers to the minimum necessary standard at 45 C.F.R. § 164.502 (b).
- "Protected Health Information" has the same meaning as the term "protected health information" at 45 C.F.R. § 160.103, limited to the information created or received by Business Associate from or on behalf of Covered Entity. For the convenience of the parties, Protected Health Information includes information that (i) relates to the past, present or future physical or mental health or condition of an Individual; the provision of health care to an Individual, or the past, present or future payment for the provision of health care to an Individual; (ii) identifies the Individual (or for which there is a reasonable basis for believing that the information can be used to identify the Individual); and (iii) is created, received, maintained, or transmitted by Business Associate from or on behalf of Covered Entity, and includes Protected Health Information that is made accessible to Business Associate by Covered Entity. "Protected Health Information" includes Electronic Protected Health Information.
- 1.16 "Required by Law" " has the same meaning as the term "required by law" at 45 C.F.R. § 164.103.
- 1.17 "Secretary" has the same meaning as the term "secretary" at 45 C.F.R. § 160.103
- 1.18 "Security Incident" has the same meaning as the term "security incident" at 45 C.F.R. § 164.304.
- 1.19 "Services" means, unless otherwise specified, those functions, activities, or services in the applicable underlying Agreement, Contract, Master Agreement, Work Order, or Purchase Order or other service arrangement, with or without payment, that gives rise to Contractor's status as a Business Associate.

- 1.20 "Subcontractor" has the same meaning as the term "subcontractor" at 45 C.F.R. § 160.103.
- 1.21 "<u>Unsecured Protected Health Information</u>" has the same meaning as the term "unsecured protected health information" at 45 C.F.R. § 164.402.
- 1.22 "<u>Use</u>" or "<u>Uses</u>" means, with respect to Protected Health Information, the sharing, employment, application, utilization, examination or analysis of such Information within Business Associate's internal operations. (See 45 C.F.R § 164.103.)
- 1.23 Terms used, but not otherwise defined in this Business Associate Agreement, have the same meaning as those terms in the HIPAA Rules.

2. <u>PERMITTED AND REQUIRED USES AND DISCLOSURES OF PROTECTED HEALTH INFORMATION</u>

- 2.1 Business Associate may only Use and/or Disclose Protected Health Information as necessary to perform Services, and/or as necessary to comply with the obligations of this Business Associate Agreement.
- 2.2 Business Associate may Use Protected Health Information for deidentification of the information if de-identification of the information is required to provide Services.
- 2.3 Business Associate may Use or Disclose Protected Health Information as Required by Law.
- 2.4 Business Associate shall make Uses and Disclosures and requests for Protected Health Information consistent with the Covered Entity's applicable Minimum Necessary policies and procedures.
- 2.5 Business Associate may Use Protected Health Information as necessary for the proper management and administration of its business or to carry out its legal responsibilities.
- 2.6 Business Associate may Disclose Protected Health Information as necessary for the proper management and administration of its business or to carry out its legal responsibilities, provided the Disclosure is Required by Law or Business Associate obtains reasonable assurances from the person to whom the Protected Health Information is disclosed (i.e., the recipient) that it will be held confidentially and Used or further Disclosed only as Required by Law or for the purposes for which it was disclosed to the recipient and the recipient notifies Business Associate of any instances of which it is aware in which the confidentiality of the Protected Health Information has been breached.

2.7 Business Associate may provide Data Aggregation services relating to Covered Entity's Health Care Operations if such Data Aggregation services are necessary in order to provide Services.

3. PROHIBITED USES AND DISCLOSURES OF PROTECTED HEALTH INFORMATION

- 3.1 Business Associate shall not Use or Disclose Protected Health Information other than as permitted or required by this Business Associate Agreement or as Required by Law.
- 3.2 Business Associate shall not Use or Disclose Protected Health Information in a manner that would violate Subpart E of 45 C.F.R. Part 164 if done by Covered Entity, except for the specific Uses and Disclosures set forth in Sections 2.5 and 2.6.
- 3.3 Business Associate shall not Use or Disclose Protected Health Information for de-identification of the information except as set forth in section 2.2.

4. OBLIGATIONS TO SAFEGUARD PROTECTED HEALTH INFORMATION

- 4.1 Business Associate shall implement, use, and maintain appropriate safeguards to prevent the Use or Disclosure of Protected Health Information other than as provided for by this Business Associate Agreement.
- 4.2 Business Associate shall comply with Subpart C of 45 C.F.R Part 164 with respect to Electronic Protected Health Information, to prevent the Use or Disclosure of such information other than as provided for by this Business Associate Agreement.

5. REPORTING NON-PERMITTED USES OR DISCLOSURES, SECURITY INCIDENTS, AND BREACHES OF UNSECURED PROTECTED HEALTH INFORMATION

- 5.1 Business Associate shall report to Covered Entity any Use or Disclosure of Protected Health Information not permitted by this Business Associate Agreement, any Security Incident, and/ or any Breach of Unsecured Protected Health Information as further described in Sections 5.1.1, 5.1.2, and 5.1.3.
- 5.1.1 Business Associate shall report to Covered Entity any Use or Disclosure of Protected Health Information by Business Associate, its employees, representatives, agents or Subcontractors not provided for by this Agreement of which Business Associate becomes aware.

Paramedic Training Program Agreement Exhibits 2023

- 5.1.2 Business Associate shall report to Covered Entity any Security Incident of which Business Associate becomes aware.
- 5.1.3 Business Associate shall report to Covered Entity any Breach by Business Associate, its employees, representatives, agents, workforce members, or Subcontractors of Unsecured Protected Health Information that is known to Business Associate or, by exercising reasonable diligence, would have been known to Business Associate. Business Associate shall be deemed to have knowledge of a Breach of Unsecured Protected Health Information if the Breach is known, or by exercising reasonable diligence would have been known, to any person, other than the person committing the Breach, who is an employee, officer, or other agent of Business Associate, including a Subcontractor, as determined in accordance with the federal common law of agency.
- 5.2 Except as provided in Section 5.3, for any reporting required by Section 5.1, Business Associate shall provide, to the extent available, all information required by, and within the times frames specified in, Sections 5.2.1 and 5.2.2.
- 5.2.1 Business Associate shall make an <u>immediate telephonic report</u> upon discovery of the non-permitted Use or Disclosure of Protected Health Information, Security Incident or Breach of Unsecured Protected Health Information to (562) 940-3335 that minimally includes:
 - (a) A brief description of what happened, including the date of the nonpermitted Use or Disclosure, Security Incident, or Breach and the date of Discovery of the non-permitted Use or Disclosure, Security Incident, or Breach, if known;
 - (b) The number of Individuals whose Protected Health Information is involved;
 - (c) A description of the specific type of Protected Health Information involved in the non-permitted Use or Disclosure, Security Incident, or Breach (such as whether full name, social security number, date of birth, home address, account number, diagnosis, disability code or other types of information were involved);
 - (d) The name and contact information for a person highly knowledgeable of the facts and circumstances of the non-permitted Use or Disclosure of PHI, Security Incident, or Breach
- 5.2.2 Business Associate shall make a <u>written report without unreasonable delay</u> and in no event later than three (3) business days from the date of discovery by Business Associate of the non-permitted Use or Disclosure

of Protected Health Information, Security Incident, or Breach of Unsecured Protected Health Information and to the Chief HIPAA Privacy Officer at: Hall of Records, County of Los Angeles, Chief Executive Office, Risk Management Branch-Office of Privacy, 320 W. Temple Street, 7th Floor, Los Angeles, California 90012, PRIVACY@ceo.lacounty.gov, that includes, to the extent possible:

- (a) A brief description of what happened, including the date of the nonpermitted Use or Disclosure, Security Incident, or Breach and the date of Discovery of the non-permitted Use or Disclosure, Security Incident, or Breach, if known;
- (b) The number of Individuals whose Protected Health Information is involved;
- (c) A description of the specific type of Protected Health Information involved in the non-permitted Use or Disclosure, Security Incident, or Breach (such as whether full name, social security number, date of birth, home address, account number, diagnosis, disability code or other types of information were involved);
- (d) The identification of each Individual whose Unsecured Protected Health Information has been, or is reasonably believed by Business Associate to have been, accessed, acquired, Used, or Disclosed;
- (e) Any other information necessary to conduct an assessment of whether notification to the Individual(s) under 45 C.F.R. § 164.404 is required;
- (f) Any steps Business Associate believes that the Individual(s) could take to protect him or herself from potential harm from the nonpermitted Use or Disclosure, Security Incident, or Breach;
- (g) A brief description of what Business Associate is doing to investigate, to mitigate harm to the Individual(s), and to protect against any further similar occurrences; and
- (h) The name and contact information for a person highly knowledgeable of the facts and circumstances of the non-permitted Use or Disclosure of PHI, Security Incident, or Breach.
- 5.2.3 If Business Associate is not able to provide the information specified in Section 5.2.1 or 5.2.2 at the time of the required report, Business Associate shall provide such information promptly thereafter as such information becomes available.

- 5.3 Business Associate may delay the notification required by Section 5.1.3, if a law enforcement official states to Business Associate that notification would impede a criminal investigation or cause damage to national security.
- 5.3.1 If the law enforcement official's statement is in writing and specifies the time for which a delay is required, Business Associate shall delay its reporting and/or notification obligation(s) for the time period specified by the official.
- 5.3.2 If the statement is made orally, Business Associate shall document the statement, including the identity of the official making the statement, and delay its reporting and/or notification obligation(s) temporarily and no longer than 30 days from the date of the oral statement, unless a written statement as described in Section 5.3.1 is submitted during that time.

6. WRITTEN ASSURANCES OF SUBCONTRACTORS

- 6.1 In accordance with 45 C.F.R. § 164.502 (e)(1)(ii) and § 164.308 (b)(2), if applicable, Business Associate shall ensure that any Subcontractor that creates, receives, maintains, or transmits Protected Health Information on behalf of Business Associate is made aware of its status as a Business Associate with respect to such information and that Subcontractor agrees in writing to the same restrictions, conditions, and requirements that apply to Business Associate with respect to such information.
- 6.2 Business Associate shall take reasonable steps to cure any material breach or violation by Subcontractor of the agreement required by Section 6.1.
- 6.3 If the steps required by Section 6.2 do not cure the breach or end the violation, Contractor shall terminate, if feasible, any arrangement with Subcontractor by which Subcontractor creates, receives, maintains, or transmits Protected Health Information on behalf of Business Associate.
- 6.4 If neither cure nor termination as set forth in Sections 6.2 and 6.3 is feasible, Business Associate shall immediately notify County.
- 6.5 Without limiting the requirements of Section 6.1, the agreement required by Section 6.1 (Subcontractor Business Associate Agreement) shall require Subcontractor to contemporaneously notify Covered Entity in the event of a Breach of Unsecured Protected Health Information.
- 6.6 Without limiting the requirements of Section 6.1, agreement required by Section 6.1 (Subcontractor Business Associate Agreement) shall include a provision requiring Subcontractor to destroy, or in the alternative to return

- to Business Associate, any Protected Health Information created, received, maintained, or transmitted by Subcontractor on behalf of Business Associate so as to enable Business Associate to comply with the provisions of Section 18.4.
- 6.7 Business Associate shall provide to Covered Entity, at Covered Entity's request, a copy of any and all Subcontractor Business Associate Agreements required by Section 6.1.
- 6.8 Sections 6.1 and 6.7 are not intended by the parties to limit in any way the scope of Business Associate's obligations related to Subcontracts or Subcontracting in the applicable underlying Agreement, Contract, Master Agreement, Work Order, Purchase Order, or other services arrangement, with or without payment, that gives rise to Contractor's status as a Business Associate.

7. ACCESS TO PROTECTED HEALTH INFORMATION

- 7.1 To the extent Covered Entity determines that Protected Health Information is maintained by Business Associate or its agents or Subcontractors in a Designated Record Set, Business Associate shall, within two (2) business days after receipt of a request from Covered Entity, make the Protected Health Information specified by Covered Entity available to the Individual(s) identified by Covered Entity as being entitled to access and shall provide such Individuals(s) or other person(s) designated by Covered Entity with a copy the specified Protected Health Information, in order for Covered Entity to meet the requirements of 45 C.F.R. § 164.524.
- 7.2 If any Individual requests access to Protected Health Information directly from Business Associate or its agents or Subcontractors, Business Associate shall notify Covered Entity in writing within two (2) days of the receipt of the request. Whether access shall be provided or denied shall be determined by Covered Entity.
- 7.3 To the extent that Business Associate maintains Protected Health Information that is subject to access as set forth above in one or more Designated Record Sets electronically and if the Individual requests an electronic copy of such information, Business Associate shall provide the Individual with access to the Protected Health Information in the electronic form and format requested by the Individual, if it is readily producible in such form and format; or, if not, in a readable electronic form and format as agreed to by Covered Entity and the Individual.

8. <u>AMENDMENT OF PROTECTED HEALTH INFORMATION</u>

- 8.1 To the extent Covered Entity determines that any Protected Health Information is maintained by Business Associate or its agents or Subcontractors in a Designated Record Set, Business Associate shall, within ten (10) business days after receipt of a written request from Covered Entity, make any amendments to such Protected Health Information that are requested by Covered Entity, in order for Covered Entity to meet the requirements of 45 C.F.R. § 164.526.
- 8.2 If any Individual requests an amendment to Protected Health Information directly from Business Associate or its agents or Subcontractors, Business Associate shall notify Covered Entity in writing within five (5) days of the receipt of the request. Whether an amendment shall be granted or denied shall be determined by Covered Entity.

9. <u>ACCOUNTING OF DISCLOSURES OF PROTECTED HEALTH INFORMATION</u>

- 9.1 Business Associate shall maintain an accounting of each Disclosure of Protected Health Information made by Business Associate or its employees, agents, representatives or Subcontractors, as is determined by Covered Entity to be necessary in order to permit Covered Entity to respond to a request by an Individual for an accounting of disclosures of Protected Health Information in accordance with 45 C.F.R. § 164.528.
- 9.1.1 Any accounting of disclosures provided by Business Associate under Section 9.1 shall include:
 - (a) The date of the Disclosure;
 - (b) The name, and address if known, of the entity or person who received the Protected Health Information;
 - (c) A brief description of the Protected Health Information Disclosed; and
 - (d) A brief statement of the purpose of the Disclosure.
- 9.1.2 For each Disclosure that could require an accounting under Section 9.1, Business Associate shall document the information specified in Section 9.1.1, and shall maintain the information for six (6) years from the date of the Disclosure.
- 9.2 Business Associate shall provide to Covered Entity, within ten (10) business days after receipt of a written request from Covered Entity,

information collected in accordance with Section 9.1.1 to permit Covered Entity to respond to a request by an Individual for an accounting of disclosures of Protected Health Information in accordance with 45 C.F.R. § 164.528

9.3 If any Individual requests an accounting of disclosures directly from Business Associate or its agents or Subcontractors, Business Associate shall notify Covered Entity in writing within five (5) days of the receipt of the request, and shall provide the requested accounting of disclosures to the Individual(s) within 30 days. The information provided in the accounting shall be in accordance with 45 C.F.R. § 164.528.

10. COMPLIANCE WITH APPLICABLE HIPAA RULES

- 10.1 To the extent Business Associate is to carry out one or more of Covered Entity's obligation(s) under Subpart E of 45 C.F.R. Part 164, Business Associate shall comply with the requirements of Subpart E that apply to Covered Entity's performance of such obligation(s).
- 10.2 Business Associate shall comply with all HIPAA Rules applicable to Business Associate in the performance of Services.

11. AVAILABILITY OF RECORDS

- 11.1 Business Associate shall make its internal practices, books, and records relating to the Use and Disclosure of Protected Health Information received from, or created or received by Business Associate on behalf of Covered Entity available to the Secretary for purposes of determining Covered Entity's compliance with the Privacy and Security Regulations.
- 11.2 Unless prohibited by the Secretary, Business Associate shall immediately notify Covered Entity of any requests made by the Secretary and provide Covered Entity with copies of any documents produced in response to such request.

12. <u>MITIGATION OF HARMFUL EFFECTS</u>

12.1 Business Associate shall mitigate, to the extent practicable, any harmful effect of a Use or Disclosure of Protected Health Information by Business Associate in violation of the requirements of this Business Associate Agreement that is known to Business Associate.

13. BREACH NOTIFICATION TO INDIVIDUALS

13.1 Business Associate shall, to the extent Covered Entity determines that there has been a Breach of Unsecured Protected Health Information by

Business Associate, its employees, representatives, agents or Subcontractors, provide breach notification to the Individual in a manner that permits Covered Entity to comply with its obligations under 45 C.F.R. § 164.404.

- 13.1.1 Business Associate shall notify, subject to the review and approval of Covered Entity, each Individual whose Unsecured Protected Health Information has been, or is reasonably believed to have been, accessed, acquired, Used, or Disclosed as a result of any such Breach.
- 13.1.2 The notification provided by Business Associate shall be written in plain language, shall be subject to review and approval by Covered Entity, and shall include, to the extent possible:
 - (a) A brief description of what happened, including the date of the Breach and the date of the Discovery of the Breach, if known;
 - (b) A description of the types of Unsecured Protected Health Information that were involved in the Breach (such as whether full name, social security number, date of birth, home address, account number, diagnosis, disability code, or other types of information were involved);
 - (c) Any steps the Individual should take to protect him or herself from potential harm resulting from the Breach;
 - (d) A brief description of what Business Associate is doing to investigate the Breach, to mitigate harm to Individual(s), and to protect against any further Breaches; and
 - (e) Contact procedures for Individual(s) to ask questions or learn additional information, which shall include a toll-free telephone number, an e-mail address, Web site, or postal address.
- 13.2 Covered Entity, in its sole discretion, may elect to provide the notification required by Section 13.1 and/or to establish the contact procedures described in Section 13.1.2.
- 13.3 Business Associate shall reimburse Covered Entity any and all costs incurred by Covered Entity, in complying with Subpart D of 45 C.F.R. Part 164, including but not limited to costs of notification, internet posting, or media publication, as a result of Business Associate's Breach of Unsecured Protected Health Information; Covered Entity shall not be responsible for any costs incurred by Business Associate in providing the notification required by 13.1 or in establishing the contact procedures required by Section 13.1.2.

14. INDEMNIFICATION

- 14.1 Business Associate shall indemnify, defend, and hold harmless Covered Entity, its Special Districts, elected and appointed officers, employees, and agents from and against any and all liability, including but not limited to demands, claims, actions, fees, costs, expenses (including attorney and expert witness fees), and penalties and/or fines (including regulatory penalties and/or fines), arising from or connected with Business Associate's acts and/or omissions arising from and/or relating to this Business Associate Agreement, including, but not limited to, compliance and/or enforcement actions and/or activities, whether formal or informal, by the Secretary or by the Attorney General of the State of California.
- 14.2 Section 14.1 is not intended by the parties to limit in any way the scope of Business Associate's obligations related to Insurance and/or Indemnification in the applicable underlying Agreement, Contract, Master Agreement, Work Order, Purchase Order, or other services arrangement, with or without payment, that gives rise to Contractor's status as a Business Associate.

15. OBLIGATIONS OF COVERED ENTITY

- 15.1 Covered Entity shall notify Business Associate of any current or future restrictions or limitations on the Use or Disclosure of Protected Health Information that would affect Business Associate's performance of the Services, and Business Associate shall thereafter restrict or limit its own Uses and Disclosures accordingly.
- 15.2 Covered Entity shall not request Business Associate to Use or Disclose Protected Health Information in any manner that would not be permissible under Subpart E of 45 C.F.R. Part 164 if done by Covered Entity, except to the extent that Business Associate may Use or Disclose Protected Health Information as provided in Sections 2.3, 2.5, and 2.6.

16. TERM

- 16.1 Unless sooner terminated as set forth in Section 17, the term of this Business Associate Agreement shall be the same as the term of the applicable underlying Agreement, Contract, Master Agreement, Work Order, Purchase Order, or other service arrangement, with or without payment, that gives rise to Contractor's status as a Business Associate.
- 16.2 Notwithstanding Section 16.1, Business Associate's obligations under Sections 11, 14, and 18 shall survive the termination or expiration of this Business Associate Agreement.

17. <u>TERMINATION FOR CAUSE</u>

- 17.1 In addition to and notwithstanding the termination provisions set forth in the applicable underlying Agreement, Contract, Master Agreement, Work Order, Purchase Order, or other services arrangement, with or without payment, that gives rise to Contractor's status as a Business Associate, if either party determines that the other party has violated a material term of this Business Associate Agreement, and the breaching party has not cured the breach or ended the violation within the time specified by the non-breaching party, which shall be reasonable given the nature of the breach and/or violation, the non-breaching party may terminate this Business Associate Agreement.
- 17.2 In addition to and notwithstanding the termination provisions set forth in the applicable underlying Agreement, Contract, Master Agreement, Work Order, Purchase Order, or other services arrangement, with or without payment, that gives rise to Contractor's status as a Business Associate, if either party determines that the other party has violated a material term of this Business Associate Agreement, and cure is not feasible, the non-breaching party may terminate this Business Associate Agreement immediately.

18. <u>DISPOSITION OF PROTECTED HEALTH INFORMATION UPON TERMINATION OR EXPIRATION</u>

- 18.1 Except as provided in Section 18.3, upon termination for any reason or expiration of this Business Associate Agreement, Business Associate shall return or, if agreed to by Covered entity, shall destroy as provided for in Section 18.2, all Protected Health Information received from Covered Entity, or created, maintained, or received by Business Associate on behalf of Covered Entity, that Business Associate, including any Subcontractor, still maintains in any form. Business Associate shall retain no copies of the Protected Health Information.
- 18.2 Destruction for purposes of Section 18.2 and Section 6.6 shall mean that media on which the Protected Health Information is stored or recorded has been destroyed and/or electronic media have been cleared, purged, or destroyed in accordance with the use of a technology or methodology specified by the Secretary in guidance for rendering Protected Health Information unusable, unreadable, or indecipherable to unauthorized individuals.
- 18.3 Notwithstanding Section 18.1, in the event that return or destruction of Protected Health Information is not feasible or Business Associate determines that any such Protected Health Information is necessary for Business Associate to continue its proper management and administration

or to carry out its legal responsibilities, Business Associate may retain that Protected Health Information for which destruction or return is infeasible or that Protected Health Information which is necessary for Business Associate to continue its proper management and administration or to carry out its legal responsibilities and shall return or destroy all other Protected Health Information.

- 18.3.1 Business Associate shall extend the protections of this Business Associate Agreement to such Protected Health Information, including continuing to use appropriate safeguards and continuing to comply with Subpart C of 45 C.F.R Part 164 with respect to Electronic Protected Health Information, to prevent the Use or Disclosure of such information other than as provided for in Sections 2.5 and 2.6 for so long as such Protected Health Information is retained, and Business Associate shall not Use or Disclose such Protected Health Information other than for the purposes for which such Protected Health Information was retained.
- 18.3.2 Business Associate shall return or, if agreed to by Covered entity, destroy the Protected Health Information retained by Business Associate when it is no longer needed by Business Associate for Business Associate's proper management and administration or to carry out its legal responsibilities.
- 18.4 Business Associate shall ensure that all Protected Health Information created, maintained, or received by Subcontractors is returned or, if agreed to by Covered entity, destroyed as provided for in Section 18.2.

19. AUDIT, INSPECTION, AND EXAMINATION

- 19.1 Covered Entity reserves the right to conduct a reasonable inspection of the facilities, systems, information systems, books, records, agreements, and policies and procedures relating to the Use or Disclosure of Protected Health Information for the purpose determining whether Business Associate is in compliance with the terms of this Business Associate Agreement and any non-compliance may be a basis for termination of this Business Associate Agreement and the applicable underlying Agreement, Contract, Master Agreement, Work Order, Purchase Order or other services arrangement, with or without payment, that gives rise to Contractor's status as a Business Associate, as provided for in section 17.
- 19.2 Covered Entity and Business Associate shall mutually agree in advance upon the scope, timing, and location of any such inspection.
- 19.3 At Business Associate's request, and to the extent permitted by law, Covered Entity shall execute a nondisclosure agreement, upon terms and conditions mutually agreed to by the parties.

- 19.4 That Covered Entity inspects, fails to inspect, or has the right to inspect as provided for in Section 19.1 does not relieve Business Associate of its responsibility to comply with this Business Associate Agreement and/or the HIPAA Rules or impose on Covered Entity any responsibility for Business Associate's compliance with any applicable HIPAA Rules.
- 19.5 Covered Entity's failure to detect, its detection but failure to notify Business Associate, or its detection but failure to require remediation by Business Associate of an unsatisfactory practice by Business Associate, shall not constitute acceptance of such practice or a waiver of Covered Entity's enforcement rights under this Business Associate Agreement or the applicable underlying Agreement, Contract, Master Agreement, Work Order, Purchase Order or other services arrangement, with or without payment, that gives rise to Contractor's status as a Business Associate.
- 19.6 Section 19.1 is not intended by the parties to limit in any way the scope of Business Associate's obligations related to Inspection and/or Audit and/or similar review in the applicable underlying Agreement, Contract, Master Agreement, Work Order, Purchase Order, or other services arrangement, with or without payment, that gives rise to Contractor's status as a Business Associate.

20. MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

- 20.1 <u>Disclaimer.</u> Covered Entity makes no warranty or representation that compliance by Business Associate with the terms and conditions of this Business Associate Agreement will be adequate or satisfactory to meet the business needs or legal obligations of Business Associate.
- 20.2 <u>HIPAA Requirements.</u> The Parties agree that the provisions under HIPAA Rules that are required by law to be incorporated into this Amendment are hereby incorporated into this Agreement.
- 20.3 <u>No Third Party Beneficiaries</u>. Nothing in this Business Associate Agreement shall confer upon any person other than the parties and their respective successors or assigns, any rights, remedies, obligations, or liabilities whatsoever.
- 20.4 <u>Construction.</u> In the event that a provision of this Business Associate Agreement is contrary to a provision of the applicable underlying Agreement, Contract, Master Agreement, Work Order, Purchase Order, or other services arrangement, with or without payment, that gives rise to Contractor's status as a Business Associate, the provision of this Business Associate Agreement shall control. Otherwise, this Business Associate Agreement shall be construed under, and in accordance with, the terms of the applicable underlying Agreement, Contract, Master Agreement, Work

- Order, Purchase Order or other services arrangement, with or without payment, that gives rise to Contractor's status as a Business Associate.
- 20.5 <u>Regulatory References</u>. A reference in this Business Associate Agreement to a section in the HIPAA Rules means the section as in effect or as amended.
- 20.6 <u>Interpretation</u>. Any ambiguity in this Business Associate Agreement shall be resolved in favor of a meaning that permits the parties to comply with the HIPAA Rules.
- 20.7 <u>Amendment</u>. The parties agree to take such action as is necessary to amend this Business Associate Agreement from time to time as is necessary for Covered Entity or Business Associate to comply with the requirements of the HIPAA Rules and any other privacy laws governing Protected Health Information.

BUSINESS ASSOCIATE LISTING

Page 18 of 18

Business Asso	ciate Name:		
Type of Service	es Provided:		
Website URL:_			
First Point of C	Contact:		
Title:			
		E-mail:	
Second Point of	of Contact:		
Title:			
Name:			
	Fax:		

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH SERVICES



AGREEMENT

BY AND BETWEEN

COUNTY OF LOS ANGELES

AND

LONG BEACH MEMORIAL MEDICAL CENTER

FOR

PARAMEDIC PEDIATRIC EDUCATION PROGRAM SERVICES

PAR.	AGRA	PH TITLE	PAGE
REC	ITALS		1
1.0	APP	LICABLE DOCUMENTS	2
2.0	DEF	INITIONS	3
3.0	WOF	RK	4
4.0	TER	M OF AGREEMENT	4
5.0	AGR	EEMENT SUM, BILLING AND PAYMENT	4
6.0	ADM	IINISTRATION OF AGREEMENT- COUNTY	7
	6.1	COUNTY'S PROJECT DIRECTOR	7
	6.2	COUNTY'S PROJECT MANAGER	7
	6.3	COUNTY'S PROJECT MONITOR	8
7.0	ADM	IINISTRATION OF AGREEMENT - CONTRACTOR	8
	7.1	CONTRACTOR'S PROJECT MANAGER	8
	7.2	CONTRACTOR'S AUTHORIZED OFFICIAL(S)	
	7.3	APPROVAL OF CONTRACTOR'S STAFF	8
	7.4	CONTRACTOR'S STAFF IDENTIFICATION	9
	7.5	BACKGROUND AND SECURITY INVESTIGATIONS	_
	7.6	CONFIDENTIALITY	9
	7.7	MEDICAL HEALTH SCREENING - INTENTIONALLY OMITTED	11
	7.8	STAFF PERFORMANCE UNDER THE INFLUENCE	11
8.0	STA	NDARD TERMS AND CONDITIONS	11
	8.1	AMENDMENTS	11
	8.2	ASSIGNMENT AND DELEGATION/MERGERS OR ACQUISITIONS	S 12
	8.3	AUTHORIZATION WARRANTY	13
	8.4	BUDGET REDUCTIONS	13
	8.5	CERTIFICATION REGARDING DEBARMENT, SUSPENSION, INELIGIBILITY AND VOLUNTARY EXCLUSION – LOWER TIER COVERED TRANSACTIONS (2 C.F.R. PART 376)	14
	8.6	COMPLAINTS	14
	8.7	COMPLIANCE WITH APPLICABLE LAWS, RULES & REGULATIO	NS . 15
	8.8	COMPLIANCE WITH CIVIL RIGHTS LAWS-ANTI-DISCRIMINATION AND AFFIRMATIVE ACTION LAWS	

ARAGRAP	H TITLE	PAGE
8.9	COMPLIANCE WITH THE COUNTY'S JURY SERVICE PROGRAM	И 18
8.10	CONFLICT OF INTEREST	20
8.11	CONSIDERATION OF HIRING COUNTY EMPLOYEES TARGETE FOR LAYOFF OR ON A COUNTY RE-EMPLOYMENT LIST	
8.12	CONSIDERATION OF HIRING GAIN/GROW PARTICIPANTS	21
8.13	CONTRACTOR RESPONSIBILITY AND DEBARMENT	21
8.14	CONTRACTOR'S ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF COUNTY'S COMMITMENT TO THE SAFELY SURRENDERED BABY LAW	24
8.15	CONTRACTOR'S EXCLUSION FROM PARTICIPATING IN A FEDERALLY FUNDED PROGRAM	24
8.16	CONTRACTOR'S WARRANTY OF ADHERENCE TO COUNTY'S CHILD SUPPORT COMPLIANCE PROGRAM	25
8.17	CONTRACTOR'S WARRANTY OF COMPLIANCE WITH COUNTY DEFAULTED PROPERTY TAX REDUCTION PROGRAM	_
8.18	COUNTY'S QUALITY ASSURANCE PLAN	26
8.19	DAMAGE TO COUNTY FACILITIES, BUILDINGS OR GROUNDS .	26
8.20	EMPLOYMENT ELIGIBILITY VERIFICATION	27
8.21	FACSIMILE REPRESENTATIONS	27
8.22	FAIR LABOR STANDARDS	28
8.23	FEDERAL ACCESS TO RECORDS	28
8.24	CONTRACTOR PERFORMANCE DURING CIVIL UNREST OR DISASTER	28
8.25	GOVERNING LAW, JURISDICTION, AND VENUE	29
8.26	HEALTH INSURANCE PORTABILITY AND ACCOUNTABILITY ACOUNTABILITY ACOUNTABIL	
8.27	INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR STATUS	30
8.28	INDEMNIFICATION	31
8.29	GENERAL PROVISIONS FOR ALL INSURANCE COVERAGE	31
8.30	INSURANCE COVERAGE	36
8.31	LICENSES, PERMITS, REGISTRATIONS, ACCREDITATIONS, AND CERTIFICATES	37
8.32	LIQUIDATED DAMAGES - INTENTIONALLY OMITTED	37
8.33	MOST FAVORED PUBLIC ENTITY - INTENTIONALLY OMITTED .	37
8.34	NON EXCLUSIVITY	37

PARAGRAP	H TITLE	PAGE
8.35	NOTICE OF DELAYS	37
8.36	NOTICE OF DISPUTES	38
8.37	NOTICE TO EMPLOYEES REGARDING THE FEDERAL EARNED INCOME CREDIT	
8.38	NOTICE TO EMPLOYEES REGARDING THE SAFELY SURRENDERED BABY LAW	38
8.39	NOTICES	38
8.40	PROHIBITION AGAINST INDUCEMENT OR PERSUASION	38
8.41	PUBLIC RECORDS ACT	39
8.42	PUBLICITY	39
8.43	RECORD RETENTION AND INSPECTION/AUDIT SETTLEMENT.	40
8.44	RECYCLED BOND PAPER	41
8.45	RESTRICTIONS ON LOBBYING	41
8.46	SUBCONTRACTING	42
8.47	SURVIVAL	43
8.48	TERMINATION FOR BREACH OF WARRANTY TO MAINTAIN COMPLIANCE WITH COUNTY'S CHILD SUPPORT COMPLIANCE PROGRAM	44
8.49	TERMINATION FOR BREACH OF WARRANTY TO MAINTAIN COMPLIANCE WITH COUNTY'S DEFAULTED PROPERTY TAX REDUCTION PROGRAM	44
8.50	TERMINATION FOR CONVENIENCE	44
8.51	TERMINATION FOR DEFAULT	45
8.52	TERMINATION FOR IMPROPER CONSIDERATION	46
8.53	TERMINATION FOR INSOLVENCY	47
8.54	TERMINATION FOR NON-ADHERENCE OF COUNTY LOBBYIST ORDINANCE	
8.55	TERMINATION FOR NON-APPROPRIATION OF FUNDS	48
8.56	TIME OFF FOR VOTING	48
8.57	UNLAWFUL SOLICITATION	48
8.58	VALIDITY	49
8.59	WAIVER	49
8.60	WARRANTY AGAINST CONTINGENT FEES	49

PARAGRAP	H TITLE	PAGE
8.61	COMPLIANCE WITH COUNTY'S ZERO TOLERANCE POLICY OF HUMAN TRAFFICKING	
8.62	COMPLIANCE WITH FAIR CHANCE EMPLOYMENT PRACTICES	5 50
8.63	COMPLIANCE WITH THE COUNTY POLICY OF EQUITY	50
8.64	PROHIBITION FROM PARTICIPATION IN FUTURE SOLICITATION	N(S)50
UNIQUE TER	RMS AND CONDITIONS	51
9.1	NO INTENT TO CREATE A THIRD PARTY BENEFICIARY CONTRACT	51
9.2	REPORTING OF CHILD/ELDER AND DEPENDENT ADULT ABUS	SE 51
SIGNATURE	S	52

STANDARD EXHIBITS

- A STATEMENT OF WORK
- B ESTIMATED ANNUAL EXPENSES 2023-24 TO 2027-28
- C INTENTIONALLY OMITTED
- D CONTRACTOR'S EEO CERTIFICATION
- E COUNTY'S ADMINISTRATION
- F CONTRACTOR'S ADMINISTRATION
- G FORM(S) REQUIRED AT THE TIME OF AGREEMENT EXECUTION
- H JURY SERVICE ORDINANCE
- I SAFELY SURRENDERED BABY LAW

AGREEMENT BY AND BETWEEN COUNTY OF LOS ANGELES AND

MEMORIALCARE LONG BEACH MEDICAL CENTER FOR

PARAMEDIC PEDIATRIC EDUCATION PROGRAM SERVICES

This Agreement, including Exhibits, is made and entered into this ____ day of _____, 2023 by and between the County of Los Angeles, hereinafter referred to as "County" and Long Beach Memorial Medical Center, hereinafter referred to as "Contractor". Contractor is located at 2801 Atlantic Avenue, Long Beach, California 90809-1737.

RECITALS

WHEREAS, the County may contract with private businesses for Paramedic Pediatric Education Program Services when certain requirements are met; and

WHEREAS, the Contractor is a private firm specializing in providing Paramedic Pediatric Education Program Services; and

WHEREAS, The Los Angeles County Training Institute ('PTI") is a section of the Department of Health Services and local Emergency Medical Services Agency (hereafter "Department," "local EMS Agency," Agency", or "DHS"; and

WHEREAS, DHS has an approved paramedic training program that adheres to the State requirements for paramedic training set forth in Title 22, Division 9, Chapter 4, Article 3, California Code of Regulations; and

WHEREAS, the care of pediatric patients is a specialty service and requires specialized training by experts in the field of pediatric care in an environment that provides exposure to a variety of pediatric patients; and

WHEREAS, Contractor specializes in the care of pediatric patients and has a facility and the interest in providing paramedic students with the training and experience to handle pediatric emergencies; and

WHEREAS, County and Contractor intend and desire to cooperate in the education of paramedic students in the field of pediatrics; and

WHEREAS, County and Contractor intend to establish the specific duties and services of the parties with respect to matters addressed herein; and

WHEREAS, the Director of DHS has determined that the Contractor Services to be rendered herein are of specialized nature and are to be provided on an occasional and intermittent basis; and

WHEREAS, this Agreement is therefore authorized under Section 44.7 of the County Charter, County Code Section 2.121.250, and California Code, Government Code Section 31000 which authorizes the Board of Supervisors to contract for Paramedic Pediatric Education Program Services; and

WHEREAS, the Contractor warrants that it possesses the competence, expertise and personnel necessary to provide services consistent with the requirements of this Agreement and consistent with the professional standard of care for these services.

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants contained herein, and for good and valuable consideration, the parties agree to the following:

1.0 APPLICABLE DOCUMENTS

Exhibits A, B, C, D, E, F, G and H are attached to and form a part of this Agreement. In the event of any conflict or inconsistency in the definition or interpretation of any word, responsibility, schedule, or the contents or description of any task, deliverable, goods, service, or other work, or otherwise between the base Agreement and the Exhibits, or among Exhibits, such conflict or inconsistency shall be resolved by giving precedence first to the Agreement and then to the Exhibits according to the following priority.

- 1.1 EXHIBIT A - Statement of Work
- 1.2 EXHIBIT B - Estimated Annual Expenses 2023-24 to 2027-28
- 1.3 EXHIBIT C - Contractor's EEO Certification
- 1.4 EXHIBIT D - County's Administration
- 1.5 EXHIBIT E - Contractor's Administration
- EXHIBIT F Forms Required at the Time of Agreement Execution 1.6
- 1.7 EXHIBIT G - Jury Service Ordinance
- 1.8 EXHIBIT H - Safely Surrendered Baby Law

This Agreement, including the Exhibits hereto, constitutes the complete and exclusive statement of understanding between the parties, and supersedes all previous agreements, written and oral, and all communications between the parties relating to the subject matter of this Agreement. No change to this Agreement shall be valid unless prepared pursuant to Sub-paragraph 8.1

- Amendments and signed by both parties.

2.0 DEFINITIONS

The headings herein contained are for convenience and reference only and are not intended to define the scope of any provision thereof. The terms and phrases listed below, with the initial letter capitalized where applicable, shall have the following meaning when used in the Agreement unless otherwise apparent from the context in which they are used.

- 2.1 Agreement: This contract executed between County and Contractor. It sets forth for Contractor's performance and provision of Paramedic Pediatric Education Program Services, as specified herein, including Exhibit A Statement of Work.
- **2.2 Contractor:** The sole proprietor, partnership, limited liability company or corporation that has entered into this Agreement with the County to perform Paramedic Pediatric Education Program Services.
- **2.3 Contractor's Project Manager:** The individual designated by the Contractor to administer the Agreement operations after the Agreement award.
- **2.4** Day(s): Calendar day(s) unless otherwise specified.
- **2.5 DHS:** County's Department of Health Services.
- **2.6 Director:** The Director of Health Services or authorized designee.
- **2.7 County's Project Director:** Person designated by the County with authority for the County on administrative matters relating to this Agreement that cannot be resolved by the County's Project Manager.
- **2.8 County's Project Manager:** Person designated by County's Project Director to manage the operations under this Agreement.
- **2.9 County's Project Monitor:** Person with responsibility to oversee the day to day activities of this Agreement for inspections of any and all tasks, deliverables, goods, services and other work provided by the Contractor.
- **2.10 Fiscal Year:** The twelve (12) month period beginning July 1st and ending the following June 30th.
- **2.11 Paramedic Training Institute (PTI):** Provides paramedic training through the County's Emergency Medical Services Agency.

- 2.12 Pediatric Education for Prehospital Professionals (PEPP)
 Extension Course: Extension Course approved by PTI Medical
 Director.
- **2.13 Statement of Work:** Terms and conditions of Exhibit A Statement of Work.

3.0 **WORK**

- 3.1 Pursuant to the provisions of this Agreement, the Contractor shall fully perform, complete and deliver on time, all tasks, deliverables, services and other work as set forth herein.
- 3.2 If the Contractor provides any tasks, deliverables, goods, services, or other work, other than as specified in this Agreement, the same shall be deemed to be a gratuitous effort on the part of the Contractor, and the Contractor shall have no claim whatsoever against the County.

4.0 TERM OF AGREEMENT

- 4.1 The term of this Agreement shall be effective upon execution by the Director, or designee, as authorized by the County's Board of Supervisors, and shall expire on June 30, 2028, unless sooner terminated or extended, in whole or in part, as provided in this Agreement.
- 4.3 The County maintains databases that track/monitor Contractor performance history. Information entered into such databases may be used for a variety of purposes, including determining whether the County will exercise an Agreement term extension option.
- 4.4 The Contractor shall notify DHS when this Agreement is within six (6) months from the expiration of the term as provided for hereinabove. Upon occurrence of this event, the Contractor shall send written notification to the DHS at the address herein provided in Exhibit D County's Administration.

5.0 AGREEMENT SUM, BILLING AND PAYMENT

5.1 The County shall reimburse the Contractor for the course curriculum development, pediatric class program provided, qualified staff and administration time provided, as follows:

Total maximum amount to be paid under this Agreement as defined in Exhibit B - Estimated Annual Expenses, attached hereto and incorporated herein by reference, shall not exceed the amount of Twenty Thousand One Hundred Ninety-Four Dollars (\$20,194) per class, not to exceed three (3) classes per County (July 1 – June 30) fiscal year, with an estimated maximum annual amount not to exceed Sixty Thousand Five Hundred Eighty-Two Dollars (\$60,582).

- 5.2 The Contractor shall not be entitled to payment or reimbursement for any tasks or services performed, nor for any incidental or administrative expenses whatsoever incurred in or incidental to performance hereunder, except as specified herein. Assumption or takeover of any of the Contractor's duties, responsibilities, or obligations, or performance of same by any entity other than the Contractor, whether through assignment, subcontract, delegation, merger, buyout, or any other mechanism, with or without consideration for any reason whatsoever, shall occur only with the County's express prior written approval.
- 5.3 The Contractor shall maintain a system of record keeping that will allow the Contractor to determine when it has incurred seventy-five percent (75%) of the total Agreement Sum under this Agreement. Upon occurrence of this event, the Contractor shall send written notification to DHS at the address herein provided in Exhibit D County's Administration.

5.4 No Payment for Services Provided Following Expiration/ Termination of Agreement

The Contractor shall have no claim against the County for payment of any money or reimbursement, of any kind whatsoever, for any service provided by the Contractor after the expiration or other termination of this Agreement. Should the Contractor receive any such payment it shall immediately notify the County and shall immediately repay all such funds to the County. Payment by the County for services rendered after expiration/termination of this Agreement shall not constitute a waiver of the County's right to recover such payment from the Contractor. This provision shall survive the expiration or other termination of this Agreement.

5.5 Invoices and Payments

5.5.1 The Contractor shall invoice the County in arrears only for providing the tasks, deliverables, goods, services, and other work specified in Exhibit A - Statement of Work and elsewhere hereunder. The Contractor shall prepare invoices, which shall include the charges owed to the Contractor by the County under the terms of this Agreement. The Contractor's payments shall be as provided in Exhibit B - Estimated

Annual Expenses, and the Contractor shall be paid only for the tasks, deliverables, goods, services and other work approved in writing by the County. If the County does not approve work in writing no payment shall be due to the Contractor for that work.

- 5.5.2 The Contractor's invoices shall be priced in accordance with Exhibit B Estimated Annual Expenses.
- 5.5.3 The Contractor's invoices shall contain the information set forth in Exhibit A Statement of Work describing the tasks, deliverables, goods, services, work hours, and facility and/or other work for which payment is claimed.
- 5.5.4 The Contractor shall submit the quarterly invoices to the County by the 15th calendar day of the month following the quarter of service.
- 5.5.5 All invoices under this Agreement shall be submitted in two (2) copies to the following address:

Emergency Medical Services Agency 10100 Pioneer Boulevard, Suite 200 Santa Fe Springs, CA 90670 Attn: Finance

5.5.6 County Approval of Invoices

All invoices submitted by the Contractor for payment must have the written approval of the County's Project Manager prior to any payment thereof. In no event shall the County be liable or responsible for any payment prior to such written approval. Approval for payment will not be unreasonably withheld.

5.6 Maximum Obligation of County

The annual Maximum Obligation of the County for all services provided hereunder shall not exceed Sixty Thousand Five Hundred Eighty-Two Dollars (\$60,582), effective July 1, 2023.

5.7 Default Method of Payment: Direct Deposit or Electronic Funds Transfer

5.7.1 The County, at its sole discretion, has determined that the most efficient and secure default form of payment for goods

and/or services provided under an agreement/ contract with the County shall be Electronic Funds Transfer (EFT) or direct deposit, unless an alternative method of payment is deemed appropriate by the Auditor-Controller (A-C).

- 5.7.2 The Contractor shall submit a direct deposit authorization request via the website https://directdeposit.lacounty.gov with banking and vendor information, and any other information that the A-C determines is reasonably necessary to process the payment and comply with all accounting, record keeping, and tax reporting requirements.
- 5.7.3 Any provision of law, grant, or funding agreement requiring a specific form or method of payment other than EFT or direct deposit shall supersede this requirement with respect to those payments.
- 5.7.4 At any time during the duration of the Agreement, a Contractor may submit a written request for an exemption to this requirement. Such request must be based on specific legal, business or operational needs and explain why the payment method designated by the A-C is not feasible and an alternative is necessary. The A-C, in consultation with the contracting department(s), shall decide whether to approve exemption requests.

6.0 ADMINISTRATION OF AGREEMENT - COUNTY

The Director shall have the authority to administer this Agreement on behalf of the County. The Director retains professional and administrative responsibility for the services rendered under this Agreement. A listing of all County Administration referenced in the following Sub-paragraphs is designated in Exhibit D - County's Administration. The County will notify the Contractor in writing of any change in the names or addresses shown.

6.1 County's Project Director

The responsibilities of the County's Project Director include:

- ensuring that the objectives of this Agreement are met; and
- providing direction to the Contractor in the areas relating to County policy, information requirements and procedural requirements.

6.2 County's Project Manager

6.2.1 The responsibilities of the County's Project Manager include:

- meeting with the Contractor's Project Manager on a regular basis; and
- inspecting any and all tasks, deliverables, goods, services, or other work provided by or on behalf of the Contractor.
- 6.2.2 The County's Project Manager is not authorized to make any changes in any of the terms and conditions of this Agreement and is not authorized to further obligate the County in any respect whatsoever.

6.3 County's Project Monitor

The County's Project Monitor is responsible for overseeing the dayto-day administration of this Agreement. The County's Project Monitor reports to the County's Project Manager.

7.0 ADMINISTRATION OF AGREEMENT - CONTRACTOR

7.1 Contractor's Project Manager

- 7.1.1 The Contractor's Project Manager is designated in Exhibit F
 Contractor's Administration. The Contractor shall notify the
 County in writing of any change in the name or address of
 the Contractor's Project Manager within five (5) business
 days of such change.
- 7.1.2 The Contractor's Project Manager shall be responsible for the Contractor's day-to-day activities as related to this Agreement and shall coordinate with County's Project Manager and County's Project Monitor on a regular basis.

7.2 Contractor's Authorized Official(s)

- 7.2.1 The Contractor's Authorized Official(s) are designated in Exhibit F Contractor's Administration. The Contractor shall notify the County in writing of any change in the name(s) or address(es) of the Contractor's Authorized Official(s) within five (5) business days of such change.
- 7.2.2 The Contractor represents and warrants that all requirements of the Contractor have been fulfilled to provide actual authority to such officials to execute documents under this Agreement on behalf of the Contractor.

7.3 Approval of Contractor's Staff

The County has the absolute right to approve or disapprove all of the Contractor's staff performing work hereunder and any proposed changes in the Contractor's staff, including, but not limited to, the Contractor's Project Manager.

7.4 Contractor's Staff Identification

The Contractor shall provide, at the Contractor's expense, all staff providing services under this Agreement with a photo identification badge.

7.5 Background and Security Investigations

- 7.5.1 All Contractor staff performing work under this Agreement shall undergo and pass, to the satisfaction of the County, a background investigation as a condition of beginning and continuing to work under this Agreement. The County shall use its discretion in determining the method of background clearance to be used, which may include but is not limited to fingerprinting. The County shall perform the background check.
- 7.5.2 The County may request that the Contractor's staff members be immediately removed from working on the County Agreement at any time during the term of this Agreement, if such staff member does not pass a background investigation to the satisfaction of the County or whose background or conduct is incompatible with the County's facility access. The County will not provide to the Contractor nor to the Contractor's staff any information obtained through the County conducted background clearance.
- 7.5.3 The County may also immediately, at the sole discretion of the County, deny or terminate facility access to the Contractor's staff that do not pass such investigation(s) to the satisfaction of the County whose background or conduct is incompatible with County facility access.
- 7.5.4 Disqualification, if any, of the Contractor's staff, pursuant to this Sub-paragraph 7.5, shall not relieve the Contractor of its obligation to complete all work in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement.

7.6 Confidentiality

7.6.1 The Contractor shall maintain the confidentiality of all records and information, including, but not limited to, billings, the County records and patient records, in accordance with all applicable Federal, State and local laws, rules, regulations, ordinances, directives, guidelines, policies and procedures relating to confidentiality, including, without limitation, County policies concerning information

- technology security and the protection of confidential records and information.
- 7.6.2 Furthermore, the Contractor shall: (i) not use any such records or information for any purpose whatsoever other than carrying out the express terms of this Agreement; (ii) promptly transmit to the County all requests for disclosure of any such records or information; (iii) not disclose, except as otherwise specifically permitted by this Agreement, any such records or information to any person or organization other than the County without the County's prior written authorization that the information is releasable; and (iv) at the expiration or termination of this Agreement, return all such records and information to the County or maintain such records and information in accordance with the written procedures that may be provided or made available to the Contractor by the County for this purpose.
- 7.6.3 The Contractor shall indemnify, defend, and hold harmless the County, its Special Districts, elected and appointed officers, employees, and agents, from and against any and all claims, demands, damages, liabilities, losses, costs and expenses, administrative penalties and fines assessed including, without limitation, defense costs and legal, accounting and other expert, consulting, or professional fees, arising from, connected with, or related to any failure by the Contractor, its officers, employees, agents, or subcontractors, to comply with this Sub-paragraph 7.6, as determined by the County in its sole judgment. Any legal defense pursuant to the Contractor's indemnification obligations under this Sub-paragraph 7.6 shall be conducted by the Contractor and performed by counsel selected by the Contractor and approved by the County. Notwithstanding the preceding sentence, the County shall have the right to participate in any such defense at its sole cost and expense, except that in the event the Contractor fails to provide the County with a full and adequate defense, as determined by the County in its sole judgment, the County shall be entitled to retain its own counsel, including, without limitation, County Counsel, and reimbursement from the Contractor for all such costs and expenses incurred by the County in doing so. The Contractor shall not have the right to enter into any settlement, agree to any injunction, or make any admission, in each case, on behalf of the County without the County's prior written approval.

- 7.6.4 The Contractor shall inform all of its officers, employees, agents and subcontractors providing services hereunder of the confidentiality and indemnification provisions of this Agreement.
- 7.6.5 The Contractor shall sign and adhere to the provisions of the Exhibit F Contractor Acknowledgement and Confidentiality Agreement on behalf of itself and all employees, agents, subcontractors, and other persons who may provide work on behalf of Contractor under this Agreement.

7.7 Intentionally Omitted

7.8 Staff Performance under the Influence

The Contractor shall not knowingly permit any employee to perform services under this Agreement while under the influence of any alcoholic beverage, medication, narcotic, or other substance which might impair their physical or mental performance.

8.0 STANDARD TERMS AND CONDITIONS

8.1 AMENDMENTS

- 8.1.1 For any change which affects the scope of work, term, Agreement Sum, payments, or any term or condition included under this Agreement, an Amendment shall be prepared by the County and then executed by the Contractor and by the Board of Supervisors or its authorized designee.
- 8.1.2 The County's Board of Supervisors or Chief Executive Officer or designee may require the addition and/or change of certain terms and conditions in the Agreement during the term of this Agreement. The County reserves the right to add and/or change such provisions as required by the County's Board of Supervisors, Chief Executive Officer or designee. To implement such changes, an Amendment to the Agreement shall be prepared by the County and then executed by the Contractor and by the Board of Supervisors, or its authorized designee.
- 8.1.3 The Director or designee, may at its sole discretion, authorize extensions of time as defined in Paragraph 4.0 Term of Agreement. The Contractor agrees that such extensions of time shall not change any other term or condition of this Agreement during the period of such extensions. To implement an extension of time, an Amendment to the

- Agreement shall be prepared by the County and then executed by the Contractor and by the Director or designee.
- 8.1.4 The Director or designee may require, at its sole discretion, the addition and/or change of certain terms and conditions in the Agreement to conform to changes in federal or state law or regulation, during the term of this Agreement. The County reserves the unilateral right to add and/or change such provisions as required by law or regulation, without the need for the Contractor's written consent, to preserve this Agreement's conformity and compliance to federal and state law or regulation. To implement such changes, an Amendment to the Agreement shall be prepared by the County and then executed by the Contractor and by the Director or designee.

8.2 ASSIGNMENT AND DELEGATION/MERGERS OR ACQUISITIONS

- 8.2.1 The Contractor shall notify the County of any pending acquisitions/mergers of its company unless otherwise legally prohibited from doing so. If the Contractor is restricted from legally notifying the County of pending acquisitions/mergers, then it should notify the County of the actual acquisitions/mergers as soon as the law allows and provide to the County the legal framework that restricted it from notifying the County prior to the actual acquisitions/mergers.
- 8.2.2 The Contractor shall not assign its rights or delegate its duties under this Agreement, or both, whether in whole or in part, without the prior written consent of the County, in its discretion, and any attempted assignment or delegation without such consent shall be null and void. For purposes of this Sub-paragraph, the County consent shall require a written Amendment to the Agreement, which is formally approved and executed by the parties. Any payments by the County to any approved delegate or assignee on any claim under this Agreement shall be deductible, at the County's sole discretion, against the claims, which the Contractor may have against the County.
- 8.2.3 Shareholders, partners, members, or other equity holders of the Contractor may transfer, sell, exchange, assign, or divest themselves of any interest they may have therein. However, in the event any such sale, transfer, exchange, assignment, or divestment is effected in such a way as to give majority control of the Contractor to any person(s), corporation.

partnership, or legal entity other than the majority controlling interest therein at the time of execution of the Agreement, such disposition is an assignment requiring the prior written consent of the County in accordance with applicable provisions of this Agreement.

8.2.4 Any assumption, assignment, delegation, or takeover of any of the Contractor's duties, responsibilities, obligations, or performance of same by any entity other than the Contractor, whether through assignment, subcontract, delegation, merger, buyout, or any other mechanism, with or without consideration for any reason whatsoever without the County's express prior written approval, shall be a material breach of the Agreement which may result in the termination of this Agreement. In the event of such termination, the County shall be entitled to pursue the same remedies against the Contractor as it could pursue in the event of default by the Contractor.

8.3 AUTHORIZATION WARRANTY

The Contractor represents and warrants that the person executing this Agreement for the Contractor is an authorized agent who has actual authority to bind the Contractor to each and every term, condition, and obligation of this Agreement and that all requirements of the Contractor have been fulfilled to provide such actual authority.

8.4 BUDGET REDUCTIONS

In the event that the County's Board of Supervisors adopts, in any fiscal year, a County Budget which provides for reductions in the salaries and benefits paid to the majority of the County employees and imposes similar reductions with respect to the County contracts, the County reserves the right to reduce its payment obligation under this Agreement correspondingly for that fiscal year and any subsequent fiscal year during the term of this Agreement (including any extensions), and the services to be provided by the Contractor under this Agreement shall also be reduced correspondingly. The County's notice to the Contractor regarding said reduction in payment obligation shall be provided within thirty (30) calendar days of the Board's approval of such actions. Except as set forth in the preceding sentence, the Contractor shall continue to provide all of the services set forth in this Agreement.

8.5 CERTIFICATION REGARDING DEBARMENT, SUSPENSION, INELIGIBILITY AND VOLUNTARY EXCLUSION – LOWER TIER COVERED TRANSACTIONS (2 C.F.R. PART 376)

The Contractor hereby acknowledges that the County is prohibited from contracting with and making sub-awards to parties that are suspended, debarred, ineligible, or excluded or whose principals are suspended, debarred, ineligible, or excluded from securing federally funded contracts. By executing this Agreement, the Contractor certifies that neither it nor any of its owners, officers, partners, directors, other principals, employees, or independent contractors is currently suspended, debarred, ineligible, or excluded from securing federally funded contracts. Further, by executing this Agreement, the Contractor certifies that, to its knowledge, none of its subcontractors, at any tier, or any owners, officers, partners, directors, other principals, employees, or independent contractors of any subcontractor is currently suspended, debarred, ineligible, or excluded from securing federally funded contracts. The Contractor shall immediately notify the County in writing, during the term of this Agreement, should it or any of the aforementioned parties either be suspended, debarred, ineligible, or excluded from securing federally funded contracts. The Contractor shall reimburse the County for all associated costs (repayment, fine and/or penalty) that may be incurred as a result of inappropriate claims submitted by or on behalf of one of their staff or vendors who was excluded or suspended regardless of the Contractor's prior knowledge of such exclusion or suspension. Failure of the Contractor to comply with this provision shall constitute a material breach of this Agreement upon which the County may immediately terminate or suspend this Agreement.

8.6 COMPLAINTS

The Contractor shall develop, maintain and operate procedures for receiving, investigating and responding to complaints.

- 8.6.1 Within fifteen (15) business days after Agreement effective date, the Contractor shall provide the County with the Contractor's policy for receiving, investigating and responding to user complaints.
- 8.6.2 The County will review the Contractor's policy and provide the Contractor with approval of said plan or with requested changes.
- 8.6.3 If the County requests changes in the Contractor's policy, the Contractor shall make such changes and resubmit the plan within five (5) business days for the County approval.

- 8.6.4 If, at any time, the Contractor wishes to change the Contractor's policy, the Contractor shall submit proposed changes to the County for approval before implementation.
- 8.6.5 The Contractor shall preliminarily investigate all complaints and notify the County's Project Manager of the status of the investigation within three (3) business days of receiving the complaint.
- 8.6.6 When complaints cannot be resolved informally, a system of follow-through shall be instituted which adheres to formal plans for specific actions and strict time deadlines.
- 8.6.7 Copies of all written responses shall be sent to the County's Project Manager within (spell out number) (numerical digits) business days of mailing to the complainant.

8.7 COMPLIANCE WITH APPLICABLE LAWS, RULES AND REGULATIONS

- 8.7.1 In the performance of this Agreement, the Contractor shall comply with all current and applicable Federal, State and local laws, rules, regulations, ordinances, directives, guidelines, policies and procedures, including, but not limited to standards of The Joint Commission, its National Patient Safety Goals, California Code of Regulations, Title 22, Division 5 regulations and all other applicable industry best practices standards. All provisions required thereby to be included in this Agreement are incorporated herein by reference.
- 8.7.2 The Contractor shall indemnify, defend, and hold harmless the County, its officers, employees, and agents, and volunteers from and against any and all claims, demands, damages, liabilities, losses, administrative penalties and fines assessed, costs, and expenses, including, without limitation, defense costs and legal, accounting and other expert, consulting or professional fees, arising from. connected with, or related to any failure by the Contractor, its officers, employees, agents, or subcontractors, to comply with any such laws, rules, regulations, ordinances, directives. guidelines, policies, or procedures, determined by the County in its sole judgment. Any legal defense pursuant to the Contractor's indemnification obligations under this Sub-paragraph 8.7 shall be conducted by the Contractor and performed by counsel selected by the Contractor and approved by the County. Notwithstanding

the preceding sentence, the County shall have the right to participate in any such defense at its sole cost and expense, except that in the event the Contractor fails to provide the County with a full and adequate defense, as determined by the County in its sole judgment, the County shall be entitled to retain its own counsel, including, without limitation, County Counsel, and reimbursement from the Contractor for all such costs and expenses incurred by the County in doing so. The Contractor shall not have the right to enter into any settlement, agree to any injunction or other equitable relief, or make any admission, in each case, on behalf of the County without the County's prior written approval.

8.8 COMPLIANCE WITH CIVIL RIGHTS LAWS-ANTI-DISCRIMINATION AND AFFIRMATIVE ACTION LAWS

- 8.8.1 The Contractor hereby assures that it will comply with Subchapter VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, 42 USC Sections 2000 (e) (1) through 2000 (e) (17); the Fair Employment & Housing Act, Government Code Section 12920-12922; and Affirmative Action in County Agreements, Chapter 4.32 of the Los Angeles County Code to the end that no person shall, on the grounds of race, color, religious creed, ancestry, national origin, sex, sexual orientation, age, physical or mental disability, medical condition, marital status, or political affiliation, be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be otherwise subjected to discrimination under this Agreement or under any project, program, or activity supported by this Agreement.
- 8.8.2 The Contractor certifies and agrees that all persons employed by it, its affiliates, subsidiaries, or holding companies are and shall be treated equally without regard to or because of race, color, religious creed, ancestry, national origin, sex, sexual orientation, age, physical or mental disability, medical condition, marital status, or political affiliation, in compliance with all applicable Federal and State anti-discrimination laws and regulations.
- 8.8.3 The Contractor shall take affirmative action to ensure that applicants are employed, and that employees are treated during employment, without regard to race, color, religious creed, ancestry, national origin, sex, sexual orientation, age, physical or mental disability, medical condition, marital status, or political affiliation, in compliance with all applicable Federal and State anti-discrimination laws and regulations. Such action shall include, but is not limited to: employment,

- upgrading, demotion, transfer, recruitment or recruitment advertising, layoff or termination, rates of pay or other forms of compensation, and selection for training, including apprenticeship.
- 8.8.4 The Contractor certifies and agrees that it will deal with its subcontractors, bidders, or vendors without regard to or because of race, color, religious creed, ancestry, national origin, sex, sexual orientation, age, physical or mental disability, medical condition, marital status, or political affiliation.
- 8.8.5 The Contractor certifies and agrees that it, its affiliates, subsidiaries, or holding companies shall comply with all applicable Federal and State laws and regulations to the end that no person shall, on the grounds of race, color, religious creed, ancestry, national origin, sex, sexual orientation, age, physical or mental disability, medical condition, marital status, or political affiliation, be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be otherwise subjected to discrimination under this Agreement or under any project, program, or activity supported by this Agreement.
- 8.8.6 The Contractor shall allow County representatives access to the Contractor's employment records during regular business hours to verify compliance with the provisions of this Subparagraph 8.8 when so requested by the County.
- 8.8.7 If the County finds that any provisions of this Sub-paragraph 8.8 have been violated, such violation shall constitute a material breach of this Agreement upon which the County may terminate or suspend this Agreement. While the County reserves the right to determine independently that the anti-discrimination provisions of this Agreement have been violated, in addition, a determination by the California Fair Employment Practices Commission or the Federal Equal Employment Opportunity Commission that the Contractor has violated Federal or State anti-discrimination laws or regulations shall constitute a finding by the County that the Contractor has violated the anti-discrimination provisions of this Agreement.
- 8.8.8 The parties agree that in the event the Contractor violates any of the anti-discrimination provisions of this Agreement, the County shall, at its sole option, be entitled to the sum of Five Hundred Dollars (\$500) for each such violation pursuant to

California Civil Code Section 1671 as liquidated damages in lieu of terminating or suspending this Agreement.

8.8.9 Anti-discrimination in Services:

The Contractor shall not discriminate in the provision of services hereunder because of race, color, religious creed, national origin, ethnic group identification, ancestry, age, sex, sexual orientation, medical condition, marital status, political affiliation, or physical or mental disability in accordance with requirements of Federal and State laws. For the purpose of this Sub-paragraph, discrimination in the provision of services may include, but is not limited to, the following: Denying any person any service or benefit or the availability of a facility: providing any service or benefit to a person which is not equivalent or is provided in a non-equivalent manner or at a non-equivalent time, from that provided to others; subjecting any person to segregation or separate treatment in any manner related to the receipt of any service; restricting any person in any way in the enjoyment of any advantage or privilege enjoyed by others receiving any service or benefit; and treating any person differently from others in determining admission, enrollment quota, eligibility, membership, or any other requirements or conditions which persons must meet in order to be provided any service or benefit. The Contractor shall take affirmative action to ensure that intended beneficiaries of this Agreement are provided services without regard to race, color, religious creed, national origin, ethnic group identification, ancestry, sex, sexual orientation, age, medical condition, marital status, political affiliation, physical or mental disability.

8.8.10 The Contractor shall certify to, and comply with, the provisions of Exhibit C - Contractor's EEO Certification.

8.9 COMPLIANCE WITH THE COUNTY'S JURY SERVICE PROGRAM

8.9.1 Jury Service Program:

This Agreement is subject to the provisions of the County's ordinance entitled Contractor Employee Jury Service ("Jury Service Program") as codified in Sections 2.203.010 through 2.203.090 of the Los Angeles County Code, a copy of which is attached as Exhibit G and incorporated by reference into and made a part of this Agreement.

8.9.2 Written Employee Jury Service Policy.

- 1. Unless the Contractor has demonstrated to the County's satisfaction either that the Contractor is not a "Contractor" as defined under the Jury Service Program (Section 2.203.020 of the County Code) or that the Contractor qualifies for an exception to the Jury Service Program (Section 2.203.070 of the County Code), the Contractor shall have and adhere to a written policy that provides that its Employees shall receive from the Contractor, on an annual basis, no less than five days of regular pay for actual jury service. The policy may provide that Employees deposit any fees received for such jury service with the Contractor or that the Contractor deduct from the Employee's regular pay the fees received for jury service.
- 2. For purposes of this Sub-paragraph, "Contractor" means a person, partnership, corporation or other entity which has a contract with the County or a subcontract with a County Contractor and has received or will receive an aggregate sum of \$50,000 or more in any 12-month period under one or more County contracts or subcontracts. "Employee" means any California resident who is a full-time employee of the Contractor. "Full-time" means 40 hours or more worked per week, or a lesser number of hours if: 1) the lesser number is a recognized industry standard as determined by the County, or 2) the Contractor has a long-standing practice that defines the lesser number of hours as full-time. Full-time employees providing short-term, temporary services of 90 days or less within a 12-month period are not considered fulltime for purposes of the Jury Service Program. If the Contractor uses any subcontractor to perform services for the County under the Agreement, the subcontractor shall also be subject to the provisions of this Subparagraph. The provisions of this Sub-paragraph shall be inserted into any such subcontract agreement and a copy of the Jury Service Program shall be attached to the Agreement.
- 3. If the Contractor is not required to comply with the Jury Service Program when this Agreement commences, the Contractor shall have a continuing obligation to review the applicability of its "exception status" from the Jury Service Program, and the Contractor shall immediately notify the County if the Contractor at any time either

comes within the Jury Service Program's definition of "Contractor" or if the Contractor no longer qualifies for an exception to the Jury Service Program. In either event, the Contractor shall immediately implement a written policy consistent with the Jury Service Program. The County may also require, at any time during the Agreement and at its sole discretion, that the Contractor demonstrate, to the County's satisfaction that the Contractor either continues to remain outside of the Jury Service Program's definition of "Contractor" and/or that the Contractor continues to qualify for an exception to the Program.

4. The Contractor's violation of this Sub-paragraph of the Agreement may constitute a material breach of the Agreement. In the event of such material breach, County may, in its sole discretion, terminate the Agreement and/or bar the Contractor from the award of future County contracts for a period of time consistent with the seriousness of the breach.

8.10 CONFLICT OF INTEREST

- 8.10.1 No County employee whose position with the County enables such employee to influence the award or administration of this Agreement or any competing contract, and no spouse or economic dependent of such employee, shall be employed in any capacity by the Contractor or have any other direct or indirect financial interest in this Agreement. No officer or employee of the Contractor who may financially benefit from the performance of work hereunder shall in any way participate in the County's approval, or ongoing evaluation, of such work, or in any way attempt to unlawfully influence the County's approval or ongoing evaluation of such work.
- 8.10.2 The Contractor shall comply with all conflict of interest laws, ordinances, and regulations now in effect or hereafter to be enacted during the term of this Agreement. The Contractor warrants that it is not now aware of any facts that create a conflict of interest. If the Contractor hereafter becomes aware of any facts that might reasonably be expected to create a conflict of interest, it shall immediately make full written disclosure of such facts to the County. Full written disclosure shall include, but is not limited to, identification of all persons implicated and a complete description of all relevant circumstances. Failure to comply with the

provisions of this Sub-paragraph shall be a material breach of this Agreement.

8.11 CONSIDERATION OF HIRING COUNTY EMPLOYEES TARGETED FOR LAYOFF OR ARE ON A COUNTY RE-EMPLOYMENT LIST

Should the Contractor require additional or replacement personnel after the effective date of this Agreement to perform the services set forth herein, the Contractor shall give first consideration for such employment openings to qualified, permanent County employees who are targeted for layoff or qualified, former County employees who are on a re-employment list during the life of this Agreement.

8.12 CONSIDERATION OF HIRING GAIN/GROW PARTICIPANTS

- Should the Contractor require additional or replacement 8.12.1 personnel after the effective date of this Agreement, the Contractor shall give consideration for any such employment openings to participants in the County's Department of Public Social Services (DPSS) Greater Avenues for Independence (GAIN) Program or General Relief Opportunity for Work (GROW) Program who meet the Contractor's minimum qualifications for the open position.—For this purpose, consideration shall mean that the Contractor will interview qualified candidates. The County will refer GAIN/GROW participants by job category to the Contractor. The Contractors shall report all job openings with job requirements to: GAINGROW@dpss.lacounty.gov and bservices@wdacs.lacounty.gov and DPSS will refer qualified GAIN/GROW job candidates.
- 8.12.2 In the event that both laid-off County employees and GAIN/GROW participants are available for hiring, County employees shall be given first priority.

8.13 CONTRACTOR RESPONSIBILITY AND DEBARMENT

8.13.1 Responsible Contractor

A responsible Contractor is a Contractor who has demonstrated the attribute of trustworthiness, as well as quality, fitness, capacity and experience to satisfactorily perform the contract. It is the County's policy to conduct business only with responsible Contractors.

8.13.2 Chapter 2.202 of the County Code

The Contractor is hereby notified that, in accordance with Chapter 2.202 of the County Code, if the County acquires information concerning the performance of the Contractor on this or other contracts which indicates that the Contractor is not responsible, the County may, in addition to other remedies provided in the contract, debar the Contractor from bidding or proposing on, or being awarded, and/or performing work on County contracts for a specified period of time, which generally will not exceed five (5) years but may exceed five (5) years or be permanent if warranted by the circumstances, and terminate any or all existing contracts the Contractor may have with the County.

8.13.3 Non-responsible Contractor

The County may debar a Contractor if the Board of Supervisors finds, in its discretion, that the Contractor has done any of the following: (1) violated a term of a contract with the County or a nonprofit corporation created by the County, (2) committed an act or omission which negatively reflects on the Contractor's quality, fitness or capacity to perform a contract with the County, any other public entity, or a nonprofit corporation created by the County, or engaged in a pattern or practice which negatively reflects on same, (3) committed an act or offense which indicates a lack of business integrity or business honesty, or (4) made or submitted a false claim against the County or any other public entity.

8.13.4 Contractor Hearing Board

- If there is evidence that the Contractor may be subject to debarment, the Department will notify the Contractor in writing of the evidence which is the basis for the proposed debarment and will advise the Contractor of the scheduled date for a debarment hearing before the Contractor Hearing Board.
- 2. The Contractor Hearing Board will conduct a hearing where evidence on the proposed debarment is presented. The Contractor and/or the Contractor's representative shall be given an opportunity to submit evidence at that hearing. After the hearing, the Contractor Hearing Board shall prepare a tentative proposed decision, which shall contain a

- recommendation regarding whether the Contractor should be debarred, and, if so, the appropriate length of time of the debarment. The Contractor and the Department shall be provided an opportunity to object to the tentative proposed decision prior to its presentation to the Board of Supervisors.
- 3. After consideration of any objections, or if no objections are submitted, a record of the hearing, the proposed decision, and any other recommendation of the Contractor Hearing Board shall be presented to the Board of Supervisors. The Board of Supervisors shall have the right to modify, deny, or adopt the proposed decision and recommendation of the Contractor Hearing Board.
- 4. If a Contractor has been debarred for a period longer than five (5) years, that Contractor may after the debarment has been in effect for at least five (5) years, submit a written request for review of the debarment determination to reduce the period of debarment or terminate the debarment. The County may, in its discretion, reduce the period of debarment or terminate the debarment if it finds that the Contractor has adequately demonstrated one or more of the following: (1) elimination of the grounds for which the debarment was imposed; (2) a bona fide change in ownership or management; (3) material evidence discovered after debarment was imposed; or (4) any other reason that is in the best interests of the County.
- 5. The Contractor Hearing Board will consider a request for review of a debarment determination only where (1) the Contractor has been debarred for a period longer than five (5) years; (2) the debarment has been in effect for at least five (5) years; and (3) the request is in writing, states one or more of the grounds for reduction of the debarment period or termination of the debarment, and includes supporting documentation. Upon receiving an appropriate request, the Contractor Hearing Board will provide notice of the hearing on the request. At the hearing, the Contractor Hearing Board shall conduct a hearing where evidence on the proposed reduction of debarment period or termination of debarment is presented. This hearing shall be conducted and the request for review decided by the Contractor Hearing

Board pursuant to the same procedures as for a debarment hearing.

6. The Contractor Hearing Board's proposed decision shall contain a recommendation on the request to reduce the period of debarment or terminate the debarment. The Contractor Hearing Board shall present its proposed decision and recommendation to the Board of Supervisors. The Board of Supervisors shall have the right to modify, deny, or adopt the proposed decision and recommendation of the Contractor Hearing Board.

8.13.5 Subcontractors of Contractor

These terms shall also apply to subcontractors of County Contractors.

8.14 CONTRACTOR'S ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF COUNTY'S COMMITMENT TO THE SAFELY SURRENDERED BABY LAW

The Contractor acknowledges that the County places a high priority on the implementation of the Safely Surrendered Baby Law. The Contractor understands that it is the County's policy to encourage all County Contractors to voluntarily post the County's "Safely Surrendered Baby Law" poster in a prominent position at the Contractor's place of business. The Contractor will also encourage its subcontractors, if any, to post this poster in a prominent position in the subcontractor's place of business. The Contractor, and its subcontractors, can access posters and other campaign material at https://www.lacounty.gov/residents/family-services/child-safety/safe-surrender/.

8.15 CONTRACTOR'S EXCLUSION FROM PARTICIPATING IN A FEDERALLY FUNDED PROGRAM

8.15.1 The Contractor hereby warrants that neither it nor any of its Subcontractors' owners, officers, partners, directors, other principals, employees or independent contractors is restricted or excluded from providing services under any health care program funded by the Federal government, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, (which includes Medicare, Medi-Cal and Healthy Families) and that the Contractor will notify Director within ten (10) calendar days in writing of: (1) any event that would require the Contractor or any of the aforementioned parties' mandatory exclusion from participation in a Federally funded health care program; and (2) any exclusionary or suspension action taken by any

- agency of the Federal or State governments against any of the aforementioned parties' barring these parties from participating in a Federally funded health care program, whether such bar is direct or indirect, or whether such bar is in whole or in part.
- 8.15.2 The Contractor shall indemnify and hold the County harmless against any and all loss or damage the County may suffer arising from any exclusion or suspension of the Contractor or its Subcontractors' owners, officers, partners, directors, other principals, employees or independent contractors from such participation in a Federally funded health care program.
- 8.15.3 Failure by the Contractor to meet the requirements of this Sub-paragraph shall constitute a material breach of contract upon which the County may immediately terminate or suspend this Agreement.

8.16 CONTRACTOR'S WARRANTY OF ADHERENCE TO COUNTY'S CHILD SUPPORT COMPLIANCE PROGRAM

- 8.16.1 The Contractor acknowledges that the County has established a goal of ensuring that all individuals who benefit financially from the County through contract are in compliance with their court-ordered child, family and spousal support obligations in order to mitigate the economic burden otherwise imposed upon the County and its taxpayers.
- 8.16.2 As required by the County's Child Support Compliance Program (County Code Chapter 2.200) and without limiting the Contractor's duty under this Agreement to comply with all applicable provisions of law, the Contractor warrants that it is now in compliance and shall during the term of this Agreement maintain in compliance with employment and wage reporting requirements as required by the Federal Social Security Act (42 USC Section 653a) and California Unemployment Insurance Code Section 1088.5, and shall implement all lawfully served Wage and Earnings Withholding Orders or Child Support Services Department Notices of Wage and Earnings Assignment for Child, Family or Spousal Support, pursuant to Code of Civil Procedure Section 706.031 and Family Code Section 5246(b).

8.17 CONTRACTOR'S WARRANTY OF COMPLIANCE WITH COUNTY'S DEFAULTED PROPERTY TAX REDUCTION PROGRAM

- 8.17.1 The Contractor acknowledges that the County has established a goal of ensuring that all individuals and businesses that benefit financially from the County through contract are current in paying their property tax obligations (secured and unsecured roll) in order to mitigate the economic burden otherwise imposed upon the County and its taxpayers.
- 8.17.2 Unless the Contractor qualifies for an exemption or exclusion, the Contractor warrants and certifies that to the best of its knowledge it is now in compliance, and during the term of this Agreement will maintain compliance, with Los Angeles Code Chapter 2.206.

8.18 COUNTY'S QUALITY ASSURANCE PLAN

The County or its agent will monitor the Contractor's performance under this Agreement on not less than an annual basis. Such monitoring will include assessing the Contractor's compliance with all Agreement terms and conditions and performance standards. The Contractor deficiencies which the County determines are significant or continuing and that may place performance of the Agreement in jeopardy if not corrected will be reported to the Board and listed in the appropriate contractor performance database. The report to the Board will include improvement/corrective action measures taken by the County and the Contractor. If improvement does not occur consistent with the corrective action measures, the County may terminate this Agreement or impose other penalties as specified in this Agreement.

8.19 DAMAGE TO COUNTY FACILITIES, BUILDINGS OR GROUNDS

- 8.19.1 The Contractor shall repair, or cause to be repaired, at its own cost, any and all damage other than normal wear and tear to County facilities, buildings, or grounds caused by the Contractor or employees or agents of the Contractor. Such repairs shall be made immediately after the Contractor has become aware of such damage, but in no event later than thirty (30) days after the occurrence.
- 8.19.2 If the Contractor fails to make timely repairs, the County may make any necessary repairs. All costs incurred by the

- County, as determined by the County, for such repairs shall be repaid by the Contractor by cash payment upon demand.
- 8.19.3 The County reserves the unilateral right to make any repairs which Director determines, in its sole discretion, to be a public safety issue requiring immediate repair. The County will bill the Contractor for the cost of said repair or deduct said cost from any outstanding amounts owed by the County to the Contractor.

8.20 EMPLOYMENT ELIGIBILITY VERIFICATION

- 8.20.1 The Contractor warrants that it fully complies with all Federal and State statutes and regulations regarding the employment of aliens and others and that all its employees performing work under this Agreement meet the citizenship or alien status requirements set forth in Federal and State statutes and regulations. The Contractor shall obtain, from all employees performing work hereunder, all verification and other documentation of employment eligibility status required by Federal and State statutes and regulations including, but not limited to, the Immigration Reform and Control Act of 1986, (P.L. 99-603), or as they currently exist and as they may be hereafter amended. The Contractor shall retain all such documentation for all covered employees for the period prescribed by law.
- 8.20.2 The Contractor shall indemnify, defend, and hold harmless, the County, its agents, officers, and employees from employer sanctions and any other liability which may be assessed against the Contractor or the County or both in connection with any alleged violation of any Federal or State statutes or regulations pertaining to the eligibility for employment of any persons performing work under this Agreement.

8.21 FACSIMILE REPRESENTATIONS

The County and the Contractor hereby agree to regard appropriate facsimile or digital representations of original signatures of authorized officers received via a facsimile or electronic communicative as legally sufficient evidence, such that the parties need not follow up facsimile or digital/electronic transmissions of such documents with subsequent (non-facsimile) transmission of "original" versions.

8.22 FAIR LABOR STANDARDS

The Contractor shall comply with all applicable provisions of the Federal Fair Labor Standards Act and shall indemnify, defend, and hold harmless the County and its agents, officers and employees from any and all liability, including, but not limited to, wages, overtime pay, liquidated damages, penalties, court costs, and attorneys' fees arising under any wage and hour law, including, but not limited to, the Federal Fair Labor Standards Act, for work performed by the Contractor's employees for which the County may be found jointly or solely liable.

8.23 FEDERAL ACCESS TO RECORDS

If, and to the extent that, Section 1861(v)(1)(I) of the Social Security Act (42 U.S.C. Section 1395x(v)(1)(I) is applicable, the Contractor agrees that for a period of four (4) years following the furnishing of services under this Agreement, the Contractor shall maintain and make available, upon written request, to the Secretary of the United States Department of Health and Human Services or the Controller General of the United States, or to any of their authorized representatives, the Agreements, books, documents and records of the Contractor which are necessary to verify the nature and extent of the costs of services provided hereunder. Furthermore, if the Contractor carries out any of the services provided hereunder through any subcontract with a value or cost of Ten Thousand Dollars (\$10,000) or more over a twelve (12) month period with a related organization (as that term is defined under Federal law), the Contractor agrees that each such subcontract shall provide for such access to the subcontract, books, documents and records of the subcontractor.

8.24 CONTRACTOR PERFORMANCE DURING CIVIL UNREST OR DISASTER

The Contractor recognizes that health care Facilities maintained by the County provide care essential to the residents of the communities they serve, and that these services are of particular importance at the time of a riot, insurrection, civil unrest, natural disaster, or similar event. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, full performance by the Contractor during any riot, insurrection, civil unrest, natural disaster or similar event is not excused if such performance remains physically possible. Failure to comply with this requirement shall be considered a material breach by the Contractor for which the County may immediately terminate this Agreement.

8.25 GOVERNING LAW, JURISDICTION, AND VENUE

This Agreement shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of California. The Contractor agrees and consents to the exclusive jurisdiction of the courts of the State of California for all purposes regarding this Agreement and further agrees and consents that venue of any action brought hereunder shall be exclusively in the County of Los Angeles.

8.26 HEALTH INSURANCE PORTABILITY AND ACCOUNTABILITY ACT OF 1996 (HIPAA)

- 8.26.1 The parties acknowledge the existence of the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPAA) and its implementing regulations. The Contractor understands and agrees that, as a provider of medical treatment services, it is a "covered entity" under HIPAA and, as such, has obligations with respect to the confidentiality, privacy, and security of patients' medical information, and must take certain steps to preserve the confidentiality of this information, both internally and externally, including the training of its staff and the establishment of proper procedures for the release of such information, including the use of appropriate consents and authorizations specified under HIPAA.
- 8.26.2 The parties acknowledge their separate and independent obligations with respect to HIPAA, and that such obligations relate to transactions and code sets, privacy, and security. The Contractor understands and agrees that it is separately and independently responsible for compliance with HIPAA in all these areas and that the County has not undertaken any responsibility for compliance on the Contractor's behalf. The Contractor has not relied, and will not in any way rely, on the County for legal advice or other representations with respect to the Contractor's obligations under HIPAA, but will independently seek its own counsel and take the necessary measures to comply with the law and its implementing regulations.
- 8.26.3 The Contractor and the County understand and agree that each is independently responsible for HIPAA compliance and agree to take all necessary and reasonable actions to comply with the requirements of the HIPAA laws and implementing regulations related to transactions and code sets, privacy, and security.

8.26.4 Each party further agrees that, should it fail to comply with its obligations under HIPAA, it shall indemnify and hold harmless the other party (including the other party's officers, employees, and agents), for damages to the other party that are attributable to such failure.

8.27 INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR STATUS

- 8.27.1 This Agreement is by and between the County and the Contractor and is not intended, and shall not be construed, to create the relationship of agent, servant, employee, partnership, joint venture, or association, as between the County and the Contractor. The employees and agents of one party shall not be, or be construed to be, the employees or agents of the other party for any purpose whatsoever.
- 8.27.2 The Contractor shall be solely liable and responsible for providing to, or on behalf of, all persons performing work pursuant to this Agreement all compensation and benefits. The County shall have no liability or responsibility for the payment of any salaries, wages, unemployment benefits, disability benefits, Federal, State, or local taxes, or other compensation, benefits, or taxes for any personnel provided by or on behalf of the Contractor. Consistent with the foregoing, the County shall have no liability, and the Contractor shall be solely and fully liable and responsible, to any of the Contractor's employees, subcontractors or other persons providing work under the Agreement on behalf of the Contractor, if any such person is unable to work or is required to stop working (permanently or temporarily) as a result of the person's exposure to an infectious disease or other hazard while performing work pursuant to the Agreement, even if such person complied with all applicable Federal, State and local laws, rules, regulations, ordinances, directives, guidelines, policies and procedures, including those relating to the work site. Nothing in this Sub-paragraph is intended in any way to alter or release Contractor from obligation to obtain and maintain the requisite workers' compensation coverage pursuant to Sub-paragraph 8.30.3 - Workers' Compensation and Employers' Liability.
- 8.27.3 The Contractor understands and agrees that all persons performing work pursuant to this Agreement are, for purposes of Workers' Compensation liability, solely employees of the Contractor and not employees of the County. The Contractor shall be solely liable and responsible for furnishing any and all Workers' Compensation benefits to

any person as a result of any injuries arising from or connected with any work performed by or on behalf of the Contractor pursuant to this Agreement.

8.27.4 The Contractor shall adhere to the provisions stated in Sub-paragraph 7.6 - Confidentiality.

8.28 INDEMNIFICATION

The Contractor shall indemnify, defend and hold harmless the County, its Special Districts, elected and appointed officers, employees, agents and volunteers ("County Indemnitees") from and against any and all liability, including but not limited to demands, claims, actions, fees, costs, and expenses (including attorney and expert witness fees), arising from and/or relating to this Agreement, except for such loss or damage arising from the sole negligence or willful misconduct of the County Indemnitees.

8.29 GENERAL PROVISIONS FOR ALL INSURANCE COVERAGE

Without limiting the Contractor's indemnification of the County, and in the performance of this Agreement and until all of its obligations pursuant to this Agreement have been met, the Contractor shall provide and maintain at its own expense insurance coverage satisfying the requirements specified in this Sub-paragraphs 8.29 and Sub-paragraph 8.30 – Insurance Coverage of this Agreement. These minimum insurance coverage terms, types and limits (the "Required Insurance") also are in addition to and separate from any other Contractual obligation imposed upon the Contractor pursuant to this Agreement. The County in no way warrants that the Required Insurance is sufficient to protect the Contractor for liabilities which may arise from or relate to this Agreement.

8.29.1 Evidence of Coverage and Notice to County

- Certificate(s) of insurance coverage (Certificate) satisfactory to the County, and a copy of an Additional Insured endorsement confirming the County and its Agents (defined below) has been given Insured status under the Contractor's General Liability policy, shall be delivered to the County at the e-mail address shown below and provided prior to commencing services under this Agreement.
- Renewal Certificates shall be provided to the County not less than 10 days prior to the Contractor's policy expiration dates. The County reserves the right to

obtain complete, certified copies of any required Contractor and/or Sub-Contractor insurance policies at any time.

- Certificates shall identify all Required Insurance coverage types and limits specified herein, reference this Agreement by name or number, and be signed by an authorized representative of the insurer(s). The Insured party named on the Certificate shall match the name of the Contractor identified as the contracting party in this Agreement. Certificates shall provide the full name of each insurer providing coverage, its NAIC (National Association of Insurance Commissioners) identification number, its financial rating, the amounts of any policy deductibles or self-insured retentions exceeding fifty thousand (\$50,000.00) dollars, and list any County required endorsement forms.
- Neither the County's failure to obtain, nor the County's receipt of, or failure to object to a noncomplying insurance certificate or endorsement, or any other insurance documentation or information provided by the Contractor, its insurance broker(s) and/or insurer(s), shall be construed as a waiver of any of the Required Insurance provisions.

Certificates and copies of any required endorsements shall be e-mailed to the County of Los Angeles, Department of Health Services, as the Certificate Holder at:

emsinsurance@dhs.lacounty.gov

The Contractor also shall promptly report to the County any injury or property damage accident or incident, including any injury to a Contractor employee occurring on County property, and any loss, disappearance, destruction, misuse, or theft of County property, monies or securities entrusted to the Contractor. The Contractor also shall promptly notify the County of any third party claim or suit filed against the Contractor or any of its Sub-Contractors which arises from or relates to this Agreement, and could result in the filing of a claim or lawsuit against the Contractor and/or the County.

8.29.2 Additional Insured Status and Scope of Coverage

The County of Los Angeles, its Special Districts, Elected Officials, Officers, Agents, Employees and Volunteers (collectively County and its Agents) shall be provided additional insured status under the Contractor's General Liability policy with respect to liability arising out of the Contractor's ongoing and completed operations performed on behalf of the County. The County and its Agents additional insured status shall apply with respect to liability and defense of suits arising out of the Contractor's acts or omissions, whether such liability is attributable to the Contractor or to the County. The full policy limits and scope of protection also shall apply to the County and its Agents as an additional insured, even if they exceed the County's minimum Required Insurance specifications herein. Use of an automatic additional insured endorsement form is acceptable providing it satisfies the Required Insurance provisions herein.

8.29.3 Cancellation of or Changes in Insurance

The Contractor shall provide the County with, or the Contractor's insurance policies shall contain a provision that the County shall receive, written notice of cancellation or any change in Required Insurance, including insurer, limits of coverage, term of coverage or policy period. The written notice shall be provided to the County at least ten (10) days in advance of cancellation for non-payment of premium and thirty (30) days in advance for any other cancellation or policy change. Failure to provide written notice of cancellation or any change in Required Insurance may constitute a material breach of the Agreement, in the sole discretion of the County, upon which the County may suspend or terminate this Agreement.

8.29.4 Failure to Maintain Insurance

The Contractor's failure to maintain or to provide acceptable evidence that it maintains the Required Insurance shall constitute a material breach of the Agreement, upon which the County immediately may withhold payments due to the Contractor, and/or suspend or terminate this Agreement. The County, at its sole discretion, may obtain damages from the Contractor resulting from said breach. Alternatively, the County may purchase the Required Insurance, and without further notice to the

Contractor, deduct the premium cost from sums due to the Contractor or pursue the Contractor reimbursement.

8.29.5 Insurer Financial Ratings

Coverage shall be placed with insurers acceptable to the County with A.M. Best ratings of not less than A:VII unless otherwise approved by the County.

8.29.6 Contractor's Insurance Shall Be Primary

The Contractor's insurance policies, with respect to any claims related to this Agreement, shall be primary with respect to all other sources of coverage available to the Contractor. Any County maintained insurance or self-insurance coverage shall be in excess of and not contribute to any Contractor coverage.

8.29.7 Waivers of Subrogation

To the fullest extent permitted by law, the Contractor hereby waives its rights and its insurer(s)' rights of recovery against the County under all the Required Insurance for any loss arising from or relating to this Agreement. The Contractor shall require its insurers to execute any waiver of subrogation endorsements which may be necessary to effect such waiver.

8.29.8 Sub-Contractor Insurance Coverage Requirements

The Contractor shall include all Sub-Contractors as insureds under the Contractor's own policies, or shall provide the County with each Sub-Contractor's separate evidence of insurance coverage. The Contractor shall be responsible for verifying each Sub-Contractor complies with the Required Insurance provisions herein, and shall require that each Sub-Contractor name the County and the Contractor as additional insureds on the Sub-Contractor's General Liability policy. The Contractor shall obtain the County's prior review and approval of any Sub-Contractor request for modification of the Required Insurance.

8.29.9 Deductibles and Self-Insured Retentions (SIRs)

The Contractor's policies shall not obligate the County to pay any portion of any Contractor deductible or SIR. The County retains the right to require the Contractor to reduce or eliminate policy deductibles and SIRs as respects the County, or to provide a bond guaranteeing the Contractor's payment of all deductibles and SIRs, including all related claims investigation, administration and defense expenses. Such bond shall be executed by a corporate surety licensed to transact business in the State of California.

8.29.10 Claims Made Coverage

If any part of the Required Insurance is written on a claims made basis, any policy retroactive date shall precede the effective date of this Agreement. The Contractor understands and agrees it shall maintain such coverage for a period of not less than three (3) years following Agreement expiration, termination or cancellation.

8.29.11 Application of Excess Liability Coverage

The Contractors may use a combination of primary, and excess insurance policies which provide coverage as broad as ("follow form" over) the underlying primary policies, to satisfy the Required Insurance provisions.

8.29.12 Separation of Insureds

All liability policies shall provide cross-liability coverage as would be afforded by the standard ISO (Insurance Services Office, Inc.) separation of insureds provision with no insured versus insured exclusions or limitations.

8.29.13 Alternative Risk Financing Programs

The County reserves the right to review, and then approve, the Contractor use of self-insurance, risk retention groups, risk purchasing groups, pooling arrangements and captive insurance to satisfy the Required Insurance provisions. The County and its Agents shall be designated as an Additional Covered Party under any approved program.

8.29.14 County Review and Approval of Insurance Requirements

The County reserves the right to review and adjust the Required Insurance provisions, conditioned upon the County's determination of changes in risk exposures.

8.30 INSURANCE COVERAGE

8.30.1 Commercial General Liability insurance (providing scope of coverage equivalent to ISO policy form CG 00 01), naming the County and its Agents as an additional insured, with limits of not less than:

General Aggregate: \$2 million

Products/Completed Operations Aggregate: \$1 million

Personal and Advertising Injury: \$1 million

Each Occurrence: \$1 million

- **8.30.2** Automobile Liability insurance (providing scope of coverage equivalent to ISO policy form CA 00 01) with limits of not less than \$1 million for bodily injury and property damage, in combined or equivalent split limits, for each single accident. Insurance shall cover liability arising out of the Contractor's use of autos pursuant to this Agreement, including owned, leased, hired, and/or non-owned autos, as each may be applicable.
- 8.30.3 Workers Compensation and Employers' Liability insurance or qualified self-insurance satisfying statutory requirements, which includes Employers' Liability coverage with limits of not less than \$1 million per accident. If the Contractor will provide leased employees, or, is an employee leasing or temporary staffing firm or a professional employer organization (PEO), coverage also shall include an Alternate Employer Endorsement (providing scope of coverage equivalent to ISO policy form WC 00 03 01 A) naming the County as the Alternate Employer. The written notice shall be provided to County at least ten (10) days in advance of cancellation for non-payment of premium and thirty (30) days in advance for any other cancellation or policy change. If applicable to the Contractor's operations, coverage also shall be arranged to satisfy the requirements of any federal workers or workmen's compensation law or any federal occupational disease law.

8.30.4 Unique Insurance Coverage

Sexual Misconduct Liability

Insurance covering actual or alleged claims for sexual misconduct and/or molestation with limits of not less than

\$2 million per claim and \$2 million aggregate, and claims for negligent employment, investigation, supervision, training or retention of, or failure to report to proper authorities, a person(s) who committed any act of abuse, molestation, harassment, mistreatment or maltreatment of a sexual nature.

Professional Liability/Errors and Omissions

Insurance covering the Contractor's liability arising from or related to this Agreement, with limits of not less than \$1 million per claim and \$2 million aggregate. Further, the Contractor understands and agrees it shall maintain such coverage for a period of not less than three (3) years following this Agreement's expiration, termination or cancellation.

8.31 LICENSES, PERMITS, REGISTRATIONS, ACCREDITATIONS, AND CERTIFICATES

The Contractor shall obtain and maintain in effect during the term of this Agreement, all valid licenses, permits, registrations, accreditations, and certificates required by law which are applicable to its performance of this Agreement, and shall ensure that all of its officers, employees, and agents who perform services hereunder obtain and maintain in effect during the term of this Agreement, all licenses, permits, registrations, accreditations, and certificates required by law which are applicable to their performance of services hereunder. All such licenses, permits, registrations, accreditations, and certifications relating to services hereunder shall be made available to the County upon request.

8.32 INTENTIONALLY OMITTED

8.33 INTENTIONALLY OMITTED

8.34 NON EXCLUSIVITY

Nothing herein is intended nor shall be construed as creating any exclusive arrangement with the Contractor. This Agreement shall not restrict the Department of Health Services from acquiring similar, equal or like goods and/or services from other entities or sources.

8.35 NOTICE OF DELAYS

Except as otherwise provided under this Agreement, when either party has knowledge that any actual or potential situation is delaying or threatens to delay the timely performance of this Agreement, that party

shall, within one (1) business day, give notice thereof, including all relevant information with respect thereto, to the other party.

8.36 NOTICE OF DISPUTES

The Contractor shall bring to the attention of the County's Project Manager and/or County's Project Director any dispute between the County and the Contractor regarding the performance of services as stated in this Agreement. If the County's Project Manager or County's Project Director is not able to resolve the dispute, the Director or designee shall resolve it.

8.37 NOTICE TO EMPLOYEES REGARDING THE FEDERAL EARNED INCOME CREDIT

The Contractor shall notify its employees, and shall require each subcontractor to notify its employees, that they may be eligible for the Federal Earned Income Credit under the federal income tax laws. Such notice shall be provided in accordance with the requirements set forth in Internal Revenue Service Notice No. 1015.

8.38 NOTICE TO EMPLOYEES REGARDING THE SAFELY SURRENDERED BABY LAW

The Contractor shall notify and provide to its employees, and shall require each subcontractor to notify and provide to its employees, a fact sheet regarding the Safely Surrendered Baby Law, its implementation in Los Angeles County, and where and how to safely surrender a baby. Exhibit H provides a link to the County's website where the Contractor can access posters and other campaign material.

8.39 NOTICES

All notices or demands required or permitted to be given or made under this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be hand delivered with signed receipt or mailed by first-class registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, or emailed, to the parties as identified in Exhibit D - County's Administration and Exhibit E - Contractor's Administration. Contact information may be changed by either party giving ten (10) days' prior written notice thereof to the other party.

8.40 PROHIBITION AGAINST INDUCEMENT OR PERSUASION

Notwithstanding the above, the Contractor and the County agree that, during the term of this Agreement and for a period of one year thereafter, neither party shall in any way intentionally induce or

persuade any employee of one party to become an employee or agent of the other party. No bar exists against any hiring action initiated through a public announcement.

8.41 PUBLIC RECORDS ACT

- 8.41.1 Any documents submitted by the Contractor; all information obtained in connection with the County's right to audit and inspect the Contractor's documents, books, and accounting records pursuant to Sub-paragraph 8.43 - Record Retention and Inspection/Audit Settlement of this Agreement; as well as any documents that may have been submitted in response to a solicitation process for this Agreement, become the exclusive property of the County. All such documents become a matter of public record and shall be regarded as public records. Exceptions will be those elements in the California Government Code Section 6250 et seq. (Public Records Act) and which are marked "trade secret", "confidential", or "proprietary". The County shall not in any way be liable or responsible for the disclosure of any such records including, without limitation, those so marked, if disclosure is required by law, or by an order issued by a court of competent jurisdiction.
- 8.41.2 In the event the County is required to defend an action on a Public Records Act request for any of the aforementioned documents, information, books, records, and/or contents of a proposal marked "trade secret", "confidential", or "proprietary", the Contractor agrees to defend and indemnify the County from all costs and expenses, including reasonable attorney's fees, in action or liability arising under the Public Records Act.

8.42 PUBLICITY

- 8.42.1 The Contractor shall not disclose any details in connection with this Agreement to any person or entity except as may be otherwise provided hereunder or required by law. However, in recognizing the Contractor's need to identify its services and related clients to sustain itself, the County shall not inhibit the Contractor from publishing its role under this Agreement within the following conditions:
 - The Contractor shall develop all publicity material in a professional manner; and

- During the term of this Agreement, the Contractor shall not, and shall not authorize another to, publish or disseminate any commercial advertisements, press releases, feature articles, or other materials using the name of the County without the prior written consent of the Director or designee. The County shall not unreasonably withhold written consent.
- 8.42.2 The Contractor may, without the prior written consent of the County, indicate in its proposals and sales materials that it has been awarded this Agreement with the County of Los Angeles, provided that the requirements of this Subparagraph 8.42 shall apply.

8.43 RECORD RETENTION AND INSPECTION/AUDIT SETTLEMENT

- 8.43.1 The Contractor shall maintain, and provide upon request by the County, accurate and complete financial records of its activities and operations relating to this Agreement in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. The Contractor shall also maintain accurate and complete employment and other records relating to its performance of this Agreement.
- The Contractor agrees that the County, or its authorized 8.43.2 representatives, shall have access to and the right to examine, audit, excerpt, copy, or transcribe any pertinent transaction, activity, or record relating to this Agreement. All such material, including, but not limited to, all financial records, bank statements, cancelled checks or other proof of payment, timecards, sign-in/sign-out sheets and other time and employment records, and proprietary data and information, shall be kept and maintained by the Contractor and shall be made available to the County during the term of this Agreement and for a period of five (5) years thereafter unless the County's written permission is given to dispose of any such material prior to such time. All such material shall be maintained by the Contractor at a location in Los Angeles County, provided that if any such material is located outside Los Angeles County, then, at the County's option, the Contractor shall pay the County for travel, per diem, and other costs incurred by the County to examine, audit, excerpt, copy, or transcribe such material at such other location.
- 8.43.3 In the event that an audit of the Contractor is conducted specifically regarding this Agreement by any Federal or State auditor, or by any auditor or accountant employed by the

Contractor or otherwise, including audits conducted by the Medicare and Medi-Cal programs, or both, then the Contractor shall file a copy of each such audit report, including Service Organization Controls (SOC1) Reports, with the County's Auditor-Controller within thirty (30) days of the Contractor's receipt thereof, unless otherwise provided by applicable Federal or State law or under this Agreement. Subject to applicable law, the County shall make a reasonable effort to maintain the confidentiality of such audit report(s).

- 8.43.4 Failure on the part of the Contractor to comply with any of the provisions of this Sub-paragraph 8.43 shall constitute a material breach of this Agreement upon which the County may terminate or suspend this Agreement.
- 8.43.5 If, at any time during the term of this Agreement or within five (5) years after the expiration or termination of this Agreement, representatives of the County conduct an audit of the Contractor regarding the work performed under this Agreement, and if such audit finds that the County's dollar liability for any such work is less than payments made by the County to the Contractor, then the difference shall be either: a) repaid by the Contractor to the County by cash payment upon demand or b) at the sole option of the County's Auditor-Controller, deducted from any amounts due to the Contractor from the County, whether under this Agreement or otherwise. If such audit finds that the County's dollar liability for such work is more than the payments made by the County to the Contractor, then the difference shall be paid to the Contractor by the County by cash payment, provided that in no event shall the County's maximum obligation for this Agreement exceed the funds appropriated by the County for the purpose of this Agreement.

8.44 RECYCLED BOND PAPER

Consistent with the Board of Supervisors' policy to reduce the amount of solid waste deposited at the County landfills, the Contractor agrees to use recycled-content paper to the maximum extent possible on this Agreement.

8.45 RESTRICTIONS ON LOBBYING

If any Federal funds are to be used to pay for the Contractor's services under this Agreement, the Contractor shall fully comply with all certification and disclosure requirements prescribed by Section 319 of

Public Law 101-121 (31 United States Code Section 1352) and any implementing regulations, and shall ensure that each of its subcontractors receiving funds provided under this Agreement also fully complies with all such certification and disclosure requirements.

8.46 SUBCONTRACTING

- 8.46.1 The requirements of this Agreement may not be subcontracted by the Contractor without the advance written approval of the County. Any attempt by the Contractor to subcontract without the prior consent of the County may be deemed a material breach of this Agreement.
- 8.46.2 If the Contractor desires to subcontract, the Contractor shall provide the following information promptly at the County's request:
 - A description of the work to be performed by the subcontractor;
 - A draft copy of the proposed subcontract; and
 - Other pertinent information and/or certifications requested by the County.
- 8.46.3 The Contractor shall indemnify and hold the County harmless with respect to the activities of each and every subcontractor in the same manner and to the same degree as if such subcontractor(s) were the Contractor employees.
- 8.46.4 The Contractor shall remain fully responsible for all performances required of it under this Agreement, including those that the Contractor has determined to subcontract, notwithstanding the County's approval of the Contractor's proposed subcontract.
- 8.46.5 The County's consent to subcontract shall not waive the County's right to prior and continuing approval of any and all personnel, including subcontractor employees, providing services under this Agreement. The Contractor is responsible to notify its subcontractors of this County right.
- 8.46.6 The Director or designee is authorized to act for and on behalf of the County with respect to approval of any subcontract and subcontractor employees. After approval of the subcontract by the County, the Contractor shall forward a fully executed subcontract to the County for its files.

- 8.46.7 The Contractor shall be solely liable and responsible for all payments or other compensation to all subcontractors and their officers, employees, agents, and successors in interest arising through services performed hereunder, notwithstanding the County's consent to subcontract.
- 8.46.8 The Contractor shall obtain certificates of insurance, which establish that the subcontractor maintains all the programs of insurance required by the County from each approved subcontractor. The Contractor shall ensure delivery of all such documents to the Certificate Holder, at:

emsinsurance@dhs.lacounty.gov

before any subcontractor employee may perform any work hereunder.

8.47 SURVIVAL

In addition to any provisions of this Agreement which specifically state that they will survive the termination or expiration of this Agreement and any rights and obligations under this Agreement which by their nature should survive, the following Sub-paragraphs and/or Exhibits shall survive any termination or expiration of this Agreement:

Sub-paragraph 5.4 - No Payment for Services Provided Following Expiration/Termination of Agreement

Sub-paragraph 7.6 - Confidentiality

Sub-paragraph 8.7 - Compliance with Applicable Laws, Rules and Regulations

Sub-paragraph 8.25 - Governing Law, Jurisdiction, and Venue

Sub-paragraph 8.28 - Indemnification

Sub-paragraph 8.29 - General Provisions for all Insurance Coverage

Sub-paragraph 8.30 - Insurance Coverage

Sub-paragraph 8.43 - Record Retention and Inspection/Audit Settlement

Sub-paragraph 8.47 – Survival

Sub-paragraph 8.64 - Prohibition from Participation in Future Solicitation(s)

8.48 TERMINATION FOR BREACH OF WARRANTY TO MAINTAIN COMPLIANCE WITH COUNTY'S CHILD SUPPORT COMPLIANCE PROGRAM

Failure of the Contractor to maintain compliance with the requirements set forth in Sub-paragraph 8.16 - Contractor's Warranty of Adherence to County's Child Support Compliance Program, shall constitute default under this Agreement. Without limiting the rights and remedies available to the County under any other provision of this Agreement, failure of the Contractor to cure such default within ninety (90) calendar days of written notice shall be grounds upon which the County may terminate this Agreement pursuant to Sub-paragraph 8.51 - Termination for Default and pursue debarment of the Contractor, pursuant to County Code Chapter 2.202.

8.49 TERMINATION FOR BREACH OF WARRANTY TO MAINTAIN COMPLIANCE WITH COUNTY'S DEFAULTED PROPERTY TAX REDUCTION PROGRAM

Failure of the Contractor to maintain compliance with the requirements set forth in Sub-paragraph 8.17 - Contractor's Warranty of Compliance with County's Defaulted Property Tax Reduction Program shall constitute default under this Agreement. Without limiting the rights and remedies available to the County under any other provision of this Agreement, failure of the Contractor to cure such default within ten (10) days of notice shall be grounds upon which the County may terminate this Agreement and/or pursue debarment of the Contractor, pursuant to County Code Chapter 2.206.

8.50 TERMINATION FOR CONVENIENCE

- 8.50.1 This Agreement may be terminated, in whole or in part, from time to time, when such action is deemed by the County, in its sole discretion, to be in its best interest. Termination of work hereunder shall be effected by notice of termination to the Contractor specifying the extent to which performance of work is terminated and the date upon which such termination becomes effective. The date upon which such termination becomes effective shall be no less than ten (10) days after the notice is sent.
- 8.50.2 After receipt of a notice of termination and except as otherwise directed by the County, the Contractor shall:

- Stop work under this Agreement on the date and to the extent specified in such notice, and
- Complete performance of such part of the work as shall not have been terminated by such notice.
- 8.50.3 All material including books, records, documents, or other evidence bearing on the costs and expenses of the Contractor under this Agreement shall be maintained by the Contractor in accordance with Sub-paragraph 8.43 Record Retention and Inspection/Audit Settlement.

8.51 TERMINATION FOR DEFAULT

- 8.51.1 The County may, by written notice to the Contractor, terminate the whole or any part of this Agreement, if, in the judgment of the Director or designee:
 - Contractor has materially breached this Agreement; or
 - Contractor fails to timely provide and/or satisfactorily perform any task, deliverable, service, or other work required either under this Agreement; or
 - Contractor fails to demonstrate a high probability of timely fulfillment of performance requirements under this Agreement, or of any obligations of this Agreement and in either case, fails to demonstrate convincing progress toward a cure within five (5) working days (or such longer period as the County may authorize in writing) after receipt of written notice from the County specifying such failure.
- 8.51.2 In the event that the County terminates this Agreement in whole or in part as provided in Sub-paragraph 8.51.1, the County may procure, upon such terms and in such manner as the County may deem appropriate, goods and services similar to those so terminated. The Contractor shall be liable to the County for any and all excess costs incurred by the County, as determined by the County, for such similar goods and services. The Contractor shall continue the performance of this Agreement to the extent not terminated under the provisions of this Sub-paragraph.
- 8.51.3 Except with respect to defaults of any subcontractor, the Contractor shall not be liable for any such excess costs of the type identified in Sub-paragraph 8.51.2 if its failure to perform

this Agreement arises out of causes beyond the control and without the fault or negligence of the Contractor. causes may include, but are not limited to: acts of God or of the public enemy, acts of the County in either its sovereign or Contractual capacity, acts of Federal or State governments in sovereign capacities, fires, floods, epidemics, quarantine restrictions, strikes, freight embargoes, and unusually severe weather; but in every case, the failure to perform must be beyond the control and without the fault or negligence of the Contractor. If the failure to perform is caused by the default of a subcontractor, and if such default arises out of causes beyond the control of both the Contractor and subcontractor, and without the fault or negligence of either of them, the Contractor shall not be liable for any such excess costs for failure to perform, unless the goods or services to be furnished by the subcontractor were obtainable from other sources in sufficient time to permit the Contractor to meet the required performance schedule. As used in this Sub-paragraph, the term "subcontractor(s)" subcontractor(s) at any tier.

- 8.51.4 If, after the County has given notice of termination under the provisions of this Sub-paragraph 8.51, it is determined by the County that the Contractor was not in default under the provisions of this Sub-paragraph 8.51, or that the default was excusable under the provisions of Sub-paragraph 8.51.3, the rights and obligations of the parties shall be the same as if the notice of termination had been issued pursuant to Sub-paragraph 8.50 Termination for Convenience.
- 8.51.5 The rights and remedies of the County provided in this Subparagraph 8.51 shall not be exclusive and are in addition to any other rights and remedies provided by law or under this Agreement.

8.52 TERMINATION FOR IMPROPER CONSIDERATION

8.52.1 The County may, by written notice to the Contractor, immediately terminate the right of the Contractor to proceed under this Agreement if it is found that consideration, in any form, was offered or given by the Contractor, either directly or through an intermediary, to any County officer, employee, or agent with the intent of securing this Agreement or securing favorable treatment with respect to the award, amendment, or extension of this Agreement or the making of any determinations with respect to the Contractor's performance pursuant to this Agreement. In the event of such termination,

- the County shall be entitled to pursue the same remedies against the Contractor as it could pursue in the event of default by the Contractor.
- 8.52.2 The Contractor shall immediately report any attempt by a County officer or employee to solicit such improper consideration. The report shall be made either to the County manager charged with the supervision of the employee or to the County Fraud Hotline at (800) 544-6861 or http://fraud.lacounty.gov/.
- 8.52.3 Among other items, such improper consideration may take the form of cash, discounts, service, the provision of travel or entertainment, or tangible gifts.

8.53 TERMINATION FOR INSOLVENCY

- 8.53.1 The County may terminate this Agreement forthwith in the event of the occurrence of any of the following:
 - Insolvency of the Contractor. The Contractor shall be deemed to be insolvent if it has ceased to pay its debts for at least sixty (60) days in the ordinary course of business or cannot pay its debts as they become due, whether or not a petition has been filed under the Federal Bankruptcy Code and whether or not the Contractor is insolvent within the meaning of the Federal Bankruptcy Code;
 - The filing of a voluntary or involuntary petition regarding the Contractor under the Federal Bankruptcy Code;
 - The appointment of a Receiver or Trustee for the Contractor; or
 - The execution by the Contractor of a general assignment for the benefit of creditors.
- 8.53.2 The rights and remedies of the County provided in this Subparagraph 8.53 shall not be exclusive and are in addition to any other rights and remedies provided by law or under this Agreement.

8.54 TERMINATION FOR NON-ADHERENCE OF COUNTY LOBBYIST ORDINANCE

The Contractor, and each County Lobbyist or County Lobbying firm as defined in County Code Section 2.160.010 retained by the Contractor, shall fully comply with the County's Lobbyist Ordinance, County Code

Chapter 2.160. Failure on the part of the Contractor or any County Lobbyist or County Lobbying firm retained by the Contractor to fully comply with the County's Lobbyist Ordinance shall constitute a material breach of this Agreement, upon which the County may in its sole discretion, immediately terminate or suspend this Agreement.

8.55 TERMINATION FOR NON-APPROPRIATION OF FUNDS

Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, the County shall not be obligated for the Contractor's performance hereunder or by any provision of this Agreement during any of the County's future fiscal years unless and until the County's Board of Supervisors appropriates funds for this Agreement in the County's Budget for each such future fiscal year. In the event that funds are not appropriated for this Agreement, then this Agreement shall terminate as of June 30 of the last fiscal year for which funds were appropriated. The County shall notify the Contractor in writing of any such non-allocation of funds at the earliest possible date.

8.56 TIME OFF FOR VOTING

The Contractor shall notify its employees, and shall require each subcontractor to notify and provide to its employees, information regarding the time off for voting law (Elections Code Section 14000). Not less than 10 days before every statewide election, every Contractor and subcontractors shall keep posted conspicuously at the place of work, if practicable, or elsewhere where it can be seen as employees come or go to their place of work, a notice setting forth the provisions of Section 14000.

8.57 UNLAWFUL SOLICITATION

The Contractor shall inform all of its officers and employees performing services hereunder of the provisions of Article 9 of Chapter 4 of Division 3 (commencing with section 6150) of Business and Professions Code of the State of California (i.e. State Bar Act provisions regarding unlawful solicitation as a runner or capper for attorneys) and shall take positive and affirmative steps in its performance hereunder to ensure that there is no violation of said provisions by its officers and employees. The Contractor agrees that if a patient requests assistance in obtaining the services of any attorney, it will refer the patient to the attorney referral service of all those bar associations within Los Angeles County that have such a service.

8.58 VALIDITY

If any provision of this Agreement or the application thereof to any person or circumstance is held invalid, the remainder of this Agreement and the application of such provision to other persons or circumstances shall not be affected thereby.

8.59 WAIVER

No waiver by the County of any breach of any provision of this Agreement shall constitute a waiver of any other breach or of such provision. Failure of the County to enforce at any time, or from time to time, any provision of this Agreement shall not be construed as a waiver thereof. The rights and remedies set forth in this Subparagraph 8.59 shall not be exclusive and are in addition to any other rights and remedies provided by law or under this Agreement.

8.60 WARRANTY AGAINST CONTINGENT FEES

- 8.60.1 The Contractor warrants that no person or selling agency has been employed or retained to solicit or secure this Agreement upon any agreement or understanding for a commission, percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee, excepting bona fide employees or bona fide established commercial or selling agencies maintained by the Contractor for the purpose of securing business.
- 8.60.2 For breach of this warranty, the County shall have the right to terminate this Agreement and, at its sole discretion, deduct from the Agreement price or consideration, or otherwise recover, the full amount of such commission, percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee.

8.61 COMPLIANCE WITH COUNTY'S ZERO TOLERANCE POLICY ON HUMAN TRAFFICKING

- 8.61.1 The Contractor acknowledges that the County has established a Zero Tolerance Policy on Human Trafficking prohibiting contractors from engaging in human trafficking.
- 8.61.2 If Contractor or member of the Contractor's staff is convicted of a human trafficking offense, the County shall require that the Contractor or member of the Contractor's staff be removed immediately from performing services under this Agreement. The County will not be under any obligation to disclose confidential information regarding the offenses other than those required by law.

8.61.3 Disqualification of any member of the Contractor's staff pursuant to this Sub-paragraph shall not relieve the Contractor of its obligation to complete all work in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement.

8.62 COMPLIANCE WITH FAIR CHANCE EMPLOYMENT PRACTICES

Contractor shall comply with fair chance employment hiring practices set forth in California Government Code Section 12952, Employment Discrimination: Conviction History. Contractor's violation of this Subparagraph of the Agreement may constitute a material breach of the Agreement. In the event of such material breach, County may, in its sole discretion, terminate the Agreement.

8.63 COMPLIANCE WITH THE COUNTY POLICY OF EQUITY

The Contractor acknowledges that the County takes its commitment to preserving the dignity and professionalism of the workplace very seriously, as set forth in the County Policy of Equity (CPOE) (https://ceop.lacounty.gov/). The Contractor further acknowledges that the County strives to provide a workplace free from discrimination, harassment, retaliation and inappropriate conduct based on a protected characteristic, and which may violate the CPOE. The Contractor, including its employees and subcontractors, acknowledges and certifies receipt and understanding of the CPOE. Failure of the Contractor, its employees or its subcontractors to uphold the County's expectations of a workplace free from harassment and discrimination, including inappropriate conduct based on a protected characteristic, may subject the Contractor to termination of contractual agreements as well as civil liability.

8.64 PROHIBITION FROM PARTICIPATION IN FUTURE SOLICITATION(S)

A Proposer, or a Contractor or its subsidiary or Subcontractor ("Proposer/Contractor"), is prohibited from submitting a bid or proposal in a County solicitation if the Proposer/Contractor has provided advice or consultation for the solicitation. A Proposer/Contractor is also prohibited from submitting a bid or proposal in a County solicitation if the Proposer/Contractor has developed or prepared any of the solicitation materials on behalf of the County. A violation of this provision shall result in the disqualification of the Proposer/Contractor from participation in the County solicitation or the termination or cancellation of any resultant County contract. This provision shall survive the expiration, or other termination of this Agreement.

9.0 UNIQUE TERMS AND CONDITIONS

9.1 NO INTENT TO CREATE A THIRD PARTY BENEFICIARY CONTRACT

Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, the parties do not in any way intend that any person shall acquire any rights as a third party beneficiary of this Agreement.

9.2 REPORTING OF CHILD/ELDER AND DEPENDENT ADULT ABUSE

- 9.2.1 The Contractor staff working on this Agreement shall comply with California Penal Code (hereinafter "PC") Section 11164 et seq., shall report all known and suspected instances of child abuse to an appropriate child protective agency, as mandated by these code sections and shall submit all required information, in accordance with the PC Sections 11166 and 11167.
- 9.2.2 The Contractor staff working on this Agreement shall comply with California Welfare and Institutions Code (WIC), Section 15600 et seq. and shall report all known or suspected instances of physical abuse of elders and dependent adults either to an appropriate County adult protective services agency or to a local law enforcement agency, as mandated by these code sections. The Contractor staff working on this Agreement shall make the report on such abuse, and shall submit all required information, in accordance with the WIC Sections 15630, 15633 and 15633.5.
- 9.2.3 The Contractor staff's failure to report as required is considered a breach of this Agreement subject to immediate termination and is also a misdemeanor, punishable by up to one year in jail, a fine of up to \$5,000 or both.

/

/

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Board of Supervisors of the County of Los Angeles has caused this Agreement to be executed by the County's Director of Health Services and Contractor has caused this Agreement to be executed in its behalf by its duly authorized officer, the day, month, and year first above written.

COUNTY OF LOS ANGELES
Byfor Christina R. Ghaly, M.D. Director of Health Services
LONG BEACH MEMORIAL MEDICAL CENTER
By
Signature
Printed Name
Title

	Ву
	Signature
	Printed Name
	Title
APPROVED AS TO FORM: DAWYN R. HARRISON County Counsel	
By Brian T. Chu, Principal Deputy Cou	unty Counsel

STATEMENT OF WORK

TABLE OF CONTENTS

SECTIO	N	TITLE	PAGE
1.0	SCOF	PE OF WORK	1
2.0	DEFIN	NITIONS	1
3.0	ADDI ⁻	TIONS/DELETIONS	1
4.0	RESP	PONSIBILITIES	
	COUN	NTY	1
	4.1 4.2	Personnel	
	CONT	TRACTOR	1
	4.3 4.4 4.5 4.6 4.7 4.8	Personnel Identification Badges Materials and Equipment Training Contractor's Office Services	4 4 4
5.0	QUAL	LITY CONTROL	7
6.0	QUAL	LITY ASSURANCE PLAN	7

EXHIBIT A

STATEMENT OF WORK (SOW)

1.0 SCOPE OF WORK

Provide essential prehospital pediatric advanced life support instruction, hands-on practical application, and clinical experience for three (3) classes per year. Program requires a Medical Director, Course Coordinator and a Staff Assistant, as well as prior experience in providing educational training to paramedics and primary training students, and adequate equipment resources.

2.0 **DEFINITIONS**

Throughout this SOW, reference are made to certain persons, groups, or Departments/Agencies. For convenience, specific terms and definitions can be found in the Agreement, Paragraph 2.0, Definitions.

3.0 ADDITIONS/DELETIONS

All changes must be made in accordance with Paragraph 8.0, Standard Terms and Conditions, Sub-paragraph 8.1, Amendments, of the Agreement.

4.0 RESPONSIBILITIES

COUNTY

4.1 Personnel

The County will administer the Agreement according to the Agreement, Paragraph 6.0, Administration of Agreement - County. Specific duties will include:

- 4.1.1 Monitoring the Contractor's performance in the daily operation of this Agreement.
- 4.1.2 Providing direction to the Contractor in areas relating to policy, information and procedural requirements.
- 4.1.3 Preparing Amendments in accordance with Paragraph 8.0, Standard Terms and Conditions, Sub-paragraph 8.1, Amendments of the Agreement.

4.2 Services

4.2.1 Maintaining accreditation as an approved paramedic training program under pertinent provisions of the Health and Safety Code and Title 22 of the California Code of Regulations for the conduct of training classes.

- 4.2.2 Verifying that each student enrolls in the program as a certified Emergency Medical Technician, holding a current Basic Life Support Certification.
- 4.2.3 Grading students and taking appropriate disciplinary action for deficient academic performance or for violation of Paramedic Training Institute (PTI) rules, in accordance with State or County regulations and policies. Keep PTI's Medical Director or designee apprised of any such disciplinary action.
- 4.2.4 Ensuring that each student has comprehensive general liability and professional liability insurance coverage with no less than One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000) per occurrence, with an aggregate of Three Million Dollars (\$3,000,000).
- 4.2.5 Continuously evaluate the quality of instruction to ensure it meets the needs of the PTI students.
- 4.2.6 Providing all required extension course completion information to State licensing agencies regarding students.
- 4.2.7 Ensuring that each student receives an orientation to Contractor settings that meets the requirements of a Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services-approved certifying body, e.g., The Joint Commission or Det Norske Veritas Germanischer Lloyd.
- 4.2.8 Verifying that each student has fulfilled vaccination requirements and health screenings.
- 4.2.9 Developing a schedule for PTI student rotation, in conjunction with Contractor.

CONTRACTOR

4.3 Personnel

The Contractor shall administer the Agreement according to the Agreement, Paragraph 7.0, Administration of Agreement - Contractor.

The Contractor shall be required to background check their employees as set forth in Paragraph 7.0, Administration of Agreement – Contractor, Subparagraph 7.5, Background and Security Investigations, of the Agreement and shall assign a sufficient number of employees to perform the required work.

4.3.1 Project Manager

Contractor shall Provide a full-time Project Manager or designated alternate. County Project Manager must have access to the Contractor Project Manager during the hours of 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m., Monday through Friday and must be provided a telephone number where the

Contractor Project Manager may be reached during the hours of 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m., Monday through Friday.

The Contractor's Project Manager shall act as a central point of contact with the County and be responsible for the Contractor's day-to-day activities as related to this Agreement.

The Contractor's Project Manager/alternate shall have full authority to act for Contractor on all matters relating to the daily operation of the Agreement. Project Manager/alternate shall be able to effectively communicate, in English, both orally and in writing.

4.3.2 Medical Director

Contractor shall provide a Medical Director. The Medical Director must be a qualified Pediatric Emergency Physician or Pediatrician who is familiar with Emergency Medical Services (EMS) and prehospital care. The Medical Director is expected to be involved in planning the program, providing medical direction, discussing program content with the Program Director and Medical Director of PTI, and lecturing and conducting skill stations. The Medical Director will be required to attend various local and State meetings or task forces to represent the County of Los Angeles on the subject of pediatrics and pediatric education.

4.3.3 Course Coordinator

Contractor shall provide a Course Coordinator. The Course Coordinator must be a qualified Pediatric Emergency Nurse who is familiar with EMS and prehospital care. The Course Coordinator assists in the development of the course content and implements the program. The Course Coordinator is required to develop a student rotation schedule in conjunction with PTI, select the course faculty, establish the budget, secure necessary equipment, develop specialty rotations to meet established objectives, supervise skill stations and clinical experiences, function as a clinical preceptor, and record attendance for primary students and continued education participants. The Course Coordinator will be required to attend various local and State meetings or task forces to represent the County of Los Angeles on the subject of pediatrics and pediatric education.

4.3.4 Staff Assistant

Contractor shall provide a Staff Assistant. The Staff Assistant must be a qualified Pediatric Emergency Nurse who is familiar with EMS and prehospital care. The Staff Assistant assists the Course Coordinator as needed and is expected to lecture, conduct skill stations, and function as a clinical preceptor for primary students in the Emergency Department and the specialty areas.

4.4 Identification Badges

Contractor shall ensure their employees are appropriately identified as set forth in Paragraph 7.0, Administration of Agreement – Contractor, Subparagraph 7.4, Contractor's Staff Identification, of the Agreement.

4.5 Materials and Equipment

The purchase of all materials and equipment to provide the required services shall be the responsibility of the Contractor. Contractor shall use materials and equipment that are safe for the environment and safe for use by the employee.

4.6 Training

- 4.9.1 Contractor shall provide training programs for all new employees and continuing in-service training for all employees providing services under this Agreement.
- 4.9.2 All employees shall be trained in their assigned tasks and in the safe handling of equipment. All equipment shall be checked daily for safety. All employees must wear safety and protective gear according to Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) standards.

4.7 Contractor's Office

Contractor shall maintain an office with a telephone in the company's name where Contractor conducts business. The office shall be staffed during the hours of 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m., Monday through Friday, by at least one employee who can respond to inquiries and complaints which may be received about the Contractor's performance of the Agreement. When the office is closed, an answering service should be provided to receive calls. The Contractor shall answer calls received by the answering service within two (2) hours of receipt of the call.

4.8 Services

- 4.11.1 Conduct paramedic training extension courses approved annually by PTI's Medical Director focusing on pediatric care to satisfy Health and Safety Code requirements for paramedic licensure and to meet the needs of County approved emergency services provider agencies.
- 4.11.2 Develop a specialized course curriculum to include objectives from the National Curriculum of Paramedics and the most current and accepted information in the community, such as Pediatric Education for Prehospital Professionals. The curriculum and any major changes to the curriculum shall be discussed in advance with and approved by PTI's Medical Director but, shall generally follow the requirements defined herein.

4.11.3 Maintain a pediatric class program consisting of twenty-eight (28) hours of training per student satisfying the Department of Transportation Paramedic National Standard Curriculum (H5900 089), as updated with substantially similar curriculum as determined by the County to provide students with exposure to as many areas of pediatric care as possible, including but not limited to, newborn nursery, pediatric intensive care and emergency department.

4.11.4 Didactic/Clinical

Conduct program consisting of lectures and skill sessions which are based on the latest edition of "Pediatric Education for Prehospital Professionals" Program, and provide certification card for each student that has completed course requirements, as well as providing appropriate clinical experience.

Day 1 - Lecture – 1 day (8-hour day) entire class of up to 36 primary students and 2-3 continuing education participants.

Day 2 - Skill/Simulation Sessions – 3 days (4-hours each session) 3 groups of 12 primary students involving medical and trauma simulations and neonate assessment and care (requiring 1 instructor/6 students).

Day 3 - Clinical Experience – 9 days (8-hour day) 9 groups of 4 students requiring 1 clinical preceptor/2 students.

Day 4 - Clinical Experience – 9 days (8-hour day) 9 groups of 4 students requiring 1 clinical preceptor/2 students.

Location and Implementation of Didactic Program:

The didactic portion of the program must be conducted at the Contractor's location and must identify adequate facilities for classroom setting as well as skill/simulation sessions. The first didactic class shall be conducted during the Fall of 2023. Scheduling of future classes will be coordinated with the PTI and determined approximately two (2) months in advance.

- 4.11.5 Maintain records of attendance of all PTI students participating in the program. Issue students appropriate cards, or other documentation for successful completion of each extension course of instruction.
- 4.11.6 Maintain an adequate number of qualified staff as described herein.
- 4.11.7 Accept, recognize, and adhere to County's established policies and procedures concerning PTI student academic performance and discipline. Where, in the determination of County, County's policies

- and procedures conflict with this Agreement, such policies and procedures shall prevail.
- 4.11.8 Provide a liaison between the Contractor and PTI staff designated by PTI's Medical Director to assist with scheduling of the training program, monitoring of students, and to serve as a resource on pediatric care.
- 4.11.9 Allow PTI faculty to make periodic visits to evaluate the training program.
- 4.11.10 Provide emergency care to paramedic students needing such care, while on the premises of Contractor's facility as Paramedic Students. Students or their third party payers shall be responsible for the cost of such care.
- 4.11.11 Notify PTI's Medical Director or designee of the names of students and their addresses who have successfully completed a Contractor training program hereunder.
- 4.11.12 Issuing an extension course completion record to each student who has successfully completed the training program based on Contractor's notice of such completion.

5.0 QUALITY CONTROL

The Contractor shall establish and utilize a comprehensive Quality Control Plan (Plan) to assure the County a consistently high level of service throughout the term of the Agreement. The Plan shall be submitted to the County Project Monitor for review and approval. The Plan shall include, but may not be limited to the following:

- 5.1 Method of monitoring to ensure that Agreement requirements are being met.
- 5.2 A record of all inspections conducted by the Contractor, any corrective action taken, the time a problem was first identified, a clear description of the problem, and the time elapsed between identification and completed corrective action, shall be provided to the County upon request.

6.0 QUALITY ASSURANCE PLAN

The County will evaluate the Contractor's performance under this Agreement using the quality assurance procedures as defined in Paragraph 8.0, Standard Terms and Conditions, Sub-paragraph 8.18, County's Quality Assurance Plan of the Agreement.

ESTIMATED ANNUAL EXPENSES

THROUGH JUNE 30, 2028

Paramedic Training Institute – Pediatric Education Program

RN Coordinator	Administrative Functions	11 hr/month x 12 months @ \$88/hr	\$11,616
Medical Director	Stipend		\$1,500
Education	Lectures	MD 3 - sessions x 7.5 hr x \$152/hr	\$3,420
		*RN 3-sessions x 8.0 hr x \$88/hr	\$2,112
			•
	Simulations	*RN 3-sessions x 12.0 hr x \$88/hr	\$3,168
	Clinical	*RN 3-sessions x 144.0 hr x \$88/hr	\$38,016
	Cirrical	RN 3-sessions x 144.0 m x \$66/m	φ30,U10
	Miscellaneous/Supplies	\$3,750/5-years	\$750
	Wildelian Sode, Cappilos	φο, του ο γουτο	Ψ700
Estimated Annual Total:			\$60,582
*Performed by RN Coording	nator		

CONTRACTOR'S EEO CERTIFICATION

	g Beach Memorial Medical Center tractor Name			
	1 Atlantic Avenue, Long Beach, CA 90806			
Add	ress			
	3527031 rnal Revenue Service Employer Identification Number			
	mai revenue cervice Empleyer identification rumber			
	GENERAL CERTIFICATION			
sup sub bec	ccordance with Section 4.32.010 of the Code of the County plier, or vendor certifies and agrees that all persons employed sidiaries, or holding companies are and will be treated equally ause of race, religion, ancestry, national origin, or sex a primination laws of the United States of America and the States	oyed by so y by the fir nd in com	uch firm, m withou pliance	its affiliates, it regard to or
	CONTRACTOR'S SPECIFIC CERTIFICA	ATIONS		
1.	The Contractor has a written policy statement prohibiting discrimination in all phases of employment.	,	Yes □	No □
2.	The Contractor periodically conducts a self analysis or utilization analysis of its work force.	•	Yes □	No □
3.	The Contractor has a system for determining if its employment practices are discriminatory against protected groups.	,	Yes □	No □
4.	Where problem areas are identified in employment practices, the Contractor has a system for taking reasonable corrective action, to include establishment of goals or timetables.	,	Yes □	No □
Auth	norized Official's Printed Name and Title			
Auth	norized Official's Signature	Date		

COUNTY'S ADMINISTRATION

AGREEME	NT NO	
COUNTY'S	PROJECT DIRECTOR:	
Name:	Richard Tadeo	
Title:	EMS Agency Director	
Address:	10100 Pioneer Boulevard, Suite 20	0
	Santa Fe Springs, CA 90670	
Telephone:	(562) 378-1610	Facsimile: (562) 941-5835
E-Mail Add	ress: rtadeo@dhs.lacounty.gov_	
COUNTY'S	PROJECT MANAGER:	
Name:	Miguel Ortiz-Reyes	<u>.</u>
Title:	PTI Program Director	
Address:	10100 Pioneer Boulevard.	
	Santa Fe Springs, CA 90670	
Telephone:	(562) 347-1571	Facsimile: <u>(562) 944-6091</u>
E-Mail Add	ress: meortiz@dhs.lacounty.gov_	
COUNTY'S	PROJECT MONITOR:	
Name:	Miguel Ortiz-Reyes	
Title:	PTI Program Director	
Address:	10100 Pioneer Boulevard.	
	Santa Fe Springs, CA 90670	
Telephone:	(562) 347-1571	Facsimile: (562) 944-6091
E-Mail Add	ress: meortiz@dhs.lacounty.gov	

CONTRACTOR'S ADMINISTRATION

CONTRACTOR	'S NAME: Long Beach Memorial Medical Center	
AGREEMENT NO:		
CONTRACTOR	'S PROJECT MANAGER:	
Name:	David Blackwood	
Title:	Director, Emergency Services	
Address:	2801 Atlantic Ave. (Emergency Department)	
	Long Beach, CA 90806	
Telephone: Facsimile:	<u>(562) 933-1403</u>	
E-Mail Address:	DBlackwood@memorialcare.org	
CONTRACTOR	'S AUTHORIZED OFFICIAL(S)	
Name:	Blair Kent	
Title:	Chief Executive Officer/EVP	
Address:	2801 Atlantic Ave.	
	Long Beach, CA 90806	
Telephone:	(562) 933-1111	
Facsimile:		
E-Mail Address:	BKent@memorialcare.org	
Name:		
Title:		
Address:		
Telephone:		
Facsimile:		
E-Mail Address:		
Notices to Con	tractor shall be sent to the following:	
Name:	Cynthia Guardado	
Title:	Pediatric Paramedic Coordinator	
Address:	2801 Atlantic Ave. (Emergency Department)	
	Long Beach, CA 90806	
Telephone:	(562) 933-1504	
Facsimile:		
E-Mail Address:	CGuardado@memorialcare.org	

Paramedic Pediatric Education Program Agreement Exhibits 2023

CONTRACTOR ACKNOWLEDGEMENT AND CONFIDENTIALITY AGREEMENT

CONTRACTOR NAME Long Beach Memorial Medical Center Agreement No._____

GENERAL INFORMATION:
The Contractor referenced above has entered into an Agreement with the County of Los Angeles to provide certain services to the County. The County requires the Corporation to sign this Contractor Acknowledgement and Confidentiality Agreement.
CONTRACTOR ACKNOWLEDGEMENT:
Contractor understands and agrees that the Contractor employees, consultants, Outsourced Vendors and independent contractors (Contractor's Staff) that will provide services in the above referenced agreement are Contractor's sole responsibility. Contractor understands and agrees that Contractor's Staff must rely exclusively upon Contractor for payment of salary and any and all other benefits payable by virtue of Contractor's Staff's performance of work under the above-referenced Agreement.
Contractor understands and agrees that Contractor's Staff are not employees of the County of Los Angeles for any purpose whatsoever and that Contractor's Staff do not have and will not acquire any rights or benefits of any kind from the County of Los Angeles by virtue of performance of work under the above-referenced Agreement. Contractor understands and agrees that Contractor's Staff will not acquire any rights or benefits from the County of Los Angeles pursuant to any agreement between any person or entity and the County of Los Angeles.
CONFIDENTIALITY AGREEMENT:
Contractor and Contractor's Staff may be involved with work pertaining to services provided by the County of Los Angeles and, if so, Contractor and Contractor's Staff may have access to confidential data and information pertaining to persons and/or entities receiving services from the County. In addition, Contractor and Contractor's Staff may also have access to proprietary information supplied by other vendors doing business with the County of Los Angeles. The County has a legal obligation to protect all such confidential data and information in its possession, especially data and information concerning health, criminal, and welfare recipient records. Contractor and Contractor's Staff understand that if they are involved in County work, the County must ensure that Contractor and Contractor's Staff, will protect the confidentiality of such data and information. Consequently, Contractor must sign this Confidentiality Agreement as a condition of work to be provided by Contractor's Staff for the County.
Contractor and Contractor's Staff hereby agrees that they will not divulge to any unauthorized person any data or information obtained while performing work pursuant to the above-referenced Agreement between Contractor and the County of Los Angeles. Contractor and Contractor's Staff agree to forward all requests for the release of any data or information received to County's Project Manager.
Contractor and Contractor's Staff agree to keep confidential all health, criminal, and welfare recipient records and all data and information pertaining to persons and/or entities receiving services from the County, design concepts, algorithms, programs, formats, documentation, Contractor proprietary information and all other original materials produced, created, or provided to Contractor and Contractor's Staff under the above-referenced Agreement. Contractor and Contractor's Staff agree to protect these confidential materials against disclosure to other than Contractor or County employees who have a need to know the information. Contractor and Contractor's Staff agree that if proprietary information supplied by other County vendors is provided during this employment, Contractor and Contractor's Staff shall keep such information confidential.
Contractor and Contractor's Staff agree to report any and all violations of this agreement by Contractor and Contractor's Staff and/or by any other person of whom Contractor and Contractor's Staff become aware.
Contractor and Contractor's Staff acknowledge that violation of this agreement may subject Contractor and Contractor's Staff to civil and/or criminal action and that the County of Los Angeles may seek all possible legal redress.
SIGNATURE: DATE:/
PRINTED NAME:
POSITION:

Title 2 ADMINISTRATION Chapter 2.203.010 through 2.203.090 CONTRACTOR EMPLOYEE JURY SERVICE

Page 1 of 3

2.203.010 Findings.

The board of supervisors makes the following findings. The county of Los Angeles allows its permanent, full-time employees unlimited jury service at their regular pay. Unfortunately, many businesses do not offer or are reducing or even eliminating compensation to employees who serve on juries. This creates a potential financial hardship for employees who do not receive their pay when called to jury service, and those employees often seek to be excused from having to serve. Although changes in the court rules make it more difficult to excuse a potential juror on grounds of financial hardship, potential jurors continue to be excused on this basis, especially from longer trials. This reduces the number of potential jurors and increases the burden on those employers, such as the county of Los Angeles, who pay their permanent, full-time employees while on juror duty. For these reasons, the county of Los Angeles has determined that it is appropriate to require that the businesses with which the county contracts possess reasonable jury service policies. (Ord. 2002-0015 § 1 (part), 2002)

2.203.020 Definitions.

The following definitions shall be applicable to this chapter:

- A. "Contractor" means a person, partnership, corporation or other entity which has a contract with the county or a subcontract with a county contractor and has received or will receive an aggregate sum of \$50,000 or more in any 12-month period under one or more such contracts or subcontracts.
- B. "Employee" means any California resident who is a full-time employee of a contractor under the laws of California.
- C. "Contract" means any agreement to provide goods to, or perform services for or on behalf of, the county but does not include:
 - 1. A contract where the board finds that special circumstances exist that justify a waiver of the requirements of this chapter; or
 - 2. A contract where federal or state law or a condition of a federal or state program mandates the use of a particular contractor; or
 - 3. A purchase made through a state or federal contract; or
 - 4. A monopoly purchase that is exclusive and proprietary to a specific manufacturer, distributor, or reseller, and must match and inter-member with existing supplies, equipment or systems maintained by the county pursuant to the Los Angeles County Purchasing Policy and Procedures Manual, Section P-3700 or a successor provision; or
 - 5. A revolving fund (petty cash) purchase pursuant to the Los Angeles County Fiscal Manual, Section 4.4.0 or a successor provision; or
 - 6. A purchase card purchase pursuant to the Los Angeles County Purchasing Policy and Procedures Manual, Section P-2810 or a successor provision; or
 - 7. A non-agreement purchase with a value of less than \$5,000 pursuant to the Los Angeles County Purchasing Policy and Procedures Manual, Section A-0300 or a successor provision; or

Title 2 ADMINISTRATION Chapter 2.203.010 through 2.203.090 CONTRACTOR EMPLOYEE JURY SERVICE

Page 2 of 3

- 8. A bona fide emergency purchase pursuant to the Los Angeles County Purchasing Policy and Procedures Manual, Section PP-1100 or a successor provision.
- D. "Full time" means 40 hours or more worked per week, or a lesser number of hours if:
 - The lesser number is a recognized industry standard as determined by the chief administrative officer, or
 - 2. The contractor has a long-standing practice that defines the lesser number of hours as full time.
- E. "County" means the county of Los Angeles or any public entities for which the board of supervisors is the governing body. (Ord. 2002-0040 § 1, 2002: Ord. 2002-0015 § 1 (part), 2002)

2.203.030 Applicability.

This chapter shall apply to contractors who enter into contracts that commence after July 11, 2002. This chapter shall also apply to contractors with existing contracts which are extended into option years that commence after July 11, 2002. Contracts that commence after May 28, 2002, but before July 11, 2002, shall be subject to the provisions of this chapter only if the solicitations for such contracts stated that the chapter would be applicable. (Ord. 2002-0040 § 2, 2002: Ord. 2002-0015 § 1 (part), 2002)

2.203.040 Contractor Jury Service Policy.

A contractor shall have and adhere to a written policy that provides that its employees shall receive from the contractor, on an annual basis, no less than five days of regular pay for actual jury service. The policy may provide that employees deposit any fees received for such jury service with the contractor or that the contractor deduct from the employees' regular pay the fees received for jury service. (Ord. 2002-0015 § 1 (part), 2002)

2.203.050 Other Provisions.

- A. Administration. The chief administrative officer shall be responsible for the administration of this chapter. The chief administrative officer may, with the advice of county counsel, issue interpretations of the provisions of this chapter and shall issue written instructions on the implementation and ongoing administration of this chapter. Such instructions may provide for the delegation of functions to other county departments.
- B. Compliance Certification. At the time of seeking a contract, a contractor shall certify to the county that it has and adheres to a policy consistent with this chapter or will have and adhere to such a policy prior to award of the contract. (Ord. 2002-0015 § 1 (part), 2002)

2.203.060 Enforcement and Remedies.

For a contractor's violation of any provision of this chapter, the county department head responsible for administering the contract may do one or more of the following:

- 1. Recommend to the board of supervisors the termination of the contract; and/or,
- 2. Pursuant to chapter 2.202, seek the debarment of the contractor. (Ord. 2002-0015 § 1 (part), 2002)

Title 2 ADMINISTRATION Chapter 2.203.010 through 2.203.090 CONTRACTOR EMPLOYEE JURY SERVICE

Page 3 of 3

2.203.070. Exceptions.

- A. Other Laws. This chapter shall not be interpreted or applied to any contractor or to any employee in a manner inconsistent with the laws of the United States or California.
- B. Collective Bargaining Agreements. This chapter shall be superseded by a collective bargaining agreement that expressly so provides.
- C. Small Business. This chapter shall not be applied to any contractor that meets all of the following:
 - 1. Has ten or fewer employees during the contract period; and,
 - 2. Has annual gross revenues in the preceding twelve months which, if added to the annual amount of the contract awarded, are less than \$500,000; and,
 - 3. Is not an affiliate or subsidiary of a business dominant in its field of operation.

"Dominant in its field of operation" means having more than ten employees and annual gross revenues in the preceding twelve months which, if added to the annual amount of the contract awarded, exceed \$500,000.

"Affiliate or subsidiary of a business dominant in its field of operation" means a business which is at least 20 percent owned by a business dominant in its field of operation, or by partners, officers, directors, majority stockholders, or their equivalent, of a business dominant in that field of operation. (Ord. 2002-0015 § 1 (part), 2002)

2.203.090. Severability.

If any provision of this chapter is found invalid by a court of competent jurisdiction, the remaining provisions shall remain in full force and effect. (Ord. 2002-0015 § 1 (part), 2002)

SAFELY SURRENDERED BABY LAW

For printing purposes, the Fact Sheet and other information is available on the Internet at:

https://www.lacounty.gov/residents/family-services/child-safety/safe-surrender/



BSS_Poster_English _18x24.pdf



BSS POSTER SPANISH.pdf

BOARD LETTER/MEMO CLUSTER FACT SHEET

☐ Other □ Board Memo **CLUSTER AGENDA** 8/16/2023 **REVIEW DATE BOARD MEETING DATE** 9/12/2023 SUPERVISORIAL DISTRICT **AFFECTED** 2nd □ 3rd ☐ 4th ☐ 5th DEPARTMENT(S) Public Works **SUBJECT** Los Angeles General Medical Center Burner Replacement Project **PROGRAM** N/A **AUTHORIZES DELEGATED** ⊠ Yes □ No **AUTHORITY TO DEPT SOLE SOURCE** ⊠ No Yes CONTRACT If Yes, please explain why: N/A **DEADLINES**/ N/A **TIME CONSTRAINTS COST & FUNDING** Total cost: Funding source: Capital Project No. 87990 through the DHS Enterprise \$2,638,000 Fund-Committed for DHS. There is no impact to net County cost. TERMS (if applicable): N/A Explanation: N/A PURPOSE OF REQUEST Public Works is seeking Board-approval of the proposed Los Angeles General Medical Center Burner Replacement Project and to authorize the use of Board-approved Job Order Contracting to deliver the project. **BACKGROUND** Over the years, the use requirement for the West Central Plant has decreased due to newer buildings being powered by the East Central Plant, and limited use of the older (include internal/external existing buildings which are powered by the West Central Power Plant. With the issues that may exist including any related decreased load demand on the West Central Power Plant, the current burners are motions) creating more steam than is being used, which in turn is leading to fines from the South Coast Air Quality Management District (SCAQMD). The proposed project will replace two existing burners to meet the steam demands of the West Central Power Plant and enable the facility to meet the requirements of the SCAQMD. **EQUITY INDEX OR LENS** ⊠ No ☐ Yes **WAS UTILIZED** If Yes, please explain how: N/A SUPPORTS ONE OF THE ⊠ Yes If Yes, please state which one(s) and explain how: This project supports Board Priority NINE BOARD PRIORITIES No. 7, Sustainability, by investing in County buildings to provide improved public services and workforce environments that will lead to increased productivity. DEPARTMENTAL Name, Title, Phone # & Email:

CONTACTS

Vincent

Yu,

vyu@pw.lacounty.gov.

Deputy

Director,

(626)

458-4010,

(626)

cell

614-7217,

The Honorable Board of Supervisors County of Los Angeles 383 Kenneth Hahn Hall of Administration 500 West Temple Street Los Angeles, California 90012

Dear Supervisors:

CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT
CONSTRUCTION MANAGEMENT CORE SERVICE AREA
LOS ANGELES GENERAL MEDICAL CENTER
BURNER REPLACEMENT PROJECT
ESTABLISH AND APPROVE CAPITAL PROJECT
APPROVE APPROPRIATION ADJUSTMENT
AUTHORIZE USE OF JOB ORDER CONTRACTING
CAPITAL PROJECT NO. 87990
(FISCAL YEAR 2023-24)
(SUPERVISORIAL DISTRICT 1)
(4 VOTES)

<u>SUBJECT</u>

Public Works is seeking Board approval of the proposed Los Angeles General Medical Center Burner Replacement Project, and to authorize the use of Board-approved Job Order Contracting to deliver the project.

IT IS RECOMMENDED THAT THE BOARD:

- 1. Find that the proposed Los Angeles General Medical Center Burner Replacement Project is exempt from the California Environmental Quality Act for the reasons stated in this Board letter and in the record of the proposed project.
- Establish and approve the Los Angeles General Medical Center Burner Replacement Project, Capital Project No. 87990, with a total project budget of \$2,638,000.
- Approve the Fiscal Year 2023-24 appropriation adjustment to allocate \$1,706,000 from the Department of Health Services' Enterprise Fund-Committed for the Department of Health Services to fund the estimated Fiscal Year 2023-24 projected expenditures for the proposed Los Angeles General Medical Center Burner Replacement Project, Capital Project No. 87990.

4. Authorize the Director of Public Works or his designee to deliver the proposed project using Board-approved Job Order Contracting.

PURPOSE/JUSTIFICATION OF RECOMMENDED ACTION

Approval of the recommended actions will find the proposed Los Angeles General Medical Center (LA General) Burner Replacement Project is exempt from the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA); establish and approve the project and related appropriation adjustment; and authorize delivery of the project using Board-approved Job Order Contracting (JOC).

Background

The West Central Power Plant currently runs off two boilers which provide steam to the Old Pharmacy Building, Coroners Building, Coroners Administration Building, Central Juvenile Hall, the Old General Hospital, Outpatient Building, Interns and Residence Building, Rand Schrader Clinic Building, and the LA General Craft Shops.

Over the years, the use requirement for the West Central Plant has decreased due to newer buildings being powered by the East Central Plant, and limited use of the older existing buildings which are powered by the West Central Power Plant. With the decreased load demand on the West Central Power Plant, the current burners are creating more steam than is being used, which in turn is leading to fines from the South Coast Air Quality Management District.

The proposed project will replace two existing burners with D-Type Water Tube Boilers which will be more efficient and will create less steam to meet the steam demands of the West Central Power Plant and enable the facility to meet the requirements of the South Coast Air Quality Management District.

The project would start construction in September 2023 and is anticipated to be completed in June 2024.

Green Building/Sustainable Design Program

In accordance with the Board's December 20, 2016, policy the proposed projects will support the Board's policy for Green Building/Sustainable Design Program by changing out inefficient energy producing equipment for more modern and effective equipment which will meet the local jurisdictional agency requirements.

Implementation of Strategic Plan Goals

These recommendations support the County Strategic Plan: Strategy I.2, Enhance our Delivery of Comprehensive Interventions; Strategy II.2, Support the Wellness of our Communities; Strategy II.3, Make Environmental Sustainability our Daily Reality, Objective II.3.2, Foster a Cleaner, More Efficient, and More Resilient Energy System; Strategy III.3, Pursue Operational Effectiveness, Fiscal Responsibility, and Accountability, and Objective III.3.2, Manage and Maximize County Assets. These recommended actions support the Strategic Plan by investing in public healthcare infrastructure improvements that will enhance the quality and delivery of healthcare services to the residents of Los Angeles County.

FISCAL IMPACT/FINANCING

The total estimated project budget for the proposed LA General Burner Replacement Project is \$2,638,000. The project budget includes construction, change order contingency, plans and specifications, permit fees, consultant services, inspection services, and County services. Of this amount the Department of Health Services (DHS) has previously paid out \$372,000 for preliminary assessment fees through the DHS operating budget in Fiscal Year (FY) 2022-23. The project budget and schedule are provided in Enclosure A.

Board approval of the enclosed FY 2023-24 appropriation adjustment (Enclosure B) will allocate \$1,706,000, from the DHS' Enterprise Fund-Committed for DHS to fund the projected FY 2023-24 expenditures for the LA General Burner Replacement Project, Capital Project No. 87990. DHS will provide funding in the future budget phases, as needed, to fully fund the remaining project budget.

Operating Budget Impact

Following completion of the project, DHS will request and fund the associated ongoing annual maintenance and operational costs as needed with departmental resources in future budget phases. There is no impact to net County cost.

FACTS AND PROVISIONS/LEGAL REQUIREMENTS

The Board's Civic Arts Policy amended on August 4, 2020, requires refurbishment projects to include one percent of the eligible design and construction costs to be allocated to the Civic Art Fund. However, the Civic Arts Policy definition of "refurbishment" does not include the installation or replacement of building systems. Therefore, the

proposed project is exempt from the policy because it consists of the replacement of central plant steam and thermal comfort producing system.

The project will be subject to the Board Policy 5.270, Countywide Local and Targeted Worker Hiring.

ENVIRONMENTAL DOCUMENTATION

The proposed project is categorically exempt from CEQA because the project is within certain classes of projects that have been determined not to have a significant effect on the environment in that it meets criteria set forth in Sections 15301 (a) and (d); 15302 (c); and 15304 (f) of the State CEQA Guidelines and Classes 1 (h); (3); and (4); 2 (e); 3 (k); and 4 (a) and (c) of the County's Environmental Document Reporting Procedures and Guidelines, Appendix G . The proposed project includes minor alteration of existing facilities, demolition, and replacement of equipment housed within an existing structure with no expansion of use and where replacement features will have the same purpose and capacity

In addition, based on the project's records, the project will comply with applicable regulations, it is not in a sensitive environment, and there are no cumulative impacts, unusual circumstances, damage to scenic highways, listing on hazardous waste site lists compiled pursuant to Government Code Section 65962.5, or indications that the project may cause a substantial adverse change in the significance of a historical resource that would make the exemption inapplicable.

Upon the Board's approval of the project, Public Works will file a Notice of Exemption for each project with the Registrar-Recorder/County Clerk in accordance with Section 21152 of the Public Resources Code and will post each notice to its website pursuant to Section 21092.2.

CONTRACTING PROCESS

Public Works completed design for the project using a Board-approved, on-call architectural/engineering agreement. Public Works is now seeking Board approval to complete the construction for the project using a previously Board-approved JOC.

The standard Board-directed clauses, including those that provide for contract termination and hiring qualified displaced County employees, are included in all JOCs.

The project Scope of Work includes substantial remodeling and alteration work and Public Works has made the determination that the use of JOC is the most appropriate contracting method to deliver the projects.

IMPACT ON CURRENT SERVICES (OR PROJECTS)

Approval of the recommended actions will have no impact on current County services or projects. The LA General West Central Plant will remain operational during construction, and the contractor will be required to phase and coordinate construction activities with the County to minimize disruption to facility operations and functions.

CONCLUSION

Please return one adopted copy of this Board letter to Public Works, Project Management Division I.

Respectfully submitted,

MARK PESTRELLA, PE Director of Public Works

MP:LR:cg

Enclosures

c: Department of Arts and Culture
 Auditor-Controller
 Chief Executive Office (Capital Programs Division)
 County Counsel
 Executive Office
 Department of Health Services (Capital Projects Division)

CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT
CONSTRUCTION MANAGEMENT CORE SERVICE AREA
LOS ANGELES GENERAL MEDICAL CENTER
BURNER REPLACEMENT PROJECT
ESTABLISH AND APPROVE CAPITAL PROJECT
APPROVE APPROPRIATION ADJUSTMENT
AUTHORIZE USE OF JOB ORDER CONTRACTING
CAPITAL PROJECT NO. 87990
(FISCAL YEAR 2023-24)
(SUPERVISORIAL DISTRICT 1)
(4 VOTES)

LOS ANGELES GENERAL MEDICAL CENTER BURNER REPLACEMENT PROJECT

I. PROJECT SCHEDULE SUMMARY

Project Activity	Scheduled Completion Date
Construction Documents	April 2023*
Jurisdictional Approvals	April 2023*
Construction Start	September 2023*
Substantial Completion	June 2024
Final Acceptance	July 2024

^{*}Completed Activity

II. PROJECT BUDGET SUMMARY

Project Activity	Budget
Construction (Job Order Contracts)	\$1,675,000
Change Orders	\$ 250,000
Construction Subtotal	\$1,925,000
Plans and Specifications	\$ 96,000
Consultant Services	\$ 5,000
Miscellaneous Expenditures	\$ 4,000
Jurisdictional Review/Plan Check/Permit	\$ 77,000
County Services	\$ 531,000
TOTAL PROJECT COST	\$2,638,000

July 18, 2023

COLINITY OF LOS ANCELES

		COUNT	Y OF LOS ANGELES	
	REQUEST	FOR APPRO	PRIATION ADJUSTMENT	
		DEPARTMENT	OF HEALTH SERVICES	
AUDITOR-CONTROLLER:				
			THIS DEPARTMENT. PLEASE CONFIRM THE ACCO TIVE OFFICER FOR HER RECOMMENDATION OR A	
	ADJUS	TMENT REQUEST	ED AND REASONS THEREFORE	
			2023-24	
		4	- VOTES	
SOUR	CES		USES	
DHS ENTERPRISE FUND			DHS ENTERPRISE FUND	
MN2-3078			MN2-HS-6100-60070	
COMMITTED FOR DHS			OTHER FINANCING USES	4 === ===
DECREASE OBLIGATED FUND BALA	NCE	1,706,000	INCREASE APPROPRIATION	1,706,000
LOS ANGELES GENERAL MEDICAL CENTE	R ENTERPRISE FUND		LOS ANGELES GENERAL MEDICAL CENTER ENT	TERPRISE FUND
MN4-HG-96-9911-60010			MN4-HG-96-9912-60010	
OPERATING TRANSFERS IN			OPERATING SUBSIDY - GENERAL FUND	
INCREASE REVENUE		1,706,000	DECREASE REVENUE	1,706,000
			LAC+USC MEDICAL CENTER	
ENT SUB - LOS ANGELES GENERAL MEDIO	CAL CENTER		LOS ANGELES GENERAL MEDICAL CENTER BU	RNER REPLACEMENT
A01-AC-6100-21200-21224			A01-CP-6014-64010-87990	
OTHER FINANCING USES			CAPITAL ASSETS - B & I	
DECREASE APPROPRIATION		1,706,000	INCREASE APPROPRIATION	1,706,000
SOURCES TOTAL	\$	5,118,000	USES TOTAL	\$ 5,118,000
HISTIFICATION				
JUSTIFICATION This hudget adjustment of \$1,706,000) is necessary to fu	ınd Canital Proje	ct No. 87990, Los Angeles General Medical (Center Rurner Replacement
Project, from DHS Enterprise Fund-Co	•			senter burner replacement
			Loan Lo Digitally	y signed by Jean Lo
			Jean Lo Digitally Date: 20	023.07.18 16:01:06 -07'00'
	2501150752 (25) (105)	D)	AUTHORIZED SIGNATURE JEAN LO), CHIEF, CONTROLLER'S DIVISION
BOARD OF SUPERVISOR'S APPROVAL (AS	REQUESTED/REVISE	(ט		
REFERRED TO THE CHIEF	ACTION		APPROVED AS REQUESTED	
EXECUTIVE OFFICER FOR	_			
	RECOMMEND	DATION	APPROVED AS REVISED	
AUDITOR-CONTROLLER	ВҮ		CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER	ВУ
B.A. NO. 009	DATE			DATE
	=		_1	

BOARD LETTER/MEMO CLUSTER FACT SHEET

DRAFT

☐ Board Memo □ Other **CLUSTER AGENDA** 8/16/2023 **REVIEW DATE BOARD MEETING DATE** 9/12/2023 SUPERVISORIAL DISTRICT ☐ 4th **AFFECTED** \square All ☐ 1st ☐ 2nd ☐ 3rd DEPARTMENT(S) Public Health **SUBJECT** Authorization to accept and implement a forthcoming award and future awards from the California Department of Public Health (CDPH) to support California Home Visiting Program (CHVP) Maternal, Child, and Adolescent Health Division (MCAH) **PROGRAM AUTHORIZES DELEGATED** ⊠ Yes □ No **AUTHORITY TO DEPT** SOLE SOURCE CONTRACT Yes ⊠ No If Yes, please explain why: N/A Funding will be effective 7/1/2023 **DEADLINES/ TIME CONSTRAINTS COST & FUNDING** Total cost: Funding source: \$9,299,771(estimated Federal Title V – Assistance Listing Number (ALN) 93.870 amount) and State General Funds (SGF) awarded by CDPH TERMS (if applicable): July 1, 2023 through June 30, 2024 (State Fiscal Year) Explanation: **PURPOSE OF REQUEST** Delegate authority to accept a forthcoming award from the CDPH to allow Public Health to continue implementing CHVP for fiscal year 2023-24, that includes: Maternal, Infant, and Early Childhood Home Visiting (MIECHV); Evidence-Based Home Visiting (EBHV) services: and Innovation Project (INNV). **BACKGROUND** Since 2011, Public Health has received funding from CDPH to support home visiting (include internal/external program services provided to at-risk communities in Los Angeles County (LAC) using evidence-based home visiting models. CHVP provides comprehensive, coordinated inissues that may exist including any related home services to support positive parenting and improve outcomes for families residing in identified at-risk communities in LAC. CDPH expanded home visiting motions) services to include additional home visiting models in 2019, and innovative home visiting projects in 2020. **EQUITY INDEX OR LENS** ⊠ Yes □No **WAS UTILIZED** If Yes, please explain how: Home visiting services aim to improve long-term outcomes both intergenerationally and multi-generationally, and intervene early and emphasize long-term prevention. SUPPORTS ONE OF THE **NINE BOARD PRIORITIES** If Yes, please state which one(s) and explain how: Board Priority #1. CHVP services provide effective coordination and delivery of critical health, development, early learning, child abuse and neglect prevention, and family support services to pregnant women, their newborns, young children and families.

DEPARTMENTAL	Name, Title, Phone # & Email:
CONTACTS	Joshua Bobrowsky, Public Health Director Government Affairs, (213) 288-7871,
	jbobrowsky@ph.lacounty.gov
	Melissa Franklin, Director, MCAH, (213) 639-6400
	MFranklin@ph.lacounty.gov
	Emily Issa, Senior Deputy County Counsel, (213) 974-1827
	Elssa@counsel.lacounty.gov



DRAFT



BOARD OF SUPERVISORS

Hilda L. Solis First District

Holly J. Mitchell Second District

Lindsey P. Horvath

Third District

Janice Hahn
Fourth District

Kathryn Barger Fifth District

BARBARA FERRER, Ph.D., M.P.H., M.Ed. Director

MUNTU DAVIS, M.D., M.P.H. County Health Officer

MEGAN McCLAIRE, M.S.P.H.

Chief Deputy Director

313 North Figueroa Street, Room 806 Los Angeles, California 90012 TEL (213) 288-8117 • FAX (213) 975-1273

www.publichealth.lacounty.gov

September 12, 2023

The Honorable Board of Supervisors County of Los Angeles 383 Kenneth Hahn Hall of Administration 500 West Temple Street Los Angeles, California 90012

Dear Supervisors:

AUTHORIZATION TO ACCEPT AND IMPLEMENT FORTHCOMING AWARDS AND FUTURE AWARDS AND/OR AMENDMENTS FROM THE CALIFORNIA DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC HEALTH TO SUPPORT THE CALIFORNIA HOME VISITING PROGRAM (ALL SUPERVISORIAL DISTRICTS) (3 VOTES)

SUBJECT

Provide authorization to accept and implement a forthcoming award and future awards and/or amendments from the California Department of Public Health to support the California Home Visiting Program providing Maternal, Infant, and Early Childhood Home Visiting program services, Evidence-Based Home Visiting services and Innovation Projects.

IT IS RECOMMENDED THAT THE BOARD:

1. Delegate authority to the Director of the Department of Public Health (Public Health), or designee, to accept and implement a forthcoming award from the California Department of Public Health (CDPH) to support the California Home Visiting Program (CHVP) for fiscal year (FY) 2023-24, that includes: a) Maternal, Infant, and Early Childhood Home Visiting (MIECHV) program services at an estimated annual amount of \$1,910,893, funded by federal Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA) MIECHV Grant Program funding passed through CDPH, Assistance Listing Number 93.870; b) Evidence-Based Home Visiting (EBHV) services at an estimated annual amount of \$6,388,878, funded by State General Funds (SGF); and c) Innovation Project (INV) services at an estimated annual amount of \$1,000,000, funded by SGF, subject to review and approval by County

Counsel.

- 2. Delegate authority to the Director of Public Health, or designee, to accept future awards that are consistent with the requirements of the forthcoming award and/or amendments that extend the funding periods at amounts to be determined by CDPH; reflect revisions to the award's terms and conditions to include but not be limited to the rollover of unspent funds, redirection of funds, and/or an increase or decrease in funding, subject to review and approval by County Counsel, and notification to your Board and the CEO.
- 3. Delegate authority to the Director of Public Health, or designee, to accept future federal and State MIECHV funding resulting from the federal MIECHV program reauthorization, subject to review and approval by County Counsel, and notification to your Board and the CEO.

PURPOSE/JUSTIFICATION OF RECOMMENDED ACTION

Since 2011, Public Health has received funding from CDPH to support home visiting program services provided to at-risk communities in Los Angeles County (LAC) using evidence-based home visiting models. Public Health manages three evidence-based home visiting programs: 1) Nurse Family Partnership; 2) Healthy Families America; and 3) Parents and Teachers. Most recently, Public Health implemented the African American Infant and Maternal Mortality (AAIMM) Doula Project, to augment prevention efforts for at-risk communities in LAC.

Approval of Recommendation 1 will allow Public Health to accept forthcoming awards from CDPH to support the continued provision of MIECHV program services, EBHV services, and INV projects.

CHVP provides comprehensive, coordinated in-home services to support positive parenting and improve outcomes for families residing in identified at-risk communities in LAC. This program targets participant outcomes which include improved maternal and child health; prevention of child injuries, child abuse and maltreatment and reduction of emergency department visits; improvement in family economic self-sufficiency; and improvement in the coordination of and referrals to other community resources and supports.

MIECHV program services are implemented in State-identified at-risk communities of Service Planning Area (SPA) 1 and the Los Angeles Unified School District (LAUSD) utilizing the Healthy Families America (HFA) and Nurse Family Partnership (NFP) evidence-based home visiting models. The 2022 federal MIECHV program reauthorization provided California with an increase in its base grant funding allocation that allows for stabilizing and supporting local MIECHV programs following years of level or decreased funding. Additional federal and State MIECHV funding from this reauthorization is anticipated in 2024, with new guidelines on the implementation of virtual home visiting services.

Funding for EBHV services allows Public Health to continue efforts increasing the number of families participating in the three evidence-based home visiting models supported by CDPH/CHVP: HFA, NFP, and Parents as Teachers.

In addition, the funding for INV Projects allows Public Health to sustain the current doula project for pregnant African American women that is part of the broad AAIMM Prevention Initiative. Doulas are trained professionals who provide physical, emotional, and informational support to a laboring person before, continuously during, and after childbirth to help them achieve the healthiest, most satisfying experience.

Approval of Recommendation 2 will allow Public Health to accept future CHVP awards from CDPH and/or amendments that extend the funding periods at amounts to be determined by CDPH and reflect revisions to the award's terms and conditions to include but not limited to the rollover of unspent funds, redirect of funds, and/or increase or decrease in funding. This authority is being requested to enhance Public Health's efforts to expeditiously maximize grant revenue, consistent with Board Policy 4.070: Full Utilization of Grant Funds.

Approval of Recommendation 3 will allow Public Health to accept future MIECHV awards resulting from the federal MIECHV program reauthorization.

Implementation of Strategic Plan Goals

The recommended actions support Strategy I.1 – Increase Our Focus on Prevention Initiative, and Objective I.1.6, Increase Home Visitation Capacity, of the County's Strategic Plan.

FISCAL IMPACT/FINANCING

Approval of the recommendations will enable Public Health to accept a forthcoming award from CDPH for the anticipated period of July 1, 2023, through June 30, 2024, in the estimated total amount of \$9,299,771. Final funding amounts are subject to CDPH approval. Funds will support expenditures associated with personnel costs and contractual costs.

Funding was requested in Public Health's fiscal year (FY) 2023-24 Adopted Budget and will be included in future FYs, as necessary.

FACTS AND PROVISIONS/LEGAL REQUIREMENTS

On June 9, 2020, the CEO delegated authority on behalf of your Board to accept forthcoming awards from CDPH to support the implementation and expansion of State-approved evidence-based home visiting services for the period of July 1, 2019, through June 30, 2023.

On November 3, 2020, the CEO delegated authority on behalf of your Board to accept forthcoming awards from CDPH to support the CHVP program in SPA 1 and within LAUSD, for the period of October 1, 2020, through September 30, 2023.

On February 2, 2021, the CEO delegated authority on behalf of your Board to accept forthcoming awards from CDPH to support CHVP's innovative home visiting projects for the period of July 1, 2020, through June 30, 2023.

On June 9, 2023, CDPH issued a letter announcing the CHVP Consolidated Agreement Funding Application (Application) for FYs 2023-28 that provided allocation and contract funding updates for CHVP. The letter also announced the State's intent to discontinue the issuance of separate funding applications and resulting CHVP awards and to combine the three initiative funding sources in one Application. The submission of separate scopes of work and budgets for SGF EBHV, SGF INV, and federal MIECHV will still be required.

Public Health is returning to your Board for delegated authority to accept the forthcoming consolidated award for the CHVP program.

IMPACT ON CURRENT SERVICES

Approval of the recommended actions will allow Public Health to accept funds from CDPH to continue implementing home visiting services to families residing in at-risk communities in LAC.

Respectfully submitted.

Barbara Ferrer, Ph.D., M.P.H., M.Ed. Director

BF:mz #07126

c: Chief Executive OfficerCounty CounselExecutive Officer, Board of Supervisors

BOARD LETTER/MEMO CLUSTER FACT SHEET

DRAFT

⊠ Board Letter		oard Memo	☐ Other
CLUSTER AGENDA REVIEW DATE	8/16/2023		
BOARD MEETING DATE	9/12/2023		
SUPERVISORIAL DISTRICT AFFECTED	⊠ All □ 1st □	2 nd 3 rd 4 th 5	5 th
DEPARTMENT(S)	Department of Public He	ealth	
SUBJECT	Grant/Award Acceptanc	e of Funds	
PROGRAM	Universal PreKindergart	en Mixed Delivery Planning G	rant Program
AUTHORIZES DELEGATED AUTHORITY TO DEPT	⊠ Yes □ No		
SOLE SOURCE CONTRACT	☐ Yes ☐ No		
	If Yes, please explain w	ny:	
DEADLINES/ TIME CONSTRAINTS		d is July 1, 2022, through Jun d the grant award notification	e 30, 2026, however Department on June 26, 2023.
COST & FUNDING	Total cost: \$3,243,104	Funding source: California Department of Edu	ucation
	TERMS (if applicable): 0 Budget period starts July		ugh June 30, 2026. Public Health
	Advancement of Early C	d funding will support Public F are and Education Local Plan Delivery Planning Grant Progr	ning Council's Universal
PURPOSE OF REQUEST	grant awards and/or am	and sign Grant Award Number endments from the California en Mixed Delivery Planning G	
BACKGROUND (include internal/external issues that may exist including any related motions)	California launched Universal PreKindergarten in the 2021–22 state budget by putting into action recommendations laid out in the California Master Plan for Early Learning and Care through a dramatic expansion of Transitional Kindergarten for all four-year-old children, with universal access to Transitional Kindergarten for all four-year-old children by the 2025–26 school year and expanded access to the California State Preschool Program for income-eligible three-year-old children and children with disabilities. By 2025–26, Universal PreKindergarten will exist for all four-year-old children in California through a mixed delivery system that will bring together program across early learning and TK–12. While Universal PreKindergarten relies heavily on Universal Transitional Kindergarter and California State Preschool Program, it also includes the Mixed Delivery System which consists of other early learning programs serving three-and four-year-old children, including the federal Head Start Program, subsidized programs that operate preschool learning experience and are operated by community-based organizations		
	(including family childca positioning to plan for ar	re), and private preschool pro	grams. California is now iversal PreKindergarten through

	leadership and extensive investments in the Budget Act of 2022, including the Universal PreKindergarten Mixed Delivery Planning Grant Program.
EQUITY INDEX OR LENS WAS UTILIZED	Yes No If Yes, please explain how: California made a historic investment of \$490 million to support the construction and renovation of state preschool, transitional kindergarten, and kindergarten facilities, culminating in \$2.7 billion in ongoing funds starting 2025-26 for universal Pre-K for all four-year-olds. This investment will level the achievement and educational playing field for over 400,000 children who would typically only enroll in California's public kindergarten classrooms. The Universal PreKindergarten Mixed Delivery Planning Grant Program will be implemented with an equity lens to ensure we reach 3- and 4-year-old children in most need of free early education services.
SUPPORTS ONE OF THE NINE BOARD PRIORITIES	
DEPARTMENTAL CONTACTS	Name, Title, Phone # & Email: Joshua Bobrowsky, Public Health Director Government Affairs (213) 288-7871, jbobrowsky@ph.lacounty.gov Debra Colman, Director, Office for the Advancement of Early Care and Education (213) 639-6415, dcolman@ph.lacounty.gov Blaine McPhillips, Senior Deputy County Counsel (213) 974-1920, BMcPhillips@counsel.lacounty.gov



DRAFT



BOARD OF SUPERVISORS

Hilda L. Solis First District

Holly J. Mitchell

Lindsey P. Horvath
Third District

Janice Hahn Fourth District

Kathryn Barger

BARBARA FERRER, Ph.D., M.P.H., M.Ed. Director

MUNTU DAVIS, M.D., M.P.H.County Health Officer

MEGAN McCLAIRE, M.S.P.H.

Chief Deputy Director

313 North Figueroa Street, Room 806 Los Angeles, California 90012 TEL (213) 288-8117 • FAX (213) 975-1273

www.publichealth.lacounty.gov

September 12, 2023

The Honorable Board of Supervisors County of Los Angeles 383 Kenneth Hahn Hall of Administration 500 West Temple Street Los Angeles, California 90012

Dear Supervisors:

AUTHORIZATION TO ACCEPT AND SIGN GRANT AWARD
NUMBER 22-25693-24190-0 AND FUTURE GRANT AWARDS AND/OR AMENDMENTS
FROM THE CALIFORNIA DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION FOR
UNIVERSAL PREKINDERGARTEN MIXED DELIVERY PLANNING GRANT PROGRAM
(ALL SUPERVISORIAL DISTRICTS) (3 VOTES)

SUBJECT

Provide authorization to accept and sign Grant Award Number 22-25693-24190-0 and delegate authority to accept future grants and/or amendments from the California Department of Education for the implementation of the Universal PreKindergarten Mixed Delivery Planning Grant Program.

IT IS RECOMMENDED THAT YOUR BOARD:

- 1. Authorize and instruct the Director of the Department of Public Health (Public Health), or designee, to accept and sign Grant Award Number 22-25693-24190-0 (Attachment I) from the California Department of Education (CDE) to support the Universal PreKindergarten Mixed Delivery Planning Grant (UPKMDPG) Program in the amount of \$3,243,104 for the period of July 1, 2022, through June 30, 2026.
- Delegate authority to the Director of Public Health, or designee, to accept future grant awards and/or amendments that are consistent with the requirements of the grant award that extend the funding periods, at amounts to be determined by CDE; reflect revisions to the award's terms and conditions to include but not limited to the

rollover of unspent funds, redirection of funds, and/or increase in funding, subject to review and approval by County Counsel, and notification to your Board and the Chief Executive Office.

PURPOSE/JUSTIFICATION OF RECOMMENDED ACTIONS

Approval of Recommendation 1 will allow Public Health to accept and sign Grant Award Number 22-25693-24190-0 with CDE to support the implementation of the UPKMDPG.

Historically, your Board has accepted grant awards from CDE and the California Department of Social Services (CDSS) to support the ongoing implementation of the Local Planning Council (LPC). Public Health's Office for the Advancement of Early Care and Education (OAECE) staffs the LPC and manages LPC funding and activities. With the acceptance of Grant Award Number 22-25693-24190-0, Public Health will launch UPKMDPG Program as a project within the LPC, beginning in Fiscal Year (FY) 2023-24 and with continued implementation through FY 2025-26.

California Education Code Section 8320 mandates the expansion of preschool programs to be universally accessible to all three- and four-year-old children across the state through a mixed-delivery system. The UPKMDPG funding will support the LPC in further strengthening partnerships and lead a community-level engagement process to coordinate and develop an efficient and effective preschool mixed-delivery system in Los Angeles County (LAC).

The LPC will collaborate with Los Angeles County of Education, local education agencies, family childcare homes, center-based childcare providers, resource and referral agencies, and parents to plan for the implementation of universal preschool. This collaboration will help strengthen the relationships and partnerships between stakeholders in LAC's preschool mixed-delivery system. The LPC will also lead a process to strengthen professional support for providers working in the preschool mixed-delivery system. UPKMDPG funds will also be used to assess parental preference for universal preschool options and allow access to universal preschool options for parents who have children with special needs.

Approval of Recommendation 2 will allow Public Health to accept future grant awards and/or amendments that are consistent with the requirements of the grant award that extend the and/or adjust the term of the award, at amounts to be determined by the CDE; and reflect revisions to the award's terms and conditions; to include but not limited to the rollover of unspent funds, redirect of funds, and/or increase or decrease in funding. This authority is being requested to enhance Public Health's efforts to expeditiously maximize grant revenue, consistent with Board policy 4.070: Full Utilization of Grant Funds.

<u>IMPLEMENTATION OF STRATEGIC PLAN GOALS</u>

The recommended actions support Strategy I.2.6, Enhance Our Delivery of Comprehensive Interventions, Women and Girls' Initiative, and Strategy II.1.3, Drive Economic and Workforce Development in the County, Coordinate Workforce Development, of the County's Strategic Plan.

FISCAL IMPACT/FINANCING

Funding from CDE Contract Number 22-25693-24190-0 in the total amount of \$3,243,104 will support employee salaries and benefits, indirect costs, coordination of data collection and analysis, strategic planning, and travel and training for activities and operations related to Universal PreKindergarten.

Funding is included in Public Health's Fiscal Year (FY) 2023-24 Final Adopted Budget and will be included in future FYs, as necessary.

There is no net County cost associated with this action.

FACTS AND PROVISIONS/LEGAL REQUIREMENTS

On April 14, 2023, Public Health's OAECE applied for the UPKMDPG, and was subsequently notified by CDE that funding for UPKMDPG was approved for FYs 2022-26.

Attachment I is CDE Contract Number 22-25693-24190-0.

County Counsel has reviewed and approved Attachment I as to form.

IMPACT ON CURRENT SERVICES (OR PROJECTS)

Approval of the recommended actions will allow Public Health to implement UPKMDPG Program.

Respectfully submitted,

Barbara Ferrer, Ph.D., M.P.H., M.Ed. Director

BF:gs #07137

Enclosures

c: Chief Executive Officer
County Counsel
Executive Officer, Board of Supervisors

California Department of Education Fiscal Administrative Services Division AO-400 (REV. 09/2014)

Grant Av	,	ion						
Grant Award Notification GRANTEE NAME AND ADDRESS CDE GRANT NUMBER								
Los Angeles County Board of Supervisors, Office for the Advancement of Early Care and Education				FY	PC		Vendor Number	Suffix
600 S. Com Los Angeles	monwealth Ave., #80 s, CA 90005	00		22	256	25693 24190		0
Attention Debra Colm	an, Director					RDIZED ACCOUNT STRUCTURE		COUNTY
Program Of	ffice				Resource Revenue Object Code		19	
Telephone N/A				610	6102		8590	INDEX
	ant Program eKindergarten Mixed	d Delivery Planning	Grant					0656
GRANT DETAILS	Original/Prior Amendments	Amendment Amount	Tot	tal	Amen No.	A	Award Starting Date	Award Ending Date
	\$3,243,104		\$3,243	3,104		07	7/01/2022	06/30/2026
CFDA Number	Federal Grant Number	Fede	Federal Grant Name Fe		Federal A	Agency		
I am pleased to inform you that you have been funded for the California Department of Education (CDE) Universal PreKindergarten Mixed Delivery Planning Grant (UPKMDPG) for fiscal years 2022–26. This award is made contingent upon the availability of funds. If the Legislature acts to reduce or defer the funding upon which this award is based, this award will be amended accordingly.								
Please retur	n the original, signed	d Grant Award Notifi	ication (AO-	400) via ei	mail to:			
Sara Dodge, Associate Governmental Program Analyst Early Education Division California Department of Education <u>UPKMixedDeliveryGrant@cde.ca.gov</u>								
1	Department of Educ	ation Contact		Job Title			_	
Sara Dodge				Associate			l Program	Analyst
E-mail Address UPKMixedDeliveryGrant@cde.ca.gov 916-322-6233								
Signature of the State Superintendent of Public Instruction or Designee Date								
Long humord June 21, 2023								
CERTIFICATION OF ACCEPTANCE OF GRANT REQUIREMENTS On behalf of the grantee named above, I accept this grant award. I have read the applicable certifications,								
	f of the grantee name , terms, and conditio							
1	his document or both		•					

Printed Name of Authorized Agent Title E-mail Address Telephone Signature Date

CDE Grant Number: 22-25693-24190-0

June 20, 2023

Page 2

Grant Award Notification (continued)

The purpose of the UPKMDPG program is to expand access universally to preschool programs for three- and four-year-old children across the state through a mixed-delivery system. The program funds local planning councils (LPCs) and resource and referral agencies to support the mixed-delivery system of Universal PreKindergarten (UPK). The grant focus is to support relationship-building among the local educational agencies (LEAs), county offices of education (COE), the LPC, and the resource and referral agency. The grantee will partner with the LEA and the COE to align plans for the expansion of UPK.

- 1. All grantees will utilize the UPKMDPG funding to plan for the provision of high-quality UPK options for three- and four-year-old children through a mixed-delivery system that ensures access to high-quality full- and part-day learning experiences, coordinated services, and referrals for families to access health and social—emotional support services. These programs shall meet the indicators of quality that are codified in California Education Code (EC) Section 8203 and regulated through Title 5.
- 2. All grantees will utilize the UPKMDPG funding to partner to plan for, align, and coordinate the plans and conduct the activities described below with all LEAs and COEs in the county that received funding pursuant to the California Prekindergarten Planning and Implementation Grant Program (Article 13.2 [commencing with Section 8281.5]).
 - a. Partner to plan for the provision of high-quality UPK options for three- and four-year-old children through a mixed-delivery system that ensures access to high-quality full- and part-day learning experiences, coordinated services, and referrals for families to access health and social—emotional support services. Indicators of quality shall meet EC Section 8203 and be regulated by Title 5.
 - b. Partner to plan for increasing inclusion of children with exceptional needs in UPK.
 - c. Partner to plan for the assistance of existing and aspiring UPK site supervisors, teachers, and other support staff in identifying and accessing local workforce pathway programs, including financial support programs, to increase the number of site supervisors, teachers, and other support staff who have the required credentials and degree.
 - d. Partner to plan for the provision of outreach services and enrollment support for families of three- or four-year-old children to meet family needs and provide those children with high-quality full- and part-day learning experiences.
- 3. All grantees will utilize the UPKMDPG funding to partner with tribes to reflect family and tribal community needs, as sovereign nations, in the planning and implementation of the UPK mixed-delivery system.
- 4. All grantees will utilize the UPKMDPG funding to commit to providing program data to the department, as specified by the CDE, including (but not limited to) plan development steps and participants engaged in the grant activities and planning; core needs of critical communities, including tribal communities; and recipient information and participation in overall program evaluation.

CDE Grant Number: 22-25693-24190-0

June 20, 2023

Page 3

- 5. All grantees will utilize the UPKMDPG funding to develop a plan for consideration by the governing board or body of the COE at a public meeting on or before June 30, 2023, for how all four-year-old children and an increased number of at-promise three-year-old children in the county may access full-day learning programs before kindergarten that meet the needs of parents, including through partnerships with the UPK programs in the mixed-delivery system and expanded learning offerings. Those forming a regional consortium for funding may also create and submit for consideration a regional plan.
- 6. All grantees will utilize the UPKMDPG funding to facilitate the formation of a single local working group that shall include (but not be limited to) representatives from the COEs, school districts, charter schools offering Transitional Kindergarten, resource and referral programs, alternative payment programs operating preschool programs, First 5 county commissions, contracted state preschool programs (including both LEA and community-based organization programs), general childcare programs serving preschool-age children, tribal preschool programs, private center-based childcare preschool providers, licensed family childcare providers, educators, exclusive bargaining representatives, Head Start, faculty at local institutions of higher education focusing on child development or early childhood education, and early childhood education teacher preparation programs (including institutions of higher education). Those forming a regional consortium for funding may also form a regional working group.
- 7. All grantees are subject to potential audit and additional monitoring from the CDE. The grantee is required to use the funds for the intended purposes of the grant only.
- 8. All grantees are required to comply with the reporting requirements of the UPKMDPG funding.
 - a. Grantees agree to follow any applicable federal or state law relating to this grant and will meet all fiscal and auditing standards required by the CDE.
 - b. Templates for data, programmatic, and fiscal reporting will be sent to all grantees.
 - c. Data, programmatic, and fiscal reporting are required using the reporting periods below, and any communication will be sent via the UPKMixedDeliveryGrant@cde.ca.gov email box.

Programmatic Progress Reports and Expenditure Reports Due Dates

- Due date: July 31, 2023 (Reporting Period: July 1, 2022–June 30, 2023)
- Due date: January 31, 2024 (Reporting Period: July 1, 2023–December 31, 2023)
- Due date: July 31, 2024 (Reporting Period: January 1, 2024–June 30, 2024)
- Due date: January 31, 2025 (Reporting Period: July 1, 2024–December 31, 2024)
- Due date: July 31, 2025 (Reporting Period: January 1, 2025–June 30, 2025)
- Due date: January 31, 2026 (Reporting Period: July 1, 2025–December 31, 2025)
- Final Report due: July 1, 2026 (Reporting Period: January 1, 2026–June 30, 2026)

CDE Grant Number: 22-25693-24190-0

June 20, 2023

Page 4

Data reporting periods will occur annually in 2022–2026, and the dates for collection will be annually.

- 9. Definitions pertinent to this grant:
 - "Mixed-delivery system" means a system of early childhood education services that is
 delivered through a variety of providers, programs, and settings, including Head Start
 agencies or delegate agencies funded under the Head Start, public, private, or
 proprietary agencies; community-based organizations; public schools; and LEAs that
 offer center-based child care and preschool Pre-K programs; tribal child care and
 preschool/Pre-K; and family child care through a Family Child Care Home Education
 Network.
 - "Universal preschool" means those programs that offer part-day or full-day (or both) educational programs for three- and four-year-old children and may be offered through a mixed-delivery system.
 - "High quality" refers to programs that meet the indicators of quality that are codified in *EC* Section 8203 and regulated through Title 5.
- 10. All grantees are required to retain a copy of the General Assurances, which can be obtained on the CDE Funding Forms web page at https://www.cde.ca.gov/fg/fo/fm/ff.asp, for their records and audit purposes.

Payment

The UPKMDPG payment will be a one-time payment of complete grant award amount up front.

Budget Revisions

Budget revisions will be allowed twice a year. The CDE will provide notice to all grantees during the budget revision window of time and will require an update to the budget summary, an update to the budget narrative, and a programmatic justification to match the budget revision.

BOARD LETTER/MEMO CLUSTER FACT SHEET



CLUSTER AGENDA REVIEW DATE	8/16/2023		
BOARD MEETING DATE	9/12/2023		
SUPERVISORIAL			
DISTRICT AFFECTED	\square All \square 1 st \boxtimes 2 nd \square 3 rd \square 4 th \square 5 th		
DEPARTMENT(S)	Mental Health		
SUBJECT	Request approval to execute a new Contract with CBRE Managed Services, Inc. for the		
	provision of Facilities Management Services at the Jacqueline Avant Children and		
	Family Center as the result of a competitive solicitation.		
PROGRAM	Facilities Management Services at the Jacqueline Avant Children and Family Center		
AUTHORIZES			
DELEGATED AUTHORITY	⊠ Yes □ No		
TO DEPT SOLE SOURCE			
CONTRACT	☐ Yes ☐ No		
CONTRACT	If Yes, please explain why:		
DEADLINES/	09/12/23		
TIME CONSTRAINTS			
COST & FUNDING	Total cost: Funding source: Cost shared among four Departments: DMH 2011		
	\$2,071,000 Realignment, Intrafund Transfer from Department of Health Services,		
	Children and Family Services and Public Health.		
	TERMS (if applicable): July 1, 2023 through June 30, 2026		
	Explanation: Jacqueline Avant Children and Family Center has four tenant Departments:		
	DMH, DHS, DCFS and DPH. Cost has been allocated to each Department based on		
	occupied square footage. DMH will contract with CBRE and pay for the cost of services and bill three Departments accordingly.		
PURPOSE OF REQUEST	and bill tilled Departments accordingly.		
	Board Letter will allow the DMH to contract with CBRE Managed Services, Inc. for the		
	provision of Facilities Management Services at the Jacqueline Avant Children and		
	Family Center formerly known as the Martin Luther King, Jr. Child and Family Wellbeing Center. CBRE will maintain the building and grounds, including mechanical, electrical,		
	and plumbing maintenance, along with custodial and waste management services		
DA OKODOLINID			
BACKGROUND (include internal/external	A Request for Proposals (RFP) Bid No. DMH070622B1 was released on July 6, 2022, for the provision of FMS, and CBRE Managed Services, Inc. was the only proposer to		
issues that may exist	respond to the RFP. In accordance with County contracting policy, the proposal was		
including any related	evaluated, and DMH determined that CBRE Managed Services, Inc. met the		
motions)	qualifications and had the required experience to provide FMS at the Jacqueline Avant		
-	Children and Family Center.		
EQUITY INDEX OR LENS			
WAS UTILIZED	If Yes, please explain how: This Board Letter falls under Equity Guiding Principle of		
	"Work collaboratively and intentionally across departments as well as across leadership levels and decision-makers". Funding needs have been collaborated among		
	four tenant Departments to ensure the contractor will be compensated for services and		
	DMH will be able to collect the cost from each Department.		
SUPPORTS ONE OF THE			
NINE BOARD PRIORITIES	If Yes, please state which one(s) and explain how: This contract supports Board Priority		
	No. 1, Child Protection. Jacqueline Avant Children & Family Center is a children's		
	services hub; programs in the building support wellness and well-being for children who		
	are at-risk for child protection custody. This center will provide several levels of mental		
	health services, health assessments, pediatrics health services, dental services and		
	support for children and families on the autism spectrum.		

DEPARTMENTAL CONTACTS	Name, Title, Phone # & Email: Salya Mohamedy, Project Manager. (213) 947-6635, SMohamedy@dmh.lacounty.gov William Birnie, Senior Deputy County Counsel. (213) 418-5668,
	wbirnie@counsel.lacounty.gov

Court OF LOS ANCHES

DEPARTMENT OF MENTAL HEALTH

hope. recovery. wellbeing.

LISA H. WONG, Psy.D.
Director

Curley L. Bonds, M.D. Chief Medical Officer Connie D. Draxler, M.P.A. Acting Chief Deputy Director

September 12, 2023

The Honorable Board of Supervisors

County of Los Angeles 383 Kenneth Hahn Hall of Administration 500 West Temple Street Los Angeles, California 90012

Dear Supervisors:

APPROVAL TO EXECUTE A NEW CONTRACT WITH
CBRE MANAGED SERVICES, INC.,
FOR THE PROVISION OF FACILITIES MANAGEMENT SERVICES
AT THE
JACQUELINE AVANT CHILDREN AND FAMILY CENTER
(SUPERVISORIAL DISTRICT 2)
(3 VOTES)

SUBJECT

Request approval to execute a new Contract with CBRE Managed Services, Inc., for the provision of Facilities Management Services at the Jacqueline Avant Children and Family Center as the result of a competitive solicitation.

IT IS RECOMMENDED THAT YOUR BOARD:

1. Authorize the Director of Mental Health (Director), or her designee, to execute a new contract, substantially similar to Attachment I, with CBRE Managed Services, Inc., to provide Facilities Management Services (FMS). The Contract will be effective upon Board approval through June 30, 2026, with up to two one-year optional extensions thereafter. The estimated prorated Total Contract Amount (TCA) for Fiscal Year (FY) 2023-24 is \$565,000. For each subsequent fiscal year of the contract, the estimated TCA will be \$753,000, fully funded by 2011 Realignment Mental Health and Intrafund Transfers from Department of Health Services (DHS), Department of Children and Family Services (DCFS), and Department of Public Health (DPH).

- 2. Delegate authority to the Director, or her designee, to prepare and execute future amendments to the Contract in Recommendation 1; to revise the boilerplate language; revise the TCA; add, delete, modify, or replace the Statement of Work (SOW); and/or, reflect federal, State, and County regulatory, statutory and/or policy changes provided that: 1) the County's total payment will not exceed an increase of 10 percent from the Board-approved TCA in Recommendation 1; and 2) sufficient funds are available. The amendment will be subject to prior review and approval as to form by County Counsel, with written notice to the Board and Chief Executive Office (CEO).
- 3. Delegate authority to the Director, or her designee, to terminate the Contract in Recommendation 1 in accordance with the termination provisions, including Termination for Convenience. The Director, or her designee, will provide written notification to your Board and CEO of such termination action.

PURPOSE/JUSTIFICATION OF RECOMMENDED ACTION

Board approval of Recommendation 1 will allow the Department of Mental Health (DMH) to contract with CBRE Managed Services, Inc., for the provision of FMS at the Jacqueline Avant Children and Family Center.

Board approval of Recommendation 2 will allow DMH to amend the Contract to revise the TCA, and to modify the SOW, as necessary, without interruption to services.

Board approval of Recommendation 3 will allow DMH to terminate the contract in accordance with the Contract's termination provisions, including Termination for Convenience, in a timely manner, as necessary.

Implementation of Strategic Plan Goals

The recommended actions are consistent with County's Strategic Plan Goal I, Make Investments That Transform Lives, specifically Strategy I.2 – Enhance Our Delivery of Comprehensive Interventions.

FISCAL IMPACT/FINANCING

The estimated prorated TCA for FY 2023-24 is \$565,000. For each subsequent fiscal year of the contract, the estimated TCA will be \$753,000, fully funded by DMH, DHS, DCFS, and DPH based on their proportionate share as determined by the Space Assignment Notice. The funding was included in the FY 2023-24 Supplemental Budget.

Funding for future fiscal years will be requested through DMH's annual budget process.

There is no net County cost impact associated with the recommended actions.

FACTS AND PROVISIONS/LEGAL REQUIREMENTS

CBRE Managed Services, Inc., will provide full-service FMS necessary to maintain the building and grounds, including mechanical, electrical, and plumbing maintenance, along with custodial and waste management services at Jacqueline Avant Children and Family Center formerly known as the Martin Luther King, Jr. Child and Family Wellbeing Center, located at 1741 E. 120th Street, Los Angeles, California 90059.

As mandated by your Board, the Contract will be evaluated by DMH on an annual basis to ensure the Contractor's compliance with all contract terms and performance standards.

The attached Contract (Attachment I) has been approved as to form by County Counsel.

CONTRACTING PROCESS

A Request for Proposals (RFP), Bid No. DMH070622B1, was released on July 6, 2022, for the provision of FMS, and CBRE Managed Services, Inc., was the only proposer to respond to the RFP. In accordance with County contracting policy, the proposal was evaluated, and DMH determined that CBRE Managed Services, Inc., met the qualifications and had the required experience to provide FMS at the Jacqueline Avant Children and Family Center.

IMPACT ON CURRENT SERVICES (OR PROJECTS)

Board approval of the recommended actions will allow DMH to contract with CBRE Managed Services, Inc., to provide FMS necessary to maintain the building and grounds at the Jacqueline Avant Children and Family Center.

Respectfully submitted,

LISA H. WONG, Psy.D.

Director

LHW:CD:KN:

SK:CM:atm

Attachment

c: Executive Officer, Board of Supervisors Chief Executive Office County Counsel Chairperson, Mental Health Commission





CONTRACT BY AND BETWEEN

COUNTY OF LOS ANGELES

AND

CBRE MANAGED SERVICES, INC.

FOR

FACILITIES MANAGEMENT SERVICES AT THE JACQUELINE AVANT CHILDREN AND FAMILY CENTER

Contract Number MHxxxxxx

PAR.	<u>AGRA</u>	<u>PH</u>	PAGE
REC	ITALS		1
1	APP	LICABLE DOCUMENTS	2
2	DEF	INITIONS	2
	2.1	Standard Definitions:	2
3		RK	
4	TER	M OF CONTRACT	4
5	CON	ITRACT SUM	
	5.1	Total Contract Sum	4
	5.2	Written Approval for Reimbursement	
	5.3	Notification of 75% of Total Contract Sum	5
	5.4	No Payment for Services Provided Following Expiration-Termination of Contract	
	5.5	Invoices and Payments	
	5.6	Intentionally Omitted	6
	5.7	Default Method of Payment: Direct Deposit or Electronic Funds Transfer	6
6	ADM	IINISTRATION OF CONTRACT - COUNTY	6
	6.1	County Administration	6
	6.2	Director of Mental Health	7
	6.3	County's Monitoring Manager	7
	6.4	County's Contract Lead	7
7	ADM	IINISTRATION OF CONTRACT - CONTRACTOR	7
	7.1	Contractor Administration	7
	7.2	Project Manager	7
	7.3	Approval of Contractor's Staff	8
	7.4	Contractor's Staff Identification	8
	7.5	Background and Security Investigations	8
	7.6	Confidentiality	9
8	STA	NDARD TERMS AND CONDITIONS	9
	8.1	Amendments	9
	8.2	Assignment and Delegation/Mergers or Acquisitions	10
	8.3	Authorization Warranty	11

PARA	GRAP	<u>'H</u>	<u>PAGE</u>
	8.4	Budget Reductions	11
	8.5	Complaints	11
	8.6	Compliance with Applicable Law	12
	8.7	Compliance with Civil Rights Laws	12
	8.8	Compliance with the County's Jury Service Program	13
	8.9	Conflict of Interest	14
	8.10	Consideration of Hiring County Employees Targeted for Layoffs or are on a County Re-Employment List	
	8.11	Consideration of Hiring GAIN-GROW Participants	15
	8.12	Contractor Responsibility and Debarment	15
	8.13	Contractor's Acknowledgement of County's Commitment to Safely Surrendered Baby Law	
	8.14	Contractor's Warranty of Adherence to County's Child Support Compliance Program	18
	8.15	County's Quality Assurance Plan	18
	8.16	Damage to County Facilities, Buildings or Grounds	19
	8.17	Employment Eligibility Verification	19
	8.18	Counterparts and Electronic Signatures and Representations	19
	8.19	Fair Labor Standards	
	8.20	Force Majeure	20
	8.21	Governing Law, Jurisdiction, and Venue	20
	8.22	Independent Contractor Status	21
	8.23	Indemnification	21
	8.24	General Provisions for all Insurance Coverage	21
	8.25	Insurance Coverage	25
	8.26	Intentionally Omitted	27
	8.27	Most Favored Public Entity	27
	8.28	Nondiscrimination and Affirmative Action	27
	8.29	Non Exclusivity	29
	8.30	Notice of Delays	29
	8.31	Notice of Disputes	29
	8.32	Notice to Employees Regarding the Federal Earned Income Credit	29

PAR/	GRAF	<u>'Н</u>	<u>AGE</u>
	8.33	Notice to Employees Regarding the Safely Surrendered Baby Law	29
	8.34	Notices	30
	8.35	Prohibition Against Inducement or Persuasion	30
	8.36	Public Records Act	30
	8.37	Publicity	31
	8.38	Record Retention and Inspection-Audit Settlement	31
	8.39	Recycled Bond Paper	32
	8.40	Subcontracting	32
	8.41	Termination for Breach of Warranty to Maintain Compliance with County's Child Support Compliance Program	33
	8.42	Termination for Convenience	34
	8.43	Termination for Default	34
	8.44	Termination for Improper Consideration	35
	8.45	Termination for Insolvency	36
	8.46	Termination for Non-Adherence of County Lobbyist Ordinance	36
	8.47	Termination for Non-Appropriation of Funds	37
	8.48	Validity	37
	8.49	Waiver	37
	8.50	Warranty Against Contingent Fees	37
	8.51	Warranty of Compliance with County's Defaulted Property Tax Reduction Program	37
	8.52	Termination for Breach of Warranty to Maintain Compliance with County's Defaulted Property Tax Reduction Program	38
	8.53	Time Off for Voting	38
	8.54	Compliance with County's Zero Tolerance Policy on Human Trafficking	38
	8.55	Integrated Pest Management (IPM) Program Compliance	
	8.56	Compliance with Fair Chance Employment Hiring Practices	
	8.57	Compliance with the County Policy of Equity	
	8.58	Prohibition from Participation in Future Solicitation(s)	40
	8.59	Injury and Illness Prevention Program	
	8.60	COVID-19 Vaccinations of County Contractor Personnel40	
9	UNIQ	UE TERMS AND CONDITIONS	42

<u>PAR/</u>	<u> AGRAF</u>	<u>'H</u>	<u>PAGE</u>
	9.1	Inadvertent Access under the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPAA)	42
	9.2	Ownership of Materials, Software and Copyright	43
	9.3	Patent, Copyright and Trade Secret Indemnification	44
	9.4	Contractor's Charitable Activities Compliance	44
	9.5	Data Destruction	45
	9.6	Local Small Business Enterprise (LSBE) Preference Program	45
	9.7	Social Enterprise (SE) Preference Program	46
	9.8	Disabled Veteran Business Enterprise (DVBE) Preference Program	47
	9.9	Hazardous Materials	47
	9.10	Pre-existing Conditions and Defects	48
	9.11	Exclusions	49
	9.12	Indirect and Consequential Damages	50
10	SUR	VIVAL	50

STANDARD EXHIBITS

- A Statement of Work and Attachments
- **B** Pricing Schedule
- C Intentionally Omitted
- **D** County's Administration
- **E** Contractor's Administration
- Form(s) Required at the Time of Contract Execution (COVID-19 Vaccination Certification of Compliance and Confidentiality Forms)
- **G** Safely Surrendered Baby Law

UNIQUE EXHIBITS

H Intentionally Omitted

HEALTH INSURANCE PORTABILITY AND ACCOUNTABILITY ACT (HIPPA) AGREEMENT

Inadvertent Access under the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPAA)

SB 1262 - NONPROFIT INTEGRITY ACT OF 2004

J Charitable Contributions Certification

CONTRACT BETWEEN COUNTY OF LOS ANGELES AND

CBRE MANAGED SERVICES, INC.

FOR FACILITIES MANAGEMENT SERVICES AT THE

JACQUELINE AVANT CHILDREN AND FAMILY CENTER

This Contract ("Contract") made and entered into this <u>XX day of Month, 2023</u> by and between the County of Los Angeles, hereinafter referred to as County and CBRE Managed Services, Inc., hereinafter referred to as "Contractor". CBRE Management Services, Inc. is located at <u>2100</u> McKinney Avenue, Suite 1250, Dallas, TX 75201.

.

RECITALS

WHEREAS, the County may contract with private businesses for Facilities Management Services when certain requirements are met; and

WHEREAS, the Contractor is a private firm specializing in providing Facilities Management Services: and

WHEREAS, Contractor is equipped, staffed, and prepared to provide these services as described in this Contract; and

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants contained herein, and for good and valuable consideration, the parties agree to the following:

/ / / / / /

1 APPLICABLE DOCUMENTS

Exhibits A through J are attached to and form a part of this Contract. In the event of any conflict or inconsistency in the definition or interpretation of any word, responsibility, schedule, or the contents or description of any task, deliverable, goods, service, or other work, or otherwise between the base Contract and the Exhibits, or between Exhibits, such conflict or inconsistency will be resolved by giving precedence first to the terms and conditions of the Contract and then to the Exhibits according to the following priority.

Standard Exhibits:

Exhibit A Statement of Work and Attachments

Exhibit B Pricing Schedule

Exhibit C Intentionally Omitted

Exhibit D County's Administration

Exhibit E Contractor's Administration

Exhibit F Forms Required at the Time of Contract Execution (COVID-19

Vaccination Certification of Compliance and Confidentiality Forms)

Exhibit G Safely Surrendered Baby Law

Unique Exhibits:

Intellectual Property Developed-Designed by Contractor Forms

Exhibit H Intentionally Omitted

Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA)

Exhibit I Inadvertent Access under the Health Insurance Portability and

Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPAA)

SB 1262 - Nonprofit Integrity Act of 2004

Exhibit J Charitable Contributions Certification

This Contract constitutes the complete and exclusive statement of understanding between the parties, and supersedes all previous contracts, written and oral, and all communications between the parties relating to the subject matter of this Contract. No change to this Contract shall be valid unless prepared pursuant to Paragraph 8.1 (Amendments) and signed by both parties.

2 DEFINITIONS

2.1 Standard Definitions:

The headings herein contained are for convenience and reference only and are not intended to define the scope of any provision thereof. The following words as used herein must be construed to have the following meaning, unless otherwise apparent from the context in which they are used.

- **2.1.1 Contract**: This agreement executed between County and Contractor. Included are all supplemental agreements amending or extending the service to be performed. The Contract sets forth the terms and conditions for the issuance and performance of all tasks, deliverables, services and other work.
- **2.1.2 Contractor**: The person or persons, sole proprietor, partnership, joint venture, corporation or other legal entity who has entered into an agreement with the County to perform or execute the work covered by this contract.
- **2.1.3 Statement of Work**: The directions, provisions, and requirements provided herein and special provisions pertaining to the method, frequency, manner and place of performing the contract services.
- **2.1.4 Subcontract**: An agreement by the contractor to employ a subcontractor to provide services to fulfill this contract.
- **2.1.5 Subcontractor**: Any individual, person or persons, sole proprietor, firm, partnership, joint venture, corporation, or other legal entity furnishing supplies, services of any nature, equipment, and/or materials to contractor in furtherance of contractor's performance of this contract, at any tier, under oral or written agreement.
- **2.1.6 Board of Supervisors (Board)**: The Board of Supervisors of the County of Los Angeles acting as governing body.
- **2.1.7 County Monitoring Manager**: Person designated by the Director of Mental Health to manage the operations under this contract.
- 2.1.8 County Contract Lead: Person with responsibility to oversee the day-to-day activities of this contract. Responsibility for inspections of any and all tasks, deliverables, goods, services and other work provided by the contractor.
- **2.1.9 Director of Mental Health**: Person designated by County with authority for County on contractual or administrative matters relating to this contract that cannot be resolved by the County's Monitoring Manager.
- **2.1.10** Day(s): Calendar Day(s) unless otherwise specified.
- **2.1.11 Contractor Project Manager**: The person designated by the Contractor to administer the Contract operations under this Contract
- **2.1.12 Fiscal Year**: The 12-month period beginning July 1st and ending the following June 30th.

3 WORK

- **3.1** Pursuant to the provisions of this Contract, the Contractor must fully perform, complete and deliver on time, all tasks, deliverables, services and other work as set forth in herein.
- 3.2 If the Contractor provides any tasks, deliverables, goods, services, or other work, other than as specified in this contract, the same will be deemed to be a gratuitous effort on the part of the contractor, and the contractor must have no claim whatsoever against the County.

4 TERM OF CONTRACT

- 4.1 The term of this Contract shall commence upon execution and shall continue in full force and effect through <u>June 30, 2026</u>, unless sooner terminated or extended, in whole or in part, as provided in this Contract.
- 4.2 The County shall have the sole option to extend this Contract term for up to two optional one-year terms, for a maximum total Contract term of five years through <u>June 30, 2028</u>. Each such extension option may be exercised at the sole discretion of the Director of Mental Health, or designee as authorized by the Board of Supervisors.

The County maintains a database that track/monitor contractor performance history. Information entered into the database may be used for a variety of purposes, including determining whether the County will exercise a contract term extension option.

4.3 Contractor must notify the Department of Mental Health (DMH) when this Contract is within six (6) months of the expiration of the term as provided for hereinabove. Upon occurrence of this event, the Contractor must send written notification to DMH at the address herein provided in Exhibit D (County's Administration).

5 CONTRACT SUM

5.1 Total Contract Sum

The funding for this contract shall be available as follows:

<u>Year</u>	<u>Amount</u>
Year One: Contract execution through June 30, 2024	\$565,000
Year Two: July 1, 2024 through June 30, 2025	\$753,000
Year Three: July 1, 2025 through June 30, 2026	\$753,000

5.2 Written Approval for Reimbursement

The Contractor will not be entitled to payment or reimbursement for any tasks or services performed, nor for any incidental or administrative expenses whatsoever incurred in or incidental to performance hereunder, except as specified herein. Assumption or takeover of any of the Contractor's duties, responsibilities, or obligations, or performance of same by any person or entity other than the

Contractor, whether through assignment, subcontract, delegation, merger, buyout, or any other mechanism, with or without consideration for any reason whatsoever, must not occur except with the County's express prior written approval.

5.3 Notification of 75% of Total Contract Sum

The Contractor must maintain a system of record keeping that will allow the Contractor to determine when it has incurred seventy-five percent (75%) of the total contract sum under this Contract. Upon occurrence of this event, the Contractor must send written notification to DMH at the address herein provided in Exhibit D (County's Administration).

5.4 No Payment for Services Provided Following Expiration-Termination of Contract

The Contractor will have no claim against County for payment of any money or reimbursement, of any kind whatsoever, for any service provided by the Contractor after the expiration or other termination of this Contract. Should the Contractor receive any such payment it must immediately notify County and must immediately repay all such funds to County. Payment by County for services rendered after expiration-termination of this Contract will not constitute a waiver of County's right to recover such payment from the Contractor. This provision will survive the expiration or other termination of this Contract.

5.5 Invoices and Payments

- The Contractor must invoice the County only for providing the tasks, deliverables, goods, services, and other work specified in Exhibit A (Statement of Work and Attachments) and elsewhere hereunder. The Contractor must prepare invoices, which will include the charges owed to the Contractor by the County under the terms of this Contract. The Contractor's payments will be as provided in Exhibit B (Pricing Schedule) and the Contractor will be paid only for the tasks, deliverables, goods, services, and other work approved in writing by the County. If the County does not approve work in writing no payment will be due to the Contractor for that work.
- The Contractor's invoices must be priced in accordance with Exhibit B (Pricing Schedule).
- The Contractor's invoices must contain the information set forth in Exhibit A (Statement of Work and Attachments) describing the tasks, deliverables, goods, services, work hours, and facility and/or other work for which payment is claimed.
- The Contractor must submit the monthly invoices to the County by the 15th calendar day of the month following the month of service.
- 5.5.5 All invoices under this Contract must be submitted to the County Monitoring Manager indicated in Exhibit D (County's Administration) via electronic mail.

5.5.6 County Approval of Invoices

All invoices submitted by Contractor for payment must have the written approval of the County's Monitoring Manager prior to any payment thereof. In no event will the County be liable or responsible for any payment prior to such written approval. Approval for payment will not be unreasonably withheld.

5.5.7 Intentionally Omitted

5.6 Intentionally Omitted

5.7 Default Method of Payment: Direct Deposit or Electronic Funds Transfer

- The County, at its sole discretion, has determined that the most efficient and secure default form of payment for goods and/or services provided under an agreement/ contract with the County will be Electronic Funds Transfer (EFT) or direct deposit, unless an alternative method of payment is deemed appropriate by the Auditor-Controller (A-C).
- 5.7.2 Contractor must submit a direct deposit authorization request via the website https://directdeposit.lacounty.gov with banking and vendor information, and any other information that the A-C determines is reasonably necessary to process the payment and comply with all accounting, record keeping, and tax reporting requirements.
- 5.7.3 Any provision of law, grant, or funding agreement requiring a specific form or method of payment other than EFT or direct deposit will supersede this requirement with respect to those payments.
- At any time during the duration of the Contract, Contractor may submit a written request for an exemption to this requirement. Such request must be based on specific legal, business or operational needs and explain why the payment method designated by the A-C is not feasible and an alternative is necessary. The A-C, in consultation with DMH, will decide whether to approve exemption requests.

6 ADMINISTRATION OF CONTRACT - COUNTY

6.1 County Administration

A listing of all County Administration referenced in the following subparagraphs are designated in Exhibit D (County's Administration). The County will notify Contractor in writing of any change in the names or addresses shown.

6.2 Director of Mental Health

- 6.2.1 The role of the Director includes:
 - 6.2.1.1 The Director shall have the authority to administer this Contract on behalf of the County. All references to the actions or decisions to be

- made by the County in this Contract shall be made by the Director unless otherwise expressly provided.
- 6.2.1.2 The Director may designate one or more persons to act as designee for the purposes of administering this Contract. Therefore "Director" shall mean "director and/or designee."
- 6.2.1.3 Coordinating with Contractor and ensuring Contractor's performance of the Contract; however, in no event shall Contractor's obligation to fully satisfy all of the requirements of this Contract be relieved, excused or limited thereby; and
- 6.2.1.4 Upon request of the Contractor, providing direction to Contractor, as appropriate in areas relating to County policy, information requirements, and procedural requirements; however, in no event, shall Contractor's obligation to fully satisfy all of the requirements of this Contract be relieved, excused or limited thereby.

6.3 County's Monitoring Manager

The role of the County's Monitoring Manager is authorized to include:

- **6.3.1** Meeting with Contractor's Project Manager on a regular basis; and
- 6.3.2 Inspecting any and all tasks, deliverables, goods, services, or other work provided by or on behalf of Contractor; however, in no event will Contractor's obligation to fully satisfy all of the requirements of this Contract be relieved, excused or limited thereby.
- 6.3.3 The County's Monitoring Manager is not authorized to make any changes in any of the terms and conditions of this Contract and is not authorized to further obligate County in any respect whatsoever.

6.4 County's Contract Lead

The role of the County's Contract Lead is to oversee the day-to-day administration of this Contract; however, in no event will Contractor's obligation to fully satisfy all of the requirements of this Contract be relieved, excused or limited thereby. The Contract Lead reports to the County's Monitoring Manager.

7 ADMINISTRATION OF CONTRACT - CONTRACTOR

7.1 Contractor Administration

A listing of all of Contractor's Administration referenced in the following paragraphs is designated in Exhibit E (Contractor's Administration). The Contractor will notify the County in writing of any change in the names or addresses shown.

7.2 Project Manager

7.2.1 The Contractor's Project Manager is designated in Exhibit E (Contractor's Administration). The Contractor must notify the County in

writing of any change in the name or address of the Contractor's Project Manager.

7.2.2 The Contractor's Project Manager will be responsible for the Contractor's day-to-day activities as related to this Contract and will meet and coordinate with County's Monitoring Manager and County's Contract Project Monitor on a regular basis.

7.3 Approval of Contractor's Staff

County has the absolute right to approve or disapprove all of Contractor's staff performing work hereunder and any proposed changes in the Contractor's staff, including, but not limited to, the Contractor's Monitoring Manager.

7.4 Contractor's Staff Identification

Contractor will provide, at Contractor's expense, all staff providing services under this Contract with a photo identification badge.

7.5 Background and Security Investigations

7.5.1 Each of Contractor's staff performing services under this Contract who is in a designated sensitive position, as determined by County in County's sole discretion, must undergo and pass a background investigation to the satisfaction of County as a condition of beginning and continuing to perform services under this Contract. Such background investigation must be obtained through fingerprints submitted to the California Department of Justice to include State, local, and federal-level review, which may include, but will not be limited to, criminal conviction information. The fees associated with the background investigation will be at the expense of the Contractor, regardless of whether the member of Contractor's staff passes or fails the background investigation.

If a member of Contractor's staff does not pass the background investigation, County may request that the member of Contractor's staff be removed immediately from performing services under the Contract. Contractor must comply with County's request at any time during the term of the Contract. County will not provide to Contractor or to Contractor's staff any information obtained through the County's background investigation.

- **7.5.2** County, in its sole discretion, may immediately deny or terminate facility access to any member of Contractor's staff that does not pass such investigation to the satisfaction of the County or whose background or conduct is incompatible with County facility access.
- **7.5.3** Disqualification of any member of Contractor's staff pursuant to this Paragraph 7.5 will not relieve Contractor of its obligation to complete all work in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Contract.

7.6 Confidentiality

- 7.6.1 Contractor must maintain the confidentiality of all records and information in accordance with all applicable federal, State and local laws, rules, regulations, ordinances, directives, guidelines, policies and procedures relating to confidentiality, including, without limitation, County policies concerning information technology security and the protection of confidential records and information.
- 7.6.2 Contractor must indemnify, defend, and hold harmless County, its officers, employees, and agents, from and against any and all claims, demands, damages, liabilities, losses, costs and expenses, including, without limitation, defense costs and legal, accounting and other expert, consulting, or professional fees, arising from, connected with, or related to any failure by Contractor, its officers, employees, agents, or subcontractors, to comply with this Paragraph 7.6, as determined by County in its sole judgment. Any legal defense pursuant to contractor's indemnification obligations under this Paragraph 7.6 will be conducted by contractor and performed by counsel selected by Contractor and approved by County. Notwithstanding the preceding sentence, County will have the right to participate in any such defense at its sole cost and expense, except that in the event Contractor fails to provide County with a full and adequate defense, as determined by County in its sole judgment, County will be entitled to retain its own counsel, including, without limitation, County Counsel, and to reimbursement from Contractor for all such costs and expenses incurred by County in doing so. Contractor will not have the right to enter into any settlement, agree to any injunction, or make any admission, in each case, on behalf of County without County's prior written approval.
- **7.6.3** Contractor must inform all of its officers, employees, agents and subcontractors providing services hereunder of the confidentiality provisions of this Contract.
- **7.6.4** Contractor must sign and adhere to the provisions of Exhibit F1 (Contractor Acknowledgement and Confidentiality Agreement).

8 STANDARD TERMS AND CONDITIONS

8.1 Amendments

- **8.1.1** For any change which affects the scope of work, term, contract sum, payments, or any term or condition included under this Contract, an amendment to the Contract must be prepared and executed by the Contractor and by the Director.
- 8.1.2 The County's Board of Supervisors or Chief Executive Officer or designee may require the addition and/or change of certain terms and conditions in the Contract during the term of this Contract. The County reserves the right to add and/or change such provisions as required by

- the County's Board of Supervisors or Chief Executive Officer. To implement such changes, an Amendment to the Contract must be prepared and executed by the Contractor and by the Director.
- 8.1.3 The Director or designee, may at his/her sole discretion, authorize extensions of time as defined in Paragraph 4 (Term of Contract). Contractor agrees that such extensions of time will not change any other term or condition of this Contract during the period of such extensions. To implement an extension of time, an Amendment to the Contract must be prepared and executed by Contractor and by the Director.

8.2 Assignment and Delegation/Mergers or Acquisitions

- 8.2.1 Contractor must notify the County of any pending acquisitions/mergers of its company unless otherwise legally prohibited from doing so. If Contractor is restricted from legally notifying the County of pending acquisitions/mergers, then it should notify the County of the actual acquisitions/mergers as soon as the law allows and provide to the County the legal framework that restricted it from notifying the County prior to the actual acquisitions/mergers.
- 8.2.2 Contractor must not assign, exchange, transfer, or delegate its rights or duties under this Contract, whether in whole or in part, without the prior written consent of County, in its discretion, and any attempted assignment, delegation, or otherwise transfer of its rights or duties, without such consent will be null and void. For purposes of this paragraph, County consent will require a written Amendment to the Contract, which is formally approved and executed by the parties. Any payments by the County to any approved delegate or assignee on any claim under this Contract will be deductible, at County's sole discretion, against the claims, which Contractor may have against the County.
- Any assumption, assignment, delegation, or takeover of any of Contractor's duties, responsibilities, obligations, or performance of same by any person or entity other than the contractor, whether through assignment, subcontract, delegation, merger, buyout, or any other mechanism, with or without consideration for any reason whatsoever without County's express prior written approval, will be a material breach of the Contract which may result in the termination of this Contract. In the event of such termination, County will be entitled to pursue the same remedies against Contractor as it could pursue in the event of default by Contractor.

8.3 Authorization Warranty

Contractor represents and warrants that the person executing this Contract for Contractor is an authorized agent who has actual authority to bind Contractor to each and every term, condition, and obligation of this Contract and that all requirements of Contractor have been fulfilled to provide such actual authority.

8.4 Budget Reductions

In the event that the County's Board of Supervisors adopts, in any fiscal year, a County Budget which provides for reductions in the salaries and benefits paid to the majority of County employees and imposes similar reductions with respect to County contracts, the County reserves the right to reduce its payment obligation under this Contract correspondingly for that fiscal year and any subsequent fiscal year during the term of this Contract (including any extensions), and the services to be provided by Contractor under this Contract will also be reduced correspondingly. The County's notice to Contractor regarding said reduction in payment obligation will be provided within 30 calendar days of the Board's approval of such actions. Except as set forth in the preceding sentence, Contractor must continue to provide all of the services set forth in this Contract.

8.5 Complaints

Contractor must develop, maintain and operate procedures for receiving, investigating and responding to complaints.

8.5.1 Complaint Procedures

- **8.5.1.1** Within 30 business days after the Contract effective date, Contractor must provide the County with Contractor's policy for receiving, investigating and responding to user complaints.
- **8.5.1.2** The County will review Contractor's policy and provide Contractor with approval of said policy or with requested changes.
- **8.5.1.3** If the County requests changes to Contractor's policy, Contractor must make such changes and resubmit the policy within 10 business days for County approval.
- **8.5.1.4** If, at any time, Contractor wishes to change its policy, Contractor must submit proposed changes to the County for approval before implementation.
- **8.5.1.5** Contractor must preliminarily investigate all complaints and notify the County's Monitoring Manager of the status of the investigation within three business days of receiving the complaint.
- **8.5.1.6** When complaints cannot be resolved informally, a system of follow-through will be instituted which adheres to formal plans for specific actions and strict time deadlines.
- **8.5.1.7** Copies of all written responses must be sent to the County's Monitoring Manager within five business days of mailing to the complainant.

8.6 Compliance with Applicable Law

- 8.6.1 In the performance of this Contract, Contractor must comply with all applicable federal, State and local laws, rules, regulations, ordinances, directives, guidelines, policies and procedures, and all provisions required thereby to be included in this Contract are hereby incorporated herein by reference.
- 8.6.2 Contractor must indemnify, defend, and hold harmless County, its officers, employees, and agents, from and against any and all claims, demands, damages, liabilities, losses, costs, and expenses, including, without limitation, defense costs and legal, accounting and other expert, consulting or professional fees, arising from, connected with, or related to any failure by Contractor, its officers, employees, agents, or subcontractors, to comply with any such laws, rules, regulations, ordinances, directives, guidelines, policies, or procedures, determined by County in its sole judgment. Any legal defense pursuant to Contractor's indemnification obligations under Paragraph 8.6 (Compliance with Applicable Law) will be conducted by Contractor and performed by counsel selected by Contractor and approved by County. Notwithstanding the preceding sentence, County will have the right to participate in any such defense at its sole cost and expense, except that in the event Contractor fails to provide County with a full and adequate defense, as determined by County in its sole judgment, County will be entitled to retain its own counsel, including, without limitation, County Counsel, and to reimbursement from Contractor for all such costs and expenses incurred by County in doing so. Contractor will not have the right to enter into any settlement, agree to any injunction or other equitable relief, or make any admission, in each case, on behalf of County without County's prior written approval.

8.7 Compliance with Civil Rights Laws

Contractor hereby assures that it will comply with Subchapter VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, 42 USC Sections 2000 (e) (1) through 2000 (e) (17), to the end that no person will, on the grounds of race, creed, color, sex, religion, ancestry, age, condition of physical handicap, marital status, political affiliation, or national origin, be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be otherwise subjected to discrimination under this Contract or under any project, program, or activity supported by this Contract. Additionally, Contractor certifies to the County:

- **8.7.1** That Contractor has a written policy statement prohibiting discrimination in all phases of employment.
- **8.7.2** That Contractor periodically conducts a self-analysis or utilization analysis of its work force.
- **8.7.3** That Contractor has a system for determining if its employment practices are discriminatory against protected groups.

8.7.4 Where problem areas are identified in employment practices, the Contractor has a system for taking reasonable corrective action, to include establishment of goals or timetables.

8.8 Compliance with the County's Jury Service Program

8.8.1 Jury Service Program

This Contract is subject to the provisions of the County's ordinance entitled Contractor Employee Jury Service ("Jury Service Program") as codified in <u>Sections 2.203.010 through 2.203.090 of the Los Angeles County Code.</u>

8.8.2 Written Employee Jury Service Policy

- 8.8.2.1 Unless the contractor has demonstrated to the County's satisfaction either that the contractor is not a "contractor" as defined under the Jury Service Program (Section 2.203.020 of the County Code) or that the contractor qualifies for an exception to the Jury Service Program (Section 2.203.070 of the County Code), the contractor must have and adhere to a written policy that provides that its Employees will receive from the contractor, on an annual basis, no less than five days of regular pay for actual jury service. The policy may provide that Employees deposit any fees received for such jury service with the contractor or that the contractor deduct from the Employee's regular pay the fees received for jury service.
- 8.8.2.2 For purposes of this paragraph, "contractor" means a person, partnership, corporation or other entity which has a contract with the County or a subcontract with a County contractor and has received or will receive an aggregate sum of fifty thousand dollars (\$50,000) or more in any 12-month period under one or more County contracts or subcontracts. "Employee" means any California resident who is a full-time employee of the contractor. "Full-time" means forty (40) hours or more worked per week, or a lesser number of hours if: 1) the lesser number is a recognized industry standard as determined by the County, or 2) contractor has a long-standing practice that defines the lesser number of hours as full-time. Full-time employees providing short-term, temporary services of 90 days or less within a 12-month period are not considered fulltime for purposes of the Jury Service Program. If the contractor uses any subcontractor to perform services for the County under the Contract, the subcontractor will also be subject to the provisions of this paragraph. The provisions of this paragraph will be inserted into any such subcontract agreement and a copy of the Jury Service Program must be attached to the agreement.

- 8.8.2.3 If the contractor is not required to comply with the Jury Service Program when the Contract commences, the contractor will have a continuing obligation to review the applicability of its "exception status" from the Jury Service Program, and the contractor must immediately notify the County if the contractor at any time either comes within the Jury Service Program's definition of "contractor" or if the contractor no longer qualifies for an exception to the Jury Service Program. In either event, the contractor must immediately implement a written policy consistent with the Jury Service Program. The County may also require, at any time during the Contract and at its sole discretion, that the contractor demonstrate, to the County's satisfaction that the contractor either continues to remain outside of the Jury Service Program's definition of "contractor" and/or that the contractor continues to qualify for an exception to the Program.
- 8.8.2.4 Contractor's violation of this paragraph of the Contract may constitute a material breach of the Contract. In the event of such material breach, County may, in its sole discretion, terminate the Contract and/or bar the contractor from the award of future County contracts for a period of time consistent with the seriousness of the breach.

8.9 Conflict of Interest

- 8.9.1 No County employee whose position with the County enables such employee to influence the award of this Contract or any competing Contract, and no spouse or economic dependent of such employee, will be employed in any capacity by Contractor or have any other direct or indirect financial interest in this Contract. No officer or employee of the contractor who may financially benefit from the performance of work hereunder will in any way participate in the County's approval, or ongoing evaluation, of such work, or in any way attempt to unlawfully influence the County's approval or ongoing evaluation of such work.
- 8.9.2 Contractor must comply with all conflict of interest laws, ordinances, and regulations now in effect or hereafter to be enacted during the term of this Contract. Contractor warrants that it is not now aware of any facts that create a conflict of interest. If Contractor hereafter becomes aware of any facts that might reasonably be expected to create a conflict of interest, it must immediately make full written disclosure of such facts to the County. Full written disclosure must include, but is not limited to, identification of all persons implicated and a complete description of all relevant circumstances. Failure to comply with the provisions of this paragraph will be a material breach of this Contract.

8.10 Consideration of Hiring County Employees Targeted for Layoffs or are on a County Re-Employment List

Should Contractor require additional or replacement personnel to perform the services set forth herein, after the effective date of this Contract, Contractor must give first consideration for such employment openings to qualified, permanent County employees who are targeted for layoff or qualified, former County employees who are on a re-employment list during the life of this Contract.

8.11 Consideration of Hiring GAIN-GROW Participants

- 8.11.1 Should Contractor require additional or replacement personnel after the effective date of this Contract, Contractor will give consideration for any such employment openings to participants in the County's Department of Public Social Services Greater Avenues for Independence (GAIN) Program or General Relief Opportunity for Work (GROW) Program who meet Contractor's minimum qualifications for the open position. For this purpose, consideration will mean that the contractor will interview qualified candidates. The County will refer GAIN-GROW participants by job category to Contractor. Contractors must report all job openings with job requirements to: GAINGROW@DPSS.LACOUNTY.GOV and BSERVICES@WDACS.LACOUNTY.GOV and DPSS will refer qualified GAIN/GROW job candidates.
- 8.11.2 In the event that both laid-off County employees and GAIN/GROW participants are available for hiring, County employees must be given first priority.

8.12 Contractor Responsibility and Debarment

8.12.1 Responsible Contractor

A responsible contractor is a contractor who has demonstrated the attribute of trustworthiness, as well as quality, fitness, capacity and experience to satisfactorily perform the contract. It is the County's policy to conduct business only with responsible contractors.

8.12.2 Chapter 2.202 of the County Code

Contractor is hereby notified that, in accordance with Chapter 2.202 of the County Code, if the County acquires information concerning Contractor's performance on this or other contracts which indicates that Contractor is not responsible, the County may, in addition to other remedies provided in the Contract, debar Contractor from bidding or proposing on, or being awarded, and/or performing work on County contracts for a specified period of time, which generally will not exceed five years but may exceed five years or be permanent if warranted by the circumstances, and terminate any or all existing contracts Contractor may have with the County.

8.12.3 Non-responsible contractor

The County may debar a contractor if the Board of Supervisors finds, in its discretion, that the contractor has done any of the following: 1) violated a term of a contract with the County or a nonprofit corporation created by the County, 2) committed an act or omission which negatively reflects on the contractor's quality, fitness or capacity to perform a contract with the County, any other public entity, or a nonprofit corporation created by the County, or engaged in a pattern or practice which negatively reflects on same, 3) committed an act or offense which indicates a lack of business integrity or business honesty, or 4) made or submitted a false claim against the County or any other public entity.

8.12.4 Contractor Hearing Board

- **8.12.4.1** If there is evidence that the contractor may be subject to debarment, the Department will notify the contractor in writing of the evidence which is the basis for the proposed debarment and will advise the contractor of the scheduled date for a debarment hearing before the Contractor Hearing Board.
- 8.12.4.2 The Contractor Hearing Board will conduct a hearing where evidence on the proposed debarment is presented. The contractor and/or the contractor's representative will be given an opportunity to submit evidence at that hearing. After the hearing, the Contractor Hearing Board will prepare a tentative proposed decision, which will contain a recommendation regarding whether the contractor should be debarred, and, if so, the appropriate length of time of the debarment. The contractor and the Department will be provided an opportunity to object to the tentative proposed decision prior to its presentation to the Board of Supervisors.
- **8.12.4.3** After consideration of any objections, or if no objections are submitted, a record of the hearing, the proposed decision, and any other recommendation of the Contractor Hearing Board will be presented to the Board of Supervisors. The Board of Supervisors will have the right to modify, deny, or adopt the proposed decision and recommendation of the Contractor Hearing Board.
- 8.12.4.4 If a contractor has been debarred for a period longer than five years, that contractor may after the debarment has been in effect for at least five years, submit a written request for review of the debarment determination to reduce the period of debarment or terminate the debarment. The County may, in its discretion, reduce the period of debarment or terminate the debarment if it finds that the contractor has adequately demonstrated one or more of the following: 1) elimination of the grounds for which the debarment was imposed; 2) a bona fide change in ownership or management; 3) material

evidence discovered after debarment was imposed; or 4) any other reason that is in the best interests of the County.

- 8.12.4.5 The Contractor Hearing Board will consider a request for review of a debarment determination only where 1) the contractor has been debarred for a period longer than five years; 2) the debarment has been in effect for at least five years; and 3) the request is in writing, states one or more of the grounds for reduction of the debarment period or termination of the debarment, and includes supporting documentation. Upon receiving an appropriate request, the Contractor Hearing Board will provide notice of the hearing on the request. At the hearing, the Contractor Hearing Board will conduct a hearing where evidence on the proposed reduction of debarment period or termination of debarment is presented. This hearing will be conducted and the request for review decided by the Contractor Hearing Board pursuant to the same procedures as for a debarment hearing.
- 8.12.4.6 The Contractor Hearing Board's proposed decision will contain a recommendation on the request to reduce the period of debarment or terminate the debarment. The Contractor Hearing Board will present its proposed decision and recommendation to the Board of Supervisors. The Board of Supervisors will have the right to modify, deny, or adopt the proposed decision and recommendation of the Contractor Hearing Board.

8.12.5 Subcontractors of Contractor

These terms will also apply to subcontractors of County contractors.

8.13 Contractor's Acknowledgement of County's Commitment to Safely Surrendered Baby Law

Contractor acknowledges that the County places a high priority on the implementation of the Safely Surrendered Baby Law. Contractor understands that it is the County's policy to encourage all County contractors to voluntarily post the County's poster, Exhibit G (Safely Surrendered Baby Law) in a prominent position at Contractor's place of business. The contractor will also encourage its subcontractors, if any, to post this poster in a prominent position in the subcontractor's place of business. Information and posters for printing are available at https://lacounty.gov/residents/family-services/child-safety/safe-surrender/,

8.14 Contractor's Warranty of Adherence to County's Child Support Compliance Program

8.14.1 Contractor acknowledges that the County has established a goal of ensuring that all individuals who benefit financially from the County

through contracts are in compliance with their court-ordered child, family and spousal support obligations in order to mitigate the economic burden otherwise imposed upon the County and its taxpayers.

As required by the County's Child Support Compliance Program (County Code Chapter 2.200) and without limiting Contractor's duty under this Contract to comply with all applicable provisions of law, Contractor warrants that it is now in compliance and will during the term of this Contract, maintain compliance with employment and wage reporting requirements as required by the Federal Social Security Act (42 USC Section 653a) and California Unemployment Insurance Code Section 1088.5, and will implement all lawfully served Wage and Earnings Withholding Orders or Child Support Services Department Notices of Wage and Earnings Assignment for Child, Family or Spousal Support, pursuant to Code of Civil Procedure Section 706.031 and Family Code Section 5246(b).

8.15 County's Quality Assurance Plan

8.15.1 The County or its agent(s) will monitor Contractor's performance under this Contract on not less than an annual basis. Such monitoring will include assessing Contractor's compliance with all Contract terms and conditions and performance standards. Contractor deficiencies which the County determines are significant or continuing and that may place performance of the Contract in jeopardy if not corrected will be reported to the Board of Supervisors and listed in the appropriate contractor performance database. The report to the Board will include improvement/corrective action measures taken by the County and the contractor. If improvement does not occur consistent with the corrective action measures, the County may terminate this Contract or impose other penalties as specified in this Contract.

8.16 Damage to County Facilities, Buildings or Grounds

- 8.16.1 Contractor will repair, or cause to be repaired, at its own cost, any and all damage to County facilities, buildings, or grounds caused by Contractor or its employees or agents. Such repairs must be made immediately after Contractor has become aware of such damage, but in no event later than 30 days after the occurrence.
- 8.16.2 If Contractor fails to make timely repairs, County may make any necessary repairs. All costs incurred by County, as determined by County, for such repairs must be repaid by Contractor by cash payment upon demand.

8.17 Employment Eligibility Verification

8.17.1 Contractor warrants that it fully complies with all federal and State statutes and regulations regarding the employment of aliens and others and that all its employees performing work under this Contract meet the

citizenship or alien status requirements set forth in Federal and State statutes and regulations. Contractor must obtain, from all employees performing work hereunder, all verification and other documentation of employment eligibility status required by federal and State statutes and regulations including, but not limited to, the Immigration Reform and Control Act of 1986, (P.L. 99-603), or as they currently exist and as they may be hereafter amended. Contractor must retain all such documentation for all covered employees for the period prescribed by law.

8.17.2 Contractor must indemnify, defend, and hold harmless, the County, its agents, officers, and employees from employer sanctions and any other liability which may be assessed against Contractor or the County or both in connection with any alleged violation of any federal or State statutes or regulations pertaining to the eligibility for employment of any persons performing work under this Contract.

8.18 Counterparts and Electronic Signatures and Representations

This Contract may be executed in two or more counterparts, each of which will be deemed an original but all of which together will constitute one and the same Contract. The facsimile, email or electronic signature of the Parties will be deemed to constitute original signatures, and facsimile or electronic copies hereof will be deemed to constitute duplicate originals.

The County and Contractor hereby agree to regard electronic representations of original signatures of authorized officers of each party, when appearing in appropriate places on the Amendments prepared pursuant to Paragraph 8.1 (Amendments) and received via communications facilities (facsimile, email or electronic signature), as legally sufficient evidence that such legally binding signatures have been affixed to Amendments to this Contract.

8.19 Fair Labor Standards

Contractor must comply with all applicable provisions of the Federal Fair Labor Standards Act and must indemnify, defend, and hold harmless the County and its agents, officers, and employees from any and all liability, including, but not limited to, wages, overtime pay, liquidated damages, penalties, court costs, and attorneys' fees arising under any wage and hour law, including, but not limited to, the Federal Fair Labor Standards Act, for work performed by Contractor's employees for which the County may be found jointly or solely liable.

8.20 Force Majeure

8.20.1 Neither party will be liable for such party's failure to perform its obligations under and in accordance with this Contract, if such failure arises out of fires, floods, epidemics, quarantine restrictions, other natural occurrences, strikes, lockouts (other than a lockout by such party or any of such party's subcontractors), freight embargoes, or other similar events to those described above, but in every such case the

failure to perform must be totally beyond the control and without any fault or negligence of such party (such events are referred to in this paragraph as "force majeure events").

- 8.20.2 Notwithstanding the foregoing, a default by a subcontractor of Contractor will not constitute a force majeure event, unless such default arises out of causes beyond the control of both contractor and such subcontractor, and without any fault or negligence of either of them. In such case, Contractor will not be liable for failure to perform, unless the goods or services to be furnished by the subcontractor were obtainable from other sources in sufficient time to permit contractor to meet the required performance schedule. As used in this subparagraph, the term "subcontractor" and "subcontractors" mean subcontractors at any tier.
- 8.20.3 In the event Contractor's failure to perform arises out of a force majeure event, Contractor agrees to use commercially reasonable best efforts to obtain goods or services from other sources, if applicable, and to otherwise mitigate the damages and reduce the delay caused by such force majeure event.

8.21 Governing Law, Jurisdiction, and Venue

This Contract will be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of California. Contractor agrees and consents to the exclusive jurisdiction of the courts of the State of California for all purposes regarding this Contract and further agrees and consents that venue of any action brought hereunder will be exclusively in the County of Los Angeles.

8.22 Independent Contractor Status

- 8.22.1 This Contract is by and between the County and Contractor and is not intended, and must not be construed, to create the relationship of agent, servant, employee, partnership, joint venture, or association, as between the County and Contractor. The employees and agents of one party must not be, or be construed to be, the employees or agents of the other party for any purpose whatsoever.
- 8.22.2 Contractor will be solely liable and responsible for providing to, or on behalf of, all persons performing work pursuant to this Contract all compensation and benefits. The County will have no liability or responsibility for the payment of any salaries, wages, unemployment benefits, disability benefits, federal, State, or local taxes, or other compensation, benefits, or taxes for any personnel provided by or on behalf of Contractor.
- 8.22.3 Contractor understands and agrees that all persons performing work pursuant to this Contract are, for purposes of Workers' Compensation liability, solely employees of Contractor and not employees of the County. Contractor will be solely liable and responsible for furnishing any and all Workers' Compensation benefits to any person as a result of

any injuries arising from or connected with any work performed by or on behalf of Contractor pursuant to this Contract.

8.22.4 Contractor must adhere to the provisions stated in Paragraph 7.6 (Confidentiality).

8.23 Indemnification

Contractor must indemnify, defend and hold harmless the County, its Special Districts, elected and appointed officers, employees, agents and volunteers (County Indemnitees) from and against any and all liability, including but not limited to demands, claims, actions, fees, costs and expenses (including attorney and expert witness fees), arising from and/or relating to this Contract, except for such loss or damage arising from the sole negligence or willful misconduct of the County indemnitees.

8.24 General Provisions for all Insurance Coverage

Without limiting Contractor's indemnification of County, and in the performance of this Contract and until all of its obligations pursuant to this Contract have been met, Contractor must provide and maintain at its own expense insurance coverage satisfying the requirements specified in Paragraphs 8.24 and 8.25 of this Contract. These minimum insurance coverage terms, types and limits (the "Required Insurance") also are in addition to and separate from any other contractual obligation imposed upon Contractor pursuant to this Contract. The County in no way warrants that the Required Insurance is sufficient to protect the Contractor for liabilities which may arise from or relate to this Contract.

8.24.2 Evidence of Coverage and Notice to County

- 8.24.2.1 Certificate(s) of insurance coverage (Certificate) satisfactory to County, and a copy of an Additional Insured endorsement confirming County and its Agents (defined below) has been given Insured status under Contractor's General Liability policy, must be delivered to County at the address shown below and provided prior to commencing services under this Contract.
- **8.24.2.2** Renewal Certificates must be provided to County not less than 10 days prior to Contractor's policy expiration dates. The County reserves the right to obtain complete, certified copies of any required Contractor and/or sub-contractor insurance policies at any time.
- **8.24.2.3** Certificates must identify all Required Insurance coverage types and limits specified herein, reference this Contract by name or number, and be signed by an authorized representative of the insurer(s). The Insured party named on the Certificate must match the name of Contractor identified as the contracting party in this Contract. Certificates must

provide the full name of each insurer providing coverage, its NAIC (National Association of Insurance Commissioners) identification number, its financial rating, the amounts of any policy deductibles or self-insured retentions exceeding fifty thousand dollars (\$50,000), and list any County required endorsement forms.

- **8.24.2.4** Neither the County's failure to obtain, nor the County's receipt of, or failure to object to a non-complying insurance certificate or endorsement, or any other insurance documentation or information provided by Contractor, its insurance broker(s) and/or insurer(s), will be construed as a waiver of any of the Required Insurance provisions.
- **8.24.2.5** Certificates and copies of any required endorsements must be sent to:

County of Los Angeles-Department of Mental Health
Contracts Development and Administration Division
510 S. Vermont Ave., 20th Floor
Los Angeles, CA 90020

8.24.2.6 Contractor also must promptly report to County any injury or property damage accident or incident, including any injury to a contractor employee occurring on County property, and any loss, disappearance, destruction, misuse, or theft of County property, monies or securities entrusted to Contractor. Contractor also must promptly notify County of any third party claim or suit filed against contractor or any of its subcontractors which arises from or relates to this Contract and could result in the filing of a claim or lawsuit against contractor and/or County.

8.24.3 Additional Insured Status and Scope of Coverage

The County of Los Angeles, it's Special Districts, Elected Officials, Officers, Agents, employees and volunteers (collectively County and its Agents) must be provided additional insured status under Contractor's General Liability policy with respect to liability arising out of Contractor's ongoing and completed operations performed on behalf of the County. County and its Agents additional insured status must apply with respect to liability and defense of suits arising out of the contractor's acts or omissions, whether such liability is attributable to the contractor or to the County. The full policy limits and scope of protection also must apply to the County and its Agents as an additional insured, even if they exceed the County's minimum Required Insurance specifications herein. Use of

an automatic additional insured endorsement form is acceptable providing it satisfies the Required Insurance provisions herein.

8.24.4 Cancellation of or Changes in Insurance

Contractor must provide County with, or Contractor's insurance policies must contain a provision that County will receive, written notice of cancellation or any change in Required Insurance, including insurer, limits of coverage, term of coverage or policy period. The written notice must be provided to County at least 10 days in advance of cancellation for non-payment of premium and 30 days in advance for any other cancellation or policy change. Failure to provide written notice of cancellation or any change in Required Insurance may constitute a material breach of the Contract, in the sole discretion of the County, upon which the County may suspend or terminate this Contract.

8.24.5 Failure to Maintain Insurance

Contractor's failure to maintain or to provide acceptable evidence that it maintains the Required Insurance will constitute a material breach of the Contract, upon which County immediately may withhold payments due to Contractor, and/or suspend or terminate this Contract. County, at its sole discretion, may obtain damages from Contractor resulting from said breach. Alternatively, the County may purchase the Required Insurance, and without further notice to contractor, deduct the premium cost from sums due to Contractor or pursue Contractor reimbursement.

8.24.6 Insurer Financial Ratings

Coverage must be placed with insurers acceptable to the County with A.M. Best ratings of not less than A:VII unless otherwise approved by County.

8.24.7 Contractor's Insurance Must Be Primary

Contractor's insurance policies, with respect to any claims related to this Contract, must be primary with respect to all other sources of coverage available to Contractor. Any County maintained insurance or self-insurance coverage must be in excess of and not contribute to any Contractor coverage.

8.24.8 Waivers of Subrogation

To the fullest extent permitted by law, Contractor hereby waives its rights and its insurer(s)' rights of recovery against County under all the Required Insurance for any loss arising from or relating to this Contract. Contractor must require its insurers to execute any waiver of subrogation endorsements which may be necessary to effect such waiver.

8.24.9 Subcontractor Insurance Coverage Requirements

Contractor must include all subcontractors as insureds under Contractor's own policies or must provide County with each

subcontractor's separate evidence of insurance coverage. Contractor will be responsible for verifying each subcontractor complies with the Required Insurance provisions herein and must require that each subcontractor name the County and Contractor as additional insureds on the subcontractor's General Liability policy. Contractor must obtain County's prior review and approval of any subcontractor request for modification of the Required Insurance.

8.24.10 Deductibles and Self-Insured Retentions (SIRs)

Contractor's policies will not obligate the County to pay any portion of any Contractor deductible or SIR. The County retains the right to require contractor to reduce or eliminate policy deductibles and SIRs as respects the County, or to provide a bond guaranteeing contractor's payment of all deductibles and SIRs, including all related claims investigation, administration and defense expenses. Such bond must be executed by a corporate surety licensed to transact business in the State of California.

8.24.11 Claims Made Coverage

If any part of the Required Insurance is written on a claims made basis, any policy retroactive date will precede the effective date of this Contract. Contractor understands and agrees it will maintain such coverage for a period of not less than three years following Contract expiration, termination or cancellation.

8.24.12 Application of Excess Liability Coverage

Contractor may use a combination of primary, and excess insurance policies which provide coverage as broad as ("follow form" over) the underlying primary policies, to satisfy the Required Insurance provisions.

8.24.13 Separation of Insureds

All liability policies must provide cross-liability coverage as would be afforded by the standard ISO (Insurance Services Office, Inc.) separation of insureds provision with no insured versus insured exclusions or limitations.

8.24.14 Alternative Risk Financing Programs

The County reserves the right to review, and then approve, Contractor's use of self-insurance, risk retention groups, risk purchasing groups, pooling arrangements and captive insurance to satisfy the Required Insurance provisions. The County and its Agents must be designated as an Additional Covered Party under any approved program.

8.24.15 County Review and Approval of Insurance Requirements

The County reserves the right to review and adjust the Required Insurance provisions, conditioned upon County's determination of changes in risk exposures.

8.25 Insurance Coverage

8.25.1 Commercial General Liability insurance (providing scope of coverage equivalent to ISO policy form CG 00 01), naming County and its Agents as an additional insured, with limits of not less than:

General Aggregate: \$2 million

Products/Completed Operations Aggregate: \$1 million

Personal and Advertising Injury: \$1 million

Each Occurrence: \$1 million

- **8.25.2 Automobile Liability** insurance (providing scope of coverage equivalent to ISO policy form CA 00 01) with limits of not less than \$1 million for bodily injury and property damage, in combined or equivalent split limits, for each single accident. Insurance must cover liability arising out of Contractor's use of autos pursuant to this Contract, including owned, leased, hired, and/or non-owned autos, as each may be applicable.
- 8.25.3 Workers Compensation and Employers' Liability insurance or qualified self-insurance satisfying statutory requirements, which includes Employers' Liability coverage with limits of not less than \$1 million per accident. If Contractor will provide leased employees, or, is an employee leasing or temporary staffing firm or a professional employer organization (PEO), coverage also must include an Alternate Employer Endorsement (providing scope of coverage equivalent to ISO policy form WC 00 03 01 A) naming the County as the Alternate Employer. The written notice must be provided to County at least 10 days in advance of cancellation for non-payment of premium and 30 days in advance for any other cancellation or policy change. If applicable to Contractor's operations, coverage also must be arranged to satisfy the requirements of any federal workers or workmen's compensation law or any federal occupational disease law.

8.25.4 Unique Insurance Coverage

8.25.4.1 Sexual Misconduct Liability

Insurance covering actual or alleged claims for sexual misconduct and/or molestation with limits of not less than \$2 million per claim and \$2 million aggregate, and claims for negligent employment, investigation, supervision, training or retention of, or failure to report to proper authorities, a person(s) who committed any act of abuse, molestation, harassment, mistreatment or maltreatment of a sexual nature.

8.25.4.2 Professional Liability-Errors and Omissions

Insurance covering Contractor's liability arising from or related to this Contract, with limits of not less than \$1 million per claim and \$2 million aggregate. Further, Contractor understands and agrees it must maintain such coverage for a period of not less than three years following this Contract's expiration, termination or cancellation.

8.25.4.3 Property Coverage

Contractors given exclusive use of County owned or leased property must carry property coverage at least as broad as that provided by the ISO special causes of loss (ISO policy form CP 10 30) form. The County and its Agents must be named as an Additional Insured and Loss Payee on contractor's insurance as its interests may appear. Automobiles and mobile equipment must be insured for their actual cash value. Real property and all other personal property must be insured for their full replacement value.

8.25.4.4 Privacy/Network Security (Cyber) Liability

Insurance coverage providing protection against liability for (1) privacy breaches [liability arising from the loss or disclosure of confidential information no matter how it occurs]; (2) system breach; (3) denial or loss of service; (4) introduction, implantation, or spread of malicious software code; (5) unauthorized access to or use of computer systems with limits of not less than \$2 million. No exclusion/restriction for unencrypted portable devices/media may be on the policy.

8.26 Intentionally Omitted

8.27 Most Favored Public Entity

If Contractor's prices decline or should Contractor at any time during the term of this Contract provide the same goods or services under similar quantity and delivery conditions to the State of California or any county, municipality, or district of the State at prices below those set forth in this Contract, then such lower prices must be immediately extended to the County.

8.28 Nondiscrimination and Affirmative Action

- **8.28.1** Contractor certifies and agrees that all persons employed by it, its affiliates, subsidiaries, or holding companies are and will be treated equally without regard to or because of race, color, religion, ancestry, national origin, sex, age, physical or mental disability, marital status, or political affiliation, in compliance with all applicable federal and State anti discrimination laws and regulations.
- **8.28.2** Contractor certifies to the County each of the following:

- **8.28.2.1** That Contractor has a written policy statement prohibiting discrimination in all phases of employment.
- **8.28.2.2** That Contractor periodically conducts a self-analysis or utilization analysis of its work force.
- **8.28.2.3** That Contractor has a system for determining if its employment practices are discriminatory against protected groups.
- **8.28.2.4** Where problem areas are identified in employment practices, the Contractor has a system for taking reasonable corrective action, to include establishment of goals or timetables.
- 8.28.3 Contractor must take affirmative action to ensure that applicants are employed, and that employees are treated during employment, without regard to race, color, religion, ancestry, national origin, sex, age, physical or mental disability, marital status, or political affiliation, in compliance with all applicable federal and State anti-discrimination laws and regulations. Such action must include, but is not limited to: employment, upgrading, demotion, transfer, recruitment or recruitment advertising, layoff or termination, rates of pay or other forms of compensation, and selection for training, including apprenticeship.
- **8.28.4** Contractor certifies and agrees that it will deal with its subcontractors, bidders, or vendors without regard to or because of race, color, religion, ancestry, national origin, sex, age, physical or mental disability, marital status, or political affiliation.
- 8.28.5 Contractor certifies and agrees that it, its affiliates, subsidiaries, or holding companies will comply with all applicable federal and State laws and regulations to the end that no person will, on the grounds of race, color, religion, ancestry, national origin, sex, age, physical or mental disability, marital status, or political affiliation, be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be otherwise subjected to discrimination under this Contract or under any project, program, or activity supported by this Contract.
- **8.28.6** Contractor will allow County representatives access to Contractor's employment records during regular business hours to verify compliance with the provisions of this Paragraph 8.28 (Nondiscrimination and Affirmative Action) when so requested by the County.
- 8.28.7 If the County finds that any provisions of this Paragraph 8.28 (Nondiscrimination and Affirmative Action) have been violated, such violation will constitute a material breach of this Contract upon which the County may terminate or suspend this Contract. While the County reserves the right to determine independently that the anti-discrimination provisions of this Contract have been violated, in addition, a determination by the California Fair Employment and Housing

Commission or the Federal Equal Employment Opportunity Commission that the contractor has violated Federal or State anti-discrimination laws or regulations will constitute a finding by the County that Contractor has violated the anti-discrimination provisions of this Contract.

8.28.8 The parties agree that in the event Contractor violates any of the antidiscrimination provisions of this Contract, the County will, at its sole option, be entitled to the sum of five hundred dollars (\$500) for each such violation pursuant to California Civil Code Section 1671 as liquidated damages in lieu of terminating or suspending this Contract.

8.29 Non Exclusivity

Nothing herein is intended nor will be construed as creating any exclusive arrangement with Contractor. This Contract will not restrict County from acquiring similar, equal or like goods and/or services from other entities or sources.

8.30 Notice of Delays

Except as otherwise provided under this Contract, when either party has knowledge that any actual or potential situation is delaying or threatens to delay the timely performance of this Contract, that party must, within one business day, give notice thereof, including all relevant information with respect thereto, to the other party.

8.31 Notice of Disputes

Contractor must bring to the attention of the County's Monitoring Manager or Contract Lead any dispute between the County and Contractor regarding the performance of services as stated in this Contract. If the County's Monitoring Manager or Contract Lead is not able to resolve the dispute, the Director, or designee will resolve it.

8.32 Notice to Employees Regarding the Federal Earned Income Credit

Contractor must notify its employees, and will require each subcontractor to notify its employees, that they may be eligible for the Federal Earned Income Credit under the federal income tax laws. Such notice must be provided in accordance with the requirements set forth in Internal Revenue Service Notice No. 1015.

8.33 Notice to Employees Regarding the Safely Surrendered Baby Law

Contractor must notify and provide to its employees, and will require each subcontractor to notify and provide to its employees, information regarding the Safely Surrendered Baby Law, its implementation in Los Angeles County, and where and how to safely surrender a baby. The information is set forth in Exhibit G (Safely Surrendered Baby Law) of this Contract. Additional information is available at https://lacounty.gov/residents/family-services/child-safety/safe-surrender/.

8.34 Notices

All notices or demands required or permitted to be given or made under this Contract must be in writing and will be hand delivered with signed receipt or mailed by first class registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, and/or emailed addressed to the parties as identified in Exhibits D (County's Administration) and E (Contractor's Administration). Addresses may be changed by either party giving 10 days' prior written notice thereof to the other party. The Director or designee will have the authority to issue all notices or demands required or permitted by the County under this Contract.

8.35 Prohibition Against Inducement or Persuasion

Notwithstanding the above, Contractor and the County agree that, during the term of this Contract and for a period of one year thereafter, neither party will in any way intentionally induce or persuade any employee of one party to become an employee or agent of the other party. No bar exists against any hiring action initiated through a public announcement.

8.36 Public Records Act

- 8.36.1 Contractor acknowledges that the County is a public "local entity" subject to the California Public Records Act, Government Code section 6250 et seq. Any documents submitted by the Contractor and all information obtained in connection with the County's right to audit and inspect the Contractor's documents, books, and accounting records pursuant to Paragraph 8.38 (Record Retention and Inspection-Audit Settlement) of this Contract become the exclusive property of the County. All such documents become a matter of public record and shall be regarded as public records. Upon receipt of a Public Records Act request, County will use reasonable efforts to notify Contractor prior to disclosing any sensitive Contractor information provided to County in connection with this Contract. To the extent reasonably practicable, County will give Contractor the opportunity to identify exemptions from disclosure for any Contractor documents included in records responsive to a Public Records Act request. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Contract, nothing in this Contract is intended to supersede, modify or diminish in any respect whosoever any of the County's rights, obligations, and defenses under the Public Records Act, nor will the County be held liability for any disclosure of records, including information that the County determines in its sole discretion is a public records subject to disclosures under the Public Records Act.
- 8.36.2 In the event the County is required to defend an action on a Public Records Act request for any of the Contractor's documents, information, books, records, and/or contents of a proposal, the Contractor agrees to defend and indemnify the County from all costs and expenses, including reasonable attorney's fees, in action or liability arising under the Public Records Act.

8.37 Publicity

- 8.37.1 Contractor must not disclose any details in connection with this Contract to any person or entity except as may be otherwise provided hereunder or required by law. However, in recognizing the contractor's need to identify its services and related clients to sustain itself, the County will not inhibit the contractor from publishing its role under this Contract within the following conditions:
 - **8.37.1.1** Contractor must develop all publicity material in a professional manner; and
 - **8.37.1.2** During the term of this Contract, Contractor will not, and will not authorize another to, publish or disseminate any commercial advertisements, press releases, feature articles, or other materials using the name of the County without the prior written consent of the Director of Mental Health, or his/her designee. The County will not unreasonably withhold written consent.
- 8.37.2 Contractor may, without the prior written consent of County, indicate in its proposals and sales materials that it has been awarded this Contract with the County of Los Angeles, provided that the requirements of this Paragraph 8.37 (Publicity) will apply.

8.38 Record Retention and Inspection-Audit Settlement

- 8.38.1 Contractor must maintain accurate and complete financial records of its activities and operations relating to this Contract in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. Contractor must also maintain accurate and complete employment and other records relating to its performance of this Contract. Contractor agrees that the County, or its authorized representatives, will have access to and the right to examine, audit, excerpt, copy, or transcribe any pertinent transaction, activity, or record relating to this Contract. All such material, including, but not limited to, all financial records, bank statements, cancelled checks or other proof of payment, timecards, sign-in/sign-out sheets and other time and employment records, and proprietary data and information, will be kept and maintained by Contractor and will be made available to the County during the term of this Contract and for a period of five years thereafter, unless the County's written permission is given to dispose of any such material prior to such time. All such material must be maintained by Contractor at a location in Los Angeles County, provided that if any such material is located outside Los Angeles County, then, at the County's option, Contractor will pay the County for travel, per diem, and other costs incurred by the County to examine, audit, excerpt, copy, or transcribe such material at such other location.
- **8.38.2** In the event that an audit of Contractor is conducted specifically regarding this Contract by any federal or State auditor, or by any auditor

or accountant employed by Contractor or otherwise, then Contractor must file a copy of such audit report with the County's Auditor Controller within 30 days of Contractor's receipt thereof, unless otherwise provided by applicable federal or State law or under this Contract. Subject to applicable law, the County will make a reasonable effort to maintain the confidentiality of such audit report(s) 8.38.3. Failure on the part of Contractor to comply with any of the provisions of this subparagraph 8.38 will constitute a material breach of this Contract upon which the County may terminate or suspend this Contract.

8.38.3 If, at any time during the term of this Contract or within five years after the expiration or termination of this Contract, representatives of the County conduct an audit of Contractor regarding the work performed under this Contract, and if such audit finds that the County's dollar liability for any such work is less than payments made by the County to Contractor, then the difference must be either: a) repaid by Contractor to the County by cash payment upon demand or b) at the sole option of the County's Auditor-Controller, deducted from any amounts due to Contractor from the County, whether under this Contract or otherwise. If such audit finds that the County's dollar liability for such work is more than the payments made by the County to Contractor, then the difference will be paid to Contractor by the County by cash payment, provided that in no event will the County's maximum obligation for this Contract exceed the funds appropriated by the County for the purpose of this Contract.

8.39 Recycled Bond Paper

Consistent with the Board of Supervisors' policy to reduce the amount of solid waste deposited at the County landfills, Contractor agrees to use recycled-content paper to the maximum extent possible on this Contract.

8.40 Subcontracting

- 8.40.1 The requirements of this Contract may not be subcontracted by Contractor without the advance approval of the County. Any attempt by Contractor to subcontract without the prior consent of the County may be deemed a material breach of this Contract.
- **8.40.2** If Contractor desires to subcontract, Contractor must provide the following information promptly at the County's request:
 - **8.40.2.1** A description of the work to be performed by the subcontractor;
 - **8.40.2.2** A draft copy of the proposed subcontract; and
 - **8.40.2.3** Other pertinent information and/or certifications requested by the County.
- **8.40.3** Contractor must indemnify, defend, and hold the County harmless with respect to the activities of each and every subcontractor in the same

- manner and to the same degree as if such subcontractor(s) were Contractor's employees.
- **8.40.4** Contractor will remain fully responsible for all performances required of it under this Contract, including those that Contractor has determined to subcontract, notwithstanding the County's approval of Contractor's proposed subcontract.
- 8.40.5 The County's consent to subcontract will not waive the County's right to prior and continuing approval of any and all personnel, including subcontractor employees, providing services under this Contract. Contractor is responsible to notify its subcontractors of this County right.
- 8.40.6 The Director of Mental Health, or his/her designee, is authorized to act for and on behalf of the County with respect to approval of any subcontract and subcontractor employees. After approval of the subcontract by the County, Contractor must forward a fully executed subcontract to the County for their files.
- **8.40.7** Contractor will be solely liable and responsible for all payments or other compensation to all subcontractors and their officers, employees, agents, and successors in interest arising through services performed hereunder, notwithstanding the County's consent to subcontract.
- 8.40.8 Contractor must obtain certificates of insurance, which establish that the subcontractor maintains all the programs of insurance required by the County from each approved subcontractor. Before any subcontractor employee may perform any work hereunder, Contractor must ensure delivery of all such documents to the County Monitoring Manager indicated in Exhibit D (County's Administration).

8.41 Termination for Breach of Warranty to Maintain Compliance with County's Child Support Compliance Program

Contractor's failure to maintain compliance with the requirements set forth in Paragraph 8.14 (Contractor's Warranty of Adherence to County's Child Support Compliance Program) will constitute default under this Contract. Without limiting the rights and remedies available to the County under any other provision of this Contract, failure of Contractor to cure such default within 90 calendar days of written notice will be grounds upon which the County may terminate this Contract pursuant to Paragraph 8.43 (Termination for Default) and pursue debarment of Contractor, pursuant to County Code Chapter 2.202.

8.42 Termination for Convenience

8.42.1 This Contract may be terminated, in whole or in part, from time to time, when such action is deemed by the County, in its sole discretion, to be in its best interest. Termination of work hereunder will be affected by notice of termination to the contractor specifying the extent to which performance of work is terminated and the date upon which such

- termination becomes effective. The date upon which such termination becomes effective will be no less than 10 days after the notice is sent.
- **8.42.2** After receipt of a notice of termination and except as otherwise directed by the County, the contractor must:
 - **8.42.2.1** Stop work under this Contract on the date and to the extent specified in such notice, and
 - **8.42.2.2** Complete performance of such part of the work as would not have been terminated by such notice.
- 8.42.3 All material including books, records, documents, or other evidence bearing on the costs and expenses of the contractor under this Contract must be maintained by Contractor in accordance with Paragraph 8.38 (Record Retention and Inspection-Audit Settlement).

8.43 Termination for Default

- **8.43.1** The County may, by written notice to Contractor, terminate the whole or any part of this Contract, if, in the judgment of Director of Mental Health:
 - 8.43.1.1 Contractor has materially breached this Contract; or
 - **8.43.1.2** Contractor fails to timely provide and/or satisfactorily perform any task, deliverable, service, or other work required either under this Contract; or
 - **8.43.1.3** Contractor fails to demonstrate a high probability of timely fulfillment of performance requirements under this Contract, or of any obligations of this Contract and in either case, fails to demonstrate convincing progress toward a cure within five working days (or such longer period as the County may authorize in writing) after receipt of written notice from the County specifying such failure.
- 8.43.2 In the event that the County terminates this Contract in whole or in part as provided in Paragraph 8.43.1, the County may procure, upon such terms and in such manner as the County may deem appropriate, goods and services similar to those so terminated. The contractor will be liable to the County for any and all excess costs incurred by the County, as determined by the County, for such similar goods and services. Contractor will continue the performance of this Contract to the extent not terminated under the provisions of this paragraph.
- 8.43.3 Except with respect to defaults of any subcontractor, Contractor will not be liable for any such excess costs of the type identified in Paragraph 8.43.2 if its failure to perform this Contract arises out of causes beyond the control and without the fault or negligence of Contractor. Such causes may include, but are not limited to: acts of God or of the public enemy, acts of the County in either its sovereign or contractual capacity, acts of federal or State governments in their sovereign capacities, fires,

floods, epidemics, quarantine restrictions, strikes, freight embargoes, and unusually severe weather; but in every case, the failure to perform must be beyond the control and without the fault or negligence of Contractor. If the failure to perform is caused by the default of a subcontractor, and if such default arises out of causes beyond the control of both Contractor and subcontractor, and without the fault or negligence of either of them, Contractor will not be liable for any such excess costs for failure to perform, unless the goods or services to be furnished by the subcontractor were obtainable from other sources in sufficient time to permit Contractor to meet the required performance schedule. As used in this paragraph, the term "subcontractor(s)" means subcontractor(s) at any tier.

- 8.43.4 If, after the County has given notice of termination under the provisions of Paragraph 8.43 (Termination for Default) it is determined by the County that Contractor was not in default under the provisions of Paragraph 8.43 (Termination for Default) or that the default was excusable under the provisions of subparagraph 8.43.3, the rights and obligations of the parties will be the same as if the notice of termination had been issued pursuant to Paragraph 8.42 (Termination for Convenience).
- 8.43.5 The rights and remedies of the County provided in this Paragraph 8.43 (Termination for Default) will not be exclusive and are in addition to any other rights and remedies provided by law or under this Contract.

8.44 Termination for Improper Consideration

- 8.44.1 The County may, by written notice to Contractor, immediately terminate the right of Contractor to proceed under this Contract if it is found that consideration, in any form, was offered or given by Contractor, either directly or through an intermediary, to any County officer, employee, or agent with the intent of securing this Contract or securing favorable treatment with respect to the award, amendment, or extension of this Contract or the making of any determinations with respect to Contractor's performance pursuant to this Contract. In the event of such termination, the County will be entitled to pursue the same remedies against the contractor as it could pursue in the event of default by Contractor.
- 8.44.2 Contractor must immediately report any attempt by a County officer or employee to solicit such improper consideration. The report must be made either to the County manager charged with the supervision of the employee or to the County Auditor-Controller's Employee Fraud Hotline at (800) 544-6861.
- **8.44.3** Among other items, such improper consideration may take the form of cash, discounts, services, the provision of travel or entertainment, or tangible gifts.

8.45 Termination for Insolvency

- **8.45.1** The County may terminate this Contract forthwith in the event of the occurrence of any of the following:
 - 8.45.1.1 Insolvency of Contractor. Contractor will be deemed to be insolvent if it has ceased to pay its debts for at least 60 days in the ordinary course of business or cannot pay its debts as they become due, whether or not a petition has been filed under the Federal Bankruptcy Code and whether or not Contractor is insolvent within the meaning of the Federal Bankruptcy Code;
 - **8.45.1.2** The filing of a voluntary or involuntary petition regarding Contractor under the Federal Bankruptcy Code;
 - **8.45.1.3** The appointment of a Receiver or Trustee for Contractor; or
 - **8.45.1.4** The execution by Contractor of a general assignment for the benefit of creditors.
- **8.45.2** The rights and remedies of the County provided in this Paragraph 8.45 (Termination for Insolvency) will not be exclusive and are in addition to any other rights and remedies provided by law or under this Contract.

8.46 Termination for Non-Adherence of County Lobbyist Ordinance

Contractor, and each County Lobbyist or County Lobbying firm as defined in County Code Section 2.160.010 retained by Contractor, must fully comply with the County's Lobbyist Ordinance, County Code Chapter 2.160. Failure on the part of Contractor or any County Lobbyist or County Lobbying firm retained by Contractor to fully comply with the County's Lobbyist Ordinance will constitute a material breach of this Contract, upon which the County may in its sole discretion, immediately terminate or suspend this Contract.

8.47 Termination for Non-Appropriation of Funds

Notwithstanding any other provision of this Contract, the County will not be obligated for Contractor's performance hereunder or by any provision of this Contract during any of the County's future fiscal years unless and until the County's Board of Supervisors appropriates funds for this Contract in the County's Budget for each such future fiscal year. In the event that funds are not appropriated for this Contract, then this Contract will terminate as of June 30 of the last fiscal year for which funds were appropriated. The County will notify Contractor in writing of any such non-allocation of funds at the earliest possible date.

8.48 Validity

If any provision of this Contract or the application thereof to any person or circumstance is held invalid, the remainder of this Contract and the application of such provision to other persons or circumstances will not be affected thereby.

8.49 Waiver

No waiver by the County of any breach of any provision of this Contract will constitute a waiver of any other breach or of such provision. Failure of the County to enforce at any time, or from time to time, any provision of this Contract will not be construed as a waiver thereof. The rights and remedies set forth in this paragraph 8.49 will not be exclusive and are in addition to any other rights and remedies provided by law or under this Contract.

8.50 Warranty Against Contingent Fees

- 8.50.1 Contractor warrants that no person or selling agency has been employed or retained to solicit or secure this Contract upon any Contract or understanding for a commission, percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee, excepting bona fide employees or bona fide established commercial or selling agencies maintained by Contractor for the purpose of securing business.
- **8.50.2** For breach of this warranty, the County will have the right to terminate this Contract and, at its sole discretion, deduct from the Contract price or consideration, or otherwise recover, the full amount of such commission, percentage, brokerage, or contingent fee.

8.51 Warranty of Compliance with County's Defaulted Property Tax Reduction Program

Contractor acknowledges that County has established a goal of ensuring that all individuals and businesses that benefit financially from County through contract are current in paying their property tax obligations (secured and unsecured roll) in order to mitigate the economic burden otherwise imposed upon County and its taxpayers.

Unless Contractor qualifies for an exemption or exclusion, Contractor warrants and certifies that to the best of its knowledge it is now in compliance, and during the term of this Contract will maintain compliance, with <u>Los Angeles County Code Chapter 2.206</u>.

8.52 Termination for Breach of Warranty to Maintain Compliance with County's Defaulted Property Tax Reduction Program

Failure of Contractor to maintain compliance with the requirements set forth in Paragraph 8.51 "Warranty of Compliance with County's Defaulted Property Tax Reduction Program" will constitute default under this Contract. Without limiting the rights and remedies available to County under any other provision of this contract, failure of Contractor to cure such default within 10 days of notice will be grounds upon which County may terminate this Contract and/or pursue debarment of Contractor, pursuant to Los Angeles County Code Chapter 2.206.

8.53 Time Off for Voting

Contractor must notify its employees and must require each subcontractor to notify and provide to its employees, information regarding the time off for voting law

(<u>Elections Code Section 14000</u>). Not less than 10 days before every statewide election, every contractor and subcontractor must keep posted conspicuously at the place of work, if practicable, or elsewhere where it can be seen as employees come or go to their place of work, a notice setting forth the provisions of Elections Code Section 14000.

8.54 Compliance with County's Zero Tolerance Policy on Human Trafficking

Contractor acknowledges that the County has established a Zero Tolerance Policy on Human Trafficking prohibiting contractors from engaging in human trafficking.

If Contractor or member of Contractor's staff is convicted of a human trafficking offense, the County will require that the Contractor or member of Contractor's staff be removed immediately from performing services under the Contract. County will not be under any obligation to disclose confidential information regarding the offenses other than those required by law.

Disqualification of any member of Contractor's staff pursuant to this paragraph will not relieve Contractor of its obligation to complete all work in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Contract.

8.55 Integrated Pest Management (IPM) Program Compliance

- 8.55.1 Contractor acknowledges that County has established an Integrated Pest Management Program (the Program) which aims to reduce or eliminate pollutants moved into surface water through storm water management systems and facilities. The County's IPM Program requirements as set forth in this Paragraph 8.55 can be found at: www.lacountyipm.org.
- 8.55.2 Contractor must ensure and certify that its employees who apply pesticides on County owned or maintained property are appropriately trained. The training, which must be conducted on an annual basis, but no later than June 30th of each calendar year, must meet the County's minimum requirements under the Program.
- **8.55.3** Employee training may be self-certified by Contractor, provided the County has the ability to audit the training, and must include, at a minimum, the following:
 - **8.55.3.1** The potential for pesticide-related surface water toxicity;
 - **8.55.3.2** Proper use, handling, and disposal of pesticides;
 - **8.55.3.3** Least toxic methods of pest prevention and control, including IPM; and
 - **8.55.3.4** Reduction of pesticide use.
- 8.55.4 All users of commercial pesticides are required by State law to provide a monthly pesticide report to the <u>Los Angeles County Department of Agricultural Commissioner/Weights and Measures (ACWM)</u>. In addition to the mandatory monthly reporting requirement, Contractor must

provide to DMH, with a copy to the ACWM, an annual summary of the pesticides used outdoors on County-owned or maintained property by Fiscal Year (July 1 to June 30). For each pesticide, the summary must include all of the following:

- 8.55.4.1 Product trade name
- **8.55.4.2** Active ingredient(s)
- **8.55.4.3** EPA Registration Number
- 8.55.4.4 Total amount used

The units reported must be appropriate to the product (gallons, ounces, pounds, etc.).

8.56 Compliance with Fair Chance Employment Hiring Practices

Contractor, and its subcontractors, must comply with fair chance employment hiring practices set forth in <u>California Government Code Section 12952</u>. Contractor's violation of this paragraph of the Contract may constitute a material breach of the Contract. In the event of such material breach, County may, in its sole discretion, terminate this Contract.

8.57 Compliance with the County Policy of Equity

Contractor acknowledges that the County takes its commitment to preserving the dignity and professionalism of the workplace very seriously, as set forth in the County Policy of Equity (CPOE) (https://ceop.lacounty.gov/). Contractor further acknowledges that the County strives to provide a workplace free from discrimination, harassment, retaliation and inappropriate conduct based on a protected characteristic, and which may violate the CPOE. Contractor, its employees and subcontractors acknowledge and certify receipt and understanding of the CPOE. Failure of Contractor, its employees, or its subcontractors to uphold the County's expectations of a workplace free from harassment and discrimination, including inappropriate conduct based on a protected characteristic, may subject the contractor to termination of contractual agreements as well as civil liability.

8.58 Prohibition from Participation in Future Solicitation(s)

- 8.58.1 Board of Supervisors Policy 5.090-Contractor Independence establishes procedures precluding firms or persons that assisted the County in developing a solicitation document, from subsequently being involved in the bidding process on that solicitation.
- 8.58.2 The policy states that "The County Board of Supervisors has adopted a countywide policy that prohibits any person, or any firm or any subsidiary of a firm [collectively "firm"] from submitting a bid or proposal in any County solicitation process where the person or firm, assisted in the development of the solicitation document(s)."

https://library.municode.com/ca/la county - bos/codes/board policy

8.58.3 No contractor, nor any subsidiary or Subcontractor of a contractor, or any Proposer that assisted in the development of the solicitation document(s) shall participate, in any way, in any future solicitations conducted by County that includes, or is based upon any services rendered by the Contractor/Proposer under this Contract. As this prohibition applies to Subcontractors of the Contractor, the Contractor shall notify any Subcontractors providing services under this Contract of this prohibition before they commence work. Any response to a solicitation submitted by the Contractor/Proposer, or by any subsidiary of or Subcontractor to the Contractor/Proposer in violation of this provision shall be rejected by County. This provision shall survive the expiration, or other termination of the Contract.

8.59 Injury and Illness Prevention Program

Contractor will be required to comply with the State of California's Cal OSHA's regulations. California Code of Regulations Title 8 Section 3203 requires all California employers to have a written, effective Injury and Illness Prevention Program (IIPP) that addresses hazards pertaining to the particular workplace covered by the program.

8.60 COVID-19 Vaccinations of County Contractor Personnel

- At Contractor's sole cost, Contractor must comply with all applicable local, state, and federal laws, regulations, orders, policies and requirements that require its staff to be vaccinated against the novel coronavirus 2019 ("COVID-19"). If required by any applicable local, state, or federal law, regulation, order, policy and requirement to do so, all employees of Contractor and persons working on its behalf, including but not limited to, Subcontractors of any tier (collectively, "Contractor Personnel"), will be fully vaccinated against COVID-19 prior to (1) interacting in person with County employees, interns, volunteers, and commissioners ("County workforce members"), (2) working on County owned or controlled property while performing services under this Contract, and/or (3) coming into contact with the public while performing services under this Contract (collectively, "In-Person Services").
- 8.60.2 Contractor Personnel are considered "fully vaccinated" against COVID-19 two (2) weeks or more after they have received (1) the second dose in a 2-dose COVID-19 vaccine series (e.g. Pfizer-BioNTech or Moderna), (2) a single-dose COVID-19 vaccine (e.g. Johnson and Johnson [J&J]/Janssen), or (3) the final dose of any COVID-19 vaccine authorized by the World Health Organization ("WHO").
- 8.60.3 Prior to assigning Contractor Personnel to perform In-Person Services, Contractor must obtain proof that such Contractor Personnel have been fully vaccinated by confirming Contractor Personnel is vaccinated through any of the following documentation: (1) official COVID-19

Vaccination Record Card (issued by the Department of Health and Human Services, CDC or WHO Yellow Card), which includes the name of the person vaccinated, type of vaccine provided, and date of the last dose administered ("Vaccination Record Card"); (2) copy (including a photographic copy) of a Vaccination Record Card; (3) Documentation of vaccination from a licensed medical provider; (4) a digital record that includes a quick response ("QR") code that when scanned by a SMART HealthCard reader displays to the reader client name, date of birth, vaccine dates, and vaccine type, and the QR code confirms the vaccine record as an official record of the State of California; or (5) documentation of vaccination from Contractors who follow the CDPH vaccination records guidelines and standards. Contractor must also provide written notice to County before the start of work under this Contract that its Contractor Personnel are in compliance with the requirements of this section. Contractor must retain such proof of vaccination for the document retention period set forth in this Contract, and must provide such records to the County for audit purposes, when required by County.

- 8.60.4 Contractor will evaluate any medical or sincerely held religious exemption request of its Contractor Personnel, as required by law. If Contractor has determined that Contractor Personnel is exempt pursuant to a medical or sincerely held religious reason, the Contractor must also maintain records of the Contractor Personnel's testing results. The Contractor must provide such records to the County for audit purposes, when required by County. The unvaccinated exempt Contractor Personnel must meet some or all of the following requirements prior to (1) interacting in person with County workforce members, (2) working on County owned or controlled property while performing services under this Contract, and/or (3) coming into contact with the public while performing services under this Contract, as determined by the County department that the Contract is with:
 - 8.60.4.1 Test for COVID-19 with either a polymerase chain reaction (PCR) or antigen test has an Emergency Use Authorization (EUA) by the FDA or is operating per the Laboratory Developed Test requirements by the U.S. Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. Testing must occur at least weekly, or more frequently as required by County or other applicable law, regulation or order.
 - **8.60.4.2** Wear a mask that is consistent with CDC recommendations at all times while on County controlled or owned property, and while engaging with members of the public and County workforce members.
 - **8.60.4.3** Engage in proper physical distancing, as determined by the applicable County department that the Contract is with.

A completed Exhibit F (COVID-19 Vaccination Certification of Compliance) is a required part of any agreement with the County.

9 UNIQUE TERMS AND CONDITIONS

- 9.1 Inadvertent Access under the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPAA)
 - 9.1.1 Contractor expressly acknowledges and agrees that the provision of services under this Contract does not require or permit access by Contractor or any of its officers, employees, or agents, to any patient medical records/patient information. Accordingly, Contractor will instruct its officers, employees, and agents that they are not to pursue, or gain access to, patient medical records/patient information for any reason whatsoever.
 - 9.1.2 Notwithstanding the forgoing, the parties acknowledge that in the course of the provision of services hereunder, Contractor or its officers, employees, and agents, may have inadvertent access to patient medical records/patient information. Contractor understands and agrees that neither it nor its officers, employees, or agents, are to take advantage of such access for any purpose whatsoever.
 - 9.1.3 Additionally, in the event of such inadvertent access, Contractor and its officers, employees, and agents, must maintain the confidentiality of any information obtained and must notify the Director that such access has been gained immediately, or upon the first reasonable opportunity to do so. In the event of any access, whether inadvertent or intentional, Contractor must indemnify, defend, and hold harmless County, its officers, employees, and agents, from and against any and all liability, including but not limited to, actions, claims, costs, demands, expenses, and fees (including attorney and expert witness fees) arising from or connected with Contractor's or its officers', employees', or agents', access to patient medical records/patient information. Contractor agrees to provide appropriate training to its employees regarding their obligations as described hereinabove.

9.2 Ownership of Materials, Software and Copyright

9.2.1 County shall be the sole owner of all right, title and interest, including copyright, in and to all software, plans, diagrams, facilities, and tools (hereafter "materials") which are originated or created through Contractor's work pursuant to this Contract. Contractor, for valuable consideration herein provided, shall execute all documents necessary to assign and transfer to, and vest in the County all of Contractor's right, title and interest in and to such original materials, including any copyright, patent and trade secret rights which arise pursuant to the Contractor's work under this Contract.

- 9.2.2 During the term of this Contract and for five years thereafter, Contractor shall maintain and provide security for all of Contractor's working papers prepared under this Contract. County shall have the right to inspect, copy and use at any time during and subsequent to the term of this Contract, any and all such working papers and all information contained therein.
- 9.2.3 Any and all materials, software and tools which are developed or were originally acquired by Contractor outside the scope of this Contract, which Contractor desires to use hereunder, and which Contractor considers to be proprietary or confidential, must be specifically identified by Contractor to the County's Monitoring Manager as proprietary or confidential, and shall be plainly and prominently marked by Contractor as "Proprietary" or "Confidential" on each appropriate page of any document containing such material.
- 9.2.4 The County will use reasonable means to ensure that Contractor's proprietary and/or confidential items are safeguarded and held in confidence. The County agrees not to reproduce, distribute or disclose to non-County entities any such proprietary and/or confidential items without the Contractor's prior written consent.
- 9.2.5 Notwithstanding any other provision of this Contract, the County will not be obligated to Contractor in any way under subparagraph 9.2.4 for any of Contractor's proprietary and/or confidential items which are not plainly and prominently marked with restrictive legends as required by subparagraph 9.2.3 or for any disclosure which the County is required to make under any State or federal law or order of court.
- **9.2.6** All the rights and obligations of this Paragraph 9.2 shall survive the expiration or termination of this Contract.

9.3 Patent, Copyright and Trade Secret Indemnification

- 9.3.1 Contractor shall indemnify, hold harmless and defend County from and against any and all liability, damages, costs, and expenses, including, but not limited to, defense costs and attorneys' fees, for or by reason of any actual or alleged infringement of any third party's patent or copyright, or any actual or alleged unauthorized trade secret disclosure, arising from or related to the operation and utilization of Contractor's work under this Contract. County shall inform Contractor as soon as practicable of any claim or action alleging such infringement or unauthorized disclosure, and shall support Contractor's defense and settlement thereof.
- 9.3.2 In the event any equipment, part thereof, or software product becomes the subject of any complaint, claim, or proceeding alleging infringement or unauthorized disclosure, such that County's continued use of such item is formally restrained, enjoined, or subjected to a risk of damages,

Contractor, at its sole expense, and providing that County's continued use of the system is not materially impeded, shall either:

- **9.3.2.1** Procure for County all rights to continued use of the questioned equipment, part, or software product; or
- **9.3.2.2** Replace the questioned equipment, part, or software product with a non-questioned item; or
- **9.3.2.3** Modify the questioned equipment, part, or software so that it is free of claims.
- 9.3.3 Contractor shall have no liability if the alleged infringement or unauthorized disclosure is based upon a use of the questioned product, either alone or in combination with other items not supplied by Contractor, in a manner for which the questioned product was not designed nor intended.

9.4 Contractor's Charitable Activities Compliance

The Supervision of Trustees and Fundraisers for Charitable Purposes Act regulates entities receiving or raising charitable contributions. The "Nonprofit Integrity Act of 2004" (SB 1262, Chapter 919) increased Charitable Purposes Act requirements. By requiring Contractor to complete Exhibit J (Charitable Contributions Certification), the County seeks to ensure that all County contractors which receive or raise charitable contributions comply with California law in order to protect the County and its taxpayers. A contractor which receives or raises charitable contributions without complying with its obligations under California law commits a material breach subjecting it to either contract termination or debarment proceedings, or both. (County Code Chapter 2.202)

9.5 Data Destruction

Contractor(s) and Vendor(s) that have maintained, processed, or stored the County of Los Angeles' ("County") data and/or information, implied or expressed, have the sole responsibility to certify that the data and information have been appropriately destroyed consistent with the National Institute of Standards and Technology (NIST) Special Publication SP 800-88 titled Guidelines for Media Sanitization. Available at:

http://csrc.nist.gov/publications/PubsDrafts.html#SP-800-88 Rev.%201

The data and/or information may be stored on purchased, leased, or rented electronic storage equipment (e.g., printers, hard drives) and electronic devices (e.g., servers, workstations) that are geographically located within the County, or external to the County's boundaries. The County must receive within 10 business days, a signed document from Contractor(s) and Vendor(s) that certifies and validates the data and information were placed in one or more of the following stored states: unusable, unreadable, and indecipherable.

Vendor must certify that any County data stored on purchased, leased, or rented electronic storage equipment and electronic devices, including, but not limited to

printers, hard drives, servers, and/or workstations are destroyed consistent with the current National Institute of Standard and Technology (NIST) Special Publication SP-800-88, Guidelines for Media Sanitization. Vendor must provide County with written certification, within 10 business days of removal of any electronic storage equipment and devices that validates that any and all County data was destroyed and is unusable, unreadable, and/or undecipherable.

9.6 Local Small Business Enterprise (LSBE) Preference Program

- 9.6.1 This Contract is subject to the provisions of the County's ordinance entitled LSBE Preference Program, as codified in Chapter 2.204 of the Los Angeles County Code.
- 9.6.2 Contractor will not knowingly and with the intent to defraud, fraudulently obtain, retain, attempt to obtain or retain, or aid another in fraudulently obtaining or retaining or attempting to obtain or retain certification as a LSBE.
- 9.6.3 Contractor will not willfully and knowingly make a false statement with the intent to defraud, whether by affidavit, report, or other representation, to a County official or employee for the purpose of influencing the certification or denial of certification of any entity as a LSBE.
- 9.6.4 If Contractor has obtained certification as a LSBE by reason of having furnished incorrect supporting information or by reason of having withheld information, and which knew, or should have known, the information furnished was incorrect or the information withheld was relevant to its request for certification, and which by reason of such certification has been awarded this contract to which it would not otherwise have been entitled, will:
 - **9.6.4.1** Pay to the County any difference between the contract amount and what the County's costs would have been if the contract had been properly awarded;
 - **9.6.4.2** In addition to the amount described in subdivision (1), be assessed a penalty in an amount of not more than 10 percent of the amount of the Contract; and
 - **9.6.4.3** Be subject to the provisions of <u>Chapter 2.202 of the Los Angeles County Code</u> (Determinations of Contractor Nonresponsibility and Contractor Debarment).

The above penalties will also apply to any business that has previously obtained proper certification, however, as a result of a change in their status would no longer be eligible for certification, and fails to notify the State and the Department of Consumer and Business Affairs of this information prior to responding to a solicitation or accepting a contract award.

9.7 Social Enterprise (SE) Preference Program

- **9.7.1** This Contract is subject to the provisions of the County's ordinance entitled SE Preference Program, as codified in <u>Chapter 2.205 of the Los Angeles County Code</u>.
- **9.7.2** Contractor must not knowingly and with the intent to defraud, fraudulently obtain, retain, attempt to obtain or retain, or aid another in fraudulently obtaining or retaining or attempting to obtain or retain certification as a SE.
- 9.7.3 Contractor must not willfully and knowingly make a false statement with the intent to defraud, whether by affidavit, report, or other representation, to a County official or employee for the purpose of influencing the certification or denial of certification of any entity as a SE.
- 9.7.4 If Contractor has obtained County certification as a SE by reason of having furnished incorrect supporting information or by reason of having withheld information, and which knew, or should have known, the information furnished was incorrect or the information withheld was relevant to its request for certification, and which by reason of such certification has been awarded this contract to which it would not otherwise have been entitled, Contractor will:
 - **9.7.4.1** Pay to the County any difference between the contract amount and what the County's costs would have been if the contract had been properly awarded;
 - 9.7.4.2 In addition to the amount described in subdivision (1) above, the Contractor will be assessed a penalty in an amount of not more than 10 percent of the amount of the contract; and
 - **9.7.4.3** Be subject to the provisions of <u>Chapter 2.202 of the Los Angeles County Code</u> (Determinations of Contractor Nonresponsibility and Contractor Debarment).

The above penalties will also apply to any entity that has previously obtained proper certification, however, as a result of a change in their status would no longer be eligible for certification, and fails to notify the Department of Consumer and Business Affairs of this information prior to responding to a solicitation or accepting a contract award.

9.8 Disabled Veteran Business Enterprise (DVBE) Preference Program

- **9.8.1** This Contract is subject to the provisions of the County's ordinance entitled DVBE Preference Program, as codified in <u>Chapter 2.211 of the Los Angeles County Code</u>.
- **9.8.2** Contractor must not knowingly and with the intent to defraud, fraudulently obtain, retain, attempt to obtain or retain, or aid another in fraudulently obtaining or retaining or attempting to obtain or retain certification as a DVBE.

- 9.8.3 Contractor must not willfully and knowingly make a false statement with the intent to defraud, whether by affidavit, report, or other representation, to a County official or employee for the purpose of influencing the certification or denial of certification of any entity as a DVBE.
- 9.8.4 If Contractor has obtained certification as a DVBE by reason of having furnished incorrect supporting information or by reason of having withheld information, and which knew, or should have known, the information furnished was incorrect or the information withheld was relevant to its request for certification, and which by reason of such certification has been awarded this contract to which it would not otherwise have been entitled, Contractor will:
 - **9.8.4.1** Pay to the County any difference between the contract amount and what the County's costs would have been if the contract had been properly awarded;
 - 9.8.4.2 In addition to the amount described in subdivision (1) above, the Contractor will be assessed a penalty in an amount of not more than 10 percent of the amount of the Contract; and
 - **9.8.4.3** Be subject to the provisions of <u>Chapter 2.202 of the Los Angeles County Code</u> (Determinations of Contractor Non-responsibility and Contractor Debarment).

Notwithstanding any other remedies in this contract, the above penalties will also apply to any business that has previously obtained proper certification, however, as a result of a change in their status would no longer be eligible for certification and fails to notify the State and the Department of Consumer and Business Affairs of this information prior to responding to a solicitation or accepting a contract award.

9.9 Hazardous Material

- 9.9.1 As used herein, "Hazardous Materials" shall mean any hazardous material or substance which is or becomes defined as a "hazardous waste," "hazardous substance," "hazardous material," "pollutant," or "contaminant" under any federal, State, or local statute, regulation, rule or ordinance or amendments thereto including, without limitation, the comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act (42 U.S.C. § 9601) as amended, and/or the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (42 U.S.C. § 6901), and shall include laboratory wastes, medical wastes, biohazardous wastes, contaminated clothing, body fluids, contaminated medical instruments and equipment, catheters, used bandages, gauzes, needles and other sharp instruments.
- 9.9.2 Contractor Not an Owner, Operator, Generator or Transporter. County acknowledges that Contractor is not an environmental expert or consultant in the field of Hazardous Materials (as herein defined) and is not licensed to address such matters. Therefore, with respect to any significant

environmental conditions or issues pertaining to Hazardous Materials Facility, County agrees and acknowledges that Contractor, its Affiliates and their respective agents, officers, directors, partners, shareholders and employees are not and shall not be deemed "operators" of any such property or any tenant operations therein or thereon or "generators" or "transporters" (or have any comparable legal status) for purposes of any applicable laws pertaining to Hazardous Materials.

Accordingly, notwithstanding any provision hereof to the contrary, with respect to any Hazardous Materials that may be present below, on, in, about or otherwise affecting the Facility, Contractor shall not be responsible for detecting, handling, removing, remediating, storing, transporting or disposing of Hazardous Materials (each a "Hazardous Activity"), except to the extent of any Hazardous Materials brought onto the Premises and used by Contractor in the ordinary course of providing the Services. Contractor shall not use Hazardous Materials except in the ordinary course of providing the Services and in compliance with applicable laws. "Hazardous Materials" means any hazardous material or substance that is or becomes defined as a "hazardous waste," "hazardous substance," "hazardous material," "pollutant", or "contaminant" under any applicable law, regulation or rule or any item identified as a hazardous material using the Globally Harmonized System (GHS) for Classification and Labelling of Chemicals developed through the United Nations.

9.10 Pre-existing Conditions and Defects

9.10.1 The Parties acknowledge and agree that the Services, as they relate to the construction and design efforts of contractors, vendors, architects, engineers, consultants, design professionals and other construction personnel engaged by County to perform work on the Project ("Construction" Professionals"), will be limited to overseeing and managing the work of the Construction Professionals. Contractor will review Project documents and require such changes as are necessary so that such documents are in the name of County, and all warranties run in favor of County. County acknowledges that the work product provided by Construction Professionals will be the responsibility of such persons and that Contractor does not warrant or guaranty, and will not be liable with respect to, their performance or work product. Contractor will not be liable for design techniques or procedures employed by any third-party including Construction Professionals providing design or other services in connection with the Project, or construction means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures. All agreements with Construction Professionals shall be entered into either by County directly or by Contractor as County's agent (for this limited purpose, only), for the account and in the name of County, and the funds necessary to pay for such services shall be paid by County. In contracts with the Construction Professionals, Contractor shall be named as an additional indemnified party and an additional insured under the Construction Professional's liability insurance.

9.10.2 Further, Contractor shall not be responsible for detecting, dealing with or remediating any pre-existing conditions of any Facility that may adversely affect the operations, maintenance or use of such Facility or the health or safety of persons or property. In addition, Contractor shall not be responsible for detecting or remediating structural or latent defects or other defects in the design or construction of a Facility or manufacturing defects in or improper installation by others of equipment within a Facility, whether pre-existing or arising during the Term. This Article shall survive the expiration or termination of this Agreement. All references to Contractor in this Article shall be deemed to include any contractor or subcontractor of Contractor that provides Services.

9.11 Exclusions

- 9.11.1 The parties understand and agree that Contractor's duties specially exclude any medical or hospital services, medical practices or patient care functions. In addition, County acknowledges and agrees that Contractor and any of its vendors, subcontractors, agents and/or any other related parties are not qualified to provide and will not provide any healthcare or medical assessments or services. Notwithstanding any provision hereof to the contrary, Contractor shall not bear any responsibility or liability for any matter relating to the quality or adequacy of medical care or assessments provided at the Facility. In the event Contractor has actual knowledge of, or in the ordinary course of business develops reasonable suspicions that there is a material safety risk to County staff, any occupants and/or visitors to the facility, Contractor will notify County consistent with protocols established between the Parties, and will assist in relevant response actions consistent with this Agreement.
- 9.11.2 In the event Contractor has actual knowledge of or in the ordinary course of business develops reasonable suspicions of, any materials, equipment, processes, areas, tools, equipment area, or any vector of airborne pathogens (including but not limited to the coronavirus), other viruses, bacteria or any other communicable diseases, any such conditions, Contractor will notify County consistent with protocols established between the Parties, and will assist in relevant response actions consistent with this Agreement.
- 9.11.3 Contractor shall not be responsible or liable for any claims, liability and/or damages relating to the provision of medical services, practices or patient care.
- 9.11.4 Contractor shall be liable under the terms of the Agreement but only to the extent of any negligence and/or wrongdoing and/or violation and/or breach of any conditions, duties or provisions by Contractor.

9.12 Indirect and Consequential Damages

10 Neither party will be liable for any indirect or consequential damages incurred by the other party during or after the term of this Agreement,

or under any duty to indemnify. It is expressly acknowledged and understood that lost earnings or profits are indirect or consequential damages for the purposes of this Agreement. Contractor will be responsible for all direct costs incurred by the County for any action or inaction on the part of the Contractor that requires County to change its operations any time during this Agreement. Survival

In addition to any terms and conditions of this Agreement that expressly survive expiration or termination of this Agreement by their terms, the following provisions shall survive the expiration or termination of this Agreement for any reason:

Paragraph 1 (Applicable Documents)

Paragraph 2 (Definitions)

Paragraph 3 (Work)

Paragraph 5.4 (No Payment for Services Provided Following

Expiration/Termination of Agreement)

Paragraph 7.6 (Confidentiality)

Paragraph 8.1 (Amendments)

Paragraph 8.2 (Assignment and Delegation/Mergers or Acquisitions)

Paragraph 8.6.2

Paragraph 8.19 (Fair Labor Standards)

Paragraph 8.20 (Force Majeure)

Paragraph 8.21 (Governing Law, Jurisdiction, and Venue)

Paragraph 8.23 (Indemnification)

Paragraph 8.24 (General Provisions for all Insurance Coverage)

Paragraph 8.25 (Insurance Coverage)

Paragraph 8.26 (Liquidated Damages)

Paragraph 8.34 (Notices)

Paragraph 8.38 (Record Retention and Inspection/Audit Settlement)

Paragraph 8.42 (Termination for Convenience)

Paragraph 8.43 (Termination for Default)

Paragraph 8.48 (Validity)

Paragraph 8.49 (Wavier)

Paragraph 8.58 (Prohibition from Participation in Future Solicitation(s))

Paragraph 9.2 (Ownership of Materials, Software and Copyright)

Paragraph 9.3 (Patent, Copyright and Trade Secret Indemnification)

Paragraph 10 (Survival)



IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Contractor has executed this Contract, or caused it to be duly executed and the County of Los Angeles, by order of its Board of Supervisors has caused this Contract to be executed on its behalf by the Director of Mental Health or her designee thereof, the day and year first above written.

COUNTY OF LOS ANGELES		
Ву		
Lisa H. Wong, F	'sy.D.	
Director of Ment	al Health	
CBRF M	anaged Services, Inc.	
	NTRACTOR	
00	MINACION	
Ву		
Name of the last		
Name Gavin Jo	nes	
Title Division I	Drooidont	
Title Division I	_	
(AFFIX COR	PORATE SEAL HERE)	

APPROVED AS TO FORM:
OFFICE OF THE COUNTY COUNSEL

EXHIBIT A

STATEMENT OF WORK FOR

FACILITIES MANAGEMENT SERVICES FOR THE

JACQUELINE AVANT
CHILDREN AND FAMILY CENTER

TABLE OF CONTENTS

SECTION	TITLE	PAGE
1.0	SCOPE OF WORK	1
2.0	ADDITION AND/OR DELETION OF FACILITIES, SPECIFIC TASKS AND/OR WORK HOURS	
3.0	QUALITY CONTROL	2
4.0	QUALITY ASSURANCE PLAN	2
5.0	DEFINITIONS	3
6.0	RESPONSIBILITIES	3
	COUNTY	
	6.1 Personnel	3
	6.2 Intentionally Omitted	4
	CONTRACTOR	
	6.3 Facility Manager	4
	6.4 Personnel	5
	6.5 Uniforms/Identification Badges	5
	6.6 Materials and Equipment	5
	6.7 Training	6
	6.8 Contractor's Office	6
7.0	HOURS/DAYS OF WORK	6
8.0	WORK SCHEDULES	6
9.0	UNSCHEDULED WORK	7
10.0	SPECIFIC WORK REQUIREMENTS7	
11.0	GREEN INITIATIVES10	
12.0	PERFORMANCE REQUIREMENTS SUMMARY10	

STATEMENT OF WORK (SOW)

BACKGROUND

The Jacqueline Avant Children and Family Center, formerly known as the Martin Luther King, Jr. Child and Family Wellbeing Center, is located at 1741 E. 120th Street, Los Angeles, California 90059. This project replaces the existing MLK Medical Hub (the Hub) with a three-story, 55,000 square feet modular building and will help enhance access to needed services in the Willowbrook and surrounding community.

The Hub will occupy the first floor of the Jacqueline Avant Children and Family Center. The Hub will expand for additional staff to provide physical and mental health screening and assessments to the Los Angeles County (County or LAC) Department of Children and Family Services (DCFS) involved children and youth to meet the 30-day requirement as specified by Office of Child Protection (OCP). The LAC Department of Mental Health (DMH), Department of Health Services (DHS), Department of Public Health (DPH), and DCFS will provide services at the Hub.

The second floor will be occupied by the Special Needs Network (SNN), in partnership with St. John's Well Child Center (St. John's), two non-County entities. They will offer programs and services for children diagnosed with autism and their families. St. John's will provide primary and behavioral health care to the SNN clients, as well as vision and dental care to the community. The LAC Chief Executive Office (CEO) has negotiated leases with St. John's and SNN for the space on the second floor.

The third floor will house the Children's Clinic and provide needed support for those who are survivors of trauma and domestic violence. DPH is still working with the CEO, various County partners, and various community-based organizations to secure commitments to fund and operate programs in the space. In the event these commitments are not reached, the CEO will backfill the third floor with other County departments as well contracted agencies.

1.0 SCOPE OF WORK

The Contractor shall provide and coordinate the integrated facility management services for the Jacqueline Avant Children and Family Center located at 1741 E. 120th Street, Los Angeles, California 90059. Contractor shall provide full-service facility management services necessary to maintain the building and grounds, excluding linen services, security, and food services. Contractor shall run the day-to-day facility, operations, and property to reduce operating costs, improve compliance with all building codes, standards, and regulations, mitigate risk of damage to building, risk of accidents, and maintain overall building safety, maintain the facility in like-new condition, and create a positive experience for staff and all who utilize the facility.

COVID-19 precautions and protocols to deal with COVID positive facilities staff, visitors and residents of the multiple programs will be provided 30 days prior to starting work by County DMH staff.

2.0 ADDITION AND/OR DELETION OF FACILITIES, SPECIFIC TASKS AND/OR WORK HOURS

2.1 All changes must be made in accordance with sub-paragraph 8.1 Amendments of the Contract.

3.0 QUALITY CONTROL

The Contractor shall establish and utilize a comprehensive Quality Control Plan (Plan) to assure the County a consistently high level of service throughout the term of the Contract. The Plan shall be submitted to the County's Monitoring Manager, upon request. The Plan shall include, but may not be limited to the following:

- 3.1 Method of monitoring to ensure that Contract requirements are being met
- 3.2 A record of all compliance inspections, audits, and program reviews conducted by the Contractor
 - 3.2.1 Any corrective action taken, the time a problem was first identified, a clear description of the problem, and the time elapsed between identification and completed corrective action, shall be provided to the County upon request.

4.0 QUALITY ASSURANCE PLAN

The County will evaluate the Contractor's performance under this Contract using the quality assurance procedures as defined in the Contract, Paragraph 8.15, County's Quality Assurance Plan.

4.1 Meetings

Contractor shall attend any meetings that may be called by the County.

4.2 Contract Discrepancy Report (Attachment 1 of Exhibit A- SOW and Attachments)

Verbal notification of a Contract discrepancy will be made to the Facilities Manager or alternate, as soon as possible whenever a Contract discrepancy is identified. The problem shall be resolved within a time period mutually agreed upon by the County and the Contractor.

The County Monitoring Manager will determine whether a formal Contract Discrepancy Report shall be issued. Upon receipt of this document, the Contractor is required to respond in writing to the County Monitoring Manager within 10 workdays, acknowledging the reported discrepancies or presenting contrary evidence. A plan for correction of all deficiencies identified in the Contract Discrepancy Report shall be submitted to the County Monitoring Manager within 10 workdays.

4.3 County Observations

In addition to departmental contracting staff, other County personnel may observe performance, activities, and review documents relevant to this Contract at any time during normal business hours. However, these personnel may not unreasonably interfere with the Contractor's performance.

5.0 **DEFINITIONS**

- **5.1 Department of Health Services (DHS) -** Second largest municipal health system in the nation. DHS operates as an integrated health system, operating 26 health centers and four acute care hospitals, in addition to providing health care to youth in the juvenile justice system and inmates in the LA County jails.
- **5.2 Department of Mental Health (DMH)** The largest county mental health department in the United States that provides mental health services for LAC residents. DMH directly operates 75 program sites in the County and serves over 250,000 clients annually.
- 5.3 Department of Public Health (DPH) County Department that works to protect and improve health and well-being in the largest county in the United States. With 14 Public Health Centers located throughout LAC, DPH provides free and/or low-cost services to those with no insurance or regular health care provider, including immunizations and communicable disease testing and treatment.
- **Department of Children and Family Services (DCFS)-** County Department that promotes child safety and well-being by partnering with communities to strengthen families, keeping children at home whenever possible, and connecting them with stable, loving homes in times of need.

6.0 RESPONSIBILITIES

The County's and the Contractor's responsibilities are as follows:

COUNTY

6.1 Personnel

The County will administer the Contract according to the Contract, Paragraph 6.0, Administration of Contract - County. Specific duties will include:

- 6.1.1 Monitoring the Contractor's performance in the daily operation of this Contract.
- 6.1.2 Providing direction to the Contractor in areas relating to policy, information, and procedural requirements.
- 6.1.3 Preparing Amendments in accordance with the Contract, Sub-paragraph 8.1 Amendments.

6.2 Intentionally Omitted

CONTRACTOR

6.3 Facilities Manager

- 6.3.1 Contractor shall provide a full-time, on-site Facilities Manager and designated alternate(s). Contractor shall provide a telephone number where the Facilities Manager and his/her designee may be reached 24/7/365.
- 6.3.2 Facilities Manager shall act as a central point of contact with the County.
- 6.3.3 Facilities Manager shall have, at least, five years of experience managing a facility of similar scope and size.
- 6.3.4 Facilities Manager and alternate(s) shall have full authority to act for Contractor on all matters relating to the daily operation of the Contract. Facilities Manager and alternate(s) shall be able to effectively communicate in English, both orally and in writing.
- 6.3.5 Facilities Manager's key functions shall include but are not limited to the following:
 - Facility Needs: Facilities Manager shall understand the building's design as well as the equipment, both medical and not, that is used within and identify the appropriate resources needed. This includes the maintenance and repair of equipment such as elevators. In addition, the Facilities Manager must also oversee policies regarding the removal of hazardous waste and general maintenance programs.
 - 2. <u>Code Compliance</u>: Facilities Manager must know and understand all applicable federal, State, Local Municipal law and ordinances as well as all applicable industry codes and standards from healthcare organizations, such as but not limited to the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA), requirements from the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) and Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) policies.
 - Day to Day Operations: Facilities Manager shall manage the day to day activities of all Contractor personnel assigned to work at the facility. Facilities Manager shall coordinate with healthcare professionals and various departmental managers to determine what the facility needs, and shall develop and lead emergency training and drills for all building staff.
 - 4. <u>Finances:</u> Facilities Manager shall track and report to County, upon request, on any and all expenditures including routine preventive and corrective maintenance, repairs, planned replacement, major maintenance, and deferred deficiencies (i.e. backlog reduction). Facilities Manager shall meet budget and schedule commitments;

develop and adhere to an operating budget for the facility and shall understand the facility's overall finances in order to create the budget and shall make the decision on new investments, spending priorities, and negotiate service agreements.

6.3.6 Contractor shall provide a support team that includes a Building Management Systems (BMS) manager who will provide software and support to the program. The Contractor shall schedule preventive maintenance tasks by BMS to assure a uniform and detailed process that includes but is not limited to the following: all required building inspections, equipment and elevator lubrications, any required equipment and elevator tests, and adjustments.

6.4 Personnel

- 6.4.1 Contractor shall assign a sufficient number of employees/personnel and subcontracted staff to perform the required work in Paragraph 10.0, SPECIFIC WORK REQUIREMENTS. Personnel and subcontractors shall be skilled in various types of facility maintenance to include the service listed in Section 10.0.
- 6.4.2 Contractor shall conduct background checks on its employees as set forth in sub-paragraph 7.5 of the Contract – Background and Security Investigations. This requirement shall also apply to any subcontracted staff performing work at the facility.
- 6.4.3 Contractor's staff shall maintain necessary qualifications in order to accomplish required work, including, but not limited to: access clearances, professional registrations, required licenses, etc.
- 6.4.4 Contractor shall hire, contract, or subcontract qualified and licensed service technicians to perform repairs and maintenance services stipulated in this SOW. Service Technicians used by the Contractor must be fully qualified in all aspects of maintenance to be performed, including repairs that may become necessary during the term(s) of this Contract.
- 6.4.5 The Contactor shall have and retain sufficient backup technicians who are qualified in all aspects of equipment repair and services requirements to assume the responsibilities for the maintenance of all building systems and equipment in case of emergency or other unforeseen conditions.

6.5 Identification Badges

6.5.1 Contractor shall ensure its employees are appropriately identified as set forth in sub-paragraph 7.4 of the Contract – Contractor's Staff Identification.

6.6 Materials and Equipment

Contractor shall provide all personnel, equipment, tools, materials, supervision, and other items such as necessary PPE (i.e. safety glasses, masks, work boots, ear plugs, reflective vests, gloves, etc.) as necessary to perform all services, tasks, and functions

defined in this Statement of Work (SOW). The purchase of all materials/equipment to provide the needed services is the responsibility of the Contractor. Contractor shall use materials and equipment that are safe for the environment and safe for use by employee(s).

6.7 Training

- 6.7.1 Contractor shall provide training programs for all new employees and continuing in-service training for all employees and personnel.
- 6.7.2 All employees shall be trained in their assigned tasks and in the safe handling of equipment. All equipment shall be checked daily for safety. All employees and subcontractors must wear safety and protective gear according to Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA), State of California (State), and LAC standards.
- 6.7.3 Contractor and County shall coordinate mandatory trainings for all staff that work in County facilities. These may be offered by County and shall include mandatory trainings per federal, State and/or County mandates.

6.8 Contractor's Office

6.8.1 Contractor's Corporate/Administrative Headquarters

Contractor shall identify its corporate/administrative headquarters office with a telephone in the company's name where Contractor conducts business. The office shall be staffed during the hours of 8 a.m. to 5 p.m., Monday through Friday, by at least one employee who can respond to inquiries which may be received about the Contractor's performance of the Contract.

6.8.2 Contractor's On-Site Office

Contractor's Facilities Manager and alternate shall be housed at the facility where he/she shall receive work order and maintenance requests. An answering service shall be provided to receive calls when staff are out of the office. The Facilities Manager or alternate shall answer calls received by the answering service within 24 hours of receipt of the call for routine requests. Emergent calls shall be answered as soon as reasonably possible.

7.0 HOURS/DAY OF WORK

7.1 Contractor shall provide comprehensive on-site operations and maintenance services during regular business hours and will have as-needed/emergency coverage 24 hours per day, seven days per week, and 365 days per year (24/7/365).

8.0 WORK SCHEDULES

8.1 Contractor shall submit a work schedule for Facilities Manager, alternate, and any other lead staff assigned to the facility to the County within 30 days prior to starting work. Said

work schedules shall be set on an annual calendar. Upon County's request, Contractor shall also identify all the required on-going maintenance tasks and task frequencies.

9.0 UNSCHEDULED WORK

- 9.1 The County may authorize the Contractor to perform unscheduled work, including, but not limited to, repairs and replacements when the need for such work arises out of extraordinary incidents such as accidental or unanticipated damage, vandalism, acts of God, and third party negligence, or to add to, modify or refurbish existing facilities.
- 9.2 Prior to performing any unscheduled work, the Contractor shall prepare and submit a written description of the work with an estimate of labor and materials. If the unscheduled work exceeds the Contractor's estimate, the County must approve the excess cost. In any case, no unscheduled work shall commence without written authorization from the County.
- 9.3 When a condition exists wherein there is imminent danger of injury to the public or damage to property, Contractor shall immediately perform unscheduled work. Contractor shall contact County for approval when reasonably possible, and provide a written estimate within 24 hours for approval. Contractor shall submit an invoice to County within five working days after completion of the work.
- 9.4 All unscheduled work shall commence on the established specified date. Contractor shall proceed diligently to complete said work within the time allotted.
- 9.5 The County reserves the right to perform unscheduled work itself or assign the work to another contractor.

10.0 SPECIFIC WORK REQUIREMENTS

10.1 Contractor shall collaborate with County and County-contracted agencies that provide services at the facility, to provide full-service facility management services necessary to maintain the building and grounds at the facility. Within the first 120 days of the term of this Contract, County and Contractor shall review and amend the list of Services below to: (i) reflect the Services required by County and provided by Contractor, (ii) identify assets to be maintained by Contractor, and (iii) further define the scope and associated service levels.

Services shall include but are not limited to the following:

- 10.1.1 Develop Standard Operating Procedures (SOPs) for building systems;
- Develop Operations and Maintenance (O&M) protocols from O&M manuals gathered from General Contractor;
- 10.1.3 Develop and maintain an archive system that includes "as-built" documentation;
- 10.1.4 Grounds keeping/Landscape Services; Full Scope to be defined post go-live date.
- 10.1.5 Pest Management and Control Services;

10.1.6	Building and Carpeting Maintenance and Repair;
10.1.7	Plumbing Maintenance and Repair;
10.1.8	HVAC Maintenance and Repair; Full scope to be defined post go-live date.
10.1.9	Electronic Systems Maintenance and Repair; Full scope to be defined post go-live date.
10.1.10	Electrical Maintenance and Repair; Full scope to be defined post golive date.
10.1.11	Paint Maintenance and Repair;
10.1.12	Fire Alarm Systems; Full scope to be defined post go-live date.
10.1.13	Utility Management: Electrical, Gas & Oil Utilities;
10.1.14	Thermal Utilities (Steam, Hot Water, Chilled Water);
10.1.15	Bulk Waste Removal; Full scope to be defined post go-live date.
10.1.16	Elevator Maintenance and Repair; Full scope to be defined post go-live date.
10.1.17	Asset Resource Management;
10.1.18	Cafeteria and food service equipment repair and/or maintenance tasks; Full scope to be defined post go-live date.
10.1.19	Move Management;
10.1.20	Maintenance Planning and Scheduling;
10.1.21	Service Requests and Work Order Dispatch;
10.1.22	Quality Health Safety & Environmental (QHSE) Operations;
10.1.23	Materials/Inventory Management;
10.1.24	Hazardous Materials Management and Disposal;
10.1.25	Budget Management that includes the submission of an annual operating budget; submission of financial reports, upon request; and annual Common Area Maintenance (CAM) reconciliations;
10.1.26	Building Inspections: Identifying and coordinating capital repairs and improvement plans for office buildings and building operating systems;
10.1.27	Tenant Relations: Maintaining regular liaison with building tenants/occupants and resolving building oriented complaints;
10.1.28	Implementing cost control and savings measures to ensure the buildings are operated effectively, efficiently and within budget;
10.1.29	Subcontract Management;
10.1.30	Modification or moving modular office furniture;
10.1.31	Technical Maintenance HVAC, high and low voltage, management of fluid networks, managing security equipment for goods and people;

10.1.32 Facility engineering: managing technical installations to ensure maintainability and reliability: 10.1.33 Monitoring and prevention, 24 hours on call; 10.1.34 Computerized Maintenance Management System (CMMS); 10.1.35 Emergency Response Planning that includes leading emergency drills and development of evacuation plans; 10.1.36 Code Compliance: 10.1.37 Preventive Maintenance and Planning: Any planned maintenance activity that is designed to improve equipment life and avoid any unplanned maintenance activity; Custodial/Janitorial Services; 10.1.38 10.1.39 Other Miscellaneous Services (Elevators, Exterior Window Cleaning,

Maintain Key Control Systems, Moving Services, Signage, etc.); and

- 10.2 <u>Service Requests</u>: Contractor shall establish a formal electronic tracking process to receive and respond to both routine and emergency service requests from County and County-contracted service providers located at the facility. The formal process shall contemplate service requests that may be submitted 24/7/365. Said process should also provide updates to the requestor on the status of the request.
 - 10.2.1 Contractor shall respond to service requests within a reasonable amount of time to prevent any type of service interruption. This includes the use of qualified technicians to complete all work within the response time frames specified, after notice is given to Contractor.
- 10.3 <u>Disruption of Services</u>: Contractor shall provide reasonable, prior notification to County administration and all service providers on the facility premises of any disruption of facility building services. Contractor shall coordinate scheduled outages with County administration and provide an anticipated schedule. Outages may include utility outages, road or facility closures, etc. or disruptions caused by any maintenance or construction work (such as blocked access, pest, or herbicide spraying, HVAC down for service, etc.). Contractor shall notify County of affected downtime due to emergency outages or interruptions.
- 10.4 Contractor shall report any service requests and/or outages (scheduled or emergency) that involve the physical harm of any person(s) at the facility. These events shall be reported as soon as possible to County administration and to the affected service provider(s) on the premises. Report shall indicate steps taken to remedy the situation.

11.0 GREEN INITIATIVES

- 11.1 Contractor shall use reasonable efforts to initiate "green" practices for environmental and energy conservation benefits.
- 11.2 Contractor shall notify County's Monitoring Manager of Contractor's new green initiatives prior to the contract commencement.

12.0 PERFORMANCE REQUIREMENTS SUMMARY

All listings of services used in the Performance Requirements Summary (PRS), Attachment 2 of Exhibit A (SOW and Attachments), are intended to be completely consistent with the Contract and the SOW, and are not meant in any case to create, extend, revise, or expand any obligation of Contractor beyond that defined in the Contract and the SOW. In any case of apparent inconsistency between services as stated in the Contract and the SOW and the PRS, the meaning apparent in the Contract and the SOW will prevail. If any service seems to be created in this PRS which is not clearly and forthrightly set forth in the Contract and the SOW, that apparent service will be null and void and place no requirement on Contractor unless and until incorporated into the Contract.

CONTRACT DISCREPANCY REPORT

TO:	
FROM:	
DATES:	
Prepared:	
Returned by Contractor:	
Action Completed:	
DISCREPANCY PROBLEMS:	
DIGCKEI ANOT I ROBLEMO.	
Signature of County Representative	Date
CONTRACTOR RESPONSE (Cause and Corrective Action):	
CONTRACTOR RESPONSE (Cause and Corrective Action).	
Signature of Contractor Representative	Date
COUNTY EVALUATION OF CONTRACTOR RESPONSE.	
COUNTY EVALUATION OF CONTRACTOR RESPONSE:	
Signature of Contractor Representative	
elgriatal of Golfmatter Propresentative	24.0
COUNTY ACTIONS:	
CONTRACTOR NOTIFIED OF ACTION:	
County Representative's Signature and Date	
Contractor Representative's Signature and Date	

PERFORMANCE REQUIREMENTS SUMMARY (PRS) CHART

SPECIFIC PERFORMANCE REFERENCE	SERVICE	MONITORING METHOD
Contract: Paragraph 7 - Administration of Contract-Contractor	Contractor shall notify the County in writing of any change in name or address of the Project Manager	Inspection and Observation
Contract: Sub-paragraph 8.38 - Record Retention and Inspection/Audit Settlement	Contractor to maintain all required documents as specified in Subparagraph 8.38	Inspection of files
Contract: Sub-paragraph 8.40 - Subcontracting	Contractor shall obtain County's written approval prior to subcontracting any work.	Inspection and Observation
SOW: Sub-paragraph 4.1 - Monthly Meetings	Contractor's representative to attend monthly meeting.	Attendance
SOW: Section 10.1 (Specific Work Requirements)	Contractor shall collaborate with County and County-contracted agencies that provide services at the facility, to provide full-service facilities management services necessary to maintain the building and grounds at facility.	Contract Compliance Review
SOW: Section 10.2 (Specific Work Requirements)	Service Requests: Contractor shall establish a formal electronic tracking process to receive and respond to both routine and emergency service requests from County and County-contracted service providers located at the facility. The formal process shall contemplate service requests that may be submitted 24/7/365. Said process should also provide updates to the requestor on the status of the request.	Contract Compliance Review

SPECIFIC PERFORMANCE REFERENCE	SERVICE	MONITORING METHOD
Exhibit B- Pricing Schedule: Paragraph 2	Contractor shall submit a complete and accurate monthly invoice to County's Monitoring Manager. The invoice shall include supplemental documentation for services which Contractor will charge DMH for their services.	Review of monthly invoices
Exhibit B- Pricing Schedule: Paragraph 3	Contractor shall retain all relevant supporting documents and make them available to DMH at any time for audit purposes. Invoices submitted to DMH shall detail all monthly charges billed to DMH.	Contract Compliance Review

FACILITIES MANAGEMENT SERVICES PRICING SCHEDULE

1. TOTAL CONTRACT AMOUNT

The Department of Mental Health (DMH) shall pay <u>CBRE Managed Services</u>, <u>Inc.</u> for facilities management services (per Exhibit A-Statement of Work) rendered at the <u>Jacqueline Avant Children and Family Center located at 1741 E. 120th Street, Los Angeles, California 90059</u>. The Total compensation for all services rendered shall not exceed the total contract award amounts noted below:

YEAR	MAXIMUM AMOUNT
Year One: Contract execution	\$565,000
through June 30, 2024	
Year Two:	\$753,000
July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2025	
Year Three:	\$753,000
July 1, 2025 – June 30, 2026	

2. INVOICE SCHEDULE

Contractor shall submit complete and accurate monthly invoices to the County's Monitoring Manager. The invoice shall include supplemental documentation. Each invoice submitted for payment shall include the following information in the header of the invoice: agency name, address, phone number, vendor number, contract number, date along with the name, number, and email address of person to contact for questions. DMH designated staff will review the invoices and supplemental documentation to ensure all the necessary elements for tracking purposes have been included.

3. PAYMENT PROCEDURES

Payment to <u>CBRE Managed Services</u>, <u>Inc.</u> for facilities management services rendered shall be based on monthly invoices from <u>CBRE Managed Services</u>, <u>Inc.</u> to DMH. No payment shall be made without prior approval of the designated County's Monitoring Manager. The County's Monitoring Manager shall review the invoice and supplemental documents to determine whether <u>CBRE Managed Services</u>, <u>Inc.</u> is in substantial compliance with the terms and conditions of this contract. Contractor shall be paid for facilities management services based on complete and accurate monthly invoices. Payment will be based only on the Exhibit A–Statement of Work.

Contractor shall retain all relevant supporting documents and make them available to DMH at any time for audit purposes. Invoices submitted to DMH shall detail all monthly charges billed to DMH. Upon receipt of invoices from Contractor, DMH shall make payment to Contractor within 30 days of the date the invoice was received. If any portion of the invoice is disputed by DMH, DMH shall reimburse

Contractor for the undisputed services contained in the invoice and work diligently with the Contractor to resolve the disputed portion of the claim in a timely manner. DMH shall make reimbursements payable to Contractor. DMH shall send payments to:

Name of Agency:	
Address of Agency:	
City, State Zip:	

4. DESIGNATED LAC-DMH CONTACT PERSON

All questions and correspondence should be directed to the County Monitoring Manager indicated in Exhibit D–County's Administration via electronic mail.

Intentionally Omitted



COUNTY'S ADMINISTRATION

CONTRACT NO. $_$	
-------------------	--

DIRECTOR OF MENTAL HEALTH:

Lisa H. Wong, Psy.D. Name:

Title: Director

Address: 510 South Vermont Avenue, Floor # 22

Los Angeles, CA 90020

Telephone: 213-947-6670

E-Mail Address: LWong@dmh.lacounty.gov

COUNTY MONITORING MANAGER:

Name: Salya Mohamedy

Title: Project Manager for Capital Programs and Strategic Initiatives

Address: 12021 South Wilmington Ave. Building #18

Los Angeles, CA 90059

Telephone: 213-947-6635

E-Mail Address: SMohamedy@dmh.lacounty.gov

COUNTY CONTRACT LEAD:

Name: Aldric Logan

Title: Departmental Facilities Planner II

Address: 510 South Vermont Avenue, Floor #20

Los Angeles, CA 90020

Telephone: 213-943-8566

E-Mail Address: <u>ALogan@dmh.lacounty.gov</u>

CONTRACTOR'S ADMINISTRATION

CONTRACTOR	'S NAME: CBRE Managed Services, Inc.
CONTRACT NO	D:
CONTRACTOR	'S PROJECT MANAGER:
N.	
Name:	Greg Baker
Title:	Area General Manager
Address:	
Telephone:	818-309-9349
Facsimile:	
	Gregory.baker2@cbre.com
L Mail / tadicss.	Oregory.baker2@obre.com
CONTRACTOR	'S AUTHORIZED OFFICIAL(S)
Name:	Kevin Grierson
Title:	Business Unit Director
Address:	
Telephone:	310-465-5528
Facsimile:	310-403-3320
	kevin.grierson@cbre.com
L-Iviali Addiess.	Kevin.gherson@cbre.com
Name:	Greg Baker
Title:	Area General Manager
Address:	
Telephone:	818-309-9349
Facsimile:	
E-Mail Address:	Gregory.baker2@cbre.com
Notices to Con	tractor shall be sent to the following:
Name:	CBRE Managed Services, Inc.
Title:	Attn: General Counsel – Global Workplace Solutions
Address:	2100 McKinney Avenue, Suite 900
	<u>Dallas, TX 75201</u>
Telephone:	

FORMS REQUIRED AT THE TIME OF CONTRACT EXECUTION

COVID-19 COMPLIANCE

COVID-19 Vaccination Certification of Compliance is applicable to Contracts where Contractor's employees 1) Interact in-person with County workforce, 2) Work onsite at County-owned, or controlled facilities/property while performing services under a Contract with the County; or 3) Come into contact with the public while performing in-person services under a Contract with the County.

- F COVID-19 VACCINATION CERTIFICATION OF COMPLIANCE
- F1 CONTRACTOR ACKNOWLEDGEMENT AND CONFIDENTIALITY AGREEMENT

COVID-19 Vaccination Certification of Compliance

I,, on behalf of, (the "Contractor"), certify that on County Contract <u>ENTER CONTRACT NUMBER AND NAME</u> :			
☐ All Contractor Personnel* on this Contract are fully vaccinated as required by all applicable local, state, and federal laws, regulations, orders, policies and requirements that require its staff to be vaccinated against the novel coronavirus 2019 ("COVID-19")			
Most Contractor Personnel* on this Contract are fully vaccinated as required by all applicable local, state, and federal laws, regulations, orders, policies and requirements that require its staff to be vaccinated against COVID-19. The Contractor or its employer of record, has granted a valid medical or religious exemption to the below identified Contractor Personnel. [LIST ALL CONTRACTOR PERSONNEL]:			
*Contractor Personnel includes subcontractors.			
I have authority to bind the Contractor and have reviewed the requirements above and further certify that I will comply with said requirements.			
Signature			
Title			
Company/Contractor Name			

CONTRACTOR ACKNOWLEDGEMENT AND CONFIDENTIALITY AGREEMENT

CONTRACTOR NA	ME	Contract No
GENERAL INFORM	MATION:	
	nced above has entered into a contract with the County of the Corporation to sign this Contractor Acknowledgement	
CONTRACTOR AC	CKNOWLEDGEMENT:	
(Contractor's Staff) the understands and agree	ds and agrees that the Contractor employees, consultan nat will provide services in the above referenced agreer ees that Contractor's Staff must rely exclusively upon Co irtue of Contractor's Staff's performance of work under the	ment are Contractor's sole responsibility. Contracto ontractor for payment of salary and any and all othe
and that Contractor's of my performance of	ds and agrees that Contractor's Staff are not employees of Staff do not have and will not acquire any rights or benefit work under the above-referenced contract. Contractor uppenefits from the County of Los Angeles pursuant to any agreement to agree	ts of any kind from the County of Los Angeles by virtue inderstands and agrees that Contractor's Staff will no
CONFIDENTIALITY	<u>'AGREEMENT</u> :	
Contractor and Contra services from the Cou other vendors doing b and information in its p and Contractor's Staff Staff, will protect the c	actor's Staff may be involved with work pertaining to serve actor's Staff may have access to confidential data and infounty. In addition, Contractor and Contractor's Staff may allowing swith the County of Los Angeles. The County has possession, especially data and information concerning he funderstand that if they are involved in County work, the confidentiality of such data and information. Consequently of the be provided by Contractor's Staff for the County.	ormation pertaining to persons and/or entities receiving lso have access to proprietary information supplied by s a legal obligation to protect all such confidential data alth, criminal, and welfare recipient records. Contractor County must ensure that Contractor and Contractor's
while performing work	actor's Staff hereby agrees that they will not divulge to any opursuant to the above-referenced contract between Con ee to forward all requests for the release of any data or inf	tractor and the County of Los Angeles. Contractor and
information pertaining documentation, Contr Contractor's Staff unde against disclosure to o Staff agree that if prop	ractor's Staff agree to keep confidential all health, crim to persons and/or entities receiving services from the Coractor proprietary information and all other original mater ler the above-referenced contract. Contractor and Contractor than Contractor or County employees who have a new prietary information supplied by other County vendors is pall keep such information confidential.	nunty, design concepts, algorithms, programs, formats rials produced, created, or provided to Contractor and ctor's Staff agree to protect these confidential materials ed to know the information. Contractor and Contractor's
	actor's Staff agree to report any and all violations of this a of whom Contractor and Contractor's Staff become aware	
	actor's Staff acknowledge that violation of this agreement and that the County of Los Angeles may seek all possible	
SIGNATURE:		DATE://
PRINTED NAME:		<u> </u>
POSITION:		_



Some parents of newborns can find themselves in difficult circumstances. Sadly, babies are sometimes harmed or abandoned by parents who feel that they're not ready or able to raise a child. Many of these mothers or fathers are afraid and don't know where to turn for help.

This is why California has a Safely Surrendered Baby Law, which gives parents the choice to legally leave their baby at any hospital or fire station in Los Angeles County.

FIVE THINGS YOU NEED TO KNOW ABOUT BABY SAFE SURRENDER

- Your newborn can be surrendered at any hospital or fire station in Los Angeles County up to 72 hours after birth.
- You must leave your newborn with a fire station or hospital employee.
- You don't have to provide your name.
- You will only be asked to voluntarily provide a medical history.
- You have 14 days to change your mind; a matching bracelet (parent) and anklet (baby) are provided to assist you if you change your mind.

No shame | No blame | No names



ABOUT THE BABY SAFE SURRENDER PROGRAM

In 2002, a task force was created under the guidance of the Children's Planning Council to address newborn abandonment and to develop a strategic plan to prevent this tragedy.

Los Angeles County has worked hard to ensure that the Safely Surrendered Baby Law prevents babies from being abandoned. We're happy to report that this law is doing exactly what it was designed to do: save the lives of innocent babies. Visit BabySafeLA.org to learn more.

No shame | No blame | No names

ANY FIRE STATION. ANY HOSPITAL. ANY TIME.

1.877.222.9723 BabySafeLA.org





FROM SURRENDER TO ADOPTION: ONE BABY'S STORY

Los Angeles County firefighter Ted and his wife Becki were already parents to two boys. But when they got the call asking if they would be willing to care for a premature baby girl who'd been safely surrendered at a local hospital, they didn't hesitate.

Baby Jenna was tiny, but Ted and Becki felt lucky to be able to take her home. "We had always wanted to adopt," Ted says, "but taking home a vulnerable safely surrendered baby was even better. She had no one, but now she had us. And, more importantly, we had her."

Baby Jenna has filled the longing Ted and Becki had for a daughter—and a sister for their boys. Because her birth parent safely surrendered her when she was born, Jenna is a thriving young girl growing up in a stable and loving family.

ANSWERS TO YOUR QUESTIONS

Who is legally allowed to surrender the baby?

Anyone with lawful custody can drop off a newborn within the first 72 hours of birth.

Do you need to call ahead before surrendering a baby?

No. A newborn can be surrendered anytime, 24 hours a day, 7 days a week, as long as the parent or guardian surrenders the child to an employee of the hospital or fire station.

What information needs to be provided?

The surrendering adult will be asked to fill out a medical history form, which is useful in caring for the child. The form can be returned later and includes a stamped return envelope. No names are required.

What happens to the baby?

After a complete medical exam, the baby will be released and placed in a safe and loving home, and the adoption process will begin.

What happens to the parent or surrendering adult?

Nothing. They may leave at any time after surrendering the baby.

How can a parent get a baby back?

Parents who change their minds can begin the process of reclaiming their baby within 14 days by calling the Los Angeles County Department of Children and Family Services at (800) 540-4000.

If you're unsure of what to do:

You can call the hotline 24 hours a day, 7 days a week and anonymously speak with a counselor about your potions or have your questions answered.

1.877.222.9723 or BabySafeLA.org

English, Spanish and 140 other languages spoker

INTENTIONALLY OMITTED



HEALTH INSURANCE PORTABILITY AND ACCOUNTABILITY ACT (HIPAA) INADVERTENT ACCESS

Contractor expressly acknowledges and agrees that the provision of services under this Contract does not require or permit access by Contractor or any of its officers, employees, or agents to any patient medical records or personal information. Accordingly, Contractor shall instruct its officers, employees, and agents that they are not to pursue or gain access to patient medical records or personal information for any reason whatsoever.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the parties acknowledge that, in the course of the provision of services hereunder, Contractor or its officers, employees, or agents may have inadvertent access to patient medical records or personal information. Contractor understands and agrees that neither it nor its officers, employees, and agents are to take advantage of such access for any purpose whatsoever. Additionally, in the event of such inadvertent access, Contractor and its employees shall maintain the confidentiality or any information obtained and shall notify the applicable LAC DMH staff that such access has been gained immediately upon the first reasonable opportunity to do so.

In the event of any access, whether inadvertent or intentional, Contractor shall indemnify, defend, and hold harmless County, its officers, employees, or agents from and against any and all liability, including but not limited to actions, claims, costs, demands, expenses, and fees (including attorney and expert witness fees) arising from or connected with Contractor's or its officers', employees', or agents' access to patient medical records or personal information. Contractor agrees to provide appropriate training to its employees regarding their obligation as described hereunder.

CHARITABLE CONTRIBUTIONS CERTIFICATION

	Managed Services, Inc. Dany Name	
Addre	ess	
Intern	al Revenue Service Employer Identification Number	
California Registry of Charitable Trusts "CT" number (if applicable)		
Super	Nonprofit Integrity Act (SB 1262, Chapter 919) added rvision of Trustees and Fundraisers for Charitable Purpoving and raising charitable contributions.	
Check the Certification below that is applicable to your company.		
	Bidder or Contractor has examined its activities and de receive or raise charitable contributions regulated und Trustees and Fundraisers for Charitable Purposes Act. subjecting it to those laws during the term of a County with them and provide County a copy of its initial regist Attorney General's Registry of Charitable Trusts when	ler California's Supervision of If Bidder engages in activities contract, it will timely comply ration with the California State
	OR	
	Bidder or Contractor is registered with the California Registry of Charitable Trusts under the CT number listed above and is in compliance with its registration and reporting requirements under California law. Attached is a copy of its most recent filing with the Registry of Charitable Trusts as required by Title 11 California Code of Regulations, sections 300-301 and Government Code sections 12585-12586.	
Signat	ture	Date
Name	e and Title of Signer (please print)	